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 STATE OF NEW YORK : COUNTY OF ROCKLAND 

 TOWN OF CLARKSTOWN 

 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -x 

  THE TOWN OF CLARKSTOWN PLANNING BOARD 

 REVIEW UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF STATE 
  ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY REVIEW ACT (SEQRA) 
  AND PUBLIC HEARING ON DRAFT SCOPING 
 DOCUMENT FOR SUPPLEMENTAL DRAFT ENVIROMENTAL 

  IMPACT STATEMENT: ORANGE AND ROCKLAND 
  UTILITIES INC./LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION, 
  SL 35.5-1-6 (FKA 25B1) NEW CITY 
  (Proposed construction of a new electric 
 substation and upgrade to an existing gas 

  regulator, and existing cellular 
  communications antenna on 10.2 acres of 
 R-40 zoned land, located on the southwest 
  corner of North Little Tor Road and South 
  Mountain Road.) 

 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -x 

 Wednesday, 
 February 27, 2013 
 7:00 p.m. 
 Town of Clarkstown Town Hall 
 10 Maple Avenue - Room 301 
 New City, New York 

   MINUTES of the meeting of the Town 
  of Clarkstown Planning Board taken in the 
  above-captioned matter, before a Shorthand 
  Reporter and Notary Public for the State of 
  New York. 

 2 

 B E F O R E: 

  PLANNING_BOARD 
  ________ _____ 



  SHIRLEY J. THORMANN,  Chairwoman 
  RUDOLPH J. YACYSHYN,  Vice Chairman 
  GILBERT J. HEIM, Member 
  PETER E. STREITMAN, Member 
  MARY JANE E. O'CONNOR, Member 
  ARLEEN G. WHITTAKER, Member 
  STEPHEN M. PAPAS, Member 

  oOo 

  A L S O   P R E S E N T: 

  PROFESSIONAL_BOARD 
  ____________ _____ 

  AMY MELE, Town Attorney 
  JOSE C. SIMOES, Principal Planner 
  CHARLES MANERI, Building Plans Examiner 
  DENNIS M. LETSON, Deputy Director of 

   Enviromental Control 
  MORTON LEIFER 

  oOo 

  A P P E A R A N C E S: 

  MONTALBANO, CONDON & FRANK, P.C. 
 Attorneys for Applicant, 
  Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc. 
 67 North Main Street 
 New City, New York  10956 

  BY:   BRIAN J. QUINN, ESQ. 
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  1 

  2    THE CHAIRWOMAN:  The Planning Board 

  3   of February 27th is now in session. 



 
         4                 Please rise and we'll salute the 
 
         5           flag. 
 
         6                 (Whereupon, the Pledge of 
 
         7           Allegiance was recited.) 
 
         8                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Will you call the 
 
         9           roll, please? 
 
        10                 Shirley Thormann, present. 
 
        11                 Rudolph Yacyshyn. 
 
        12                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Present. 
 
        13                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Gilbert Heim. 
 
        14                 Peter Streitman. 
 
        15                 MR. STREITMAN:  Present. 
 
        16                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Mary Jane 
 
        17           O'Connor. 
 
        18                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Present. 
 
        19                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Arleen Whittaker. 
 
        20                 MS. WHITTAKER:  Present. 
 
        21                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Stephen Papas. 
 
        22                 MR. PAPAS:  Present. 
 
        23                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Would you come up, 
 
        24           Mr. Quinn, and whoever else is here? 
 
        25                 MR. QUINN:  Nobody, just me. 
  
 
                                                                     4 
         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Well, don't say 
 
         3           nobody, you're somebody. 
 
         4                 All right.  I have a document that 



 
         5           I would like to read into the record. 
 
         6                 Review under the provisions of 
 
         7           SEQRA and public hearing on draft scoping 
 
         8           document for Supplemental Draft Enviro- 
 
         9           mental Impact Statement:  Orange and 
 
        10           Rockland Utilities Inc., Little Tor Road 
 
        11           Substation, Site Layout 35.5-1-6, New 
 
        12           City.  Proposed construction of a new 
 
        13           electrical substation and upgrade to an 
 
        14           existing gas regulator and existing 
 
        15           cellular communications antenna on 10.2 
 
        16           acres of R-40 zoned land, located on the 
 
        17           southwest corner of North Little Tor Road 
 
        18           and South Mountain Road.  Background 
 
        19           information:  On March 7th, 2012, the 
 
        20           Planning Board deemed the Draft 
 
        21           Environment Impact Statement, the DEIS, 
 
        22           complete for public review.  The public 
 
        23           hearing was held on May 2nd, 2012, and 
 
        24           continued to date to June 6th, 2012.  On 
 
        25           June 6th, 2012, the matter was again 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           continued date certain June 13th, 2012. 
 
         3                 On June 13th, 2012, the Planning 
 
         4           Board determined that a Supplemental DEIS 
 
         5           was necessary to adequately address all 



 
         6           of the potential adverse impacts of the 
 
         7           project.  The matter was continued date 
 
         8           certain to June 27th, 2012 to allow the 
 
         9           Applicant time to prepare a draft scoping 
 
        10           document for the Supplemental DEIS. 
 
        11                 On June 27th, 2012, Attorney Quinn, 
 
        12           on behalf of Orange and Rockland, 
 
        13           requested that this matter be continued 
 
        14           to a later date without a date certain 
 
        15           agreeing to waive any time requirements 
 
        16           within the SEQRA regulations with regards 
 
        17           to the draft scope. 
 
        18                 On August 14th, 2012, Birdsall 
 
        19           Services Group on behalf of Orange and 
 
        20           Rockland submitted a draft scoping 
 
        21           document for the Supplemental DEIS.  The 
 
        22           draft scoping document was found by the 
 
        23           Planning Board and its staff to be 
 
        24           inadequate as it did not address or 
 
        25           inadequately address many of the 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           significant environment issues identified 
 
         3           by the Planning Board and by the public. 
 
         4                 As the content of a Supplemental 
 
         5           DEIS remains the responsibility of the 
 
         6           lead agency, the Applicant scoping 



 
         7           document was revised by the Planning 
 
         8           Board staff.  The draft scoping document 
 
         9           and related materials were made available 
 
        10           to the public for comment via the Town's 
 
        11           website, the Planning Department office 
 
        12           and the New City Library.  The purpose of 
 
        13           tonight's hearing is to obtain verbal 
 
        14           comments on the draft scoping document 
 
        15           for the Supplemental DEIS. 
 
        16                 To be clear, the scoping document 
 
        17           is an outline of potentially significant 
 
        18           adverse impacts related to the DEIS 
 
        19           including the content and level of 
 
        20           analysis, the range of alternatives, 
 
        21           mitigation measures needed, and identi- 
 
        22           fication of nonrelevant issues.  The 
 
        23           scope outlines the matters which must be 
 
        24           considered in the Supplemental DEIS. 
 
        25           Once adopted, the scoping document will 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           be used to measure the adequacy of the 
 
         3           Supplemental DEIS, which itself will 
 
         4           address the enviromental impacts which 
 
         5           were not addressed or inadequately 
 
         6           addressed in the DEIS. 
 
         7                 The Applicant's attorney has 



 
         8           indicated that he will provide written 
 
         9           comments on the scoping document.  Once 
 
        10           the Planning Board closes the public 
 
        11           scoping session, Planning Board staff 
 
        12           will proceed in making any modifications 
 
        13           the Board may want to the scoping 
 
        14           outline.  The scoping outline will then 
 
        15           be sent to the involved agencies allowing 
 
        16           for a response time frame of at least ten 
 
        17           days upon their receipt.  Should the 
 
        18           Planning Board close the public scoping 
 
        19           session tonight, they should be in a 
 
        20           position to establish a written comment 
 
        21           period ending on March 20th, 2013.  All 
 
        22           comments from the public, the Applicant, 
 
        23           and any interested and involved agency 
 
        24           must be received by this date to be 
 
        25           considered by the Planning Board. 
  
 
                                                                     8 
         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2                 Once this is accomplished, the 
 
         3           Planning Board will review any additional 
 
         4           comments, make any modifications, and 
 
         5           ultimately adopt the scoping outline. 
 
         6                 The Planning Board has tentatively 
 
         7           scheduled a meeting on April 3rd, 2013 to 
 
         8           consider adoption of a scoping outline 



 
         9           provided that the scoping session is 
 
        10           closed tonight. 
 
        11                 I'll give you a few minutes to 
 
        12           digest all of this. 
 
        13                 Any questions?  Board comments? 
 
        14                 Any consultants have any comments, 
 
        15           questions? 
 
        16                 All right.  If not, the we'll open 
 
        17           it. 
 
        18                 Do you have any, sorry, Mr. Quinn? 
 
        19                 MR. QUINN:  Yes.  On behalf of the 
 
        20           Applicant, my name is Brian Quinn from 
 
        21           Montalbano, Condon & Frank, 67 North Main 
 
        22           Street, New City, New York, attorney on 
 
        23           behalf of the Applicant. 
 
        24                 Madam Chairwoman and Board, we will 
 
        25           not be making a presentation this 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           evening.  Rather, the Applicant has 
 
         3           previously stated the position with 
 
         4           respect to the necessity of the 
 
         5           Supplemental DEIS.  We submitted a 
 
         6           proposed scoping document with a 
 
         7           Supplemental DEIS.  We have received Mr. 
 
         8           Geneslaw's proposed scoping document.  We 
 
         9           understand that you will be holding open 



 
        10           public comment period until March the 
 
        11           20th.  The Applicant will be submitting a 
 
        12           written response on or before that date. 
 
        13           I can only point out to you that the 
 
        14           public meeting notice that is on the Town 
 
        15           website indicated that the public comment 
 
        16           is following the close of the scoping 
 
        17           discussion within ten days of receipt, in 
 
        18           fact, right now it's March the 20th. 
 
        19                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  It's ten days from 
 
        20           receipt of the document. 
 
        21                 MR. QUINN:  Of the final document? 
 
        22                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes. 
 
        23                 MR. QUINN:  Okay.  We will be 
 
        24           taking public comments and written 
 
        25           comments on the proposed document in 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           which on the 20th the Applicant will be 
 
         3           submitting a written response. 
 
         4                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay. 
 
         5                 MR. QUINN:  We have a court 
 
         6           reporter here this evening recording any 
 
         7           comments which will be part of the 
 
         8           record, and we will respond to additional 
 
         9           comments received. 
 
        10                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  So I'm 



 
        11           going to ask any of you, do you have any 
 
        12           comments about the document before us? 
 
        13                 If not, if nobody here has any 
 
        14           question or comment? 
 
        15                 All right.  Now open to the public. 
 
        16           Remember, it's just on this document. 
 
        17                 Please come forward and identify 
 
        18           yourself for the record. 
 
        19                 MR. GRANIRER:  Martus Granirer, 
 
        20           M-A-R-T-U-S  G-R-A--N-I-R-E-R.  I'm 
 
        21           Executive Director of West Branch 
 
        22           Conservation Association, which has an 
 
        23           address at 100 South Mountain Road here 
 
        24           in New City.  I'm here to say that we 
 
        25           were very pleased with the scoping 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           document, it included many things I would 
 
         3           have hoped to have seen, and I'm glad you 
 
         4           got it in that shape.  I just have one 
 
         5           remark to make because it might clarify 
 
         6           something. 
 
         7                 We had, in the proceedings that 
 
         8           have happened so far, been concerned that 
 
         9           O&R was not required to do any enviro- 
 
        10           mental review on the so-called temporary 
 
        11           installation that was put on the site, 



 
        12           and we were told here that the reason was 
 
        13           that O&R had an emergency which forced it 
 
        14           to put in this temporary device and it 
 
        15           was entitled by law to an exemption from 
 
        16           SEQRA proceedings. 
 
        17                 The only kind of emergency I would 
 
        18           understand is that somehow the utility 
 
        19           was caught by surprise by the proposal to 
 
        20           get the substation going and the cutoffs 
 
        21           that would have happened in the large 
 
        22           part of New City, and the Applicant 
 
        23           described that as downtown New City along 
 
        24           New Hemptead Road and most of northern 
 
        25           New City would have been cut off unless 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           they had this emergency supply.  I was 
 
         3           surprised to hear that O&R was caught by 
 
         4           surprise, and so I checked the records. 
 
         5           The Highway Department which is 
 
         6           responsible for the New Hempstead Road 
 
         7           improvement have been meeting with the 
 
         8           utilities, the phone company, the gas 
 
         9           company and O&R in its capacity as 
 
        10           electric supplier and some of the cable 
 
        11           companies since 2003 and took minutes of 
 
        12           those meetings.  I have here copies, and 



 
        13           I'll let you tell me how to distribute 
 
        14           them so each of you can see what 
 
        15           transpired at the meetings of the public 
 
        16           utilities that might be affected by 
 
        17           building the or making the changes to New 
 
        18           Hempstead Road, and I think you'll see 
 
        19           that O&R had a representative at every 
 
        20           one of those meetings from 2003 until 
 
        21           2011, which is just about when this whole 
 
        22           business began, and if there's some way 
 
        23           that O&R was caught by surprise, I 
 
        24           couldn't produce it.  So, I'm very happy 
 
        25           to see that the current scoping document 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           requires information concerning these -- 
 
         3           this temporary installation because it is 
 
         4           as vulnerable to causing fire or catching 
 
         5           fire, to exploding, to dropping oil into 
 
         6           the water source or putting radiation 
 
         7           into the neighborhood.  I'm glad to see 
 
         8           it's being covered because I personally 
 
         9           couldn't accept the idea that it was 
 
        10           surprised, and the only reason you allow 
 
        11           the emergency exemption is when it's a 
 
        12           real surprise and not the poor planning. 
 
        13                 How do you want me to hand these 



 
        14           out? 
 
        15                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Just pass them 
 
        16           around. 
 
        17                 (Documents submitted.) 
 
        18                 MR. GRANIRER:  There's enough for 
 
        19           everyone on the Board to consult, and if 
 
        20           we're short, I'll get you some more. 
 
        21                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you. 
 
        22                 Is there anyone else in the 
 
        23           audience who wishes to address or comment 
 
        24           to the scoping document? 
 
        25                 Well, then I think -- and no one on 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           the Board has any question or comments? 
 
         3           You don't want any expansion of anything 
 
         4           that's in the document? 
 
         5                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Actually, on the 
 
         6           matter discussing the explosion in the 
 
         7           Congers substation, one of the questions 
 
         8           to be answered under the settlement 
 
         9           agreement was that Con Ed acknowledged 
 
        10           not repairing the oil water separator 
 
        11           until after the fire and explosion, they 
 
        12           agreed to make changes to prevent future 
 
        13           malfunctions, they consented to a 
 
        14           comprehensive review/audit of its similar 



 
        15           facilities in the Hudson Valley.  I 
 
        16           remember asking about that, and I don't 
 
        17           see that in the document.  If you can 
 
        18           include it, I would appreciate it. 
 
        19                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  All right.  I have 
 
        20           one question that I couldn't really find 
 
        21           the answer to, and this is why is O&R 
 
        22           closing the station at Tilcon and not 
 
        23           keeping it operational.  I looked through 
 
        24           the document and I wasn't able to discern 
 
        25           that reason, so that is something I would 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           like to see answered. 
 
         3                 MR. QUINN:  Why they're closing the 
 
         4           substation in Haverstraw? 
 
         5                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Right. 
 
         6                 The Town Attorney, Amy Mele. 
 
         7                 MS. MELE:  Thank you, Madam 
 
         8           Chairwoman.  I just wanted to point out 
 
         9           just briefly, the scoping document, 
 
        10           Section D, Impact on Public Health, I 
 
        11           just want to clarify for the record that 
 
        12           that is relating to the substation and 
 
        13           transformers and gas regulator upgrade 
 
        14           and not to the cell tower antenna. 
 
        15                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.  That 



 
        16           was an important clarification. 
 
        17                 All right, if not, I'll entertain a 
 
        18           motion.  There being no one who wishes to 
 
        19           speak?  Yes. 
 
        20                 MR. ADIB:  Good evening.  My name 
 
        21           is Fuad Adib.  I talked several times in 
 
        22           the past.  I'm a professional engineer of 
 
        23           the State of New York. 
 
        24                 I reviewed the document, I didn't 
 
        25           see anything about dissolved phase 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           organics transporting into well water.  I 
 
         3           can understand that oil water separator 
 
         4           might receive or might remove some of the 
 
         5           oil which is dissolved, undissolved 
 
         6           filtration, but the dissolved components 
 
         7           which would vibrate the well water people 
 
         8           who drink from those wells is not 
 
         9           dissolved.  Thank you. 
 
        10                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.  Mr. Baum, 
 
        11           come up, please.  You weren't here when I 
 
        12           read it.  We're only entertaining 
 
        13           comments relating to the draft. 
 
        14                 MR. BAUM:  I will defer to the next 
 
        15           meeting.  I just wanted to repoint out, 
 
        16           there were discrepancies that I had 



 
        17           identified, I just want to emphasize that 
 
        18           for the Board, that the temporary sub- 
 
        19           station which I believe was mentioned in 
 
        20           the document, the temporary substation 
 
        21           text differs from the DEIS, and so I 
 
        22           think that's important when you have a 
 
        23           temporary substation which is claiming 
 
        24           that New City is only getting power from 
 
        25           one substation and you have DEIS that 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           actually gives a map showing which 
 
         3           substations are servicing that area, it's 
 
         4           important those be integrated, and if 
 
         5           they're not integrated, you're getting 
 
         6           different information and it creates more 
 
         7           problems.  So I just wanted to emphasize 
 
         8           that discrepancy. 
 
         9                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.  I'll 
 
        10           entertain a motion to close the public 
 
        11           hearing. 
 
        12                 Moved by Heim, seconded by 
 
        13           Yacyshyn.  In favor? 
 
        14                 (Whereupon, a motion having been 
 
        15           made and duly seconded, was put to a vote 
 
        16           and was unanimously carried.) 
 
        17 



 
        18                          oOo 
 
        19 
 
        20                 (Time noted - 7:24 p.m.) 
 
        21 
 
        22 
 
        23 
 
        24 
 
        25 
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                           I,   JENNIFER BLOOM,   a Shorthand 
 
                     Reporter and Notary Public of the State of New 
 
                     York, hereby CERTIFY that I recorded the 
 
                     foregoing proceeding at the time and place herein 
 
                     stated, and the preceding transcript is a true 
 
                     record thereof, to the best of my knowledge and 
 
                     belief. 
 
 
 
 
                                           
                                    ___________________________ 
 
                                         JENNIFER BLOOM 
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         1 
 
         2                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  The meeting of the 
 
         3           Planning Board, April 3rd, 2013, is now in 
 
         4           session. 
 
         5                 Please rise and we're salute the 
 
         6           flag. 
 
         7                 (Whereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance 
 
         8           was recited.) 
 
         9                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Would you call the 
 
        10           roll, please? 
 
        11                 MS. PAPENMAYER:  Yes.  Shirley 
 
        12           Thormann. 
 
        13                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Present. 
 
        14                 MS. PAPENMAYER:  Rudolph Yacyshyn. 
 
        15                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Present. 
 
        16                 MS. PAPENMAYER:  Gilbert Heim. 
 
        17                 Peter Streitman. 
 
        18                 MR. STREITMAN:  Present. 
 
        19                 MS. PAPENMAYER:  Mary Jane O'Connor. 
 
        20                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Present. 
 
        21                 MS. PAPENMAYER:  Arleen Whittaker. 
 
        22                 MS. WHITTAKER:  Present. 
 
        23                 MS. PAPENMAYER:  Stephen Papas. 
 
        24                 MR. PAPPAS:  Present. 
 
        25                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  All right.  We're 
   



                                                                     4 
         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           here under the provisions of State 
 
         3           Enviromental Quality Review Act, SEQRA, on 
 
         4           Draft Scoping Document for Supplemental 
 
         5           Draft Enviromental Impact Statement, SDEIS. 
 
         6           Orange and Rockland Utilities Inc./Little 
 
         7           Tor Road Substation, Site Layout 35.5-1-6, 
 
         8           New City, proposed construction of a new 
 
         9           electrical substation and upgrade to an 
 
        10           existing gas regulator and existing 
 
        11           cellular communications antenna on 10.2 
 
        12           acres of R-40 zoned land located on the 
 
        13           southwest corner of North Little Tor Road 
 
        14           and South Mountain Road. 
 
        15                 Would you gentlemen and lady 
 
        16           introduce yourselves, please? 
 
        17                 MR. UTSCHIG:  Chuck Utschig with BSG 
 
        18           Engineering. 
 
        19                 MR. SARAJIAN:  I'm Richard Sarajian. 
 
        20           I'm with Montabano, Condon & Frank, counsel 
 
        21           for the Applicant. 
 
        22                 MR. QUINN:  Brian Quinn, co-counsel 
 
        23           for the Applicant. 
 
        24                 MS. LANZA:  Joanne Lanza, Project 
 
        25           Manager, Orange & Rockland Utilities. 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2                 MR. COFFEY:  John Coffey, Chief 
 
         3           Engineer, Orange & Rockland Utilities. 
 
         4                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  All right.  We're 
 
         5           here tonight to deal with the scoping 
 
         6           document.  Is there anything that any of 
 
         7           you would like to say before we begin? 
 
         8                 MR. QUINN:  Madam Chairwoman, we've 
 
         9           submitted a written response within the 
 
        10           time frame indicated previously by the 
 
        11           Planning Board for receipt of written 
 
        12           comments that substantially states our 
 
        13           position on this.  We don't believe that an 
 
        14           SDEIS is necessary.  There are none of the 
 
        15           criteria under 6 NYCRR Section 617.9 
 
        16           (a)7(i), in that there are no changes to 
 
        17           the project, there's no newly discovered 
 
        18           information or change in the circumstances 
 
        19           related on the project which are of such 
 
        20           significance that we require an SDEIS. 
 
        21                 However, we have indicated that we 
 
        22           are willing to provide a substantial amount 
 
        23           of information as may be required and if 
 
        24           you feel it's necessary in an FEIS. 
 
        25                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Before I say 
   



                                                                     6 
         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           anything, any of my colleagues on the Board 
 
         3           wish to make a comment or ask a question? 
 
         4                 All right.  After my fourth reading 
 
         5           of this document, I have a few questions 
 
         6           that I would like to ask, and I think that 
 
         7           what I'm going say is not argumentive, it's 
 
         8           meant with the best intentions. 
 
         9                 I think there are gaps in the 
 
        10           information in your scoping document, 
 
        11           perhaps maybe not from your perspective, 
 
        12           but from ours.  We had on I think Page 19, 
 
        13           and I don't know whether you recall, I 
 
        14           don't remember whether it was at a public 
 
        15           hearing or whether it was at an informal 
 
        16           discussion, it was a conversation that Mr. 
 
        17           Simoes and I had with the, I guess you call 
 
        18           the Assistant Captain of the New City Fire 
 
        19           Department, a one Mr. Rodriguez, identify- 
 
        20           ing type and quantity of materials, 
 
        21           substances at the facility that may cause 
 
        22           hazards to first responders, neighbors, 
 
        23           water courses, and other sensitive 
 
        24           receptors due to spillage mishandling, 
 
        25           fire, explosion or compromise to the 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           environment or individual.  This, as I 
 
         3           recall -- and, Mr. Simoes, feel free to 
 
         4           jump in -- Mr. Rodriguez was concerned 
 
         5           about the cans that contain the oil that 
 
         6           you use in your -- 
 
         7                 MS. LANZA:  The oil in the 
 
         8           transformers? 
 
         9                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.  How it was 
 
        10           being handled and what was in it.  Because 
 
        11           he said they need to know what's in it, 
 
        12           because when they are called in, need to 
 
        13           know what to wear and what chemicals to use 
 
        14           to fight.  And I didn't think that's an 
 
        15           unfair question for a first responder to 
 
        16           ask because he's laying his life on the 
 
        17           line.  So that's an example of something 
 
        18           that lacks meat in this. 
 
        19                 MR. SARAJIAN:  Madam Chairwoman, 
 
        20           that's actually our point.  There's been no 
 
        21           change in what's going to be on the site. 
 
        22           We've identified that contaminant.  If you 
 
        23           require a little bit more information about 
 
        24           that contaminant, that's not something that 
 
        25           justifies a full SDEIS. 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  You're jumping the 
 
         3           gun.  Mr. Quinn has done a very good job so 
 
         4           far in representing O&R.  All right?  And 
 
         5           he knows that I respond, I'm an Italian, 
 
         6           and I have a temper.  He's done an out- 
 
         7           standing job.  What we can't deal with 
 
         8           tonight, we may be able to deal with at 
 
         9           another discussion.  All right?  But please 
 
        10           don't say there has been no change because 
 
        11           I did not see this before.  I didn't know 
 
        12           that you had that particular kind of oil in 
 
        13           that site.  That's new information for us. 
 
        14                 MS. LANZA:  It's mineral oil, and 
 
        15           unfortunately we do periodically and at the 
 
        16           request of the fire companies do training, 
 
        17           and we certainly -- if we haven't done it 
 
        18           in a while, unfortunately if Mr. Rodriguez 
 
        19           hasn't gotten the training, then maybe 
 
        20           we're due to go back. 
 
        21                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Well, he's the 
 
        22           assistant chief, so he should know what's 
 
        23           going on in the fire department. 
 
        24                 MS. LANZA:  He should, and if the 
 
        25           fire department wants to come in and train 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           now and then when the new substation is in 
 
         3           service -- 
 
         4                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Then it should have 
 
         5           been here. 
 
         6                 MS. LANZA:  Okay.  I guess, you know, 
 
         7           to our understanding, we train them 
 
         8           regularly, so we didn't realize perhaps 
 
         9           that some of the firefighters in this town 
 
        10           didn't realize what we're using.  It's the 
 
        11           same mineral oil we're using at Snake Hill 
 
        12           and the other substations.  So you're 
 
        13           right, it's something they should be aware 
 
        14           of. 
 
        15                 MR. QUINN:  It seems like a 
 
        16           relatively easy question to respond to. 
 
        17                 MS. LANZA:  Yeah, sure. 
 
        18                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  But it's lacking the 
 
        19           information it's lacking. 
 
        20                 What I would like to ask is a general 
 
        21           question now.  There are some fifty 
 
        22           responses in this document, and in many of 
 
        23           them I think you say it can be answered in 
 
        24           an FEIS, but I didn't see it will be 
 
        25           answered in an FEIS.  And so as this Board, 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           and I think I speak for my colleagues on 
 
         3           that, we need to have a commitment from O&R 
 
         4           that it will be answered in an FEIS, not 
 
         5           that it can be or it may be, but it will 
 
         6           be. 
 
         7                 MR. QUINN:  Well, number one, of 
 
         8           course we have to do an FEIS, and it's one 
 
         9           of the requirements of an FEIS, is all 
 
        10           those issues that are raised be responded 
 
        11           to as this Board may determine.  And so 
 
        12           perhaps the language was a little mis- 
 
        13           understood with those items which we 
 
        14           indicated can be addressed in an FEIS, 
 
        15           perhaps should have said will be addressed 
 
        16           in FEIS. 
 
        17                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  So do I have O&R's 
 
        18           commitment that they will be addressed in 
 
        19           the FEIS? 
 
        20                 MR. COFFEY:  Yes. 
 
        21                 MS. LANZA:  Yes. 
 
        22                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  Thank you. 
 
        23                 MR. COFFEY:  Part of the document 
 
        24           that we've said that we would answer, we 
 
        25           would, yes. 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  Now, what 
 
         3           about the ones that maybe we have a 
 
         4           difference of opinion on?  How do we deal 
 
         5           with that? 
 
         6                 Now, all your responses to that will 
 
         7           impact how this Board will respond on 
 
         8           whether you have to give a supplement. 
 
         9           This a not a shakedown, sir, it's good 
 
        10           negotiation, good old-fashioned American 
 
        11           negotiation. 
 
        12                 MR. QUINN:  Shirley, I know you well 
 
        13           enough to know that you have not been 
 
        14           shaking us down. 
 
        15                 I have a suggestion, you know, just 
 
        16           based on some initial comments.  There's a 
 
        17           tremendous amount of information that is 
 
        18           suggested and proposed in the proposed 
 
        19           scoping documents.  Some of the language in 
 
        20           the proposed scoping documents, when we 
 
        21           were responding, we had a great deal of 
 
        22           difficulty because of the broadness with 
 
        23           which it was worded, and maybe some of the 
 
        24           responses that we came out with were 
 
        25           misunderstood or perhaps could have been 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           worded a little better.  We were kind of 
 
         3           under the gun in trying to get this to you 
 
         4           as well, too. 
 
         5                 You know, early on when it was first 
 
         6           suggested that additional material perhaps 
 
         7           may be required to complete the EIS, we 
 
         8           were certainly agreeable to that, and the 
 
         9           suggestion was made perhaps there should be 
 
        10           a meeting to discuss some of this stuff to 
 
        11           understand what it was that you were 
 
        12           looking for.  We have told you that we're 
 
        13           willing to do those items that state that 
 
        14           they can be addressed in a FEIS, and so we 
 
        15           are willing to do those in an FEIS. 
 
        16                 I did have a very brief conversation 
 
        17           with Amy Mele, the Town Attorney, about 
 
        18           this because I presumed that this Board 
 
        19           will look to Amy for legal interpretation 
 
        20           of whether an SDEIS is required or is it 
 
        21           sufficient that these items be addressed in 
 
        22           an FEIS.  And I suggested that perhaps it 
 
        23           might be helpful if the two of us, Amy and 
 
        24           myself, sat down and reviewed some of these 
 
        25           circumstances to kind of flesh out exactly 
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         1                 (LITTLE TOR ROAD SUBSTATION) 
 
         2           what you felt might be appropriate by way 
 
         3           of a response, how lengthy the response, 
 
         4           how broad the response should be, and just 
 
         5           kind of go over these other issues so that 
 
         6           we understand what you're concerned with. 
 
         7                 I must tell you I think it's apparent 
 
         8           in this document that there are things that 
 
         9           we're not willing to do, that we don't 
 
        10           think are appropriate, and I think they're 
 
        11           clearly stated in our response.  Howe- 
 
        12           ver -- 
 
        13                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  There are some 
 
        14           things in there, sir -- sorry to interrupt, 
 
        15           but there are some things in there where we 
 
        16           have a difference of opinion. 
 
        17                 MR. QUINN:  And maybe we can find 
 
        18           common ground, but might be willing to 
 
        19           explore -- 
 
        20                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Oh, absolutely. 
 
        21                 MR. QUINN:  -- that possibility. 
 
        22                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Don't you agree? 
 
        23                 MR. PAPPAS:  Yeah. 
 
        24                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes or no? 
 
        25                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Yes, I do. 
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         2                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Counsel? 
 
         3                 MS. MELE:  I'm always happy to meet, 
 
         4           if it's okay with the Board.  I would 
 
         5           request that perhaps we have the ability to 
 
         6           invite some technical staff to assist the 
 
         7           discussions because Mr. Quinn and I are 
 
         8           lawyers, but we're not engineers, and it 
 
         9           might be a more fruitful meeting if we were 
 
        10           able to draw upon the knowledge of some of 
 
        11           both the town and O&R's technical staff. 
 
        12                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  I think it will be 
 
        13           important for Mr. Simoes to be there 
 
        14           because he knows the sense of this Board. 
 
        15                 MS. MELE:  I agree. 
 
        16                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  And he's been in on 
 
        17           it since day one.  So, whoever, you have no 
 
        18           objections to the technical staff? 
 
        19                 MR. STREITMAN:  Absolutely not. 
 
        20                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Bear in mind, there 
 
        21           is no FEIS.  I mean, there's -- tonight 
 
        22           this has to be worked out, and we'll make 
 
        23           it very clear to, Mr. Simoes knows where 
 
        24           the disagreements are in terms of the 
 
        25           Board.  Is there any question that you're 
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         2           happy to ask the Board, Mr. Simoes? 
 
         3                 MR. SIMOES:  Well, at this point I 
 
         4           went through the scoping document and the 
 
         5           responses from O&R, and about 60 percent or 
 
         6           thirty out of fifty items here are 
 
         7           essentially, essentially the responses 
 
         8           that -- it's not something you would 
 
         9           provide information on either the project 
 
        10           or what's being requested is burdensome or 
 
        11           unreasonable.  The example that the 
 
        12           Chairwoman just raised about in particular, 
 
        13           fires or lightning strikes on the 
 
        14           facilities, your responses that would be 
 
        15           burdensome, unreasonable, the materials 
 
        16           that would be there that the first 
 
        17           responders might run into.  Yes, the oil we 
 
        18           know is in the transformers, but any other 
 
        19           materials you're saying requiring the 
 
        20           Applicants to provide detailed information 
 
        21           about all materials used in this facility 
 
        22           is unreasonable.  There's, like I said, 
 
        23           there's about sixty of these or 60 percent 
 
        24           of what the Board found to be information 
 
        25           that they would like to see whether we're 
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         2           talking about FEIS or an SDEIS.  Really, 
 
         3           the responses from my perspective was a 
 
         4           no. 
 
         5                 Now, there may be some middle ground. 
 
         6           Maybe there needs to be some clarifications 
 
         7           to the extent of that information, and it's 
 
         8           not just open-ended, that needs to be 
 
         9           worked on.  But as it stands, a good 
 
        10           portion of this is something that, at least 
 
        11           from my first read of this, is not some- 
 
        12           thing you -- you usually want to provide 
 
        13           information for either document. 
 
        14                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  One of the other 
 
        15           things, Mr. Quinn, too, that several times 
 
        16           it says "under normal circumstance," but 
 
        17           what about the unusual circumstances?  I 
 
        18           mean, we're talking about, you know, water 
 
        19           supply, which I am told is going be the oil 
 
        20           of the next fifty years.  So we're going to 
 
        21           have to be sure that that water supply is 
 
        22           protected.  It would just be for 
 
        23           assurances. 
 
        24                 And I have something here, I am a rat 
 
        25           packer, and having been a history teacher, 
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         2           I cut newspaper articles.  And this was an 
 
         3           article that appeared when you first came 
 
         4           in back in 2008, and Mr. Donovan at that 
 
         5           time was the spokesman for -- I understand 
 
         6           he's no longer with O&R -- oh, Mr. Donovan, 
 
         7           there you are.  Somebody said you're not 
 
         8           there with them anymore. 
 
         9                 MR. DONOVAN:  Perhaps I'm not, but 
 
        10           I'm here. 
 
        11                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  It was a surprise to 
 
        12           me when the person just said it tonight. 
 
        13                 So I'm quoting you, sir.  It has to 
 
        14           do with the river and flowing into Lake 
 
        15           Lucille which feeds into Lake DeForest, a 
 
        16           reservoir used for drinking water in 
 
        17           Rockland and Bergen counties.  "Donovan 
 
        18           said O&R would undertake the enviromental 
 
        19           review if the town asked for it," which you 
 
        20           know we did.  "It has already been asked to 
 
        21           respond to dozens of questions and concerns 
 
        22           brought up at last week's meeting," which 
 
        23           was -- I think was the 3rd of December or 
 
        24           something like that.  "Those will be 
 
        25           presented at a future Planning Board 
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         2           meeting" he said.  Quote, "We're following 
 
         3           the process.  Whatever the Planning Board 
 
         4           stipulates, that's what we'll do, we'll 
 
         5           follow their requests," end quote.  And so 
 
         6           we're going to try and hold you to Mr. 
 
         7           Donovan -- 
 
         8                 MR. QUINN:  Well, I guess my response 
 
         9           to that would be as follows.  When we first 
 
        10           started this process, it was a scoping 
 
        11           document that was done, and we worked on 
 
        12           it and we submitted it for an EIS.  And 
 
        13           there were concerns and calls for 
 
        14           additional information, and it was 
 
        15           requested that a proposed scoping document 
 
        16           for SDEIS be prepared, which is what is 
 
        17           before this Board right now.  There's been 
 
        18           no determination by this Board as to 
 
        19           whether the extent of the requested 
 
        20           information 
 
        21           is what this Board is going to require. 
 
        22           You're the ones who make this decision. 
 
        23                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Your answers to 
 
        24           this, to these meetings or this meeting 
 
        25           with the consultants and that information 
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         2           will determine.  And I think if O&R is 
 
         3           willing to make a commitment to answer the 
 
         4           questions, I think this Board is adult 
 
         5           enough and open enough to consider not 
 
         6           forcing the supplement. 
 
         7                 MR. QUINN:  And I think that bears 
 
         8           some exploring on the part of the town and 
 
         9           on the part of the applicant. 
 
        10                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Absolutely. 
 
        11                 MR. QUINN:  However, what we were a 
 
        12           little taken back by is the fact that the 
 
        13           proposed scoping document to the SDEIS was 
 
        14           far more detailed than what was originally 
 
        15           adopted as the scoping document for the 
 
        16           EIS.  This process is supposed to have a 
 
        17           beginning, a middle and an end. 
 
        18                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  We follow the time 
 
        19           frames, sir.  And the other day I got the 
 
        20           letter about the rattlesnake, which I sent 
 
        21           to you.  I mean, information keeps coming 
 
        22           in all the time.  Now we won't be getting 
 
        23           more.  It's up to you to provide that 
 
        24           information. 
 
        25                 So, Counsel, would you set up that 
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         2           meeting? 
 
         3                 MS. MELE:  I'd be happy to. 
 
         4                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  Do I have a 
 
         5           resolution empowering? 
 
         6                 MR. QUINN:  Madam Chairwoman, the 
 
         7           only thing I would ask for is, and I think 
 
         8           it's in everybody's interest to move this 
 
         9           along.  If we're going to continue this 
 
        10           discussion, I'd like to try to have the 
 
        11           meeting as soon as possible, and, you know, 
 
        12           I'd like to be back on the Planning Board 
 
        13           calender for the next available date.  Next 
 
        14           month, if that's possible. 
 
        15                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  I can put a place 
 
        16           holder there for that, and hoping that it 
 
        17           will be a fruitful meeting. 
 
        18                 MR. QUINN:  Yes, as do we. 
 
        19                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  Move to resolution. 
 
        20                 All right.  Yacyshyn seconds it. 
 
        21                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Second. 
 
        22                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  All in favor? 
 
        23                 (Whereupon, a motion having been made 
 
        24           and duly seconded, was put to a vote and 
 
        25           was unanimously carried.) 
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         2                 THE CHAIRWOMAN:  It's in your 
 
         3           ballpark now.  Thank you, counsel. 
 
         4                 Anything else? 
 
         5                 MR. QUINN:  No.  Thank you. 
 
         6                 (Time noted - 7:21 p.m.) 
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         2     
 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The meeting 
 
         4           of the Planning Board, May 2, 2012, is 
 
         5           now in session. 
 
         6                 Please rise and we'll salute the 
 
         7           flag. 
 
         8                 (Pledge of Allegiance recited.) 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Would you 
 
        10           call the roll, please? 
 
        11                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Shirley Thormann. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Present. 
 
        13                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Rudolph Yacyshyn. 
 
        14                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Present. 
 
        15                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Gilbert Heinz. 
 
        16                 MR. HEINZ:  Present. 
 
        17                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Peter Streitman. 
 
        18                 MR. STREITMAN:  Present. 
 
        19                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Thomas Trevor. 
 
        20                 MR. TREVOR:  Present. 
 
        21                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Mary Jane O'Connor. 
 
        22                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Present. 
 
        23                 MS. CAUTILLO:  Mara Blumenthal. 
 
        24                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  Present. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Public 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           hearing, DEIS O&R Utilities, Inc. Little 
 
         3           Tor Road Substation SL 34.5-1-6 New City. 
 
         4           The proposed construction of a new 
 
         5           electrical substation and upgrade 
 
         6           existing gas regulator on 10.2 acres R-40 
 
         7           zoned land, corner of North Little Tor 
 
         8           Road and South Mountain Road, with a 
 
         9           street address of 549-555 North Little 
 
        10           Tor Road. 
 
        11                 Would you please identify 
 
        12           yourselves for the record? 
 
        13                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Anthony 
 
        14           Montalbano.  I'm the attorney for the 
 
        15           Applicant. 
 
        16                 MR. COFFEY:  John Coffey, Chief 
 
        17           Engineer, Orange & Rockland Utilities. 
 
        18                 MS. LANZA:  Joann Lanza, Senior 
 
        19           Engineer, O&R. 
 
        20                 MR. UTSCHIG:  Charles Utschig, 
 
        21           Birdsall Engineering. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        23                 The order of business tonight, I'm 
 
        24           going to set a few little ground rules. 
 
        25           There are cards there for anyone, index 
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         2           cards for anyone who wishes to speak.  So 
 
         3           please, Rosalie. 
 
         4                 Would you raise your hand if you 
 
         5           intend to speak?  No, they'll be 
 
         6           distributed.  You don't need to get up. 
 
         7           She will give you an index card. 
 
         8                 I would ask that if a previous 
 
         9           speaker has asked a question or made a 
 
        10           comment that you were going to do, please 
 
        11           no redundancies this evening.  Our Town 
 
        12           Consultant, Robert Geneslaw, is going to 
 
        13           explain the process to you, where we've 
 
        14           come from, what we're doing tonight and 
 
        15           where we're going.  Mr. Geneslaw? 
 
        16                 MR. GENESLAW:  Thank you.  The 
 
        17           first public meeting was held in December 
 
        18           of 2008, and there was quite a large 
 
        19           turnout and a number of people were 
 
        20           interested.  The hearing went on for 
 
        21           about two to two and a half hours and a 
 
        22           lot of comments were regarding the 
 
        23           proposal, which was then in its really 
 
        24           earliest stages as far as the Planning 
 
        25           Board was concerned.  A lot of the 
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         2           comments that were made reflected in the 
 
         3           documents that were provided.  O&R went 
 
         4           away for a while and they eventually came 
 
         5           back and they have prepared a Draft of 
 
         6           the Environmental Impact Statement which 
 
         7           is this document, and there is also a 
 
         8           technical appendix of at least the same 
 
         9           size with specialized reports in it. 
 
        10                 When the Draft of the Environmental 
 
        11           Impact Statement was submitted, the staff 
 
        12           consultants to the Board reviewed it 
 
        13           first to make sure that it was complete 
 
        14           and it included all the information the 
 
        15           Board was looking for.  As a result of 
 
        16           that review, a number of changes were 
 
        17           made to the document, and it was finally 
 
        18           submitted in February of this year, and 
 
        19           after the Board members looked at it, it 
 
        20           was accepted. 
 
        21                 The purpose of tonight's hearing is 
 
        22           to receive public comments from the 
 
        23           public.  It is not intended as a back- 
 
        24           and- forth discussion or a debate.  It's 
 
        25           intended for the Board to collect 
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         2           information and questions and comments, 
 
         3           and they can receive responses in the 
 
         4           next phase.  The public hearing may go on 
 
         5           after tonight, but whenever it's closed, 
 
         6           whether it be tonight or a future night, 
 
         7           the written record has to be kept open 
 
         8           for a minimum of ten days so that people 
 
         9           can leave comments after the meeting. 
 
        10                 The next phase will be a 
 
        11           preparation of something called Final 
 
        12           Environmental Impact Statement.  The 
 
        13           first draft of that will be prepared by 
 
        14           the project's sponsors team and the 
 
        15           Town's consultants will review it to make 
 
        16           sure that it comes to as close as 
 
        17           possible to reflecting the Planning 
 
        18           Board's point of view in its responses. 
 
        19           This is critical, the responses to the 
 
        20           comments, each and every one, must 
 
        21           represent the Board's point of view.  And 
 
        22           if there is somewhere the Board hasn't 
 
        23           discussed the issue, the Board will have 
 
        24           to discuss them in another meeting so 
 
        25           that the Final Environmental Impact 
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         2           Statement will be prepared. 
 
         3                 Once it's accepted and prepared by 
 
         4           the Board, the next phase will be a 
 
         5           Finding Statement, which is a summary of 
 
         6           projects, an identification of any 
 
         7           adverse impacts and mitigation measures 
 
         8           that will be taken to take care of them. 
 
         9           That would conclude the environmental 
 
        10           process, the state Environmental Quality 
 
        11           Review Act requirements.  Then the 
 
        12           various town agencies go on to conduct 
 
        13           their own hearings and then act on their 
 
        14           applications. 
 
        15                 There will be a series of meetings 
 
        16           of various town agencies to review 
 
        17           various aspects of the proposal, then 
 
        18           they will come back to the Planning Board 
 
        19           for formal site plan approval.  We 
 
        20           anticipate this process will go on for 
 
        21           somewhere in the neighborhood of four to 
 
        22           six months, possibly longer.  Thank you. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        24                 Mr. Montalbano, would you present 
 
        25           or one of your colleagues a synopsis of 
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         2           the project, please? 
 
         3                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Ms. Foreman, I 
 
         4           would like Mr. Coffey, the chief engineer 
 
         5           for Orange and Rockland, to describe, 
 
         6           again, to the Board a brief summary of 
 
         7           the project.  We're going to keep it 
 
         8           brief, because, really, the project was 
 
         9           well described in the executive summary 
 
        10           of the DEIS draft of the Environmental 
 
        11           Impact Statement which you have. 
 
        12                 John? 
 
        13                 MR. COFFEY:  Thank you. 
 
        14                 As far as the description of the 
 
        15           project for the Little Tor Road/South 
 
        16           Mountain Road proposed substation, 
 
        17           starting with a justification on the 
 
        18           reason for this substation.  We have 
 
        19           basically an area in North New City 
 
        20           that's being fed from neighboring 
 
        21           stations that includes the New Hempstead 
 
        22           Road substation near the Palisades 
 
        23           Parkway, the Congers substation, as we 
 
        24           call it, on Gilchrest Avenue in Congers, 
 
        25           and also the West Haverstraw sub up on 
   



                                                                    11 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           Route 202 in Haverstraw.  Those three 
 
         3           stations collectively feed this area. 
 
         4           Those stations have reached capacity, 
 
         5           while in the last many years load has 
 
         6           grown in the Clarkstown North New City 
 
         7           area.  Once those stations have reached 
 
         8           capacity, the next solution for us is to 
 
         9           look for a new source, which for us is a 
 
        10           substation.  Similar to if you needed to 
 
        11           add an outlet to your home, the sub- 
 
        12           station is an outlet that will feed this 
 
        13           North New City area. 
 
        14                 So when we look at the parcel that 
 
        15           we propose here, the criteria for a new 
 
        16           substation, we need to place it where the 
 
        17           load has to be served, and we also have 
 
        18           to try to place it as close to our 
 
        19           transmission facility which will connect 
 
        20           to the substation.  And the ten-acre 
 
        21           parcel that is proposed here meets that 
 
        22           criteria. 
 
        23                 When you look at the parcel, the 
 
        24           first Lot 5, we've a long-term history of 
 
        25           utility services on that parcel.  From 
   



                                                                    12 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           the 1920s all the way up to the 1980s, we 
 
         3           added a former given substation that 
 
         4           served the area.  We presently still have 
 
         5           transmission lines that traverse the 
 
         6           area.  We also have a gas regulator 
 
         7           station that's in the area as well as 
 
         8           Verizon communication facility.  So the 
 
         9           site has had communication service for a 
 
        10           long time. 
 
        11                 When we acquired Lot 6, the 
 
        12           additional parcel, the history on that 
 
        13           was there were several single-family 
 
        14           cottages, if you will, that were in 
 
        15           disrepair and they were condemned by the 
 
        16           Rockland County Department of Health.  We 
 
        17           moved forward in the last two years to 
 
        18           clean up the site, and the cottages 
 
        19           themselves had asbestos as well as 
 
        20           contaminants on the site as far as 
 
        21           chemical waste, et cetera.  So we cleaned 
 
        22           that up in preparation for the proposed 
 
        23           project. 
 
        24                 When you look at the development of 
 
        25           the ten acres, we tried to strategically 
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         2           locate the station in an environmentally 
 
         3           sensitive area.  There's obviously some 
 
         4           wetlands on the property.  The station is 
 
         5           not located in that area.  We've also, 
 
         6           out of the ten acres, developed totally 
 
         7           about three acres, leaving about seven 
 
         8           acres as a buffer, which includes a 
 
         9           pretty heavily forested area which we're 
 
        10           going to enhance with landscaping and 
 
        11           planting over a hundred trees. 
 
        12                 So, in conclusion, this is a large 
 
        13           investment for the company.  It's, we 
 
        14           think, part of economic growth for the 
 
        15           Town of Clarkstown and the North New City 
 
        16           area.  This economic stimulus includes a 
 
        17           tax benefit to the Town, as well, but 
 
        18           more importantly, it's really a 
 
        19           reliability upgrade for service in the 
 
        20           Town of Clarkstown. 
 
        21                 Thank you. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        23           And now I'm going to open the meeting for 
 
        24           public questions and comments. 
 
        25                 Terry Thaw. 
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         2                 MS. THAW:  I live in Lake Lucille, 
 
         3           about half a mile east of the proposed 
 
         4           station. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Could you 
 
         6           speak into the mic? 
 
         7                 MS. THAW:  I thought I was. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now you are. 
 
         9                 MS. THAW:  I am?  Okay. 
 
        10                 I live in Lake Lucille, about half 
 
        11           a mile east of the proposed substation, 
 
        12           and I'm on the Board of the West Branch 
 
        13           Conservation Association.  Other people 
 
        14           will talk about a lot of the other 
 
        15           potential problems with the proposed 
 
        16           power station.  In particular -- 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me, 
 
        18           Ms. Thaw.  Would you address the Board? 
 
        19                 MS. THAW:  Right.  In particular, 
 
        20           someone who lives on Lake Lucille and is 
 
        21           part of West Branch which has a long 
 
        22           history as you all know of protecting 
 
        23           land and waterways, particularly in the 
 
        24           South Mountain area, and are being very 
 
        25           concerned with the streams that go down 
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         2           into Lake Lucille and then flow into the 
 
         3           Hackensack River.  I've read with 
 
         4           interest the information, the stuff that 
 
         5           tells us that nothing is going to go into 
 
         6           those streams.  I understand that the 
 
         7           engineer who is supposed to talk about 
 
         8           this, I don't think he's here yet, but I 
 
         9           understand that the oil that will be 
 
        10           stored in the transformers is going to 
 
        11           kind of like sit there, and if any, but 
 
        12           if there will be gravel below it.  If 
 
        13           one so much -- we've had somebody who did 
 
        14           research.  As I said, I would have 
 
        15           preferred they spoke first because he 
 
        16           knows more about this stuff.  If so much 
 
        17           as one drop of oil of any kind, and I'm 
 
        18           not talking about the oil necessarily 
 
        19           that's stored in the transformers, but if 
 
        20           one drop of any kind of oil, lubricant 
 
        21           oil, baby oil, motor oil is spilled, then 
 
        22           the stuff that keeps the oil from 
 
        23           coagulating or the oil coagulated and 
 
        24           from not going into the stream stops 
 
        25           working.  The Environmental Statement 
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         2           doesn't mention that, it just says that 
 
         3           the oil will coagulate, there'll be 
 
         4           gravel, it will never leave, it will 
 
         5           never go into the stream.  And I find it 
 
         6           curious that we're expected to be so 
 
         7           convinced that nobody, even somebody who 
 
         8           isn't supposed to be on the property like 
 
         9           a kid, isn't going to drop one drop of 
 
        10           oil and have it float down and silt up, 
 
        11           ruin my lake again.  And I know that the 
 
        12           Town of Clarkstown doesn't want to hear 
 
        13           Lake Lucille residents coming back yet 
 
        14           again to say you destroyed Lake Lucille. 
 
        15                 I'm also sure that since the lake 
 
        16           is the opening to the Hackensack River, 
 
        17           that the Town is very concerned about the 
 
        18           water that floats down into the 
 
        19           Hackensack River.  There are reservoirs. 
 
        20           It's an important part of the water 
 
        21           course.  That's my major thing.  I may 
 
        22           come back.  Thank you. 
 
        23                 I'm sorry if I sound sarcastic, but 
 
        24           there are a number of things in the 
 
        25           Environmental Statement that make 
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         2           assumptions that we're -- that everyone 
 
         3           is just expected to accept without giving 
 
         4           us the proper analysis or facts.  I think 
 
         5           they're really missing from -- 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Are you 
 
         7           asking them to please substantiate their 
 
         8           generalizations?  Is that what you're 
 
         9           saying? 
 
        10                 MS. THAW:  Totally.  I would like 
 
        11           to see reports that do, in fact -- 
 
        12           preferably not developed by the industry 
 
        13           that makes these things. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Thank 
 
        15           you. 
 
        16                 Jan Conner. 
 
        17                 MS. CONNER:  I am Jan Conner.  I 
 
        18           live at 370 South Mountain Road.  I have 
 
        19           been a real estate broker in the county 
 
        20           for thirty-five years, retired now, and 
 
        21           my office was on South Mountain Road, so 
 
        22           I'm familiar with the area a lot.  I also 
 
        23           looked through the DEIS and noticed the 
 
        24           Beckmann report that says that there will 
 
        25           be really little or no diminution of 
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         2           property values as a result of this 
 
         3           substation, and the Coyle review of that 
 
         4           report that pretty much says the same 
 
         5           thing and agreed with them. 
 
         6                 So, as a good 21st Century person, 
 
         7           I went on the internet to look to see if 
 
         8           there were studies that dealt with 
 
         9           property values in the vicinity of 
 
        10           substations, and most of the studies I 
 
        11           found had to do with transmission lines, 
 
        12           but we have one of those too, so I 
 
        13           figured that the same things might apply. 
 
        14                 Many of the studies I read differed 
 
        15           in the values that they said would be 
 
        16           lost.  One said three to seven percent, 
 
        17           another 12 percent, another said 10 to 30 
 
        18           percent, another 15 to 34 percent, but 
 
        19           most of the things I read said that there 
 
        20           will be some negative effect on property 
 
        21           values in proximity to the transmission 
 
        22           lines and/or substations. 
 
        23                 Homeowners were surveyed and 66 
 
        24           percent of them, according to one study, 
 
        25           felt negatively affected.  Appraisers 
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         2           were surveyed and 83 percent of the 
 
         3           appraisers surveyed said the presence of 
 
         4           power lines negatively affected values. 
 
         5                 In one instance in Wisconsin, the 
 
         6           power company bought a house for 221,000, 
 
         7           erected a power line next to it, fixed up 
 
         8           the property, eight to ten thousand 
 
         9           dollars worth of new paint, doors, sinks, 
 
        10           dishwashers, all the good stuff, put it 
 
        11           on the market at 179 and finally sold it 
 
        12           Ten months later after the initial 
 
        13           purchase at a hundred twenty-eight five, 
 
        14           42 percent less than the company paid for 
 
        15           it originally.  So that's just an 
 
        16           illustration of one of the property 
 
        17           values being affected by being next to 
 
        18           this stuff. 
 
        19                 The Beckmann report dealt with 
 
        20           comparable properties near the New 
 
        21           Hempstead Road substation and Congers, 
 
        22           and sales that were from 2005 to 2009. 
 
        23           In the Coyle review of that, they pointed 
 
        24           out that there were only about four sales 
 
        25           within that time next to the New 
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         2           Hempstead project.  And the Coyle Report 
 
         3           says it does not appear to be a large 
 
         4           enough set of data to provide any 
 
         5           substantial result.  They also point out 
 
         6           that in Congers, two of the four sales 
 
         7           they used was comparable were next to 
 
         8           railroad tracks, and they said any value 
 
         9           effects due to the substation may be 
 
        10           overshadowed by the effects on the value 
 
        11           of this entire area because of the 
 
        12           railroad tracks.  So, it may or may not 
 
        13           have been a good indication of what the 
 
        14           substation does to the value. 
 
        15                 The two substations, incidentally, 
 
        16           have been there for years, and since the 
 
        17           comparable sales only compared from 2005 
 
        18           to 2009, it may be that the diminution of 
 
        19           values had already been taken care of 
 
        20           years before in the value of those 
 
        21           properties next to the substation. 
 
        22                 Other than monetary value, just 
 
        23           from my experience in the real estate 
 
        24           business, there are people who won't even 
 
        25           look at a property that's anywhere near a 
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         2           power line or a substation.  What happens 
 
         3           is that that cuts down the number of 
 
         4           prospective buyers because a lot people 
 
         5           won't look at the properties. 
 
         6                 One lady even brought her own 
 
         7           gaussmeter and I let her run testing. 
 
         8           Buyers that look at a property next to a 
 
         9           power thing see themselves as resellers 
 
        10           down the line, and even though it might 
 
        11           not bother them, they see themselves as 
 
        12           being saddled with a possibly difficult 
 
        13           property to resell.  It can increase time 
 
        14           on the market.  If you have a problematic 
 
        15           property, it may take a longer time to 
 
        16           sell and longer time on the market, often 
 
        17           leads to a reputation as a stigmatized 
 
        18           property.  Whether it's that's causing it 
 
        19           or not, or whether that too can affect a 
 
        20           property's value on the market. 
 
        21                 Finally, the fear of the unknown is 
 
        22           something that really affects all of us, 
 
        23           particularly in buying and selling 
 
        24           properties.  One study that I read said 
 
        25           that it really doesn't matter, that they 
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         2           may be uninformed or inaccurate 
 
         3           judgments.  Variance with the facts of 
 
         4           the market, buyers and sellers base their 
 
         5           actions on their expectations and 
 
         6           anticipations.  If fear is a widespread 
 
         7           influence, whether justified or not, it 
 
         8           will affect value adversely, and I'm sure 
 
         9           that there is some fear out there about 
 
        10           this project.  Thank you very much. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        12                 Marvin Baum. 
 
        13                 MR. BAUM:  The first thing I 
 
        14           noticed in reviewing the DEIS is that the 
 
        15           photo simulations were inconsistent with 
 
        16           the landscape plan that was presented. 
 
        17           In other words, the photo stimulations 
 
        18           are unrealistic and not showing what the 
 
        19           landscape plan shows.  The photo 
 
        20           simulations do not represent the land- 
 
        21           scape plans and the actual impacts that 
 
        22           will be seen from South Mountain Road and 
 
        23           also from Little Tor Road. 
 
        24                 If you look here on the proposed 
 
        25           landscaping plans for the substation, 
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         2           you'll see there are absolutely no trees 
 
         3           with the utility right-of-way.  By law, 
 
         4           Case O4-E-O822 from New York State Public 
 
         5           Service Commission, they're not allowed 
 
         6           to put tall growing trees underneath 
 
         7           those transmission lines, so there's a 
 
         8           noticeable clearing that would have a 
 
         9           clear view from South Mountain Road 
 
        10           directly toward the substation facility. 
 
        11                 When you look, and I'll show you 
 
        12           the substation perspective from South 
 
        13           Mountain Road first, the first thing that 
 
        14           I noticed is that the perspective is 
 
        15           taken from beyond the clearing point, 
 
        16           it's actually to the east of the 
 
        17           transmission lines sufficiently that you 
 
        18           don't really get the clearance that 
 
        19           exists, whatever it is, the seventy-five- 
 
        20           foot wide clearance, whatever the 
 
        21           clearance is for right-of-way.  Usually 
 
        22           it's like a hundred feet, so you don't 
 
        23           see it. 
 
        24                 The second thing that's noticeable 
 
        25           here with the little bit of right-of-way 
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         2           that is visible, they have tall growing 
 
         3           trees that are quite some age directly 
 
         4           under the transmission lines.  Their 
 
         5           landscaping plans do not show those trees 
 
         6           at all.  So there's a major inconsistency 
 
         7           between the reality, and I believe the 
 
         8           landscaping plan is the reality and the 
 
         9           photo simulation -- you have the same 
 
        10           kind of problem with the photo simulation 
 
        11           for Little Tor Road.  The top of the 
 
        12           substation is about eighty-one feet high, 
 
        13           I believe, and you can see that the trees 
 
        14           from Little Tor Road are pretty much 
 
        15           covering the entire facility.  So this 
 
        16           represents probably between twenty and 
 
        17           maybe as much as forty years' worth of 
 
        18           growth of the Norway spruces that are put 
 
        19           in the front of the substation.  So what 
 
        20           people will see with these seven- and the 
 
        21           ten- or twelve-foot trees that are going 
 
        22           to be planted is not what's being 
 
        23           represented in these photo simulations. 
 
        24                 So I think that the applicant needs 
 
        25           to go back with their photo simulations 
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         2           and do photo simulations that represent 
 
         3           reality of when the substation is first 
 
         4           created, built, five years and ten years 
 
         5           out.  I don't think that in something 
 
         6           that's twenty or forty years, most people 
 
         7           are going to be all that much worried 
 
         8           about, twenty or forty years. 
 
         9                 And, again, I think the South 
 
        10           Mountain Road perspective, particularly 
 
        11           because it's a town-designated historic 
 
        12           road, it's really important to have that 
 
        13           correct and that the perspective should 
 
        14           be taken from the actual viewpoint.  It 
 
        15           would be as though you wanted to buy a 
 
        16           house and the real estate agent showed 
 
        17           you the house next door instead of the 
 
        18           house they wanted to sell you.  So that's 
 
        19           a problem. 
 
        20                 The second major problem I found in 
 
        21           the DEIS is that it talked about the 
 
        22           dangers of the substation and it talked 
 
        23           about events.  It used a very euphemistic 
 
        24           term "Events."  In reality, the event can 
 
        25           be quite substantial at substations.  So, 
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         2           I just wanted to show what an event 
 
         3           actually looks like.  This will only take 
 
         4           a few seconds here. 
 
         5                 (At this time, Mr. Baum plays a 
 
         6           video on his iPad for the Planning 
 
         7           Board.) 
 
         8                 MR. BAUM:  What you're seeing here 
 
         9           is a substation in a residential neigh- 
 
        10           borhood in Florida and in a combination 
 
        11           of equipment failure and human error and 
 
        12           some poor planning, resulted in a 
 
        13           substation exploding.  That was in 1993. 
 
        14                 If you go onto the internet to 
 
        15           Google and/or You Tube and you just put 
 
        16           in the words substation explosions or 
 
        17           substation fires, you will find many, 
 
        18           many substation fires and explosions. 
 
        19                 For instance, in November 2009, I 
 
        20           believe it was November 4, 2009, there 
 
        21           was a major fire, explosion fire at the 
 
        22           Dunwoodie substation in Yonkers, New 
 
        23           York, and I can pass this around. 
 
        24                 (At this time, Mr. Baum hands his 
 
        25           iPad to Chairwoman Thormann.) 
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         2                 MR. BAUM:  And just to keep things 
 
         3           very current that you don't think these 
 
         4           are totally rare things, yeah, they don't 
 
         5           happen every day at every substation, but 
 
         6           they can and do happen.  And I think that 
 
         7           what we saw at the Fukushima Daiichi 
 
         8           plant in Japan, that not enough planning 
 
         9           was done for worst case scenario. 
 
        10                 So, I think what the DEIS needs to 
 
        11           include is planning for worst case 
 
        12           scenario, and that's clearly not here. 
 
        13           They clearly have underestimated at a 
 
        14           pretty extreme level what the potential 
 
        15           for problems are at the substation.  When 
 
        16           you're considering a fairly heavily 
 
        17           wooded area, there are parks nearby with 
 
        18           steep slopes, there's residential houses, 
 
        19           I think the dangers are very real and 
 
        20           need to be considered and need to be 
 
        21           detailed, including what kind of 
 
        22           materials are in the substation.  For 
 
        23           instance, they talk about mineral oil. 
 
        24           Typically, mineral oil is something that 
 
        25           you might put on a baby.  In fact, 
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         2           usually substations do have other 
 
         3           materials that are more toxic like 
 
         4           PCBs.  The description of the substation 
 
         5           says that, generally, it will be allowed 
 
         6           to burn out.  That is their preferred 
 
         7           route.  They have to first de-electrify 
 
         8           it so the firefighters can get in there, 
 
         9           but if there's any wind, any conditions 
 
        10           that necessitate it, they will be using 
 
        11           water.  If you look at the Yonkers 
 
        12           picture, you'll see that water was being 
 
        13           used on that fire.  So, yes, in an ideal 
 
        14           situation, they may let it burn out.  Not 
 
        15           great to breathe, and I have some 
 
        16           articles that I'll give you which you can 
 
        17           put into the record both about that fire 
 
        18           and the fire at the Dunwoodie substation 
 
        19           was then replicated in June of 2010. 
 
        20           There was yet another major fire and 
 
        21           explosion at that facility. 
 
        22                 Now, on Saturday there was an 
 
        23           explosion and fire at Pleasantville, New 
 
        24           York at one of the other Con Ed 
 
        25           facilities, and this Orange and Rockland, 
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         2           the applicant, is part of the same Con 
 
         3           Ed, Incorporated.  So, I will hand this 
 
         4           around.  Again, it started a brush fire. 
 
         5           And the applicant has proposed putting 
 
         6           trees.  Now, trees may provide nice 
 
         7           screening and, you know, that's fine, but 
 
         8           the problem is that they're putting trees 
 
         9           in a densely wooded area already, it 
 
        10           actually increases the danger.  There are 
 
        11           other ways, which I'll talk about a 
 
        12           little later, where they could minimize 
 
        13           it.  One way to minimize it is to really 
 
        14           cut down more trees and not to plant so 
 
        15           close to the substation.  If you read in 
 
        16           the DEIS, they talk about using a 
 
        17           weedkiller product throughout the 
 
        18           substation because they don't want the 
 
        19           littlest blade of grass growing because 
 
        20           it does create a fire hazard.  And so 
 
        21           here they're putting in tall growing 
 
        22           trees in relatively close proximation to 
 
        23           the substation.  That should be moved 
 
        24           much further back and/or eliminated from 
 
        25           it, and the alternatives, and I guess 
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         2           I'll jump ahead anyway, the alternatives 
 
         3           are that the substation could be put 
 
         4           underground and it could be enclosed. 
 
         5                 Now, I know the town has tried to 
 
         6           do somethings to get substation or 
 
         7           utility facilities looking nicer and not 
 
         8           just being bland utility facilities.  In 
 
         9           New York City, Con Edison has spent 
 
        10           billions of dollars to create substations 
 
        11           that are very attractive and that blend 
 
        12           into the neighborhood, whether it's at 
 
        13           South Street Seaport where it blends into 
 
        14           the seaport style, whether it be the 
 
        15           Academy substation where they put the 
 
        16           transmission lines underground.  And the 
 
        17           Academy substation is right along the 
 
        18           East River in Northern Manhattan.  There 
 
        19           they have a whole nautical design 
 
        20           facility including a lighthouse that they 
 
        21           put into it, and we're not getting any 
 
        22           lighthouses or any nice attractive things 
 
        23           that will blend into the residential and 
 
        24           wooded area of Northern New City. 
 
        25                 So, again, here's Pleasantville. 
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         2           Not to be outdone, New York City, they 
 
         3           had their own substation fire on Sunday. 
 
         4           Major, you can see how big that explosion 
 
         5           was.  That's in the Dumbo neighborhood. 
 
         6                 I'm going to show you one more 
 
         7           quick video here.  This is another 
 
         8           substation that is also somewhat 
 
         9           comparable in size to the substation 
 
        10           being proposed. 
 
        11                 (At this time, Mr. Baum plays video 
 
        12           on his iPad.) 
 
        13                 MR. BAUM:  You can pretty much get 
 
        14           the sense of -- 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I think we 
 
        16           get the idea. 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  You get the idea.  So, 
 
        18           okay.  So, I wanted to just show you 
 
        19           that. 
 
        20                 Again, I think that the DEIS, with 
 
        21           it's two paragraphs dedicated to 
 
        22           emergency-type situations, really has not 
 
        23           gone sufficiently into what can go wrong 
 
        24           and what they're doing to plan for it to 
 
        25           ensure that people will not be put at 
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         2           risk or that property or parklands or 
 
         3           anything will not be put at risk. 
 
         4                 Again, I would encourage you to 
 
         5           Google and go on You Tube and look for 
 
         6           additional -- there are many of these 
 
         7           things online, literally hundreds of 
 
         8           them.  You know, hopefully this will 
 
         9           never happen, but it's much better that 
 
        10           we be prepared to make sure it doesn't 
 
        11           happen, and if it does happen, 
 
        12           particularly in a worst case scenario, 
 
        13           that we're able to deal with it. 
 
        14                 As I said earlier, alternatives 
 
        15           were not described of an alternative 
 
        16           location.  I did bring along some 
 
        17           documents, for instance, here 
 
        18           transmission and distribution has a whole 
 
        19           thing about an underground substation in 
 
        20           Anaheim, California where a park was 
 
        21           built right on top of it.  It cost 19 
 
        22           million dollars, which is somewhat more 
 
        23           than this one.  This also involved ten 
 
        24           miles of underground utility wires, ten 
 
        25           linear miles of underground wires and the 
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         2           development of the park right above it. 
 
         3                 So there are newer alternatives. 
 
         4           These actually have smaller footprints 
 
         5           and are gas cooled, I believe.  So I 
 
         6           think that'll be good to look at. 
 
         7                 I also want to point out that with 
 
         8           the first fire that was at the substation 
 
         9           in Yonkers, the fluids that were used by 
 
        10           the fire department ran off into the 
 
        11           storm drains in the area, and then two 
 
        12           weeks later it showed up in the Bronx 
 
        13           River.  I think one of the concerns of 
 
        14           area residents is will it wind up in our 
 
        15           drinking water.  And in the Bronx, two 
 
        16           weeks later, they discovered that the oil 
 
        17           from that original spill had showed up 
 
        18           two miles away.  We're talking about just 
 
        19           a few yards away from the Hackensack 
 
        20           River.  So I think that again, it needs 
 
        21           to be better dealt with than in the DEIS. 
 
        22                 Again, I have some of those 
 
        23           documents here to share with you. 
 
        24                 (At this time, Mr. Baum hands 
 
        25           documents to the Planning Board members.) 
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         2                 MR. BAUM:  And the other, one of 
 
         3           the other major problems I saw, that the 
 
         4           applicant is claiming that 85 percent of 
 
         5           power would be dedicated to homeowners 
 
         6           and 15 percent for commercial and 
 
         7           municipal.  But if you add up their 
 
         8           transformers, they have two 15-megawatt 
 
         9           transformers and one dedicated to Tilcon, 
 
        10           which is 20 megawatts, that's 20 percent 
 
        11           right there, not including anybody else's 
 
        12           usage.  So those numbers are not correct. 
 
        13           There's more like 35 percent at a minimum 
 
        14           if we can accept the 15 percent as being 
 
        15           realistic.  One of the concerns that I 
 
        16           have is whether this facility which is 
 
        17           determined for backup purposes is somehow 
 
        18           part of the larger plan to supply more 
 
        19           electricity to Tilcon which may in turn 
 
        20           result in other environmental impacts 
 
        21           elsewhere.  I mean, has some of the power 
 
        22           from the Haverstraw facility been kind of 
 
        23           redirected and drained off for use at 
 
        24           Tilcon versus used for homeowners in 
 
        25           North New City?  Now, that's perfectly 
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         2           legitimate.  I'm a Con Ed shareholder. 
 
         3           It's perfectly legitimate to make money, 
 
         4           but it should be part of the DEIS as to 
 
         5           where the electricity is really going and 
 
         6           what percentage is for who, and clearly, 
 
         7           from looking at the percentages in the 
 
         8           DEIS, the numbers are incorrect. 
 
         9                 And that I think covers everything 
 
        10           that I wanted to -- I apologize to the 
 
        11           audience who couldn't see everything that 
 
        12           I was showing and couldn't hear necessar- 
 
        13           ily, I don't know if you could hear, but 
 
        14           I can e-mail you the videos. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I could hear 
 
        16           everything, Mr. Baum. 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  Thank you very much. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        19                 Henry Vogel. 
 
        20                 MR. VOGEL:  My name is Henry Vogel, 
 
        21           and I'm here to say that this is a very 
 
        22           rural area and I'm concerned with fire. 
 
        23           I don't think we have any water available 
 
        24           in that area.  There are no fire 
 
        25           hydrants.  How do they intend to put out 
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         2           a fire?  I don't know if they can answer 
 
         3           that, but this whole mountain is probably 
 
         4           all wooded and it's all leaves that 
 
         5           people leave there, they don't pick up 
 
         6           because it's all rural, there's no trucks 
 
         7           that go up and pick them up on the 
 
         8           mountain.  There's no accessibility if 
 
         9           there is a fire.  There are very few 
 
        10           roads up there.  In fact, I don't think 
 
        11           there are any, other than maybe two or 
 
        12           three, those that go up the mountain.  If 
 
        13           they have a fire, what are they going to 
 
        14           put it out with, helicopters?  They'll 
 
        15           lose half the houses in the town.  All it 
 
        16           takes is an electrical fire with the -- 
 
        17           I've seen electric lightning hit some of 
 
        18           these power stations and they explode and 
 
        19           they send sparks all over.  I don't know 
 
        20           how they're going to handle it, but since 
 
        21           there's no water, unless they're going to 
 
        22           supply a whole water supply line to the 
 
        23           town.  Thank you. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        25                 Martus Granirer. 
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         2                 MR. GRANIRER:  First name is 
 
         3           M-A-R-T-U-S, last name, G-R-A-N-I-R-E-R. 
 
         4           I'm president of West Branch Conservation 
 
         5           Association. 
 
         6                 I first have to ask a courtesy. 
 
         7           Your record will close ten days from 
 
         8           whenever you close this hearing.  We've 
 
         9           been trying -- we decided to look into a 
 
        10           fundamental question, one of them is how 
 
        11           much radiation will come off this site. 
 
        12           I know there's detailed study in the 
 
        13           DEIS, but the people have prepared this 
 
        14           study -- 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You can't be 
 
        16           heard. 
 
        17                 MR. GRANIRER:  Is this better? 
 
        18           Your hearing, whenever it closes, you 
 
        19           have now an obligation to extend the 
 
        20           record opening ten days more for written 
 
        21           submissions.  We've decided to look into 
 
        22           what we consider fundamentals, one of 
 
        23           which is how much radiation will this 
 
        24           site generate.  I know there's a lengthy 
 
        25           section on that in the DEIS, but we 
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         2           wanted to do our own investigation.  It 
 
         3           took until very recently for us to 
 
         4           identify a firm that can do a worthwhile 
 
         5           and trustworthy modeling of the radiation 
 
         6           that would be caused by this station.  We 
 
         7           need three weeks to get that study 
 
         8           completed.  We're already set for ten 
 
         9           days.  Can I ask for three, or better 
 
        10           yet, since I'd like to review the thing 
 
        11           before we submit it, for four weeks to 
 
        12           get a new study in or our study in on the 
 
        13           radiation that will come off that site? 
 
        14           And if you're interested, I've got the 
 
        15           credentials of the firm involved.  I'd 
 
        16           like you to pass them around. 
 
        17                 (Documents submitted to Board 
 
        18           members.) 
 
        19                 MR. GRANIRER:  I hope you can 
 
        20           indulge us that much, because I think the 
 
        21           study we'd like to pay for may illuminate 
 
        22           what's going on here.  If the values are 
 
        23           the same as the applicant's, that's fine, 
 
        24           but they might not be.  Anyway, I do hope 
 
        25           you will be able to give us this time to 
   



                                                                    39 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           get the study we're commissioning to you 
 
         3           before you close your record. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'm not going 
 
         5           to do anything now, continue. 
 
         6                 MR. GRANIRER:  I will continue.  I 
 
         7           just wanted to make sure the question is 
 
         8           raised fairly. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The Board 
 
        10           heard it and the Board will decide what 
 
        11           they want to do. 
 
        12                 MR. GRANIRER:  Fine.  There's one 
 
        13           more technical question.  I've heard more 
 
        14           than one mention of the way Orange and 
 
        15           Rockland intends to enlarge other or has 
 
        16           begun to enlarge other power stations in 
 
        17           the town.  I believe that Orange and 
 
        18           Rockland had earlier announced that it 
 
        19           plans to make thirty-two stations bigger 
 
        20           than they are now. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me for 
 
        22           interrupting.  Ms. 
 
        23                 O'Connor, would you please speak to 
 
        24           Mr. Cornell?  He's waving bye-bye.  So 
 
        25           would you go out and ask him where he's 
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         2           going? 
 
         3                 (At this time, Ms. O'Connor exited 
 
         4           the hearing room.) 
 
         5                 MR. GRANIRER:  Shall I wait? 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, please. 
 
         7                 (At this time, Ms. O'Connor and Mr. 
 
         8           Cornell enter the hearing room.) 
 
         9                 MR. GRANIRER:  What I was talking 
 
        10           about was that Orange and Rockland plans 
 
        11           this substation expansion along with 
 
        12           perhaps thirty more.  SIPA requires that 
 
        13           you look at the entire action, not 
 
        14           segments of it.  I know this question has 
 
        15           come up before, but there is no question 
 
        16           now that this is not an isolated 
 
        17           extension.  I think when it came up 
 
        18           before, what I'm talking about is 
 
        19           considered speculative and it might not 
 
        20           happen, but Orange and Rockland has 
 
        21           announced plans to enlarge thirty-two 
 
        22           substations, three or four of them in 
 
        23           Clarkstown.  To consider this substation 
 
        24           expansion by itself is examining a 
 
        25           segment of a larger action. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I think this 
 
         3           was said when the other substations came 
 
         4           in, Mr. Granirer. 
 
         5                 MR. GRANIRER:  Well, I want it on 
 
         6           the record that I don't think it's 
 
         7           settled. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I think that 
 
         9           particular condition, Mr. Cornell, that 
 
        10           question of segmentation, wasn't that 
 
        11           settled in relationship to the other 
 
        12           substations? 
 
        13                 MR. CORNELL  Yes, I believe it was. 
 
        14                 MR. GRANIRER:  I must have missed 
 
        15           something.  Was it settled in court? 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I can't tell 
 
        17           you, but I know that it was settled. 
 
        18                 Please don't laugh. 
 
        19                 MR. GRANIRER:  You made a decision 
 
        20           about it? 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The town 
 
        22           attorney will be here in a little bit and 
 
        23           she can respond to that question.  But I 
 
        24           knew that the question of segmentation 
 
        25           was going to be raised tonight. 
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         2                 MR. GRANIRER:  Well, just for the 
 
         3           record, I'm raising it, too. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right, 
 
         5           Mr. Granirer, go ahead. 
 
         6                 MR. GRANIRER:  I assume you made a 
 
         7           decision about it.  I don't believe it 
 
         8           was settled, with respect.  Our problem 
 
         9           is that we have questions about factual 
 
        10           matters in the Impact Statement.  Some of 
 
        11           them rely on the results of a study that 
 
        12           has not yet been completed, but I'd like 
 
        13           the opportunity to complete it.  The 
 
        14           question of the appearance of this site 
 
        15           has definitely, as you heard from Mr. 
 
        16           Baum, there's no way to know from the 
 
        17           material that was submitted what this 
 
        18           site will look like.  The criticism Mr. 
 
        19           Baum made seems to be correct.  To paint 
 
        20           in a mature forest where seven-foot trees 
 
        21           are being planted, there's no way to give 
 
        22           anyone an idea of what the station will 
 
        23           look like.  To show trees in the right- 
 
        24           of-way of the conductors' overhead wires, 
 
        25           where PSE requires that those trees not 
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         2           be there, is faking, and I wish we could 
 
         3           see a reliable visual impact study 
 
         4           instead of the one we have. 
 
         5                 It may not have been clear from 
 
         6           what Terry Thaw said, but as I understand 
 
         7           it, the material that the we were given 
 
         8           that there's supposed to be a substance 
 
         9           underneath the gravel on top of which the 
 
        10           transformers will be placed that will 
 
        11           take oil leaks and turn the oil into 
 
        12           jelly, and I think the problem with that 
 
        13           is that the substance is good for one 
 
        14           shot only.  If any oil gets in there, the 
 
        15           stuff stops dealing with more oil, and 
 
        16           then what happens to the oil that leaks? 
 
        17           Well, obviously, it gets into the stream. 
 
        18           We have other people who will talk about 
 
        19           other problems with this site, and I'm 
 
        20           going to yield to them or sit down.  I 
 
        21           know I've gone more than three minutes. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  There was no 
 
        23           three-minute rule. 
 
        24                 MR. GRANIRER:  Wonderful. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  But that 
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         2           doesn't mean you can go on infinitum. 
 
         3                 MR. GRANIRER:  I don't have an 
 
         4           infinite amount to talk about.  There's 
 
         5           an article from the New York Times that 
 
         6           says the solar flares that are occurring 
 
         7           now force or cause the transformers to 
 
         8           substations to blow up, and we're at the 
 
         9           peak of the solar storm period now.  I'll 
 
        10           give this to the Board. 
 
        11                 (Document submitted to members of 
 
        12           the Board.) 
 
        13                 MR. GRANIRER:  Anyway, I'll be 
 
        14           interested to hear the decision about 
 
        15           whether we can have another couple weeks 
 
        16           so we can get the study done, and I thank 
 
        17           you for your time. 
 
        18                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Mr. Granirer, before 
 
        19           you leave, so you can answer, reviewing 
 
        20           this, your proposed radiation consul- 
 
        21           tants, very impressive list of clients 
 
        22           that they have had, and in among the 
 
        23           commercial lists shows Orange and 
 
        24           Rockland substation in Stony Point. 
 
        25                 MR. GRANIRER:  Yes.  They did a 
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         2           very interesting study there, that's how 
 
         3           I learned they exist.  I've spoken to the 
 
         4           head of the company, he has no conflict. 
 
         5           He says, "Facts are facts, I'll report 
 
         6           what I find."  He has no conflict with 
 
         7           working for us today and Orange and 
 
         8           Rockland yesterday. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you, 
 
        10           Mr. Granirer. 
 
        11                 Is it William Terribile? 
 
        12                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Yes.  My name is 
 
        13           William Terribile.  I live at 290 South 
 
        14           Mountain Road.  I'm also the president of 
 
        15           the Lake Lucille Property Owners 
 
        16           Association.  I have some things. 
 
        17                 First off, I wanted to answer this 
 
        18           gentleman.  I looked and it is four- 
 
        19           tenths of a mile is the closest fire 
 
        20           hydrant that I found on South Mountain 
 
        21           Road.  The reason I know that is because 
 
        22           yesterday there were men from O&R on 
 
        23           South Mountain Road because they have 
 
        24           some kind of gas line leak they were 
 
        25           saying under the road that they were 
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         2           checking for, and this would be three- 
 
         3           tenths of a mile from the proposed 
 
         4           substation. 
 
         5                 Today we had a company at our lake 
 
         6           called Allied Biological, and what 
 
         7           they're doing is they're testing the 
 
         8           water to make sure everything's clean, 
 
         9           and we want it to be as healthy as 
 
        10           possible because you have to realize this 
 
        11           is the mouth of the Hackensack River. 
 
        12           This is the water that Jersey is drinking 
 
        13           right now and we have to protect that. 
 
        14                 This process that we're going 
 
        15           through with Allied Biological cost the 
 
        16           homeowners six thousand dollars and we 
 
        17           were more than happy to put it up just to 
 
        18           make sure that the environment around us 
 
        19           is very safe and clean of all types of 
 
        20           things that were going on. 
 
        21                 Another thing that concerned us was 
 
        22           there's a line that goes through our lake 
 
        23           from O&R.  This is an O&R power line that 
 
        24           has 384 watts, it's more than the normal 
 
        25           line.  And they have an easement, Lake 
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         2           Lucille gave them an easement, this is 
 
         3           going back years ago, that said that they 
 
         4           could use this so they can feed Tilcon. 
 
         5           Now, this was only for Tilcon, so if 
 
         6           they're planning on having other people 
 
         7           use this line, I would like to see the 
 
         8           plan that who's electric is going through 
 
         9           this because it should only be Tilcon and 
 
        10           Tilcon only. 
 
        11                 Another thing that I was grabbed at 
 
        12           just by talking, the gentleman, the first 
 
        13           thing he said was they were trying to put 
 
        14           it someplace that's environmentally safe. 
 
        15           Well, if I was somebody who wanted to 
 
        16           destroy a town or something like that and 
 
        17           I wanted to destroy their water, the 
 
        18           first thing I would do is put up 
 
        19           something like that near it.  That is not 
 
        20           an environmentally safe place to put 
 
        21           this. 
 
        22                 Another thing that I saw was, you 
 
        23           know, I was here back in 2008 and I told 
 
        24           O&R at the time that they had problems 
 
        25           with their telephone poles.  I don't know 
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         2           if you could see the lake up here, but 
 
         3           their telephone poles run straight 
 
         4           through our lake.  There's, I think, four 
 
         5           or five of them.  There's one right in 
 
         6           front of Crum Creek, and because of all 
 
         7           the hurricanes and everything that we've 
 
         8           had, there is an island that's probably 
 
         9           as big as this room now that has been 
 
        10           created at the end of the lake.  It was 
 
        11           at one time about three feet deep and now 
 
        12           it's about three feet high.  That's how 
 
        13           much soil has come down.  And not only 
 
        14           has it come down, but if this is the 
 
        15           telephone pole, it has been pushing the 
 
        16           telephone pole so the telephone pole is 
 
        17           now like this (indicating), and the top 
 
        18           of the telephone pole that has the 
 
        19           supports has actually snapped off and 
 
        20           gone into the lake.  Now, this was 
 
        21           reported to them a while back and they 
 
        22           still have not done anything since 2008. 
 
        23           And if you notice, I had brought this to 
 
        24           their attention at that time, they still 
 
        25           have not fixed it.  So, when they're 
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         2           talking about substations and how 
 
         3           environmentally safe they're looking at 
 
         4           situations, I don't think they're putting 
 
         5           that into play at all.  What they're 
 
         6           looking at is putting something there on 
 
         7           a road that's been an historical road 
 
         8           ever since I've been here since 1961, 
 
         9           And that is a road that, you just, right 
 
        10           now when you go on the lake, it's a 
 
        11           beautiful lake, don't let anybody tell 
 
        12           you any different, but all of a sudden at 
 
        13           the end, if you're at the dam and you're 
 
        14           looking towards the substation, all of a 
 
        15           sudden one day a Verizon line popped up 
 
        16           there, a pole popped up there that now 
 
        17           you see in the mountain range.  Okay? 
 
        18           The next thing you're going to see is the 
 
        19           substation that you're going to be 
 
        20           looking at from the lake.  So, you know, 
 
        21           when you're talking about how it impacts 
 
        22           people, when people are putting out their 
 
        23           own money to support a lake and you're 
 
        24           putting up substations next to the lake, 
 
        25           that really -- I mean, you know, I use 
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         2           electricity, but I don't want to see it 
 
         3           environmentally hurt our lake and you're 
 
         4           just setting us up for a big disaster. 
 
         5                 And if they're not going to fix 
 
         6           something, even a telephone pole, and 
 
         7           you're going to allow them to put a 
 
         8           substation before the telephones are even 
 
         9           fixed -- I'm sorry, I keep calling it 
 
        10           telephone poles, but it's actually 
 
        11           electrical poles.  If you're going to 
 
        12           have them actually put up a substation 
 
        13           without having the electrical poles even 
 
        14           fixed, there's something wrong here, I'm 
 
        15           sorry to say, but we're not looking at 
 
        16           this close enough. 
 
        17                 Thank you very much. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Susan Stava. 
 
        19                 MS. STAVA:  Hi.  Good evening, 
 
        20           Susan Stava, and I am a resident of South 
 
        21           Mountain Road, 251 South Mountain Road. 
 
        22                 I have to say that these meetings 
 
        23           are fabulous because they're so 
 
        24           informative.  I'm a photojournalist who 
 
        25           has been working on the road, documenting 
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         2           the road for probably about seven or 
 
         3           eight years, a long time.  So, I have 
 
         4           been in and out of all different areas. 
 
         5           I photograph the environment and I 
 
         6           photograph people.  And I have to say 
 
         7           that, you know, it's a pretty rare and 
 
         8           amazing road, and when I drove down it 
 
         9           the other day coming back from Concklin 
 
        10           Farms, I want to say two weeks ago, it 
 
        11           really had an impressive -- the 
 
        12           substation I'm speaking about had a very 
 
        13           impressive impact on my ability to see 
 
        14           the lovely Ernie Kovacs home across the 
 
        15           street because the wind had kicked in and 
 
        16           we had a dry spell, a real, real dry 
 
        17           spell and the wind had really kicked up 
 
        18           so much dirt and soil that it had 
 
        19           completely covered the road.  And there 
 
        20           was an owner, a man out there who was 
 
        21           sort of helping people get through.  So, 
 
        22           I at that point had called the town and I 
 
        23           said -- I don't remember who I spoke 
 
        24           with.  Was it what's his name?  But he -- 
 
        25           I said, you need to come down here and 
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         2           see what's going on.  This is a classic 
 
         3           situation where regardless of all the 
 
         4           beautiful isometrics and the visuals that 
 
         5           were brought to the Planning Board, I 
 
         6           think when you go to the site and you see 
 
         7           how it has been absolutely cleared out 
 
         8           from edge to edge and right now eroding, 
 
         9           it's rained, so it's not as dusty, but it 
 
        10           has eroded.  So, my concern amongst many 
 
        11           concerns that have been brought up 
 
        12           already, I think they're amazing what 
 
        13           people have brought up here, is the fire 
 
        14           hazard.  I think there's a couple of 
 
        15           issues here that, you know, we talked 
 
        16           about that it seems like how are we going 
 
        17           to protect that whole area from eroding, 
 
        18           from becoming dried out?  If there's a 
 
        19           strong storm, by the way, which we've had 
 
        20           many torrential downpours over the past 
 
        21           two years and severe flooding on the 
 
        22           road. 
 
        23                 I mean, moving on to another 
 
        24           problem, which is if we do have that, we 
 
        25           all know as well owners, since I own a 
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         2           well, you have to have your water tested 
 
         3           after you have these big, big storms 
 
         4           because the way that the water, after 
 
         5           it's been dry in the area, especially dry 
 
         6           in your own, your backyard where mine is 
 
         7           very dry up on the top of the hill, I 
 
         8           have to have the water tested immediately 
 
         9           after a strong torrential downpour 
 
        10           because of the strange sediment that does 
 
        11           develop and they say it's feces and it's 
 
        12           other things, but my concern is when you 
 
        13           have a substation that has oil and all 
 
        14           kinds of substances that might be coming 
 
        15           out of there, how is that going to be 
 
        16           protected from the storm, the residue or 
 
        17           whatever you want to call it, water 
 
        18           pouring through?  And I know that it will 
 
        19           probably affect, obviously, wells that 
 
        20           are nearby if they haven't put on the 
 
        21           water system, Lake Lucille for sure, 
 
        22           obviously, and I think the Hackensack 
 
        23           River.  I was just told by a friend who 
 
        24           lives right across from the substation 
 
        25           that there is also a spring that comes up 
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         2           through that area, which I think that we 
 
         3           do need time, you know, to hear about, 
 
         4           you know, or to have that substantiated 
 
         5           from the engineer to see, in fact, the 
 
         6           impact of having a spring across, how 
 
         7           that will be impacted, if there is some 
 
         8           storm runoff and obviously the wells in 
 
         9           the area. 
 
        10                 My other question, I have a lot of 
 
        11           questions, but everyone's is touching 
 
        12           everything and they did amazingly, but 
 
        13           the impact of the noise.  I guess again 
 
        14           as a journalist had done a story over in 
 
        15           Valhalla in that area last year, a couple 
 
        16           years ago, and it was about the noise 
 
        17           that comes from substations.  And they're 
 
        18           really -- they really protect their 
 
        19           property there, they really do protect 
 
        20           their town.  I'm always impressed when I 
 
        21           go to the town meetings and document 
 
        22           those.  And I guess that would be 
 
        23           something that would -- you know, I have 
 
        24           a few contacts in Congers, 'cause there 
 
        25           is a substation in Congers that I'd like 
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         2           to talk to those people and have maybe an 
 
         3           engineer that we should do studies also, 
 
         4           and we need the time and maybe we will be 
 
         5           granted the time to also do studies on 
 
         6           the impact of the noise.  Because there 
 
         7           are several substations already in 
 
         8           Rockland, but there is one in Congers, 
 
         9           and like I said, I do have a couple 
 
        10           contacts and they can really talk about 
 
        11           what they do have to deal with it.  I 
 
        12           think it's over by, I think it's French 
 
        13           Avenue or French Street.  So, you know, 
 
        14           that I think is something that I think 
 
        15           somebody has had substantiating evidence 
 
        16           on whether noise is or isn't a problem, 
 
        17           but it is a problem when you live right, 
 
        18           you know, across.  Basically, I'm within 
 
        19           a mile, I'm half a mile, five-tenths of a 
 
        20           mile, so that would make me crazy.  And I 
 
        21           like to have my windows opened and I like 
 
        22           to hear the sounds outside.  I live on 
 
        23           South Mountain Road.  It's an absolutely 
 
        24           beautiful road. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Furad 
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         2           Adip. 
 
         3                 MR. ADIP:  Good evening.  My name 
 
         4           is Furad Adip. 
 
         5                 Just to start my, as an 
 
         6           introduction, I have a doctorate in civil 
 
         7           engineering with a specific area of 
 
         8           environmental engineering.  I also have a 
 
         9           PE, professional engineering license in 
 
        10           the State of New York.  Also, I live at 
 
        11           151 South Mountain Road. 
 
        12                 Within the last sixteen years I've 
 
        13           been living on that corner.  Previously 
 
        14           I was living in Lake Lucille, now I'm on 
 
        15           the other side of Little Tor.  Now, 
 
        16           basically, our work as a professional is 
 
        17           to review and to prepare Environmental 
 
        18           Impact Statements.  So, when we looked at 
 
        19           a statement, a report, the main things 
 
        20           that we look at is whether it's complete 
 
        21           or it's something prepared as a bunch of 
 
        22           documents together.  When I reviewed this 
 
        23           document, more than a thousand pages, I 
 
        24           was looking specifically to find very 
 
        25           technical issues.  For example, 
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         2           geocomposite material.  What is it?  Is 
 
         3           there any specification mentioned? 
 
         4           Manufacturers, any qualities?  I didn't 
 
         5           find any.  Maybe I didn't see all through 
 
         6           it.  Also, I wanted to know how much oil 
 
         7           will be in each transformer.  Was there 
 
         8           any information?  I didn't see any.  But 
 
         9           there were five hundred pages of Phase 1 
 
        10           which is basically site assessment, 
 
        11           environmental site assessment.  All sorts 
 
        12           of databases, unnecessary, because no one 
 
        13           practically reviews them which are 
 
        14           useless and you can summarize them in a 
 
        15           couple pages, and that would be the 
 
        16           summary which everyone would have a 
 
        17           chance to review it. 
 
        18                 Now, based on that, I didn't quite 
 
        19           find the information.  I was specifically 
 
        20           looking for a section of the foundation 
 
        21           of the transformers, which lays out 
 
        22           exactly transformers sitting on what, 
 
        23           below that is what and then with the 
 
        24           section of foundation of transformer. 
 
        25                 Now, there are many issues, of 
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         2           course, many touched upon.  For example, 
 
         3           noise.  I'm glad that the last speaker, 
 
         4           she discussed that.  The report basically 
 
         5           said all areas are in compliance except 
 
         6           north and west of the property, which 
 
         7           they are planning on using barriers to 
 
         8           mitigate that.  Historical, they -- 
 
         9           basically they're saying that this will 
 
        10           be provided later and there will be an 
 
        11           impact.  Residential value, I'm not an 
 
        12           expert in residential value.  They 
 
        13           basically claim that there is no 
 
        14           association, which I find it hard to 
 
        15           believe, living in this same area. 
 
        16                 I picked up to two areas I wanted 
 
        17           to discuss.  One would be the magnetic 
 
        18           field and the other would be the specific 
 
        19           geocomposite material.  The magnetic 
 
        20           field is a subject which is unknown to 
 
        21           engineers, to experts in this field. 
 
        22           State accepted 200 hundred milliGauss 
 
        23           because there was some reference, I mean, 
 
        24           basically it was just picked up out of 
 
        25           blue.  It was something that they could 
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         2           not find for anything better than that. 
 
         3           This was basically considered some 
 
         4           existing best management.  It doesn't 
 
         5           mean it cannot change.  Right now the 
 
         6           plan says, basically, the magnetic field 
 
         7           is in the area of .2 and could be raised 
 
         8           to 73.6 milliGauss, which is still under 
 
         9           200 hundred, which is the state require- 
 
        10           ment.  I have an example I always 
 
        11           actually provide.  You might have a very 
 
        12           clean water which might be very pristine, 
 
        13           very nice and a state or city might 
 
        14           require, for example, drinking water 
 
        15           should have this minimum amount of 
 
        16           arsenic in it.  Are you going to allow 
 
        17           someone to add arsenic to your pristine 
 
        18           water to the level which the state 
 
        19           requires or the city requires and still 
 
        20           claim that this is a state waterway?  You 
 
        21           will, basically, want to make sure that 
 
        22           if there's any pristine condition, if 
 
        23           there's any acceptable quality condition 
 
        24           in your water, it would remain so.  Not 
 
        25           that you would allow someone to raise it 
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         2           to the level that for time being is 
 
         3           accepted, in future would definitely be 
 
         4           questioned.  I would say the impact of 
 
         5           electromagnetic field is unknown, is 
 
         6           unknown to professionals and it would 
 
         7           definitely be questioned in the future. 
 
         8                 If you allow this to happen, it 
 
         9           would be established in the future, it 
 
        10           would be grandfathered in, it would not 
 
        11           be changed. 
 
        12                 The next one is the geocomposite 
 
        13           material which was discussed.  I didn't 
 
        14           find any information on that.  I had to 
 
        15           go search myself on internet.  I actually 
 
        16           came up to a material which is very close 
 
        17           and I thought this would be something 
 
        18           that they had in mind, but they didn't 
 
        19           introduce that.  This is called Sorb Web, 
 
        20           Sorb Web Plus.  This is a material which 
 
        21           is -- basically was discussed that comes 
 
        22           in contact with petroleum material, oil 
 
        23           in general, becomes solidified, not in 
 
        24           the sense solid, it becomes a gel-type 
 
        25           material and it would provide a barrier. 
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         2           But in this specific brochure that the 
 
         3           manufacturer has provided, they very 
 
         4           clearly say, however, they recommend it 
 
         5           for transformers, basically, and all the 
 
         6           wording exactly the same as in the impact 
 
         7           statement, as well.  However, transform- 
 
         8           ers frequently develop chronic leaks that 
 
         9           may exist for prolonged periods of time. 
 
        10           In order to maximize the effectiveness of 
 
        11           this material, it has to be prevented. 
 
        12                 Now, the question is, this material 
 
        13           would be buried like a foot or probably 
 
        14           more than that.  Now, are they -- every 
 
        15           chronic impact, let's say every two, 
 
        16           three months that there might be leaks, 
 
        17           are they going to dig up everything and 
 
        18           remove it and put it back again?  I don't 
 
        19           believe so.  And the question becomes who 
 
        20           is monitoring this?  Now, if this is 
 
        21           going to go without any monitoring, what 
 
        22           is the possibility of this thing being 
 
        23           mitigated or being cleaned or being 
 
        24           removed and replaced?  So I think in my 
 
        25           view, based on my understanding, this is 
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         2           not a situation which I would call safe 
 
         3           given especially the fact that this is 
 
         4           very close to a drinking water source and 
 
         5           would impact the community, as well.  The 
 
         6           rest of the stuff, as I said, there are 
 
         7           many issues, but I think I would just 
 
         8           rest and ask other to discuss those. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Kirsten 
 
        10           Walker. 
 
        11                 MS. WALKER:  Hi.  So, my name is 
 
        12           Kirsten Walker.  I live at 211 South 
 
        13           Mountain Road.  So, I get to live right 
 
        14           across the street from the substation.  I 
 
        15           live in Ernie Kovacs' old house.  It is a 
 
        16           beautiful house that I love and I bought 
 
        17           because I have a baby who is two years 
 
        18           old who runs away from me all the time 
 
        19           towards an electrified fence that's 
 
        20           around the substation, that sometimes I 
 
        21           can catch him and sometimes it's very, 
 
        22           very close.  In addition to that, the 
 
        23           house is made of logs.  So, the fire 
 
        24           safety issue is huge for me, and I would 
 
        25           think for the Town of Clarkstown because 
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         2           it is actually a historic home for town, 
 
         3           the whole street I think is historic, the 
 
         4           feeling of that street is absolutely 
 
         5           magical and it's been, completely been 
 
         6           destroyed by the fact that we now have to 
 
         7           look at this substation, and I know that 
 
         8           nobody wants this kind of thing in their 
 
         9           backyard, but when I was out playing with 
 
        10           my two-year-old son last weekend and I 
 
        11           was looking across the street at it 
 
        12           because all the trees have also been 
 
        13           taken down because I also get to be on 
 
        14           the right-of-way, I thought I would have 
 
        15           never, ever bought this house and I 
 
        16           couldn't sell it in good conscience to 
 
        17           anyone else. 
 
        18                 So I started doing some research on 
 
        19           it and the effect on the electromagnetic 
 
        20           field, and I found some very interesting 
 
        21           information from the National Cancer 
 
        22           Institute.  So, it wasn't a small study, 
 
        23           it wasn't, you know, a study sponsored by 
 
        24           Con Edison, it was a study from the 
 
        25           National Cancer Institute that said that 
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         2           there are increased risks of things like 
 
         3           brain cancer and leukemia, specifically. 
 
         4           And for fun, they also said that the most 
 
         5           impacted demographic is African-American 
 
         6           women.  So, I have the most easily 
 
         7           impacted demographic is me, I'm the 
 
         8           embodiment of that. 
 
         9                 So, the other thing is that I have 
 
        10           a child who is amazing in every single 
 
        11           way, and as he's growing, we are learning 
 
        12           that he now shows signs of autism.  And I 
 
        13           also got to read that one of the other 
 
        14           things that could be a side effect of 
 
        15           electromagnetic fields is brain function 
 
        16           and brain development.  I'm not saying 
 
        17           that his autism is a direct result of 
 
        18           living where we live, but I know that he 
 
        19           grew up in this house and I moved in when 
 
        20           he was three months old, and I know that 
 
        21           up until the time he was about one and a 
 
        22           half, like many other autistic children, 
 
        23           he was completely normal in every way, 
 
        24           made beautiful eye contact, made 
 
        25           beautiful conversation, and now when you 
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         2           say hello to him, he says triangle. 
 
         3                 So, these are real people that 
 
         4           you're planning about, these are real 
 
         5           people's life savings that you're playing 
 
         6           bad corporate citizen with.  And I think 
 
         7           that more has to go be done because I 
 
         8           think there are so many things out there 
 
         9           to refute everything that these people 
 
        10           have said.  These people do have the land 
 
        11           that they bought, but so do I and so does 
 
        12           my son who now inherits something that's 
 
        13           worth not very much. 
 
        14                 When I wrote to Kathy Conklin who's 
 
        15           the assessor for the Town, she said, I 
 
        16           really don't have any market data for the 
 
        17           difference that you could pay in taxes 
 
        18           because I just have no idea and I can't 
 
        19           pull a number out of the air, so it's up 
 
        20           to you to research that.  And it's not up 
 
        21           to me to research that, it's up to you to 
 
        22           do that research for everybody here to 
 
        23           know what happens and what the full 
 
        24           impact is because with all the money that 
 
        25           you're getting what you should be doing 
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         2           is reassessing all the properties on that 
 
         3           land and you should be reassessing 
 
         4           everybody's value.  It's completely 
 
         5           ridiculous that none of this has been 
 
         6           done.  These are real people with real 
 
         7           lives with real situations that are 
 
         8           really impacted by this substation. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now, since 
 
        10           the public has spoken, I throw this to my 
 
        11           colleagues. 
 
        12                 Do any of you have any questions 
 
        13           that you would like to ask because you 
 
        14           certainly have the right to do so? 
 
        15                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Could the second 
 
        16           speaker, I believe identified herself as 
 
        17           the real estate broker -- is that right? 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes.  Jan 
 
        19           Conner, I believe it was. 
 
        20                 MR. YACYSHYN:  You made reference 
 
        21           to the Beckmann report, which is the 
 
        22           basis for the applicant's contribution on 
 
        23           property values, et cetera with regard to 
 
        24           this type of facility.  Did you remember 
 
        25           seeing in that report that even though 
   



                                                                    67 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           property values may be affected 
 
         3           adversely, in some instances, after a 
 
         4           time and distance from the specific 
 
         5           location, from the site, diminishes and 
 
         6           actually will grow in the normal fashion 
 
         7           as all property values do in given 
 
         8           circumstances in different communities? 
 
         9                 Do you remember that? 
 
        10                 MS. CONNER:  I do, I remember that. 
 
        11                 MR. YACYSHYN:  So that's a fact. 
 
        12           Now in your experience, has that been 
 
        13           true?  You said you have a long tenure in 
 
        14           the real estate field.  Have you 
 
        15           experienced that over the years? 
 
        16                 'Cause I can tell you that sitting 
 
        17           on this board the years that I have, with 
 
        18           the cycles that we've been going through 
 
        19           in real estate values in the Town of 
 
        20           Clarkstown and Rockland County and the 
 
        21           region, that has happened time and time 
 
        22           again, the ups and downs, the highs and 
 
        23           lows.  So I think that issue has to be 
 
        24           very carefully expounded rather than just 
 
        25           to say blanketly that would be an adverse 
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         2           impact on values.  Property values in the 
 
         3           Fifty years that I've been in Clarkstown, 
 
         4           since 1961, I can assure you from my 
 
         5           first house to my current one, 
 
         6           circumstance, five different ones in 
 
         7           between have appreciated a hundredfold. 
 
         8                 MR. GRANIRER:  I just want to 
 
         9           answer what he said, that is that it 
 
        10           really doesn't matter because in a 
 
        11           situation like this, if a substation is 
 
        12           put in, I'm putting my house up for sale, 
 
        13           I'll tell you that right now. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Sir, we said 
 
        15           at the very beginning, if you recall, 
 
        16           that there wasn't to be any back and 
 
        17           forth.  The Board does have the right to 
 
        18           ask any of the speakers for clarification 
 
        19           or comment. 
 
        20                 Ms. O'Connor? 
 
        21                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Actually, I have a 
 
        22           question about the electromagnetic fields 
 
        23           because I checked it out on the internet, 
 
        24           and actually as of 2009, they came up 
 
        25           with a comprehensive review document by 
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         2           the World Health Organization that 
 
         3           confirmed elevation and stated that there 
 
         4           are open questions with respect to health 
 
         5           effects other than cancer, namely neuro- 
 
         6           degenerative disorders, miscarriage, and 
 
         7           further confusing the timing of melatonin 
 
         8           release and altered control of the heart 
 
         9           and changes in the number of natural 
 
        10           pillar cells.  I would like O&R to tell 
 
        11           me whether or not based on any in-depth 
 
        12           studies rather than just there isn't 
 
        13           anything bad, is a problem because the 
 
        14           World Health Organization is saying that 
 
        15           there are problems.  I would like to know 
 
        16           where you got your information from.  You 
 
        17           still have to answer that question. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Anybody else? 
 
        19           Mara? 
 
        20                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  I have a question 
 
        21           for the individual who gave us all the 
 
        22           articles, please. 
 
        23                 MR. BAUM:  Yes. 
 
        24                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  In one of the 
 
        25           articles, it talked about how none of the 
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         2           houses lost power during the substation 
 
         3           fire because it said it was a redundant 
 
         4           system, and I was wondering if you could 
 
         5           tell us what happened. 
 
         6                 MR. BAUM:  That was an article that 
 
         7           I had provided to you. 
 
         8                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  That was in this 
 
         9           article. 
 
        10                 MR. BAUM:  Okay.  Just because a 
 
        11           substation has a fire or you have a 
 
        12           transmission line that gets knocked out 
 
        13           or you have a power station that gets 
 
        14           knocked out, it doesn't mean everything 
 
        15           goes down.  There's a grid.  Electricity 
 
        16           is coming from multiple areas.  So, 
 
        17           again, an incident at your local 
 
        18           telephone pole or utility pole doesn't 
 
        19           mean you're going to be without power 
 
        20           necessarily.  So, in that case in 
 
        21           Pleasantville you're referring to, I 
 
        22           believe, there was not an outage of 
 
        23           power, but that doesn't mean the brush 
 
        24           fire doesn't create a hazard for the 
 
        25           neighborhood.  People can still use their 
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         2           iPads and iPhones and stuff. 
 
         3                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  But why would that 
 
         4           be called a redundancy? 
 
         5                 MR. BAUM:  Redundancy is referring 
 
         6           to the grid system, that there are backup 
 
         7           things in place to provide electricity. 
 
         8           If you could bring down the electricity 
 
         9           so readily, you might look at third world 
 
        10           countries where their systems are not 
 
        11           redundant, where you have a lot of 
 
        12           inadequacies.  But there are many 
 
        13           problems, like the outage of 2003 showed 
 
        14           that the redundancies in the system and 
 
        15           controls were not popular back in August 
 
        16           of 2003, and again it was situation where 
 
        17           you had a combination of human error, 
 
        18           system inadequacies, natural conditions 
 
        19           plus other things that impacted.  So each 
 
        20           situation is going to be different.  I 
 
        21           think even in the Dumbo fire, you can see 
 
        22           from pictures there, it was quite 
 
        23           substantial, the smoke that was there and 
 
        24           the flames were very substantial.  Again, 
 
        25           hazards associated with that, but I don't 
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         2           think New York City went into a blackout 
 
         3           mode because of it.  Again, they have 
 
         4           redundancies built in to prevent that. 
 
         5           It doesn't mean that that system couldn't 
 
         6           create an outage, and New York City 
 
         7           certainly has had outages over the years. 
 
         8           They've even had a squirrel cause an 
 
         9           outage at a substation. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you want 
 
        11           to say something, Mr. Streitman? 
 
        12                 MR. STREITMAN:  Yeah.  I have a 
 
        13           question for Mr. Baum. 
 
        14                 Mr. Baum, can you just clarify one 
 
        15           thing?  You mentioned that the pictures 
 
        16           weren't in so-called reality world? 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  Correct. 
 
        18                 MR. STREITMAN:  But then you also 
 
        19           went on saying that you would prefer, 
 
        20           correct me if I heard it wrong, you 
 
        21           preferred that you would rather have the 
 
        22           trees cleared and the trees away from it 
 
        23           because of brush fires? 
 
        24                 MR. BAUM:  I'm just speaking from a 
 
        25           safety standpoint, not aesthetic 
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         2           standpoint.  Not having the trees or 
 
         3           putting them much further back would be 
 
         4           safe. 
 
         5                 MR. STREITMAN:  So you would prefer 
 
         6           the trees further away and away the from 
 
         7           the grid? 
 
         8                 MR. BAUM:  Away from the 
 
         9           possibility of catching fire in a high 
 
        10           wind, dry situation.  And I think that 
 
        11           the close proximity of those trees 
 
        12           enhances the danger to the public.  It 
 
        13           doesn't mean -- 
 
        14                 MR. STREITMAN:  You clarified it. 
 
        15           Thank you. 
 
        16                 The second thing, thank you for all 
 
        17           the articles, but if you could find out 
 
        18           the causes, 'cause not all of them are 
 
        19           saying what the causes are of these 
 
        20           transformers.  Do we know, was it?  One 
 
        21           says it was a mechanical issue, that they 
 
        22           were trying to do maintenance on it. 
 
        23           Were the others due to over-utilization 
 
        24           of the transformer?  And the question is, 
 
        25           if that's the reason -- 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  And a couple 
 
         3           of them said cause not known as yet. 
 
         4                 MR. BAUM:  Those are the ones that 
 
         5           happened over the weekend, one on 
 
         6           Saturday, one on Sunday.  It usually 
 
         7           takes a couple days or a couple weeks to 
 
         8           do the proper investigation to determine 
 
         9           what the cause was. 
 
        10                 MR. STREITMAN:  The earlier ones. 
 
        11                 MR. BAUM:  What was that? 
 
        12                 MR. STREITMAN:  The earlier ones. 
 
        13           There was nothing shown as to what the 
 
        14           causes were. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  But I think 
 
        16           that O&R is going to have to respond to 
 
        17           the questions. 
 
        18                 MR. STREITMAN:  Right. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We have a 
 
        20           question before us now about whether the 
 
        21           public hearing should be closed.  I think 
 
        22           we have -- there are outstanding issues 
 
        23           here, so I would prefer, gentlemen and 
 
        24           ladies, to continue, all right, until 
 
        25           such time as we have some responses. 
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         2                 Would that be appropriate, Mr. 
 
         3           Geneslaw? 
 
         4                 MR. GENESLAW:  I think it would, 
 
         5           and I was going to recommend the same 
 
         6           thing.  Remember, though, that if you 
 
         7           don't adjourn to a specific date, it will 
 
         8           have to be, the hearing will have to 
 
         9           re-advertised.  And at the moment I'm not 
 
        10           sure how long it's going to take to get 
 
        11           some additional information.  So if you 
 
        12           do adjourn to a specific date, you may 
 
        13           have to re-adjourn again depending on how 
 
        14           much information can be accumulated and 
 
        15           analyzed and whether additional outside 
 
        16           experts will be needed. 
 
        17                 MR. YACYSHYN:  It would call for a 
 
        18           re-advertisement. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes.  I know 
 
        20           what it's called, Mr. Yacyshyn.  It would 
 
        21           call for a re-advertisement.  Can we do 
 
        22           it out as far as a month? 
 
        23                 MR. GENESLAW:  As far as I know, 
 
        24           I'm not aware of any limit as to how long 
 
        25           out you can set the date.  My only point 
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         2           is the longer it is, obviously the more 
 
         3           people are going to lose track of what's 
 
         4           going on. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, I think 
 
         6           Orange and Rockland, that you heard 
 
         7           tonight that the two things that are 
 
         8           really a concern are the electromagnetic 
 
         9           fields, and what did you perceive to be 
 
        10           the second? 
 
        11                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Fire and explosions. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me, 
 
        13           please.  This is serious.  So when you 
 
        14           look at me and smile as if it's funny, I 
 
        15           don't perceive it to be funny, and you 
 
        16           have to understand the responsibility 
 
        17           that each of us have sitting behind this 
 
        18           dias.  I don't take it lightly and 
 
        19           neither does anyone sitting here. 
 
        20                 Yes, Mr. Montalbano? 
 
        21                 MR. MONTALBANO:  May I ask Mr. 
 
        22           Geneslaw a question?  I do think that we 
 
        23           would prefer, really, that we would like 
 
        24           to see the public hearing closed.  You've 
 
        25           heard from the public.  We have to now 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           prepare responses to the comments in 
 
         3           writing -- 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I know that. 
 
         5                 MR. MONTALBANO:  -- to the public's 
 
         6           comments.  Rather than come back and 
 
         7           engage in a dialogue back and forth, we 
 
         8           would prefer to close the public hearing, 
 
         9           prepare our responses to the public's 
 
        10           comments for your review and further 
 
        11           clarification and  -- 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Did you hear 
 
        13           Mr. Geneslaw?  If we keep it open, we 
 
        14           have time to receive written comments, 
 
        15           and I am going to afford the public that, 
 
        16           Mr. Montalbano.  I don't have anything 
 
        17           against Orange and Rockland, please. 
 
        18                 MR. MONTALBANO:  No.  The public 
 
        19           does have a period after the public 
 
        20           hearing is closed for a period of 
 
        21           ten days to provide you with written 
 
        22           comment. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I would like 
 
        24           to keep it open, and the recommendation 
 
        25           of my consultant who is a very respected 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           person in land use, as you well know. 
 
         3                 MR. MONTALBANO:  And I'll respect 
 
         4           it, too. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, then 
 
         6           you respect his opinion, too.  Now it's 
 
         7           in your bailiwick, Mr. Geneslaw. 
 
         8                 MR. GENESLAW:  Wait a second. 
 
         9           First of all, it's a minimum of ten days 
 
        10           in the regulations, a minimum of ten 
 
        11           days, and many boards give a longer 
 
        12           period of time depending upon the 
 
        13           particular circumstances. 
 
        14                 I would also point out that when it 
 
        15           gets to the Final Environmental Impact 
 
        16           Statement phase which Mr. Montalbano 
 
        17           refers to, there is no requirement for 
 
        18           public hearing.  The only requirement is 
 
        19           that when it's done, it be made available 
 
        20           to the public for comment.  The Board is 
 
        21           not required to take their comments into 
 
        22           account. 
 
        23                 So, I think for realistic public 
 
        24           participation, the best alternative would 
 
        25           be to adjourn the meeting and continue it 
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         2           at a future date.  That would be give all 
 
         3           the applicants and the Town an 
 
         4           opportunity to do more research, and the 
 
         5           public, as well. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  What would 
 
         7           you say, Mr. Geneslaw, would be a fair 
 
         8           timeframe? 
 
         9                 MR. GENESLAW:  I would say, based 
 
        10           on what we've heard tonight and the need 
 
        11           to do some additional research, something 
 
        12           on the order of a month. 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Are 
 
        14           you available June 13th? 
 
        15                 MR. GENESLAW:  No, I'm not.  I had 
 
        16           given you two dates which I think were 
 
        17           already committed and I have three 
 
        18           additional dates based on my own 
 
        19           commitments.  May 30th, August 1st and 
 
        20           August 29th are my next available 
 
        21           Wednesdays beyond the two that I gave you 
 
        22           which are already committed by the Board. 
 
        23           I don't know what your meeting schedule 
 
        24           is in the summer. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  It's usually 
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         2           only one meeting during the summer, one 
 
         3           in July and one in August.  And I need 
 
         4           you there for that one. 
 
         5                 MS. O'CONNOR:  May 30th isn't that 
 
         6           bad.  It gives us twenty-nine days. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I can't do 
 
         8           May 30th, because of the calendar, Ms. 
 
         9           O'Connor.  I can't kick off people I 
 
        10           already ejected. 
 
        11                 What about June 6th?  You gave me 
 
        12           that date, Mr. Geneslaw. 
 
        13                 MR. GENESLAW:  June 6th would be 
 
        14           okay. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I took it 
 
        16           down when he gave it. 
 
        17                 MR. GENESLAW:  I think that was one 
 
        18           of the ones you initially said wouldn't 
 
        19           work. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  June 6th, 
 
        21           please.  I've got June 6th, let's say, 
 
        22           7:30 p.m. 
 
        23                 MR. MONTALBANO:  We'll make it for 
 
        24           then, June 6th. 
 
        25                 Just so I understand the process 
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         2           that we're now getting involved in -- let 
 
         3           me speak, if I may -- I think we would 
 
         4           like to follow the simpler process, which 
 
         5           is if you're continuing this hearing and 
 
         6           you're keeping the public hearing open 
 
         7           until June 6th, that's fine.   With 
 
         8           respect to the public comment period, 
 
         9           that's fine, too.   We don't expect, 
 
        10           however, that we will make oral responses 
 
        11           to the questions raised by the Board. 
 
        12           The more appropriate way for us to do 
 
        13           that is to put those responses in 
 
        14           writing. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  But that 
 
        16           doesn't preclude the Board asking 
 
        17           questions about your responses in 
 
        18           writing, Mr. Montalbano. 
 
        19                 MR. MONTALBANO:  No, it doesn't. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, it 
 
        21           doesn't. 
 
        22                 While I respect you enormously and 
 
        23           I've known you for years, we're going to 
 
        24           have to follow Mr. Geneslaw. 
 
        25                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Madam Chairwoman, 
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         2           I'm trying to understand, we're trying to 
 
         3           understand so we can provide this Board 
 
         4           with the information that they're looking 
 
         5           for.  The process, we're trying to get 
 
         6           Mr. Geneslaw to further explain. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Would you 
 
         8           like Mr. Geneslaw to explain again to 
 
         9           Orange and Rockland? 
 
        10                 MR. GENESLAW:  The balance of the 
 
        11           process? 
 
        12                 MR. MONTALBANO:  No.  What happens 
 
        13           next on June 6th? 
 
        14                 MR. GENESLAW:  Well, what I was 
 
        15           going to suggest was that Orange and 
 
        16           Rockland follow-up on researching some of 
 
        17           the questions that were asked and be 
 
        18           prepared to discuss them with the Board, 
 
        19           whether it's in oral form or written 
 
        20           form, things like the visual impacts 
 
        21           comments that were made, I think have to 
 
        22           be provided both in a written and an oral 
 
        23           form.  And the Board's consultants could 
 
        24           do some initial research.  I'd like to 
 
        25           talk to Mr. Lettson who is the Board's -- 
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         2           and Mr. Leifer who are the Board's 
 
         3           professional engineering advisors as to 
 
         4           what additional information should be 
 
         5           provided and whether additional outside 
 
         6           consulting services should be sought. 
 
         7           And the Town's three outside consultants 
 
         8           should also be asked to weigh in on any 
 
         9           additional information they think would 
 
        10           be appropriate. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        12           And before we close, I want to thank 
 
        13           everybody in this room for the level that 
 
        14           transpired in this room tonight.   While 
 
        15           people may differ, the respect that was 
 
        16           shown, this is an example that civility 
 
        17           still exists, so thank you. 
 
        18                 Do I have a motion? 
 
        19                 MR. YACYSHYN:  I move. 
 
        20                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Second. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  First motion 
 
        22           by Yacyshyn, second by O'Connor. 
 
        23                 All in favor? 
 
        24                 THE BOARD:  Aye. 
 
        25                 Whereupon, a motion having been 
   



                                                                    84 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           made and duly seconded, was put to a vote 
 
         3           and was unanimously carried.) 
 
         4 
 
         5                          oOo 
 
         6 
 
         7 
 
         8                 (Time noted - 8:38 p.m.) 
 
         9 
 
        10 
 
        11 
 
        12 
 
        13 
 
        14 
 
        15 
 
        16 
 
        17 
 
        18 
 
        19 
 
        20 
 
        21 
 
        22 
 
        23 
 
        24 
 
        25 
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         1 
 
         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The meeting 
 
         3           of the Planning Board of June 6, 2012 is 
 
         4           now in session. 
 
         5                 Please rise and salute the flag. 
 
         6                 (Pledge of Allegiance recited.) 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Would you 
 
         8           call the roll, please? 
 
         9                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Shirley Thormann. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Present. 
 
        11                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Rudolph Yacyshyn. 
 
        12                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Present. 
 
        13                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Gilbert Heim. 
 
        14                 (Mr. Heim not present.) 
 
        15                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Peter Streitman. 
 
        16                 MR. STREITMAN:  Present. 
 
        17                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Thomas Trevor. 
 
        18                 MR. TREVOR:  Present. 
 
        19                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Mary Jane O'Connor. 
 
        20                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Present. 
 
        21                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Mara Blumenthal. 
 
        22                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  Present. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        24                 As you may recall, if you were here 
 
        25           last time, we were discussing the 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           completeness of the DEIS, and at the end 
 
         3           of that meeting certain information came 
 
         4           during the public hearing and it was the 
 
         5           consensus of this Board that those -- 
 
         6           that submitted information that came 
 
         7           forth should be explored. 
 
         8                 Our consultant, our planning 
 
         9           consultant, Mr. Robert Geneslaw, was 
 
        10           asked to do a listing of the those 
 
        11           comments and he has done so.  He has 
 
        12           given us a memorandum, as well as the 
 
        13           Applicant, and what I intend to do is to 
 
        14           have him go through his memorandum point 
 
        15           by point.  After that is done, I will 
 
        16           open it to the people who have come 
 
        17           tonight who wish to speak asking you that 
 
        18           you not repeat what has already been said 
 
        19           because it's down in the record.  We have 
 
        20           a court stenographer here and she has 
 
        21           taken it down.  You will have time to say 
 
        22           your peacepiece, you will come forward, 
 
        23           give your name and your address and say 
 
        24           what you have to say.  Thank you. 
 
        25                 Mr. Geneslaw? 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2                 MR. GENESLAW:  Mrs. Thormann, do 
 
         3           you want the Applicant to report to the 
 
         4           Board first on the responses of some of 
 
         5           the questions raised? 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I thought 
 
         7           that as you made your statements, he 
 
         8           would respond. 
 
         9                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Okay, fine. 
 
        10                 MR. GENESLAW:  Okay, fine.  We 
 
        11           prepared a memo for the Board dated May 
 
        12           29th, it's labeled "Draft," but it 
 
        13           shouldn't say draft on it, which was a 
 
        14           follow-up to the May second Planning 
 
        15           Board hearing.  And in the introductory 
 
        16           paragraph, we recommended that the Board 
 
        17           require Supplemental Environmental Impact 
 
        18           Statements be prepared for the proposed 
 
        19           substation, and we indicated the source 
 
        20           of that recommendation with respect to 
 
        21           the SEQR regulations and with the SEQR 
 
        22           handbook which was published in 2010 by 
 
        23           DEC.  What I'd like to do is go into the 
 
        24           specific issues that are shown in bullet 
 
        25           points. 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2                 Mrs. Thormann, would you like me to 
 
         3           stop after each to allow for the 
 
         4           Applicant to respond or shall I go 
 
         5           through all of them first? 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, I'd like 
 
         7           to do it one at a time.  I think people 
 
         8           will understand it more clearly if we do 
 
         9           it one at a time. 
 
        10                 Any problems with that? 
 
        11                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Are you asking us 
 
        12           to respond to each item? 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That he 
 
        14           raises.  You have the memo. 
 
        15                 MR. MONTALBANO:  That's fine, 
 
        16           whatever pleases you. 
 
        17                 MR. GENESLAW:  These were intended 
 
        18           to be elements that would be examined as 
 
        19           part of a Supplemental Environmental 
 
        20           Impact Statement.  Public health issues 
 
        21           of EMFs, to review data from the World 
 
        22           Health Organization, National Cancer 
 
        23           Institute, National Institute of Health, 
 
        24           include the use of EMF barriers, 
 
        25           shielding to protect the public.  Since 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           various scientific studies are not 
 
         3           conclusive with respect to potential 
 
         4           impacts, the Board should consider the 
 
         5           prudent avoidance concept that the Board 
 
         6           has applied with respect to the placement 
 
         7           of cell phone antennas. 
 
         8                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Mr. Coffey who is 
 
         9           the chief engineer for Orange & Rockland 
 
        10           will be responding. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  And I 
 
        12           apologize, I neglected to ask you each to 
 
        13           identify yourselves tonight. 
 
        14                 MS. LANZA:  Joanne Lanza, Senior 
 
        15           Engineer, Orange & Rockland. 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        17                 MR. COFFEY:  John Coffey, Chief 
 
        18           Engineer, Orange & Rockland Utilities. 
 
        19                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Anthony 
 
        20           Montalbano, the attorney for Orange & 
 
        21           Rockland Utilities. 
 
        22                 MR. UTSCHIG:  Chuck Utschig, 
 
        23           Birdsall Engineering. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        25                 MR. COFFEY:  From an EMF 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           perspective, the EMF section and the body 
 
         3           of the work that is covered in the DEIS 
 
         4           in Section 3 and it's supplemented by 
 
         5           reports and correspondence and the 
 
         6           associated appendices, but in general, 
 
         7           both the Orange & Rockland report, which 
 
         8           was done by Intertech Consultants, and 
 
         9           The Town of Clarkstown as per Mr. Morton 
 
        10           Leifer, has deemed that the EMF 
 
        11           contribution from the substation is 
 
        12           insignificant.  From Mr. Leifer's April 
 
        13           29th memo, if I may just read the quote, 
 
        14           "I have carefully considered the 
 
        15           technical issues associated with the 
 
        16           proposed Little Tor substation project in 
 
        17           regard to cellular antennas, the 
 
        18           electrical equipment, transformers and 
 
        19           underground 13 kV transmission lines.  I 
 
        20           can conclude that the proposed Little Tor 
 
        21           substation project will have no 
 
        22           significant or measurable effect on the 
 
        23           existing ambient magnetic fields in the 
 
        24           area." 
 
        25                 Again, that corresponds with the 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           detailed report that Intertech 
 
         3           consultants produced in the DEIS. 
 
         4                 Also, Mr. Geneslaw refers to the 
 
         5           National Institute of Environment Health 
 
         6           and Science.  And on Page 36 of the 
 
         7           report, it corresponds to, "Beyond the 
 
         8           substation fence, the EMF produced by the 
 
         9           substation equipment is typically 
 
        10           indistinguishable from background 
 
        11           levels." 
 
        12                 So the main point here is that the 
 
        13           substation itself has a lot of real 
 
        14           estate around it.  The equipment has 
 
        15           fields inside the substation, but it 
 
        16           really attenuates off at the fence line. 
 
        17           The dominant field in the area is the 
 
        18           existing transmission lines, they are 
 
        19           there, but the substation itself, outside 
 
        20           the fence, magnetic field goes back down 
 
        21           to background level. 
 
        22                 So, I know, Ms. O'Connor mentioned 
 
        23           the World Health Organization, and as we 
 
        24           reviewed that website, the conclusion 
 
        25           there, and I can certainly hand the 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           report out to the Board, is that despite 
 
         3           extensive research to date there is no 
 
         4           evidence to conclude that the exposure to 
 
         5           low level of electromagnetic fields is 
 
         6           harmful to human health.  And again, when 
 
         7           we look at electromagnetic fields, there 
 
         8           is a lot of research that's gone on 
 
         9           that's a lot more consumed with cellular 
 
        10           phones and communication and high 
 
        11           frequency communication fields. 
 
        12                 In the 90s and in around 2000, 
 
        13           early 2000s, there was a tremendous 
 
        14           amount of research done.  And if you 
 
        15           looked at the National Institute for 
 
        16           Environmental Health and Science, and if 
 
        17           you look at the National Cancer Institute 
 
        18           websites, they really refer to all this 
 
        19           data that was collected and researched, 
 
        20           you know, ten to fifteen years ago.  And 
 
        21           because of the conclusions, and again, 
 
        22           there's a lot of material and it can be 
 
        23           very complex, the overall conclusions 
 
        24           really point to the fact that electric 
 
        25           substations do not generally create 
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         2           magnetic fields, and, again, because of 
 
         3           the Little Tor situation and it's ten 
 
         4           acres and the fact that it can attenuate 
 
         5           through that ten acres, that it's really, 
 
         6           the substation itself doesn't have an 
 
         7           effect outside of the perimeter, and 
 
         8           that's more detailed in the DEIS.  It's 
 
         9           in there, and I suggest that we could 
 
        10           take another look, certainly, for the 
 
        11           Board's sake, at that report.  And Mr. 
 
        12           Leifer confirmed that, and it's really 
 
        13           been -- it's a standard, substations by 
 
        14           themselves.  Is there fields associated 
 
        15           with the existing lines that are there? 
 
        16           Yes.  But just bringing it into the 
 
        17           substation for power, the substation 
 
        18           itself and that property, the signal, the 
 
        19           EMF does not attenuate beyond the 
 
        20           property. 
 
        21                 So, again, in conclusion, I think 
 
        22           the most important point for us is that 
 
        23           there's a lot of study out there and I 
 
        24           think it's worthwhile looking at, but at 
 
        25           the end of the day, we're just finding 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           that the fields that are there in the 
 
         3           area are dominated by the transmission 
 
         4           line and that the substation itself has 
 
         5           its own fields that attenuate around the 
 
         6           property.  That's the conclusion there. 
 
         7                 MR. GENESLAW:  Mr. Coffey is 
 
         8           referring to reports from various 
 
         9           agencies.  The reports or summaries that 
 
        10           would be comprehensible to the lay person 
 
        11           shall be supplied as part of the record. 
 
        12           Part of the SEQR process is the 
 
        13           disclosure process, and if there are 
 
        14           conclusive statements or any information, 
 
        15           they should be backed up by data.  That 
 
        16           would be information that the Board would 
 
        17           review in the course of the continuing 
 
        18           review of the application. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Would you 
 
        20           identify Mr. Leifer for the people in the 
 
        21           audience so that they understand? 
 
        22                 MR. GENESLAW:  Mr. Leifer is 
 
        23           sitting opposite me.  He is a consultant 
 
        24           to the Planning Board on a number of 
 
        25           areas.  My own familiarity is consulting 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           with the Board with respect to telephone 
 
         3           phone towers.  He is a faculty member at 
 
         4           RCC, and I'll leave it to Mr. Leifer to 
 
         5           give more about his background if cares 
 
         6           to. 
 
         7                 MR. LEIFER:  My name is Morton 
 
         8           Leifer and I live in New City.  I'm a 
 
         9           graduate electrical engineer, I'm a 
 
        10           licensed professional engineer for the 
 
        11           State of New York.  I served for 
 
        12           thirty-three years as the chair of the 
 
        13           Division of Electrical Engineering 
 
        14           Technology and Information Technology at 
 
        15           RCC.  I've been working for the 
 
        16           Clarkstown Police Department and I'm 
 
        17           responsible for all of their 
 
        18           communications, and I have many of the 
 
        19           FCC licenses, practically all of the FCC 
 
        20           licenses that a person can have.  I also 
 
        21           serve on the Federal Communications 
 
        22           Commission Board called ERIC, which is 
 
        23           the Emergency Response Interoperability 
 
        24           and Committee or Center.  That's an FCC 
 
        25           committee.  And I also serve on the 
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         2           Region 8 Radio Planning Committee for the 
 
         3           FCC, and I've done considerable study on 
 
         4           this particular project. 
 
         5                 There's no question in my mind that 
 
         6           the electrical fields which are generated 
 
         7           by the devices within the substation 
 
         8           attenuate exponentially with distance, 
 
         9           and by the time you measure on the 
 
        10           perimeter, you would be much, much lower 
 
        11           in electric field intensity than the 
 
        12           ambient electric fields due to the 
 
        13           existing power lines.  That means that 
 
        14           you could not measure any difference 
 
        15           whether the substation is there or not in 
 
        16           terms of the electrical field density. 
 
        17           And that's a matter of physics and math. 
 
        18           It's not an opinion.  I'm not making an 
 
        19           opinion about safety of electromagnetic 
 
        20           fields, it's not an issue here.  The 
 
        21           issue here is that the substation will 
 
        22           not produce electromagnetic fields any 
 
        23           greater than you already have as a result 
 
        24           of it being built.  So as far as I can 
 
        25           see, it is absolutely not an issue.  And 
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         2           if anyone has questions, I'd be glad to 
 
         3           answer them. 
 
         4                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Can you 
 
         5           define attenuate, please? 
 
         6                 MR. LEIFER:  Attenuate? 
 
         7                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Yes. 
 
         8                 MR. LEIFER:  Attenuate is the 
 
         9           diminishing of the electromagnetic field, 
 
        10           if that's what you're talking about.  And 
 
        11           all radiated energy diminishes as one 
 
        12           over the distance squared, so it's an 
 
        13           exponential difference.  Actually, the 
 
        14           transformer is a point source, and 
 
        15           because of it's geometry, it diminishes 
 
        16           one over a cube of the distance, whereas 
 
        17           the wires that are delivering the power 
 
        18           to all of your homes are basically 
 
        19           infinite sources in that they're not 
 
        20           point sources, but they continually 
 
        21           exist, and, therefore, wherever you walk, 
 
        22           those magnetic fields exist.  That's why 
 
        23           the substation has absolutely no increase 
 
        24           in magnetic field density once you're 
 
        25           outside the perimeter of that substation. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Mr. 
 
         3           Geneslaw, do you want to go with your 
 
         4           second point? 
 
         5                 MR. GENESLAW:  Yes.  With respect 
 
         6           to water quality, we are recommending a 
 
         7           more in depth study into protection of 
 
         8           local water sources both Lake Lucille and 
 
         9           the Hackensack River from contamination 
 
        10           from oil and other contaminants including 
 
        11           contamination from geo-composite 
 
        12           material.  It would also include 
 
        13           collection methods from oil spillage from 
 
        14           leakage from the proposed facility and 
 
        15           methods for protection of water courses 
 
        16           from the effects of fire or explosion 
 
        17           should be demonstrated. 
 
        18                 MR. COFFEY:  In terms of water 
 
        19           quality, oil containment is addressed. 
 
        20           There are a lot of questions concerning 
 
        21           oil containment and geo-composite 
 
        22           material, and Chuck Utschig is more of an 
 
        23           expert than I.  But in general, I want to 
 
        24           point the Board to the fact that all the 
 
        25           containment was addressed in the EIS 
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         2           Section Number 3, but what I want to 
 
         3           reiterate, more importantly, is that 
 
         4           there's three levels of protection for 
 
         5           oil here.  There's the transformer tank 
 
         6           itself, which, again, is monitored 24/7 
 
         7           for oil level, oil temperature and all 
 
         8           the important qualities on transformers. 
 
         9           So the tank itself, in its own device, is 
 
        10           what we call Containment System Number 1. 
 
        11           And again, between the monitoring and the 
 
        12           maintenance, that is our first protection 
 
        13           for the area. 
 
        14                 We have a second containment area 
 
        15           that's basically a concrete block wall 
 
        16           that is above ground and below ground 
 
        17           that attaches to this geo-composite 
 
        18           material that acts as a liner.  For many 
 
        19           years we really practiced just contain- 
 
        20           ment, that is basically the bottom of the 
 
        21           stoned area was left open, and if we were 
 
        22           having leaks, we would generally clean up 
 
        23           that leak and did not alter the material 
 
        24           and put it back in.  But there wasn't 
 
        25           that liner, if you will, to sort of make 
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         2           it more like a bathtub.  The geo- 
 
         3           composite material is there to allow 
 
         4           water to pass as normal rainwater would. 
 
         5           We don't want that tub to fill up in that 
 
         6           regard.  And it's a layered fabric, which 
 
         7           there were some questions about if drips 
 
         8           are going to now activate the geo- 
 
         9           composite material and make it now solid. 
 
        10           The drips, number one, are handled and 
 
        11           monitored monthly.  We monitor that with 
 
        12           inspections, and if there's anything in 
 
        13           the stone, that gets cleaned up 
 
        14           immediately.  We can't allow it to have 
 
        15           any drips that are evident on the 
 
        16           surface.  But it if were to get past the 
 
        17           stone and get to the membrane, there is 
 
        18           this other layer that blocks the oil that 
 
        19           doesn't activate the geo-composite part 
 
        20           of it.  If there were a larger incident 
 
        21           where there were more significant oil 
 
        22           spills, that would activate the shut-off 
 
        23           and have the material block the oil from 
 
        24           progressing, so that's an added measure 
 
        25           that we've included in our last few 
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         2           substations.  If there were a significant 
 
         3           event, we would go in, dig out the stone 
 
         4           and dig out the geo-composite material 
 
         5           and replace it as new because it would 
 
         6           have served its purpose and blocked the 
 
         7           oil. 
 
         8                 In addition to that, if for some 
 
         9           reason the concrete wall ruptured above 
 
        10           surface and allowed oil to get out above 
 
        11           the ground, we've included a berm, if you 
 
        12           will, that goes -- and Chuck you can 
 
        13           correct me -- about six inches above 
 
        14           grade and six inches below grade that's 
 
        15           made of the geo-composite material that 
 
        16           acts as a berm around the entire 
 
        17           perimeter of the substation.  So the 200 
 
        18           by 200 area now has this additional six 
 
        19           inches, which if you do the volume, it's 
 
        20           a tremendous amount for both, any oil or 
 
        21           if there were water that were to go over 
 
        22           ground. 
 
        23                 So, I think the main thing is that 
 
        24           we certainly want to, for the FEIS, 
 
        25           explain in more detail that there are 
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         2           truly three layers of protection.  That 
 
         3           third layer around the perimeter of the 
 
         4           substation is an added feature in order 
 
         5           to provide additional protection for the 
 
         6           west branch that we have this third 
 
         7           tertiary containment system.  That's 
 
         8           really all I had on water quality. 
 
         9                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Define the geo- 
 
        10           composite. 
 
        11                 MR. COFFEY:  I'm going to pass it 
 
        12           on to Chuck. 
 
        13                 MR. UTSCHIG:  The geo-composite 
 
        14           material is an engineered material that's 
 
        15           specifically designed to react when it 
 
        16           comes in contact with the oil, and in 
 
        17           case, in essence, it's a liner to the 
 
        18           bottom of the containment area, and it is 
 
        19           permeable to water, but it reacts with 
 
        20           the oil itself, and that reaction 
 
        21           solidifies it.  So, in essence, this 
 
        22           containment area's entire concrete 
 
        23           structure is around the transformer and 
 
        24           it's sized to hold 110 percent of the 
 
        25           total amount of oil that's in the 
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         2           transformer.  Plus, it's designed to 
 
         3           handle a certain amount of storm water. 
 
         4           So that just in case there was a rain 
 
         5           event and there was water in this 
 
         6           containment area and you were to have an 
 
         7           occurrence and the transformer would lose 
 
         8           all of its oil, this containment area is 
 
         9           designed for 110 percent of the oil plus 
 
        10           a certain amount of storm water that may 
 
        11           be in it.  And the way it works is that 
 
        12           this underlying material, in essence, 
 
        13           becomes concrete when the oil comes in 
 
        14           contact with it, and it closes off this 
 
        15           containment area and creates a bathtub to 
 
        16           keep it in.  That's when you have a 
 
        17           complete failure of a transformer and all 
 
        18           of the oil leaked out. 
 
        19                 For the drip situation, there's a 
 
        20           similar material on the surface so it's 
 
        21           almost two layers of this that are 
 
        22           buried, and it is the surface material 
 
        23           that deals with the drips.  So the first 
 
        24           thing that has to happen is the oil 
 
        25           that's dripping has to work its way 
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         2           through the stone, and much of those 
 
         3           drips get attached to the gravel that's 
 
         4           in this area.  And as John said, they 
 
         5           inspect it monthly and those are cleaned 
 
         6           up immediately.  If the drips should get 
 
         7           so far as to the bottom of the gravel 
 
         8           where it encounters this material, the 
 
         9           first layer of the material is designed 
 
        10           to -- basically you'd have spots where it 
 
        11           would come in contact with the material 
 
        12           and solidify.  Not until you had a major 
 
        13           event and you had a large push of oil 
 
        14           would it reach the second level, in which 
 
        15           case that would create an entire bottom. 
 
        16                 So your transformers are monitored 
 
        17           24/7 for any significant fluctuations in 
 
        18           oil, your drips are handled through the 
 
        19           gravel and the first layer of contain- 
 
        20           ment, and then the bottom layer of 
 
        21           containment is what closes off the 
 
        22           system, in essence, and keeps it 
 
        23           contained in one area.  Once that's 
 
        24           occurred, Orange & Rockland will know 
 
        25           that there's been a failure, all that 
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         2           material is then completely removed, 
 
         3           properly disposed of and the system is 
 
         4           basically reset again. 
 
         5                       Now, the third level of 
 
         6           containment, and these systems have 
 
         7           evolved over time, there used to be a 
 
         8           simple oil/water separator tank that they 
 
         9           used to use as the relief for this.  Even 
 
        10           this containment system has evolved as 
 
        11           they've used it, been exposed to 
 
        12           problems, and the third level of 
 
        13           protection here is, in essence, the same 
 
        14           material that encircles the entire 
 
        15           station.  So that if for some reason 
 
        16           there were to be, let's assume, 
 
        17           potentially that the containment area 
 
        18           that's the transformer had more water in 
 
        19           it than what was expected or there was a 
 
        20           reason why all of the oil couldn't be 
 
        21           contained within it, then this perimeter 
 
        22           is constructed of the same material, so 
 
        23           it becomes a dam around the perimeter of 
 
        24           the entire site, and the ability for it 
 
        25           to contain oil in terms of volume is in 
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         2           the order of magnitude of probably ten 
 
         3           times how much oil as is in one of these 
 
         4           transformers because it's in such a large 
 
         5           area. 
 
         6                 So you've got these multiple levels 
 
         7           of protection that come into play to deal 
 
         8           with the incidental spill of oil, the 
 
         9           catastrophic failure of a transformer, 
 
        10           and then the third level of protection 
 
        11           should the main containment area be 
 
        12           compromised.  And, again, just to repeat, 
 
        13           all of this is, and we'll go into more 
 
        14           detail in the FEIS, but all of this is 
 
        15           described in the appropriate section of 
 
        16           the DEIS. 
 
        17                 MR. GENESLAW:  The next item we 
 
        18           have was with respect to aesthetic 
 
        19           resources.  South Mountain Road is a 
 
        20           town-designated historic road and the 
 
        21           project sponsor should work to 
 
        22           architecturally integrate the substation 
 
        23           into the surrounding area using the 
 
        24           historic elements of the area and the 
 
        25           architectural design.  The facility 
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         2           should blend into the environment.  We 
 
         3           have several photo examples of how 
 
         4           substations have been blended into an 
 
         5           environment to look like a home or 
 
         6           building, which we've attached for Board 
 
         7           review, and those are attached to the 
 
         8           memo to the Board. 
 
         9                 MR. COFFEY:  As far as the 
 
        10           comparison of the O & R system to some of 
 
        11           the examples that Mr. Geneslaw pointed 
 
        12           out, Orange & Rockland is an overhead 
 
        13           transmission and distribution system. 
 
        14           When you look at the Little Tor parcel, 
 
        15           you have the overhead lines coming in and 
 
        16           the station designed overhead.  The 
 
        17           examples that were shown are typically 
 
        18           urban and city applications where the 
 
        19           system, number one, is underground to 
 
        20           begin with and the space and real estate 
 
        21           that's available is reduced.  Gas- 
 
        22           insulated switchgear, which reduces the 
 
        23           footprint of the facility has been used 
 
        24           for decades.  But it's typically used, 
 
        25           you know, Con Edison uses it, Boston 
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         2           Edison uses it, it is used in urban 
 
         3           applications.  It is really meant to 
 
         4           integrate with an underground system. 
 
         5                 Here in Little Tor, you know, it's 
 
         6           a typical Orange & Rockland substation, 
 
         7           which is more of a suburban application. 
 
         8           We center the station on ten acres, have 
 
         9           a tremendous buffer around the station, 
 
        10           and it's really meant for an overhead 
 
        11           application, where the lines are 
 
        12           overhead, the station is air insulated. 
 
        13           And that really follows the Orange & 
 
        14           Rockland standards, our policy and how 
 
        15           our rates and tariffs are agreed upon 
 
        16           with the Public Service Commission. 
 
        17                 As far as unique enclosed 
 
        18           facilities that are more of this urban 
 
        19           nature, they were not considered here at 
 
        20           this time.  They are a much different 
 
        21           order of magnitude in cost and they are 
 
        22           not supported by our present tariff 
 
        23           structure with the Public Service 
 
        24           Commission.  If something were to be 
 
        25           required by The Town of Clarkstown for 
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         2           this installation, there would have to be 
 
         3           consideration for a special tax district 
 
         4           set up for such a unique installation. 
 
         5                 Again, I understand that there's a 
 
         6           sensitivity about cost, but there is an 
 
         7           agreement that we have also with the 
 
         8           Commission on how we design our stations 
 
         9           and we have them spread out over acres of 
 
        10           property and we put them in a standard 
 
        11           design which is an air design.  We feel 
 
        12           like the underground suggestion is even 
 
        13           more of an environmental issue as far as 
 
        14           placing structures in the ground that 
 
        15           would have oil and possibly SF6 gas and 
 
        16           they would now be closer to the water 
 
        17           sources in the ground.  We don't think 
 
        18           that that's an environmental way to go, 
 
        19           and that's not the way Orange & Rockland 
 
        20           builds their substations.  Again, they're 
 
        21           out there, the technology is not new.  It 
 
        22           is order of magnitudes more in cost than 
 
        23           the installation that we've presented 
 
        24           here.  But, again, the main point is that 
 
        25           we have a rate structure set up with the 
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         2           Public Service Commission that has our 
 
         3           substation designed to standard and this 
 
         4           would be a unique application if 
 
         5           requested by the Board. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  May I ask you 
 
         7           a question, Mr. Coffey? 
 
         8                 Is there anywhere in Rockland 
 
         9           County that you have a substation where 
 
        10           things are underground? 
 
        11                 MR. COFFEY:  No, we do not. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        13                 MR. GENESLAW:  Are there any sub- 
 
        14           stations that are enclosed with building 
 
        15           facades or within structures that appear 
 
        16           to be buildings in Rockland County? 
 
        17                 MR. COFFEY:  We've recently 
 
        18           completed a station on the Verizon 
 
        19           Wireless property that was enclosed by a 
 
        20           wall.  That was a request by Verizon 
 
        21           Wireless, and that was funded by Verizon 
 
        22           Wireless for that application. 
 
        23                 MR. GENESLAW:  Is there some 
 
        24           special characteristics for that 
 
        25           situation because of the Verizon 
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         2           participation? 
 
         3                 MR. COFFEY:  I'd say in line with 
 
         4           my previous statement, that is an 
 
         5           underground-fed facility that was because 
 
         6           of the distance between the location of 
 
         7           the substation on an existing overhead 
 
         8           system that was fed underground, so it 
 
         9           had an ability to have a walled facade. 
 
        10           But again, just to clarify, that was 
 
        11           requested by the owner of the property, 
 
        12           Verizon Wireless, to fit in with their 
 
        13           existing architecture on their property. 
 
        14                 MR. UTSCHIG:  To put that station 
 
        15           in perspective, that substation was 
 
        16           located, actually, on part of the 
 
        17           existing parking lot to the building.  So 
 
        18           we were locating a station there that was 
 
        19           not in a rural, wooded area, but directly 
 
        20           adjacent to the Verizon facility and 
 
        21           their parking lot.  So there were 
 
        22           different aesthetic issues that Verizon 
 
        23           was taking into consideration when that 
 
        24           station was being constructed. 
 
        25                 MR. COFFEY:  And just one point. 
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         2           The transition from -- and I'm sorry, Mr. 
 
         3           Yacyshyn, the transition from that 
 
         4           overhead system that was existing to 
 
         5           underground occurs on the southern side 
 
         6           of Orangeburg Road, sort of in proximity 
 
         7           to the Palisades Parkway.  That 
 
         8           transition introduced in that area 
 
         9           significant structures, while it's not a 
 
        10           substation, for to us to go from overhead 
 
        11           to underground, there are transition 
 
        12           structures in that vicinity which 
 
        13           introduces an entire other project, if 
 
        14           you will, in order to make that 
 
        15           transition.  That would be the case in 
 
        16           this area, as well, that if we were to 
 
        17           feed this station underground from the 
 
        18           existing overhead system, it would 
 
        19           introduce transition structures that are 
 
        20           significant.  We can certainly share with 
 
        21           the Board pictures of that application so 
 
        22           they can get a reference of what a 
 
        23           transition structure is.  But there is 
 
        24           another element and almost another mini 
 
        25           substation, if you will, that has to be 
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         2           built in order to transition underground. 
 
         3                 MR. YACYSHYN:  You anticipated my 
 
         4           question, but just to encapsulate it, if 
 
         5           you would, the popular conception in the 
 
         6           public is that anything that's under- 
 
         7           ground is better than anything that's 
 
         8           above ground or overhead.  We know, most 
 
         9           of us know better.  But would you briefly 
 
        10           give us the pros and cons of both? 
 
        11                 MR. COFFEY:  Well, again, if we 
 
        12           consider, there's really two different 
 
        13           topics, there's transmission and 
 
        14           distribution lines that run around our 
 
        15           local streets and our transmission that 
 
        16           runs on the right-of--way.  Again, Orange 
 
        17           & Rockland is an overhead system.  Our 
 
        18           cost base is based on an overhead system. 
 
        19           And while there are advantages to going 
 
        20           underground from the standpoint of 
 
        21           aesthetics and the fact that it's not 
 
        22           exposed to the environment, et cetera, 
 
        23           the cost and, again, not to make it about 
 
        24           cost because I understand that is a 
 
        25           sensitive issue, it is several orders of 
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         2           magnitudes greater to go from an overhead 
 
         3           system to an underground system.  And so 
 
         4           facilities like Con Edison, because of 
 
         5           space and proximity, migrated over many 
 
         6           years from an overhead system to an 
 
         7           underground system as technology advanced 
 
         8           in allowing cables to go under the 
 
         9           ground, and that insulation and the heat 
 
        10           dissipation that goes on with cables 
 
        11           allowed for the reliability to increase. 
 
        12           But that is, again, a rate structure and 
 
        13           a design that is far different than the 
 
        14           suburban utilities that Orange & Rockland 
 
        15           is right now.  As far as substations, we 
 
        16           don't have one.  Again, Con Edison has 
 
        17           air-insulated substations that they 
 
        18           spread out in their outer substations, 
 
        19           but in the city, they do have ones that 
 
        20           are more enclosed in vaults and that are 
 
        21           placed in buildings.  And again, that's 
 
        22           more of a city design. 
 
        23                 And again, the pros and cons, it's 
 
        24           more out of you're trying to fit in with 
 
        25           the space allocation you have and your 
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         2           surrounding environment, and that's 
 
         3           really more of the application. 
 
         4                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Thank you. 
 
         5                 MR. COFFEY:  You're welcome. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Geneslaw? 
 
         7                 MR. GENESLAW:  I think that the 
 
         8           Board is interested in pursuing either 
 
         9           the underground or the facade or building 
 
        10           solution.  The Applicant should be asked 
 
        11           to provide some additional information. 
 
        12           They talk about orders of magnitude, 
 
        13           greater cost, but I don't think the Board 
 
        14           has much idea what that would be and what 
 
        15           the transition structures might look 
 
        16           like. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, he said 
 
        18           he would provide pictures of the 
 
        19           structures, if I'm not mistaken.  And you 
 
        20           might provide the monetary component. 
 
        21                 MR. COFFEY:  Okay. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We would 
 
        23           appreciate that.  Thank you. 
 
        24                 MR. GENESLAW:  The next item I had 
 
        25           in the memorandum refers to home values, 
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         2           and we're suggesting that the scope of 
 
         3           the real estate valuation be increased to 
 
         4           include the entire region, the Hudson 
 
         5           Valley or beyond, if necessary, because 
 
         6           the sample size that was utilized is very 
 
         7           small.  That was noted by the real estate 
 
         8           expert that the Planning Board used to 
 
         9           review their material, and also because 
 
        10           some of the substation locations are 
 
        11           immediately adjacent to railroad tracks, 
 
        12           in the case of the Congers substation, a 
 
        13           very active freight line and it may be 
 
        14           that the valuations on the part of 
 
        15           prospective home purchasers are more 
 
        16           influenced by the sound and sight of the 
 
        17           trains than they would be by the 
 
        18           substations.  So we're asking that some 
 
        19           additional analysis be done in a broader 
 
        20           number of locations. 
 
        21                 MR. MONTALBANO:  If I may, we 
 
        22           submitted a report by Beckmann Associates 
 
        23           with respect to impact on property values 
 
        24           located near a substation, and in 
 
        25           reviewing Mr. Beckmann's report, the 
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         2           report of his office, although it would 
 
         3           appear that there was a small sample, I 
 
         4           would like to note there was a total of a 
 
         5           hundred and eighteen sales that they 
 
         6           looked at with respect to the Congers 
 
         7           substation, and a a hundred and six 
 
         8           sales -- excuse me I have it backwards, a 
 
         9           hundred and eighteen sales with respect 
 
        10           to the New Hempstead substation and a 
 
        11           hundred and six sales with respect to the 
 
        12           Congers substation.  They then looked at 
 
        13           a series of variables, location, size, 
 
        14           area of the parcel, whether it was a 
 
        15           colonial house, whether it was a raised 
 
        16           ranch.  And out of the a hundred and 
 
        17           thirty-six sales, they found fifty-six 
 
        18           good subjects.  They then did what they 
 
        19           called a regression analysis, which means 
 
        20           they looked at the property and they went 
 
        21           out twenty-five hundred feet from each 
 
        22           location in increments of five hundred 
 
        23           feet. 
 
        24                 Their conclusion of their report, 
 
        25           which by the way the town's consultant 
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         2           agreed with, was that they didn't find 
 
         3           any statistical difference of any 
 
         4           significance with respect to the impact 
 
         5           of properties adjacent to a substation. 
 
         6           There was a slight impact with respect to 
 
         7           properties immediately abutting the 
 
         8           substation, but as you got away from the 
 
         9           substation itself, there was a minimal 
 
        10           impact. 
 
        11                 The rail line was also considered 
 
        12           as part of the variable when they did 
 
        13           their analysis with respect to the 
 
        14           Congers substation.  Now, I would suggest 
 
        15           if they looked at a hundred and eighteen 
 
        16           sales and a hundred and thirty-six sales, 
 
        17           reduced them down to fifty-six and fifty 
 
        18           on both locations, that's a broad enough 
 
        19           sample.  Nor did the town's consultant 
 
        20           request us to do anything more.  To 
 
        21           expand this study beyond that I don't 
 
        22           think serves any purpose. 
 
        23                 MR. GENESLAW:  As I recall, the 
 
        24           Town's consultants indicated the sample 
 
        25           size was very small. 
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         2                 MR. MONTALBANO:  But he didn't 
 
         3           request that we expand it and look 
 
         4           elsewhere, did he? 
 
         5                 MR. GENESLAW:  No, he didn't. 
 
         6                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Thank you. 
 
         7                 MR. COFFEY:  If I may, just one 
 
         8           thing to add.  If we look at the site, 
 
         9           there's been a utility usage on that site 
 
        10           since 1925.  The former given substation 
 
        11           was on that site from around that time 
 
        12           all the way into the 1980's.  We have a 
 
        13           communication shelter on the site that's 
 
        14           owned by Verizon, and there have been -- 
 
        15           again, the lines that are there today. 
 
        16           So, I would just echo Mr. Montalbano's 
 
        17           comments and the fact that there's been a 
 
        18           long time utility usage on that parcel 
 
        19           there. 
 
        20                 MR. GENESLAW:  The next item we 
 
        21           have was fire hazard.  To investigate and 
 
        22           employ fire stopping technologies and to 
 
        23           employ the latest fire explosion 
 
        24           extinguishing and technologies.  It's 
 
        25           been touched on this evening.  I don't 
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         2           know if Mr. Coffey wanted to add anything 
 
         3           more to it. 
 
         4                 MR. COFFEY:  I would just say that 
 
         5           we could certainly, at the board's 
 
         6           request, look at supplementing the 
 
         7           information that we have in there 
 
         8           already. 
 
         9                 Just a few key points and, I think 
 
        10           to address some of the questions that 
 
        11           have come up from the public.  First of 
 
        12           all, we have been in contact with Vincent 
 
        13           Narciso who is The Town of Clarkstown's 
 
        14           chief fire inspector and he's reviewed 
 
        15           the plans and he's been satisfied with 
 
        16           them to date.  We previously met the New 
 
        17           City fire chief, Arthur Kunz, and he was 
 
        18           satisfied with the project plans, as 
 
        19           well.  He's been replaced and we're going 
 
        20           to be meeting with the new fire chief, as 
 
        21           well. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me, 
 
        23           Mr. Coffey.  Just for the benefit of the 
 
        24           public, the New City fire company is the 
 
        25           fire company that would service the area 
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         2           if there were an incident? 
 
         3                 MR. COFFEY:  There was a discussion 
 
         4           on the hydrant locations and we've 
 
         5           located the nearest hydrant in the area 
 
         6           of Denver Drive and Culver Drive, and we 
 
         7           can certainly have that surveyed to give 
 
         8           a distance and allow the Board to 
 
         9           consider its relative distance to the 
 
        10           substation. 
 
        11                 Again, the other key points are, 
 
        12           you know, the station is centered on a 
 
        13           large property, and we're again not to 
 
        14           keep hitting, we're monitored 24/7, but 
 
        15           we are, from a firematic standpoint, we 
 
        16           have a tremendous buffer around the 
 
        17           station.  We're not sitting on top of 
 
        18           other dwellings, if you will.  The 
 
        19           station is designed with automatic 
 
        20           protector relays and circuit breakers to 
 
        21           isolate if there were an event.  Most of 
 
        22           the time if a transformer fails, no one 
 
        23           knows about it other than us.  As far as 
 
        24           that, it's shut off, similar to a circuit 
 
        25           breaker in your home, if something 
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         2           faults, it shuts off and we go and test 
 
         3           and find out what the condition is.  But 
 
         4           certainly we can't say that failures 
 
         5           haven't happened in as far as that 
 
         6           produce fires and other catastrophic 
 
         7           events.  And I know that the public had 
 
         8           brought up a few events that I'd like to 
 
         9           address real briefly, as well. 
 
        10                 Again, the main focus that we do 
 
        11           throughout our system is that we work 
 
        12           with local firefighting officials in the 
 
        13           town and the county because we think that 
 
        14           preplanning and the training and the 
 
        15           information exchange is critical.  We've 
 
        16           recently had more information coming to 
 
        17           us from Con Edison who produced training 
 
        18           videos, as well, that we would be sharing 
 
        19           with the local firefighting officials. 
 
        20           So, certainly training and planning for 
 
        21           an event is paramount and that 
 
        22           communication is key. 
 
        23                 But the three Con Edison events 
 
        24           that were bought up a month or so ago, 
 
        25           Dunwoody substation was mentioned over in 
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         2           the Yonkers area, that was November 9, 
 
         3           2009.  That was a catastrophic failure of 
 
         4           a large power transformer.  Very 
 
         5           different than what we have in Little 
 
         6           Tor, but, again, a substation.  But this 
 
         7           was not a 345 kV station, an extra high- 
 
         8           voltage station that's really a super 
 
         9           highway for power going into the city. 
 
        10           There is a different energy level, there 
 
        11           is a different short circuit level.  And 
 
        12           without, again, killing everyone with the 
 
        13           technical side of it, when there's a 
 
        14           higher energy and short circuit levels 
 
        15           available when a fault happens, there's 
 
        16           more forces and there's more catastrophic 
 
        17           capabilities that happen.  This is not a 
 
        18           345 station, we do not have a transformer 
 
        19           with thirty thousand gallons of oil. 
 
        20           This is really a local distribution 
 
        21           station that serves customers.  But the 
 
        22           Dunwoody event did happen.  There was a 
 
        23           failure of an oil/water separator, that 
 
        24           again when you start to discharge this 
 
        25           oil, it goes to a retention pond, and 
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         2           there is an oil/water valve that says I 
 
         3           have oil, I need to shut off, or I have 
 
         4           water, I allow it to pass it through. 
 
         5           Chuck had mentioned that a few minutes 
 
         6           ago.  The oil/water separator had failed 
 
         7           and allowed the discharge of oil.  So 
 
         8           there were definitely many lessons 
 
         9           learned for Con Edison that were some 
 
        10           facilities that were not working 
 
        11           properly, number one.  But to 
 
        12           differentiate, in Little Tor, we do not 
 
        13           have a system that is allowing water or 
 
        14           oil to get out of the containment system, 
 
        15           that we are a local containment system. 
 
        16           We are not practicing what we call a 
 
        17           point discharge system that allows it to 
 
        18           go to a retention area.  So, to 
 
        19           differentiate from Dunwoody, we do not 
 
        20           allow the oil component to hit pipes to 
 
        21           another area, number one. 
 
        22                 Pleasantville, which happened on 
 
        23           April 20, 2012, it was a failure of a 
 
        24           small metering transformer in the 
 
        25           station.  There was a brush fire that 
   



                                                                    44 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           happened as a result of it.  Again, it's 
 
         3           a small metering transformer that has 
 
         4           less than a hundred gallons of oil.  It's 
 
         5           meant to measure the voltage and it's not 
 
         6           a power transformer, very different than 
 
         7           the Dunwoody scenario, but there was an 
 
         8           event there.  The lessons learned or the, 
 
         9           I'll say the good point of it, Con 
 
        10           Edison's emergency management folks had 
 
        11           just finished training with the local 
 
        12           municipality for fire protection and the 
 
        13           event was very short lived.  There was 
 
        14           nothing that went off site.  And the fact 
 
        15           that the fire officials were actually 
 
        16           very pleased that they understood the 
 
        17           technology and they were able to put out 
 
        18           the fire, and, again, a relatively small 
 
        19           event, but something that, again, has to 
 
        20           be planned for and, again, very different 
 
        21           from Dunwoody. 
 
        22                 And lastly, the last event that was 
 
        23           mentioned as far as Con Edison is 
 
        24           concerned was the Brooklyn event.  Again, 
 
        25           345 kV, extra high-voltage system, large 
   



                                                                    45 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           power transformer, had a bushing fail 
 
         3           which are the top mounting devices that 
 
         4           allow the power to go through the device, 
 
         5           if you will.  It had failed, there was a 
 
         6           fire, there was an explosion, all of the 
 
         7           systems in the substation worked as far 
 
         8           as containment.  There was no off-site 
 
         9           leakage, and, again, the systems in place 
 
        10           worked for that application. 
 
        11                 So, again, in summary, we plan for 
 
        12           these events, we train with the fire 
 
        13           department.  We think that our system and 
 
        14           our energy levels and our long-term 
 
        15           history of failures are very small.  We 
 
        16           have very few failures, number one.  We 
 
        17           have fewer failures that actually cause 
 
        18           fire, and we've had very few, and I can 
 
        19           only think of a couple of isolated 
 
        20           instances where any material was 
 
        21           effectively off site, and that was again 
 
        22           on a different part of the system, unlike 
 
        23           Little Tor, larger power transformer, 345 
 
        24           kV, very different application.  But, 
 
        25           again, we learned from that. 
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         2                 And I'm sorry, Ms. O'Connor? 
 
         3                 MS. O'CONNOR:  May I ask you a 
 
         4           question? 
 
         5                       The situation that happened 
 
         6           down in Dunwoody resulted in a seven 
 
         7           hundred thousand dollar fine against Con 
 
         8           Ed and we learned that you had agreed to 
 
         9           make changes to prevent future mal- 
 
        10           functions and consented to a comprehen- 
 
        11           sive review and audit of similar 
 
        12           facilities in the Hudson Valley. 
 
        13                 Now, you had something happen again 
 
        14           on April the 28th.  Can I ask you what 
 
        15           your comprehensive review was, what you 
 
        16           did to change how you function, and what 
 
        17           was different with Dunwoody than what 
 
        18           we're having here?  Are those substations 
 
        19           not monitored twenty-four hours a day 
 
        20           when they're such a high voltage 
 
        21           substation? 
 
        22                 MR. COFFEY:  I can only say that 
 
        23           being it's Con Edison's procedures and 
 
        24           audit as an Orange & Rockland employee, 
 
        25           we were not involved with that.  We can 
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         2           certainly follow-up with the Board to 
 
         3           make sure, because, again, we don't have 
 
         4           the oil/water separator system, so their 
 
         5           audit and their designs are different. 
 
         6           We certainly share information, but 
 
         7           because of our designs being localized 
 
         8           and not being as complex as the Con Ed 
 
         9           system, they had to go through a process 
 
        10           that we certainly monitor, but we did not 
 
        11           have to live with because of the fact 
 
        12           that it affected their system and not 
 
        13           ours.  But Dunwoody is, again, a thirty 
 
        14           thousand gallons larger power transformer 
 
        15           and they've had failures of systems that 
 
        16           ended up causing the off-site discharge. 
 
        17           We don't have those same systems here in 
 
        18           Little Tor. 
 
        19                 MS. O'CONNOR:  But we do have a 
 
        20           concern about Lake Lucille and the 
 
        21           Hackensack River.  You were fined because 
 
        22           of Bronx River, for the oil going into 
 
        23           the Bronx River.  We have a similar 
 
        24           concern here.  So if you could share what 
 
        25           your preventative measures are or what 
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         2           Con Ed has decided those preventive 
 
         3           measures are, I think it would allay some 
 
         4           fears. 
 
         5                 MR. COFFEY:  And, again, I'll just 
 
         6           point back to the previous discussion on 
 
         7           water quality that Chuck had gone through 
 
         8           where we talked about the primary, 
 
         9           secondary and tertiary.  Chuck? 
 
        10                 MR. UTSCHIG:  I think the 
 
        11           distinction here is, as we've been 
 
        12           saying, some of it is lessons learned. 
 
        13           The Con Ed failure was a single-point 
 
        14           discharge.  So, we've talked about having 
 
        15           multiple levels of protection.  That goes 
 
        16           well beyond what the situation was at the 
 
        17           Con Ed station.  So we have, in fact, by 
 
        18           virtue of learning those lessons, done 
 
        19           exactly what you're suggesting, and that 
 
        20           is develop a system that has not a single 
 
        21           level of protection but multiple levels 
 
        22           of protection.  And in our case, we've 
 
        23           gone away from the valve, which is a 
 
        24           mechanism that could stick.  We put in 
 
        25           the category of mechanical systems versus 
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         2           the one that we believe which is much 
 
         3           more foolproof and that is the use of 
 
         4           this geo-composite material, keeping the 
 
         5           potential for our oil contained in a 
 
         6           single area and having multiple areas of 
 
         7           protection, and that's the evolution that 
 
         8           you're suggesting should be and has been 
 
         9           done and has been implemented in this 
 
        10           station. 
 
        11                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Thank you. 
 
        12                 MR. TREVOR:  I have a question. 
 
        13                 What is the amount of oil in the 
 
        14           current station and what is the actual 
 
        15           capacity for containing that oil through 
 
        16           all three stages of protection that 
 
        17           you're talking about? 
 
        18                 MR. UTSCHIG:  Unlike the Dunwoody 
 
        19           station, which was a thirty-thousand- 
 
        20           gallon transformer, and as Mr. Coffey has 
 
        21           indicated, that's a high energy system 
 
        22           and the transformers are much larger, the 
 
        23           three transformers that are proposed on 
 
        24           this station have oil capacities that 
 
        25           are, two of them are just less than five 
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         2           thousand gallons, and one of them is just 
 
         3           over seven thousand gallons, and the 
 
         4           containment systems are designed to hold 
 
         5           110 percent of that entire volume in the 
 
         6           first level of protection.  And, as I 
 
         7           said before, that containment area also 
 
         8           has a provision for capacity for a 
 
         9           certain amount of storm water in it.  So 
 
        10           if there were no storm water, the holding 
 
        11           capacity would actually be more than 110 
 
        12           percent.  That's the first level of 
 
        13           protection in the primary containment 
 
        14           area.  We have not calculated the volume 
 
        15           for the perimeter containment area, but 
 
        16           that's a piece of information that we can 
 
        17           easily supplement in an FEIS to address 
 
        18           that question. 
 
        19                 MR. TREVOR:  Please.  And because 
 
        20           you said it suggested that the perimeter 
 
        21           containment would be protection from a 
 
        22           major storm event.  In other words, would 
 
        23           that include flood? 
 
        24                 MR. UTSCHIG:  No.  The perimeter 
 
        25           containment area is unrelated to storm 
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         2           water.  It functions, as does the primary 
 
         3           containment area, in that when oil comes 
 
         4           in contact with it, it solidifies.  So it 
 
         5           is, in essence, if oil were to breach the 
 
         6           primary holding area, travel from that 
 
         7           location, in most cases, I'm going to 
 
         8           think it's about a hundred feet to the 
 
         9           perimeter of the fenced area, it comes in 
 
        10           contact with this additional material 
 
        11           that solidifies and holds it in.  One of 
 
        12           the challenges here is always to try and 
 
        13           figure out a way to manage storm water 
 
        14           and yet control the oil. 
 
        15                 We would like to be able to think 
 
        16           that we could build a wall around this 
 
        17           whole thing at a certain height and oil 
 
        18           would never get out.  The problem with 
 
        19           that is you don't have a mechanism to get 
 
        20           your storm water out.  In the early 
 
        21           designs of the oil separators was the 
 
        22           first attempt to do that.  In essence, 
 
        23           they connected the containment area to an 
 
        24           oil/water separator, and that allowed, 
 
        25           through baffles, like a conventional 
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         2           oil/water separator, the holding of the 
 
         3           oil. 
 
         4                 MR. TREVOR:  Right.  So the 
 
         5           question, basically, the essence of my 
 
         6           question is, if you had a major storm 
 
         7           event, not necessarily like Irene, but we 
 
         8           do get events where you have many inches 
 
         9           of water, an inch of water an hour over a 
 
        10           period of time, if at the same time you 
 
        11           had a failure of the transformers, what 
 
        12           capacity would there be to contain both 
 
        13           the oil and the water from this rain 
 
        14           event?  Because you could have quite a 
 
        15           few inches of rain before you managed to 
 
        16           alleviate the problem. 
 
        17                 MR. UTSCHIG:  I understand your 
 
        18           question, and I can give you the short 
 
        19           answer tonight, and we can, again, 
 
        20           supplement your questions in an FEIS. 
 
        21                 MR.  LETSON:  About a hundred fifty 
 
        22           thousand gallons.  The 200 by 200 by 
 
        23           geo-composite perimeter is six inches 
 
        24           above brief.  So that's fortt thousand 
 
        25           square feet, six inches deep.  It's 
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         2           twenty thousand square feet times 7.48, 
 
         3           it's about a a hundred forty-nine 
 
         4           thousand gallons. 
 
         5                 MR. TREVOR:  But in times of 
 
         6           rainfall? 
 
         7                 MR. LETSON:  Six inches deep, 
 
         8           you're talking about a rainfall event 
 
         9           that rivals a fifty-year storm. 
 
        10                 MR. TREVOR:  Which we get in this 
 
        11           area about every three years. 
 
        12                 MR. UTSCHIG:  But there needs to be 
 
        13           a clarification to that.  What you're 
 
        14           suggesting is that there should be a 
 
        15           containment area that holds the storm 
 
        16           water and the oil.  This system is 
 
        17           designed specifically not to contain 
 
        18           that.  So as it rains, the water is 
 
        19           moving through this material around the 
 
        20           perimeter.  So even if it's raining, 
 
        21           you'd have to have a situation where your 
 
        22           storm water system backed up completely. 
 
        23           You had a rainfall event in excess of a 
 
        24           twenty-five-year storm before it got out 
 
        25           of the initial containment area.  You'd 
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         2           have to have another six inches of 
 
         3           rainfall to where you had containment 
 
         4           failure on the perimeter.  And that's 
 
         5           assuming that none of the storm water 
 
         6           worked its way out through the filter, 
 
         7           which it can do while it was raining. 
 
         8           You're starting to add up these 
 
         9           components to an order of magnitude that 
 
        10           is, even given the current rain events, 
 
        11           probably reaches the most severe rain 
 
        12           events you've had in terms of protection 
 
        13           once you add all the levels together. 
 
        14                 MR. TREVOR:  I understand that, but 
 
        15           we've had two rain events like that in 
 
        16           the last twelve months. 
 
        17                 MR. UTSCHIG:  And this system as 
 
        18           described will function fine under those 
 
        19           conditions. 
 
        20                 MR. LETSON:  What's the absorbent 
 
        21           capacity of that material as far as 
 
        22           either gallons per square yard of 
 
        23           material or -- 
 
        24                 MR. UTSCHIG:  I'd have to get the 
 
        25           specific answer of how much oil has to 
   



                                                                    55 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           come in contact with it before it 
 
         3           solidifies.  I don't have that number 
 
         4           like per foot of material.  But it's 
 
         5           designed so that when that contact 
 
         6           occurs, it does solidify.  We can, again, 
 
         7           answer that question as part our 
 
         8           responses, hopefully, in an FEIS. 
 
         9                 MR. LETSON:  Mr. Trevor, if you put 
 
        10           it into relative terms, the gallonage 
 
        11           figures that you pull in for all three 
 
        12           transformers amounts to about twenty-two 
 
        13           hundred cubic feet, and the perimeter 
 
        14           containment, like I said, amounts to 
 
        15           about twenty thousand cubic feet.  So, 
 
        16           you have the ability for a certain amount 
 
        17           of water to pass through that barrier 
 
        18           until such time as the oil comes in 
 
        19           contact with it, it will absorb a 
 
        20           particular volume of oil and will still 
 
        21           continue to pass storm water.  So it's 
 
        22           not necessarily a static equation. 
 
        23                 I can continue to give you the 
 
        24           simple calculations upward, but that's 
 
        25           the reason I asked for the absorbent 
   



                                                                    56 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           capacity for the material.  If you have 
 
         3           an absorbent capacity of event perimeter 
 
         4           that will absorb the entire twenty-two 
 
         5           hundred gallons and still have the 
 
         6           capacity to flow or overflow storm water, 
 
         7           it's not an issue.  If it doesn't or the 
 
         8           multiple levels don't have a combination 
 
         9           capacity to absorb the blocked out 
 
        10           material, then you may have to look at 
 
        11           additional methods. 
 
        12                 MR. TREVOR:  So what we need is 
 
        13           that additional information? 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  He said he'd 
 
        15           provide it. 
 
        16                 MR. TREVOR:  Thank you. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Geneslaw? 
 
        18                 MR. GENESLAW:  The next one we 
 
        19           covered, but it was to investigate 
 
        20           substation feasibility.  I would add to 
 
        21           that above ground, but any building or at 
 
        22           least behind a facade so that it's 
 
        23           integrated architecturally with the area. 
 
        24                 The last item was to investigate 
 
        25           the use of gas-insulated switchgear 
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         2           technology as an alternative as there are 
 
         3           several features of such technology that 
 
         4           reduce adverse impacts.  That was not 
 
         5           discussed at all in the DEIS.  It was 
 
         6           apparently not something that O & R 
 
         7           commonly uses. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Coffey? 
 
         9                 MR. COFFEY:  Again, we can 
 
        10           certainly cover that in the supplemental 
 
        11           information.  I think I went into it a 
 
        12           little bit that GIS is similar really to 
 
        13           that urban application.  You're taking 
 
        14           the conductors that are insulated by air 
 
        15           and separated by feet and putting them in 
 
        16           a gas tube and that they're separated by 
 
        17           inches.  And, again, it's a different 
 
        18           application, it's more of an urban city 
 
        19           application that has not been the O & R 
 
        20           standard, but we can certainly address 
 
        21           that in the FEIS. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is there 
 
        23           anything else? 
 
        24                 MR. GENESLAW:  Just the closing, 
 
        25           closing two sentences.  The foregoing, 
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         2           the items we just discussed, are items we 
 
         3           believe to relevent to a Supplemental 
 
         4           EIS.  There may be other items raised at 
 
         5           the public hearing that would be 
 
         6           appropriately discussed in the FEIS. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We'll discuss 
 
         8           this, if you don't mind, after we have 
 
         9           the public input.  But before I open to 
 
        10           the public, I would like to ask whether 
 
        11           any of the consultants have any questions 
 
        12           or comments that they want to make before 
 
        13           I open it to the public? 
 
        14                 MR. STREITMAN:  Just one simple 
 
        15           one.  When you were talking about the 
 
        16           other fires and so forth, you were kind 
 
        17           of alerting to the magnitude of those 
 
        18           stations as major substations holding a 
 
        19           lot of gallons of oil.  When you get to 
 
        20           this substation, you kind of downplayed 
 
        21           it as being rather small, just for our 
 
        22           local area.  Still, those seem to be 
 
        23           containing seventeen thousand gallons, 
 
        24           which is more than half of what this 
 
        25           gigantic one is.  Why were you 
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         2           downplaying it so much? 
 
         3                 MR. COFFEY:  Just for clarifica- 
 
         4           tion, that's a good question.  The 
 
         5           Dunwoody transformer we referred to is 
 
         6           one transformer in a yard that has 
 
         7           several major pieces of equipment in it. 
 
         8           So, the one transformer that failed has 
 
         9           thirty thousand, but that's not what the 
 
        10           whole station has as far as oil, it's 
 
        11           much more than that.  So a lot of the 
 
        12           surrounding transformers, and I forget 
 
        13           how many there are, because, again, the 
 
        14           details elude me, so when we talk about 
 
        15           the total for Little Tor, and just for 
 
        16           clarification, Chuck had, it's two seven- 
 
        17           and-a-half-thousand gallon units and it's 
 
        18           one fofty-four hundred, so it's about 
 
        19           fifteen, it's about twenty thousand 
 
        20           gallons as compared to the thirty.  But 
 
        21           we're talking about the entire station as 
 
        22           compared to one unit.  The volume of 
 
        23           Dunwoody would be, again, several times 
 
        24           the thirty thousand gallons that's there. 
 
        25                 MR. STREITMAN:  Thank you. 
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         2                 MR. COFFEY:  You're welcome. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
         4           One question I would like to ask, because 
 
         5           I had a call come into the office about 
 
         6           who and what is being served by this 
 
         7           substation that you wish to build, so 
 
         8           would you be good enough to explain, and 
 
         9           I don't care who does it, who and what 
 
        10           will be served by this new substation? 
 
        11                 MR. COFFEY:  When you look at the, 
 
        12           I'll call it, the North New City area, we 
 
        13           have a Congers substation that was 
 
        14           mentioned to the east, we have a New 
 
        15           Hempstead substation that's close to the 
 
        16           Palisades Parkway, and we also have a 
 
        17           West Haverstraw substation located on 
 
        18           Route 202.  Those three combined to serve 
 
        19           a large portion of the Clarkstown area. 
 
        20           And those stations together serve about 
 
        21           thirty-seven thousand customers.  So 
 
        22           with, again, in the past we've gone to 
 
        23           sort of an ink blot theory, but if you 
 
        24           picture those three stations, and, again, 
 
        25           stations are not fed by town boundaries, 
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         2           it's an integrated system, just so that 
 
         3           everybody's on the same page, and so 
 
         4           because of the fact that the capacity has 
 
         5           been reached at those neighboring sub- 
 
         6           stations and the area in the North New 
 
         7           City area has, load has grown over the 
 
         8           last several years, the Little Tor 
 
         9           substation would occupy, you know, the 
 
        10           local area and service in the vicinity -- 
 
        11           Ms. Lanza, can you help me?  Is it about 
 
        12           fifteen or twenty thousand customers? 
 
        13                 MS. LANZA:  Yes. 
 
        14                 MR. COFFEY:  But, again, we would 
 
        15           have a new source that would, again, 
 
        16           cooperate with the other substations. 
 
        17           They all have the ability to connect to 
 
        18           one another, but it would be mostly 
 
        19           serving the North New City area.  But in 
 
        20           the DEIS there's actually a justification 
 
        21           that shows the before and the after.  And 
 
        22           there's these colored ink blots, if you 
 
        23           get a chance, and we can supplement you 
 
        24           with that. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The other 
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         2           part of that question I was asked is what 
 
         3           portion of this energy is going to the 
 
         4           quarry? 
 
         5                 MS. LANZA:  That's easy to answer, 
 
         6           but let me just go back to what John 
 
         7           said.  85 percent of the customers on 
 
         8           Little Tor substation are residential. 
 
         9           Only 15 percent are non-residential, and 
 
        10           that would include, I believe, the county 
 
        11           facilities on Main Street, possibly 
 
        12           Tony's office.  I did look into this the 
 
        13           other day anticipating this question. 
 
        14           Right now Tilcon is fed out of a small 
 
        15           transformer that's on the outside of the 
 
        16           fence in its own enclosure up at West 
 
        17           Haverstraw.  It is a seven-and-half MVA 
 
        18           transformer.  At peak, they're using two. 
 
        19                 Now, the reason that we're 
 
        20           putting -- you know, we're moving that 
 
        21           source from Tilcon to the substation is 
 
        22           it removes now exposure to them and we 
 
        23           can retire the older transformer.  We are 
 
        24           using a transformer that I removed from 
 
        25           the Crestkill substation, so we're 
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         2           recycling the transformer, it's free.  So 
 
         3           that's why there's a 25 MVA transformer 
 
         4           going to Tilcon.  So that transformer is 
 
         5           being supplied by the two 50 MVA 
 
         6           transformers in the yard.  So the two 50 
 
         7           MVA transformers that supply that area 
 
         8           and maybe 2 MVA at peak will supply 
 
         9           Tilcon. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        11                 MS. LANZA:  You're welcome. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        13           Now I'm going to open it to the public. 
 
        14           One at a time, come forward, identify 
 
        15           yourself for the record and give your 
 
        16           address and say your peace.  And, again, 
 
        17           I request that you not be repetitive. 
 
        18                 Thank you. 
 
        19                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Hi, my name is Bill 
 
        20           Terribile, President of Lake Lucille 
 
        21           Property Owners Association.  I just had 
 
        22           some questions because they were saying 
 
        23           stuff about remote diagnostics.  Remote 
 
        24           diagnostics is a term that is, you know, 
 
        25           is very vague.  You could have somebody 
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         2           in India looking over a substation and 
 
         3           all of a sudden you have a power outage 
 
         4           or something like that, and a lot of 
 
         5           times, I know, with remote diagnostics 
 
         6           you have to reboot the server and stuff 
 
         7           like that which takes a lot of time.  So, 
 
         8           what they could actually be doing is 
 
         9           having somebody it India doing remote 
 
        10           diagnostics.  That was my first question. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  On your first 
 
        12           question, I said that it is -- who is in 
 
        13           charge of the remote diagnostics? 
 
        14                 MR. TERRIBILE:  And how does the 
 
        15           remote diagnostics work? 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        17           If you can give them a chance to answer, 
 
        18           I appreciate it.  Thank you. 
 
        19                 MR. COFFEY:  The proposed 
 
        20           substation would be monitored, like all 
 
        21           our substations, by our Energy Control 
 
        22           Center that's located in Spring Valley, 
 
        23           New York on Route 59 right across from 
 
        24           the high school.  So everything is there. 
 
        25           We have, again, multiple senior operators 
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         2           on shift that monitor the system 24/7. 
 
         3                 MR. TERRIBILE:  But is this 
 
         4           something that if it goes out it has to 
 
         5           be reprogrammed or something like that 
 
         6           from the substation? 
 
         7                 MR. COFFEY:  Again, the remote 
 
         8           alarms feed what we call a remote 
 
         9           terminal unit that's fed off of station 
 
        10           batteries.  So even if we have a failure 
 
        11           of the service to the station or if the 
 
        12           station were out of service, we would 
 
        13           still have batteries that would be 
 
        14           running the remote diagnostic systems. 
 
        15                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Okay.  Another 
 
        16           question I had was, you were speaking of 
 
        17           Tilcon, and if I could point to 
 
        18           something, and I'll be loud.  This is the 
 
        19           property that we're talking about, and 
 
        20           it's ten acres and Lake Lucille is about 
 
        21           seventeen acres.  You have a line going 
 
        22           through here, telephone lines, I'm sorry, 
 
        23           power lines going through here, and four 
 
        24           years ago I told them that these lines 
 
        25           had be to fixed and that there were 
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         2           cables on top, they were like guiderails 
 
         3           on top that had broken off and gone into 
 
         4           the lake.  As of today, they're still not 
 
         5           fixed.  And I don't even know how they'd 
 
         6           be able to be fixed.  Is there a reason 
 
         7           why these things are not being fixed?  If 
 
         8           we're gonna be putting a big substation 
 
         9           and these lines are going to the sub- 
 
        10           station, you're talking about doing 
 
        11           maintenance on the substation and it 
 
        12           makes it sound like, you know, this 
 
        13           maintenance is going to be real quick, 
 
        14           and I've been waiting for four years now 
 
        15           for those telephone poles to be fixed 
 
        16           'cause now they're leaning and no one's 
 
        17           going out to fix these. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is that the 
 
        19           island that you spoke about at the last 
 
        20           meeting? 
 
        21                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Yes, yes. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, we went 
 
        23           up there and we couldn't find it. 
 
        24                 MR. TERRIBILE:  You couldn't find 
 
        25           the telephone poles? 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We couldn't 
 
         3           find the island. 
 
         4                 MR. TERRIBILE:  The island is out 
 
         5           there.  The island is out there.  It's 
 
         6           not in the middle of the lake, it's where 
 
         7           the telephone poles are. 
 
         8                 MR. TREVOR:  I was there, as well, 
 
         9           a group of us went, and my recollection 
 
        10           was they was they were on the south side 
 
        11           of the lake, the southwest side running 
 
        12           west to east and they appeared to be 
 
        13           somewhat tilted, but we didn't see 
 
        14           anything that looked like it was broken 
 
        15           off the way -- 
 
        16                 MR. TERRIBILE:  I could show you 
 
        17           pictures of it.  Next time I'm here I'll 
 
        18           bring pictures. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, no, 
 
        20           that's okay.  Hopefully we'll have this 
 
        21           all resolved. 
 
        22                 MR. TREVOR:  We made a site visit, 
 
        23           and after your comments, we took it quite 
 
        24           seriously and we took a look, but we 
 
        25           couldn't find the things that were 
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         2           described the way you described them, 
 
         3           so... 
 
         4                 MR. TERRIBILE:  On top, you know, 
 
         5           when they go over the telephone poles, 
 
         6           they have those big balls on top, 
 
         7           whatever you call them.  Whatever you 
 
         8           call them, I call them guardrails? 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes. 
 
        10                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Well, the middle 
 
        11           ones have broken off and they're not 
 
        12           there anymore. 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Would it be 
 
        14           possible, Mr. Coffey -- 
 
        15                 MR. COFFEY:  Just to comment.  We 
 
        16           received a comment a couple of years ago 
 
        17           or three years ago and we did visit with 
 
        18           operations, our overhead line maintenance 
 
        19           department, engineering visited the site, 
 
        20           and, again, they -- I can't go into the 
 
        21           details 'cause I don't have them in front 
 
        22           of me, but it has been inspected and it 
 
        23           was okay for continued service.  But, 
 
        24           again, just because I know Mr. Terribile 
 
        25           is concerned, we can certainly go out 
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         2           there and try to make sure that if 
 
         3           there's something he's seen that we 
 
         4           haven't seen, we can follow-up with it. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  This Board 
 
         6           would request that you do whatever needs 
 
         7           to be done. 
 
         8                 MR. COFFEY:  But we did not ignore 
 
         9           the request and we did visit it and we 
 
        10           can try to arrange that. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        12           Thank you. 
 
        13                 I would like to give some other 
 
        14           people a chance, if you don't mind. 
 
        15                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  No.  Let him 
 
        16           speak. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Does he speak 
 
        18           for you?  It's usually one question, it's 
 
        19           not a litany. 
 
        20                 MR. TERRIBILE:  I did this because 
 
        21           I didn't want eighty-five people to come 
 
        22           up here. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, all 
 
        24           right, I'm telling you that they can, but 
 
        25           that's fine. 
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         2                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Thank you.  So the 
 
         3           other one, I just wanted to explain to 
 
         4           you, you're talking about seventeen 
 
         5           thousand gallons like it's really 
 
         6           nothing.  Three weeks ago we incurred, a 
 
         7           garbage truck came into Lake Lucille and 
 
         8           by mistake one of his hydraulic lines 
 
         9           broke and ten gallons went over by the 
 
        10           dam and it leaked all the way down and we 
 
        11           had to have environmental people there, 
 
        12           we had to have a cleanup done.  We had to 
 
        13           take the soil out and have it tested. 
 
        14                 To make a long story short, all 
 
        15           those things are still bagged up and on 
 
        16           the side of somebody's lawn and they've 
 
        17           been there for three weeks. 
 
        18                 My question is, this was ten 
 
        19           gallons and it took up a space that was 
 
        20           huge.  If we're even talking about a 
 
        21           thousand gallons going into the drinking 
 
        22           water, it's very scary for anybody to 
 
        23           live there and know that this is overhead 
 
        24           of you.  And at any moment we have storm 
 
        25           drains that can't even hold three inches 
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         2           of rain right now and you're telling us 
 
         3           that it's gonna hold.  We've lived there, 
 
         4           we see what's happening in those woods, 
 
         5           and it's quite dangerous right there 
 
         6           right now.  And for anybody to tell me 
 
         7           that seventeen thousand gallons is an 
 
         8           environmentally safe situation, I find 
 
         9           that hard to believe. 
 
        10                 The last thing I just wanted to say 
 
        11           is, I told you last time about the fire 
 
        12           hydrants.  And what you're talking about 
 
        13           is over on Denver, going over on Denver, 
 
        14           if you have -- by the way, this is all 
 
        15           wooded area here.  If you have a fire up 
 
        16           here and your closest fire hydrant is 
 
        17           here, you're going through woods, 
 
        18           streams, everything to get to a fire 
 
        19           hydrant.  And I don't know how firemen 
 
        20           could that. 
 
        21                 That's all I wanted to say, thank 
 
        22           you very much. 
 
        23                 MS. SCHAEFER:  My name is Juli 
 
        24           Schaefer.  I also live on Lake Lucille. 
 
        25           And I have a few comments and questions. 
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         2                 If somebody -- I probably should 
 
         3           know this, but on that map, where exactly 
 
         4           is the substation? 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Simoes 
 
         6           will show you. 
 
         7                 MR. SIMOES:  There's another map 
 
         8           that might be more useful. 
 
         9                 (Map displayed on laptop computer.) 
 
        10                 MS. SCHAEFER:  It kind of fronts on 
 
        11           South Mountain; is that right? 
 
        12                 MR. SIMOES:  You can see it.  It's 
 
        13           superimposed on this map.  That's tilted 
 
        14           where north is to your right. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do want to 
 
        16           get up there, Mr. Simoes, so the people 
 
        17           in the audience can see? 
 
        18                 MR. SIMOES:  Sure. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        20                 MR. SIMOES:  Here's South Mountain 
 
        21           Road, here's Little Tor Road, here's the 
 
        22           access and here's the substation, here's 
 
        23           the stream (indicating). 
 
        24                 MS. SCHAEFER:  And the property 
 
        25           goes way back. 
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         2                 MR. SIMOES:  The property 
 
         3           boundaries are to here and then back and 
 
         4           to this corner along the roadway 
 
         5           (indicating). 
 
         6                 MS. SCHAEFER:  Okay.  So, it's 
 
         7           essentially almost in the middle of the 
 
         8           property.  So, it's not exactly where the 
 
         9           temporary substation is? 
 
        10                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  The 
 
        11           temporary is under the lines. 
 
        12                 MS. SCHAEFER:  The temporary is 
 
        13           very close to South Mountain Road.  Okay. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Isn't that on 
 
        15           the property lines, the temporary? 
 
        16                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  It's under 
 
        17           the power lines. 
 
        18                 MS. LANZA:  It's very close to the 
 
        19           property lines.  You see that circular 
 
        20           driveway?  It's toward South Mountain 
 
        21           Road under the lines. 
 
        22                 MS. SCHAEFER:  It's essentially on 
 
        23           South Mountain Road, it's right there, 
 
        24           but that is not -- okay. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No. 
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         2                 MS. SCHAEFER:  Okay.  I just ---- 
 
         3           the fires, I just want to reiterate that 
 
         4           I can't imagine how our fire department 
 
         5           would say that they could handle a fire 
 
         6           in that wooded area.  How, if the fire 
 
         7           goes up the mountain, do they get up 
 
         8           there to put it out?  How do they use one 
 
         9           hydrant, like Bill said, to get a hose, 
 
        10           water through wooded area and streams? 
 
        11           But if the fire spread, I mean, there is 
 
        12           no way to put a fire out with one hydrant 
 
        13           in that area.  Across South Mountain Road 
 
        14           it's also all wooded area.  Everywhere 
 
        15           around South Mountain Road is wooded 
 
        16           area. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  This might be 
 
        18           helpful to you.  I asked one of the 
 
        19           firemen that work here about that, and I 
 
        20           was told that the first thing they do is 
 
        21           secure the perimeter. 
 
        22                 MS. SCHAEFER:  Yeah, except that if 
 
        23           it's out of control, if it's like a brush 
 
        24           fire that's gone off on its own, I have 
 
        25           no idea how -- 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I can't 
 
         3           imagine, and I'm not an apologist for the 
 
         4           Applicant or anything because we 
 
         5           represent the people here, I can't 
 
         6           imagine that our fire people, the town 
 
         7           fire inspector, the chief fire inspector 
 
         8           or the captain of the company that's 
 
         9           going to service it would be putting his 
 
        10           own men in danger. 
 
        11                 MS. SCHAEFER:  I know, it defies 
 
        12           logic, but to me, you know, in my world 
 
        13           living there, I just can't imagine. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I understand. 
 
        15                 MS. SCHAEFER:  And lastly, I hate 
 
        16           to say the same things that Bill was 
 
        17           saying, but shame on you, really.  These 
 
        18           poles, leaning.  How can you say they're 
 
        19           operational?  They're leaning.  They're 
 
        20           like at an angle going towards people's 
 
        21           property.  Thank God they're not going 
 
        22           the other way into the lake or people 
 
        23           will be electrocuted. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The Board 
 
        25           asked them to please take care of it, 
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         2           and, Mr. Coffey, what did you respond? 
 
         3                 MR. COFFEY:  We'll follow-up. 
 
         4                 MS. SCHAEFER:  Yeah.  Well, we 
 
         5           heard that three years ago, four years 
 
         6           ago. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Did you hear 
 
         8           the Board making the request? 
 
         9                 MS. SCHAEFER:  Okay, okay. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We made a 
 
        11           formal request. 
 
        12                 MS. SCHAEFER:  Okay.  Thank you 
 
        13           very much. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You're very 
 
        15           welcome. 
 
        16                 MR. ROSEN:  Hi.  My name is Bob 
 
        17           Rosen.  I live on South Mountain Road on 
 
        18           the mountain side. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me? 
 
        20           Would you give your street address? 
 
        21                 MR. ROSEN:  287 South Mountain 
 
        22           Road. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Thank 
 
        24           you, for the record. 
 
        25                 MR. ROSEN:  You spoke earlier about 
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         2           the geo-material and the membrane.  I'd 
 
         3           like to know how many installations you 
 
         4           have that already use that technique, how 
 
         5           long they've been in operation and what 
 
         6           the results have been with them. 
 
         7                 MR. COFFEY:  As far as years of 
 
         8           operation for the material, that I would 
 
         9           have to research with the vendor. 
 
        10                 MR. ROSEN:  No, I'm not asking the 
 
        11           material.  I'm asking how many 
 
        12           installations you already have that 
 
        13           employ these techniques.  I wouldn't want 
 
        14           to be the first one. 
 
        15                 MR. COFFEY:  As far as in our 
 
        16           present substations, we've used the 
 
        17           material in different forms, not always 
 
        18           in a liner, but in more of a sump 
 
        19           arrangement.  But, again, I would have to 
 
        20           research a bit.  It's probably in an 
 
        21           order of a handful of substations.  And 
 
        22           the liner itself, again, this is one of 
 
        23           our first one or two substations that 
 
        24           we're using it in. 
 
        25                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Oh, great. 
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         2                 MR. ROSEN:  So we don't really 
 
         3           have -- 
 
         4                 MR. COFFEY:  The material's been in 
 
         5           service for a long time elsewhere. 
 
         6                 MR. ROSEN:  I guess what I'm really 
 
         7           asking here is whether we have a well- 
 
         8           founded basis for the plan that they're 
 
         9           suggesting would contain everything.  If 
 
        10           we're gonna be the guinea pigs, I don't 
 
        11           really want to hear that.  If you can 
 
        12           demonstrate that there's evidence that 
 
        13           this entire system, because you talked 
 
        14           about the tertiary aspects of it, where 
 
        15           you've got layer on layer on layer, and 
 
        16           that's fine, unless you haven't already 
 
        17           employed layer on layer on layer, so I'd 
 
        18           like the Board to please consider that 
 
        19           and look for experience in that regard. 
 
        20                 Thank you. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Baum is 
 
        22           next, sir.  One at a time.  I hope you're 
 
        23           not going to read that whole thing, 
 
        24                 Marvin. 
 
        25                 MR. BAUM:  There's critical 
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         2           information that I am bringing here 
 
         3           tonight including answering some of your 
 
         4           questions and also dealing with some of 
 
         5           the issues that were brought up tonight. 
 
         6           Things that you said, "Oh, we'll get it 
 
         7           in the future," or they said they'll 
 
         8           provide it in the future, I will provide 
 
         9           it tonight.  So let me start off by 
 
        10           saying my name is Marvin Baum and I'm a 
 
        11           resident of Valley Cottage.  I wanted 
 
        12           just to start off, I had appeared last 
 
        13           time.  Can everyone hear me? 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, we can 
 
        15           hear you, Marvin. 
 
        16                 MR. BAUM:  I appeared last time and 
 
        17           raised some of the issues that Mr. 
 
        18           Geneslaw had gone over and were raised 
 
        19           tonight.  I followed up on May 25th, by 
 
        20           May 25th with the attachments and just 
 
        21           kind of a summary of some of the points 
 
        22           that I had made.  Some of the issues were 
 
        23           kind of brought up, Mr. Geneslaw touched 
 
        24           on it, but never really got answered 
 
        25           tonight with regard to the issue of a 
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         2           catastrophic event and dealing with it. 
 
         3           The problem with the Dunwoody was from 
 
         4           the amount of water that was used by the 
 
         5           firefighters.  In the DEIS it says that 
 
         6           it will take care of the fire simply by 
 
         7           letting it burn out.  But if the 
 
         8           conditions are such, high winds, very dry 
 
         9           conditions, they will use massive amounts 
 
        10           of water.  So the question I had, and I 
 
        11           think that perhaps Mr. Geneslaw had tried 
 
        12           to touch on it but it wasn't answered by 
 
        13           the Applicant, is what happens if the 
 
        14           fire department has to use water to put 
 
        15           this fire out, can't let it burn out on 
 
        16           its own?  If there's perhaps water, you 
 
        17           know, that's not getting out there for 
 
        18           whatever reason, what's going to happen? 
 
        19           And that was the question.  That is what 
 
        20           happened to Bronx River, and, of course, 
 
        21           people don't drink water out of the Bronx 
 
        22           River.  We do drink it out of the 
 
        23           Hackensack River.  So I think it's an 
 
        24           important issue that needs to go along 
 
        25           with the overall emergency services 
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         2           issues. 
 
         3                 And I would strongly encourage you, 
 
         4           Madame Chair, if you could forward the 
 
         5           document that I had sent you on the 25th 
 
         6           along with the links which showed the 
 
         7           fires at substations that are substant- 
 
         8           ially smaller, either I believe there 
 
         9           were either 138 kilovolts or 69 
 
        10           kilovolts, and you saw from what I showed 
 
        11           you last time how massive those fires are 
 
        12           and how big those explosions could be. 
 
        13           We are dealing with a densely wooded 
 
        14           area, steep slopes and all kinds of other 
 
        15           conditions that could make it harder for 
 
        16           the firefighters because they're not 
 
        17           aware of some of that information.  I 
 
        18           think that it might give them a new 
 
        19           perspective if you were to forward it to 
 
        20           them. 
 
        21                 I also want to point out that 
 
        22           although I did say that there were a 
 
        23           couple of specific Con Edison substation 
 
        24           fires and explosions that had taken place 
 
        25           at that period of time, as I did a very 
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         2           simple search on the internet, I found 
 
         3           out there were other substation fires not 
 
         4           too far from here, around the same period 
 
         5           of time, in the last couple of weeks in 
 
         6           places like Edison New Jersey, Boston, 
 
         7           Massachusetts, Portland, Oregon, New 
 
         8           Orleans, and even on the day that they 
 
         9           sent this, in Asheville, North Carolina, 
 
        10           that was caused by a snake, a black snake 
 
        11           trying to get at some eggs. 
 
        12                 What I didn't mention last time, 
 
        13           although I did raise it in my e-mail and 
 
        14           I want to raise for the benefit of the 
 
        15           public, is since there is a potential for 
 
        16           an explosion and fire at this facility, 
 
        17           the fact that there will also be a gas 
 
        18           substation, I wanted to find out, and I 
 
        19           think it should be part of the DEIS, it 
 
        20           should be part of the final record, the 
 
        21           confluence of both a gas substation -- 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can you go a 
 
        23           little slower, please? 
 
        24                 MR. BAUM:  Okay. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Marvin, you 
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         2           know, too much all at once, it clouds, so 
 
         3           please go a little slower. 
 
         4                 MR. BAUM:  Okay.  So we have at 
 
         5           that location a gas substation as well as 
 
         6           a proposed electrical substation.  What I 
 
         7           want to question is whether there is some 
 
         8           additional risk by putting those two 
 
         9           facilities at relatively close proximity 
 
        10           from a firefighting and safety stand- 
 
        11           point.  I mentioned the Fukushima Daiichi 
 
        12           plant, problems with the nuclear plant in 
 
        13           Japan.  It was a worst case scenario that 
 
        14           they had not planned for -- 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  From whom do 
 
        16           you wish the response? 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  From the Applicant. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  From the 
 
        19           Applicant, okay. 
 
        20                 MR. BAUM:  The Applicant should 
 
        21           deal with the combined possibility of 
 
        22           those two having a problem. 
 
        23                 Now, I did in my letter to you and 
 
        24           to the Board, I did send links to the 
 
        25           deadly gas line explosion and fire in 
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         2           California which destroyed a number of 
 
         3           homes and also killed at least one person 
 
         4           that I was aware of, it may have killed 
 
         5           more, it injured many more people, as 
 
         6           well as one that took place in Edison, 
 
         7           New Jersey.  So we seem to have a 
 
         8           possibility of a combined risk, and so I 
 
         9           want that looked at. 
 
        10                 The issue you raised earlier 
 
        11           with -- I'm sorry, I don't know your name 
 
        12           at the end there. 
 
        13                 MS. LANZA:  Joanne Lanza. 
 
        14                 MR. BAUM:  Lanza? 
 
        15                 MS. LANZA:  Lanza, L-A-N-Z-A. 
 
        16                 MR. BAUM:  -- Lanza, what Ms. Lanza 
 
        17           had talked about is that 85 percent is 
 
        18           for residential purpose and 15 percent is 
 
        19           for commercial customers and municipal 
 
        20           customers.  Now there are two 50 MVA 
 
        21           transformers at the location and there is 
 
        22           one 20, not 25, I think you may have said 
 
        23           25, the 20, and the 20 according to DEIS 
 
        24           is not the primary as was described here 
 
        25           tonight, it is the backup. 
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         2                 It says in the DEIS that Tilcon is 
 
         3           being serviced from the Haverstraw 
 
         4           facility.  Didn't say anything was being 
 
         5           removed there.  So, what we got tonight 
 
         6           was very different information than the 
 
         7           written documentation that you have 
 
         8           before you.  And if you add up 50, 50 and 
 
         9           20, that's 120.  And if one customer is 
 
        10           getting 20, it means they already have 20 
 
        11           percent.  How can we state in the DEIS 
 
        12           that it's only 15 percent for commercial 
 
        13           and municipal customers? 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        15           Ms. Lanza, do you want to take care of 
 
        16           that statement? 
 
        17                 MR. COFFEY:  I'll take care of it, 
 
        18           Ms.Thormann. 
 
        19                 Again, keep in mind, there's 
 
        20           nothing for Tilcon.  The only thing 
 
        21           that's changing the Tilcon load-wise is 
 
        22           that instead of the line coming out of 
 
        23           West Haverstraw, running over the 
 
        24           mountain, coming through the parcel and 
 
        25           then on to Tilcon, we're simply locating 
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         2           a transformer, the 20 MVA transformer is 
 
         3           way oversized for the applications, 
 
         4           they're not being served a 20, as Joanne 
 
         5           Lanza stated earlier, they're in a 2 MVA 
 
         6           range.  So, the simple math that Mr. Baum 
 
         7           is attempting to do is not what their 
 
         8           load is really served at.  They're being 
 
         9           served in the 2 MVA out of the 20.  So 
 
        10           the transformer capacity is much more 
 
        11           than what they're being served at.  And 
 
        12           then the 50 MVA transformers, the two of 
 
        13           them are out to feed the local community. 
 
        14           So, again, the size of the transformer 
 
        15           does not match the load in which the 
 
        16           customer is consuming, that's where the 
 
        17           error is. 
 
        18                 MS. THAL:  Excuse me.  I have no 
 
        19           idea what the hell you're talking about. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me. 
 
        21                 MS. THAL:  I would really like a 
 
        22           chart to show me that. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Who's 
 
        24           speaking, please?  I can't see.  Who's 
 
        25           speaking? 
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         2                 Yes, Ms. Thal? 
 
         3                 MS. THAL:  I don't know what the 
 
         4           hell you're talking about. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That's why I 
 
         6           have an engineer because I don't under- 
 
         7           stand all of the intricacies either.  All 
 
         8           right? 
 
         9                 MS. THAL:  Well, I'm sorry, I would 
 
        10           like to ask for something that shows 2 
 
        11           plus 2 equals 4 equals 6. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Unfortunate- 
 
        13           ly, we live in a world where there's 
 
        14           technology.  All right? 
 
        15                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Our stenographer 
 
        16           can't possibly get all of this down. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'm trying to 
 
        18           maintain some sort of order here. 
 
        19                 MS. THAL:  I understand that. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        21           Then wait until you're recognized, 
 
        22           please.  Please wait until you're 
 
        23           recognized. 
 
        24                 Do you want to have to explain it 
 
        25           from the chart, Marvin? 
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         2                 MR. BAUM:  Well, I actually want to 
 
         3           talk to Mr. Coffey first.  I'm going to 
 
         4           jump out of order from what I was going 
 
         5           to do tonight. 
 
         6                 Mr. Coffey, can you just quickly 
 
         7           repeat what you just said for the Board? 
 
         8                 MR. COFFEY:  Again, we can 
 
         9           certainly supplement the information and 
 
        10           the DEIS for the FEIS to make sure that 
 
        11           the Board understands, but the point is 
 
        12           that the size of the transformers at 20 
 
        13           MVA is not what the customer is being 
 
        14           served at. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That's right. 
 
        16           We understood that. 
 
        17                 MR. COFFEY:  It is much bigger, and 
 
        18           that is not what, that the ratio that Mr. 
 
        19           Baum is attempting to make cannot be made 
 
        20           by capacity because we have the 
 
        21           information for what the customer loads 
 
        22           are.  We can furnish that. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        24           So you'll furnish that. 
 
        25                 Yes, Mr. Letson? 
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         2                 MR. LETSON:  If I can, just to go 
 
         3           back.  The bottom line is, and I would 
 
         4           hope that Mr. Coffey's previous statement 
 
         5           that you've got 120 MVA capacity in this 
 
         6           plant is not what the current demand is 
 
         7           because I would certainty think it to be 
 
         8           somewhat counterproductive to put in a 
 
         9           plant that only meets the current 
 
        10           capacity.  This plant had better have a 
 
        11           twenty-year projected demand capacity to 
 
        12           it or we all shouldn't be sitting here. 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Coffey? 
 
        14                 MR. COFFEY:  And that's correct. 
 
        15           The two transformers are there to back 
 
        16           each other up, so the actual load served 
 
        17           on the distribution end would not exceed 
 
        18           a single transformer and there is 
 
        19           capacity for at least twenty years of 
 
        20           growth in the future. 
 
        21                 MR. YACYSHYN:  What is the current 
 
        22           load? 
 
        23                 MR. COFFEY:  The initial load? 
 
        24                 MR. YACYSHYN:  No.  Right now, what 
 
        25           is the average that's being sent? 
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         2                 MR. COFFEY:  Initially, the station 
 
         3           will feed four circuits of capacity out 
 
         4           of the station.  We have a total capacity 
 
         5           for the future for eight, so it will be 
 
         6           much less than half. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, Mr. 
 
         8           Baum? 
 
         9                 MR. BAUM:  Ms. Lanza first had said 
 
        10           some things which again I feel need 
 
        11           clarification.  We're not going to be 
 
        12           using the full hundred, two 50s at full 
 
        13           capacity, and we're not going to be using 
 
        14           the Tilcon at full capacity, but we go by 
 
        15           what the capacities of the transformers 
 
        16           are, and that's the only way I can 
 
        17           measure because those full capacities or 
 
        18           at least a good chunk of those capacities 
 
        19           may be utilized at some point in the 
 
        20           future, we're talking about the 
 
        21           environmental impacts here.  And so the 
 
        22           environmental impact is not just for -- 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Slow down, 
 
        24           please. 
 
        25                 MR. BAUM:  -- not just for startup 
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         2           day, it's for every day into the future. 
 
         3                 But now I want to get to a point. 
 
         4           Again I'm jumping ahead of my 
 
         5           presentation.  That gets to Mr. Coffey's 
 
         6           point because we have to hear information 
 
         7           and we have to believe information.  If 
 
         8           you could ask Mr. Coffey, and I realize 
 
         9           I'm talking to you, but if you could ask 
 
        10           him once again the question you asked him 
 
        11           before, you ask him, are there under- 
 
        12           ground transmission facilities in 
 
        13           Rockland County?  He said no, but 
 
        14           qualified it that in Orangetown they did 
 
        15           add in a substation on Line 702 at 
 
        16           Verizon, and in order to access it, they 
 
        17           put the mile and a quarter, whatever it 
 
        18           is, underground. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, at 
 
        20           Verizon's cost. 
 
        21                 MR. BAUM:  At Verizon's cost, very 
 
        22           good. 
 
        23                 Mr. Coffey, are there any other 
 
        24           underground facilities in your service 
 
        25           territory of the Rockland County area? 
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         2                 MR. COFFEY:  The question before by 
 
         3           Mr. Geneslaw was are there any under- 
 
         4           ground substations, and the answer to 
 
         5           underground substations was no. 
 
         6                 As far as underground facilities, 
 
         7           we do you have underground facilities, an 
 
         8           isolated amount, but we do have some 
 
         9           isolated transmission and we do have some 
 
        10           underground distribution, but it is a 
 
        11           small percentage of the overall system. 
 
        12           But the answer to Mr. Geneslaw's question 
 
        13           was for underground substations. 
 
        14                 MR. BAUM:  I think you had 
 
        15           mentioned underground transmission lines 
 
        16           as part of it.  Is that correct, do you 
 
        17           recall, Mr. Geneslaw? 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Marvin, 
 
        19           please, you need to slow down.  This is 
 
        20           not a court of law. 
 
        21                 MR. BAUM:  Well, but he -- 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, no, no. 
 
        23           Please, and you need to slow down, and if 
 
        24           you have a question, you can't shift from 
 
        25           me to Mr. Geneslaw. 
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         2                 MR. BAUM:  Okay. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right, 
 
         4           please. 
 
         5                 MR. BAUM:  What I want to do is 
 
         6           show you the type of device that enables 
 
         7           a transmission line to go underground. 
 
         8           Here, one of the pictures shows it going 
 
         9           out one way and the other picture shows 
 
        10           it going out the other way, and the 
 
        11           middle is the community that has all of 
 
        12           the facilities underground.  That's what 
 
        13           it looks like.  I think that had been 
 
        14           raised as a question.  There is one 
 
        15           community in Rockland County that has its 
 
        16           transmission lines completely under- 
 
        17           ground. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        19           Just say what it is. 
 
        20                 MR. BAUM:  I'm just taking out the 
 
        21           pictures to give you. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, just 
 
        23           tell us where it is so they can respond. 
 
        24                 MR. BAUM:  It's right on this 
 
        25           particular transmission line in the 
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         2           Village of New Square.  These are the 
 
         3           entry points. 
 
         4                 (Photographs submitted to the Board 
 
         5           members.) 
 
         6                 MR. YACYSHYN:  What's the relevance 
 
         7           here? 
 
         8                 MR. BAUM:  It will be relevant 
 
         9           relative to the presentation I give 
 
        10           tonight.  Just moving on ahead here for 
 
        11           on second. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you serve 
 
        13           New Square, Mr. Coffey? 
 
        14                 MR. COFFEY:  Yes.  As I just 
 
        15           stated, we have underground facilities 
 
        16           that are transmission and distribution. 
 
        17           The question before was do we have 
 
        18           underground substations.  We do not have 
 
        19           an underground substation, but this line 
 
        20           does dip in the New Square area and, 
 
        21           again, it was funded outside of Orange & 
 
        22           Rockland in order to have that installa- 
 
        23           tion done. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  May I ask who 
 
        25           funded it? 
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         2                 MR. COFFEY:  I'd have to verify 
 
         3           that, but I don't have the information. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'd like to 
 
         5           know how it was funded. 
 
         6                 All right.  Your next point? 
 
         7                 MR. BAUM:  There is a temporary 
 
         8           substation that is on the site now, and I 
 
         9           have quite a bit of concern from the 
 
        10           segmentation standpoint.  This I'm 
 
        11           raising with the Board that there was a 
 
        12           process that did not include 
 
        13           incorporating the temporary substation 
 
        14           and the supposed need for the temporary 
 
        15           substation into the DEIS.  Mr. Mark 
 
        16           Skenier did a FOIL request, and in the 
 
        17           FOIL request he asked for the documents 
 
        18           related to submissions and there is two 
 
        19           references to an original narrative and a 
 
        20           revised narrative, we did not get that 
 
        21           narrative. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, the 
 
        23           temporary facility did not come before 
 
        24           the Planning Board.  That was handled 
 
        25           through the Building Department. 
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         2                 MR. BAUM:  I realized that the 
 
         3           appearance of segmentation since, in 
 
         4           essence, that is giving a one-quarter 
 
         5           capacity for final product for a plan 
 
         6           that needs to be approved by a special 
 
         7           permit. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The Counsel 
 
         9           has gotten up.  We had nothing to do with 
 
        10           a temporary.  Oh, there she is.  He's 
 
        11           talking about the temporary station, that 
 
        12           it didn't appear in the narrative.  I 
 
        13           told him that there wasn't any request 
 
        14           before the Planning Board, that it was 
 
        15           handled strictly with the Building 
 
        16           Department, the temporary facility.  He 
 
        17           says that's indicative of segmentation. 
 
        18                 MS. MELE:  Well, A, I disagree, and 
 
        19           B, yes, it was handled by the Building 
 
        20           Department.  We do handle temporary 
 
        21           requests in that manner.  I know that Mr. 
 
        22           Maneri is here.  I don't know if he has 
 
        23           anything to elaborate with respect to 
 
        24           that application, but I do know it was 
 
        25           reviewed by the Building Department and 
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         2           not this Board or the Town Board. 
 
         3                 MR. MANERI:  That's correct.  The 
 
         4           request came from Orange & Rockland to 
 
         5           install a temporary as part of the New 
 
         6           Hempstead road project, as a backup 
 
         7           operation contingency that may happen 
 
         8           with them moving the power lines.  The 
 
         9           building inspector looked at it with 
 
        10           zoning administration and with, I 
 
        11           believe, the Director of the DEC.  It was 
 
        12           noted that, as being an emergency 
 
        13           situation and a temporary facility, that 
 
        14           it did not require SEPA. 
 
        15                 MS. THAL:  Why was it temporary? 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me, 
 
        17           Ms. Thal.  You don't speak out. 
 
        18           Everybody has been so orderly. 
 
        19                 MS. THAL:  Yeah, I know, I know. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  It's not 
 
        21           funny.  Let me just tell you something. 
 
        22           It's not funny.  There's a lot of 
 
        23           information to absorb.  And everybody on 
 
        24           this Board takes their job seriously, and 
 
        25           if you expect to be taken seriously, then 
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         2           I ask for a little respect and decorum in 
 
         3           the room. 
 
         4                 MR. BAUM:  Madame Chair, the permit 
 
         5           was issued for a hundred eighty days. 
 
         6           Now, recently, there was some switchover 
 
         7           of equipment by Orange & Rockland in my 
 
         8           neighborhood. 
 
         9                 MR. MANERI:  Excuse me.  I don't 
 
        10           believe that's the case.  The permit was 
 
        11           not issued for a hundred and eighty days. 
 
        12                 MR. BAUM:  Yes, it says a hundred 
 
        13           and eighty days. 
 
        14                 MR. MANERI:  I have the permit 
 
        15           right here. 
 
        16                 MR. BAUM:  And so for how long is 
 
        17           it? 
 
        18                 MR. MANERI:  They needed it for the 
 
        19           duration of the present substation. 
 
        20                 MR. BAUM:  That's exactly what I'm 
 
        21           talking about.  It means what you're 
 
        22           telling us is that it's not for the 
 
        23           switchover which only takes a few minutes 
 
        24           to switch the New Hempstead just like the 
 
        25           North Main Street and the South Main 
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         2           Street lines were switched over, and if 
 
         3           you do it during low usage times, like on 
 
         4           a Sunday morning at 5 a.m. or 4 a.m., it 
 
         5           would have minimal impact, and it may not 
 
         6           even result in the power coming down.  I 
 
         7           would assume that's an answer that Mr. 
 
         8           Leifer might give be able to give 
 
         9           eventually. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We'll take 
 
        11           that under consideration. 
 
        12                 MR. BAUM:  And, again, when I 
 
        13           looked at the handwritten note of Mr. 
 
        14           Melman, it specifically said that it was 
 
        15           based on the narrative.  I have not seen 
 
        16           the narrative as part of the FOIL 
 
        17           request.  So what I would like to do is 
 
        18           see the narrative, the original narrative 
 
        19           that was referred to by Mr. Montalbano in 
 
        20           his letter and also the revised 
 
        21           narrative, and it should explain why it 
 
        22           needs to be there until the new 
 
        23           substation is built because it seems to 
 
        24           me it's predicated on the new substation 
 
        25           getting its approvals.  It like almost 
   



                                                                   100 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           it's already a done deal regardless of 
 
         3           this process. 
 
         4                 MS. MELE:  First, Mr. Baum, if you 
 
         5           would be so kind as to follow-up that 
 
         6           request with an e-mail to me, I'll 
 
         7           certainly address the FOIL request. 
 
         8                 Secondly, my understanding is that 
 
         9           the temporary substation was to address 
 
        10           the construction on New Hempstead Road. 
 
        11           It was more of a construction issue as 
 
        12           opposed to a precursor to this 
 
        13           substation.  It certainly couldn't handle 
 
        14           the capacity that we're talking about 
 
        15           here.  It was specifically to address 
 
        16           that particular construction event. 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  Yeah, but the 
 
        18           switchover's take a very short period of 
 
        19           time and it could be done when the power 
 
        20           usage is low -- 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Please, Mr. 
 
        22           Baum, if you will put in your request, I 
 
        23           will see that you get your information. 
 
        24                 MR. BAUM:  I will do that.  Thank 
 
        25           you. 
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         2                 Question with this dedicated Tilcon 
 
         3           transformer.  How will the power from the 
 
         4           dedicated transformer be delivered?  Are 
 
         5           there additional structures or wires that 
 
         6           would need to be put in place that are 
 
         7           formerly built or haven't been built for 
 
         8           this purpose? 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Could you 
 
        10           deal with that, please?  Not now.  Put it 
 
        11           in for information how Tilcon will be 
 
        12           fed. 
 
        13                 MR. COFFEY:  Yes.  They're on the 
 
        14           plans.  The site plan shows everything. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        16           Thank you. 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  And specifically I was 
 
        18           interested in South Mountain Road, if 
 
        19           it's going to run along South Mountain 
 
        20           Road down towards the quarry. 
 
        21                 MR. COFFEY:  It's taking the 
 
        22           existing path that it does now. 
 
        23                 MR. BAUM:  The service area diagram 
 
        24           that is in the DEIS appears to exclude 
 
        25           Tilcon, so I think that needs to be 
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         2           revised based on what we've been 
 
         3           discussing tonight.  I have copies of the 
 
         4           original press release from Orange & 
 
         5           Rockland announcing the substation, and I 
 
         6           just have a couple of copies. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Baum, 
 
         8           when you were on the Planning Board, do 
 
         9           you recall a meeting that we had with -- 
 
        10           I don't know whether you would call it 
 
        11           future planner for Orange & Rockland, 
 
        12           when he came in with a map with a grid on 
 
        13           it and the different colors of the 
 
        14           rainbow and he showed how the electrical 
 
        15           system was growing and what would have to 
 
        16           occur and that there would be different 
 
        17           things absorbed?  I can't remember the 
 
        18           gentleman's name, but I think you were on 
 
        19           the board. 
 
        20                 MR. BAUM:  I was not part of that. 
 
        21           However, the only point I'm making with 
 
        22           providing the documentation is that 
 
        23           showing the 120 MVA substation and so we 
 
        24           get our numbers correct on this 
 
        25           particular application. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you have a 
 
         3           copy of that?  Do you remember?  Do you 
 
         4           have it in your file? 
 
         5                 MR. COFFEY:  We have it in the 
 
         6           file. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I need to 
 
         8           alert you, I have a cut off at 9:30. 
 
         9                 MR. BAUM:  I have critical informa- 
 
        10           tion, critical, critical information.  I 
 
        11           will try and get through it as quickly as 
 
        12           I possibly can. 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can you 
 
        14           submit it and have it put into the 
 
        15           record? 
 
        16                 MR. BAUM:  I think the public here 
 
        17           needs to hear it.  It's important enough 
 
        18           that people really need to hear. 
 
        19                 Particularly one aspect that deals 
 
        20           with the electromagnetic fields, informa- 
 
        21           tion that this Board is not aware of, 
 
        22           perhaps Mr. Leifer's not aware of, but 
 
        23           it's really, really relevent to the 
 
        24           health and safety -- 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can I ask you 
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         2           the source of this critical information? 
 
         3                 MR. BAUM:  Yes.  The Oxford 
 
         4           University Children's Cancer Research 
 
         5           Center, it was funded by the British 
 
         6           government and it was supported by 
 
         7           National Grid which is -- also happens to 
 
         8           be one of the transmission operators in 
 
         9           New York State. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        11           Well, I'm going to ask you to submit it 
 
        12           for the record and to --- 
 
        13                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Let's hear 
 
        14           it.  Let's hear it.  Does everyone want 
 
        15           to hear it?  I want to hear it. 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, Mr. 
 
        17           Baum, can you have it reproduced for the 
 
        18           people in this room? 
 
        19                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  No.  I want 
 
        20           to hear it verbally. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me? 
 
        22                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  You're 
 
        23           excused. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I will close 
 
        25           the meeting right now.  No, I will.  I'm 
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         2           sorry, but that's totally uncalled for. 
 
         3                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I have 
 
         4           something to say, and I'm going to say my 
 
         5           name.  My name is Denise Colette, 510 
 
         6           South Mountain Road.  I have one thing to 
 
         7           say.  You said that you're working for 
 
         8           the people? 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Absolutely. 
 
        10                 MS. COLETTE:  Well, you're giving 
 
        11           him a very hard time and I want to know 
 
        12           why.  He has information to hand out and 
 
        13           you're sniping at him. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you under- 
 
        15           stand what I just said? 
 
        16                 MS. COLETTE:  I understand that 
 
        17           you're treating us like children and 
 
        18           saying that you're going to cut us off at 
 
        19           9:30. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  May I say 
 
        21           something to you? 
 
        22                 MS. COLETTE:  You very well may. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I do not 
 
        24           understand that you can't appreciate that 
 
        25           you are not the only application on the 
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         2           agenda tonight, and we have a Cinderella 
 
         3           law in this town and the next application 
 
         4           is the Palisades Mall. 
 
         5                 MS. COLETTE:  Well, the people here 
 
         6           are not going to be turned out onto the 
 
         7           road. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me.  I 
 
         9           told Mr. Baum that we would take his 
 
        10           information, which is critical, and have 
 
        11           it incorporated into the record, legally 
 
        12           it becomes part of the record.  All 
 
        13           right? 
 
        14                 MR. BAUM:  Madame Chair, can I give 
 
        15           just a very quick two-minute summary of 
 
        16           the Oxford Research? 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  For the 
 
        18           public, I want to ask you a question and 
 
        19           I want you to answer it truthfully, and, 
 
        20           you know, we've known each other for a 
 
        21           long time.  Have I always given you the 
 
        22           right to speak and to produce information 
 
        23           and to give it and did I not speak with 
 
        24           you on the phone, Mr. Baum? 
 
        25                 MR. BAUM:  Yes, you did.  However, 
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         2           Madame Chair, and I do fully respect you 
 
         3           and I think anyone who's been skeptical 
 
         4           of this Board and particularly of the 
 
         5           Chair is wrong in doing that.  I would 
 
         6           certainly say that I know Shirley 
 
         7           Thormann and I know her to be an honest 
 
         8           person of integrity, and, please, even 
 
         9           though you may be very upset, it affects 
 
        10           your home, it affects your neighborhood, 
 
        11           don't question her intentions, that she 
 
        12           really truly, and this goes for at least 
 
        13           the other members of the Board that I 
 
        14           know, which are kind of limited now, Gil 
 
        15           and Mr. Yacyshyn, that they really do 
 
        16           care about this town and they care about 
 
        17           the people and they're not going to do 
 
        18           whatever the Applicant tells them to do. 
 
        19           They're going to do what's in the best 
 
        20           interest, I believe, I hope.  Although 
 
        21           when I spoke to you the other day, you 
 
        22           were unaware of this issue with Tilcon 
 
        23           that I had brought up previously at the 
 
        24           meeting about the percentages. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I had had 
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         2           that down in my things for questions to 
 
         3           ask. 
 
         4                 MR. BAUM:  After we spoke about it. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No.  Before. 
 
         6                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  We've 
 
         7           already taken ten minutes of this back 
 
         8           and forth.  He's got two minutes he 
 
         9           wanted to say something.  Take the two 
 
        10           minutes and say it without preface, say 
 
        11           it. 
 
        12                 MR. BAUM:  In the DEIS it talks 
 
        13           about magnetic fields and it says the 
 
        14           results are, there's going to be no 
 
        15           impact with the magnetic fields.  On the 
 
        16           National Library of Medicine which is 
 
        17           part of National Institute of Health they 
 
        18           have the published study from 2005, June 
 
        19           4, 2005.  It was published originally in 
 
        20           BMJ, which I believe stands for British 
 
        21           Medical Journal.  I have a couple of 
 
        22           copies of it here, and there are some 
 
        23           other supporting documentation from other 
 
        24           states.  Basically, they studied thirty 
 
        25           thousand children with cancer.  It was 
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         2           twenty-nine and change.  Of that, exactly 
 
         3           ninety-seven hundred had childhood 
 
         4           leukemia.  The results they found were 
 
         5           very surprising.  That the distance from 
 
         6           these types of facilities from, like, 
 
         7           high voltage transmission lines which can 
 
         8           be affected by the amount of usage on 
 
         9           those lines as well as the substations 
 
        10           with transformers and transformers are 
 
        11           mentioned specifically in this, that the 
 
        12           impacts were as far away as approximately 
 
        13           eighteen hundred feet, six hundred 
 
        14           meters, and within two hundred meters 
 
        15           there was a substantially increased risk 
 
        16           of childhood leukemia.  And I believe Mr. 
 
        17           Leifer might have heard of these kinds of 
 
        18           things before related to childhood 
 
        19           leukemia in a possible impact of electro- 
 
        20           magnetic fields associated with 
 
        21           transmission facilities.  Is that 
 
        22           correct? 
 
        23                 MR. LEIFER:  Are you testing me? 
 
        24                 MR. BAUM:  If the Board doesn't 
 
        25           mind. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I would just 
 
         3           rather that you discuss your information. 
 
         4                 MR. BAUM:  I just want to know that 
 
         5           the information -- again, I have a couple 
 
         6           more copies here, you can have them. 
 
         7           This is the most comprehensive study. 
 
         8           The study was from an old study, they're 
 
         9           old studies from the 1980s and 90s. 
 
        10           There's been a lot of back and forth 
 
        11           through that period of time, but there 
 
        12           are more studies and those studies are 
 
        13           comprehensive.  So I've included the 
 
        14           information here that you can get access 
 
        15           to.  I don't think there is anybody in 
 
        16           this room that hasn't been affected by 
 
        17           cancer one way or another.  And if we're 
 
        18           talking about a substantial increase in 
 
        19           risk, and I believe it's the World Health 
 
        20           Organization that specifically has said 
 
        21           EMF exposure is a carcinogen, that should 
 
        22           be in the DEIS.  We should have that kind 
 
        23           of information.  I only showed informa- 
 
        24           tion related to this study.  Children 
 
        25           with Down Syndrome have a twenty times 
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         2           increase in childhood leukemia among 
 
         3           children with Down Syndrome.  The problem 
 
         4           may relate to DNA breaks.  And I have 
 
         5           information in that, in this package I 
 
         6           just gave out to you that talks about 
 
         7           finally perhaps understanding why 
 
         8           children get leukemia.  That's been the 
 
         9           big challenge.  They've known for a long 
 
        10           time that there has been this problem 
 
        11           with leukemia, but now they have a better 
 
        12           understanding, positive reason which was 
 
        13           published on leukemia and lymphoma. 
 
        14                 I also want to point out some 
 
        15           experts from Yale University School of 
 
        16           Medicine, including Dr. Carl Baum, no 
 
        17           relation to myself, Peter Rabinowitz and 
 
        18           John Crystal, all of whom in dealing with 
 
        19           this in the Connecticut legislature said 
 
        20           they believe these kinds of facilities do 
 
        21           create problems.  These are experts, 
 
        22           environmentalists, toxicologists, 
 
        23           physicians, people who have great 
 
        24           expertise in this area.  So I ask you to 
 
        25           each very, very carefully read these 
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         2           documents.  Anything that you've heard 
 
         3           tonight was based on smaller studies, 
 
         4           older studies.  This is some of the 
 
         5           latest information, and you can't look at 
 
         6           a study of thirty thousand children with 
 
         7           cancer and not say it's not comprehensive 
 
         8           and that that should not be part of our 
 
         9           decisionmaking process in this town. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        11           Let me just say one thing.  I just took 
 
        12           your conclusion, there seems to be an 
 
        13           association between childhood leukemia 
 
        14           and proximity of home address at birth to 
 
        15           high voltage power lines.  I don't see 
 
        16           anything about substations here. 
 
        17                 MR. BAUM:  Right, but if you look 
 
        18           at, some of the other details do mention 
 
        19           transformers. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        21           So you just need to know that the high 
 
        22           voltage power lines are there.  And I 
 
        23           would suggest that if you have something 
 
        24           specific to recommend, that you do so. 
 
        25                 MR. BAUM:  Well, I think the town 
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         2           should hire consultants that have 
 
         3           expertise in this area. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We have 
 
         5           consultants here. 
 
         6                 MR. BAUM:  Medical expertise. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'll take 
 
         8           that under advisement. 
 
         9                 MR. BAUM:  This is a medical issue. 
 
        10           Protecting the health and safety should 
 
        11           be the number one priority of any town. 
 
        12           I believe it's a priority of this Board. 
 
        13                 We talked about property value 
 
        14           earlier, and when you look at the 
 
        15           studies, and again it does talk about 
 
        16           transformers, and I looked at another 
 
        17           version of this which has some more 
 
        18           detail that given the Oxford study, would 
 
        19           anyone on this Board or in this room buy 
 
        20           a house within six-hundred-feet, the two- 
 
        21           hundred-meter meter range, approximately, 
 
        22           that is identified either, this facility 
 
        23           or any facility in a residential area, 
 
        24           this should have a really high level 
 
        25           before it gets put into a residential 
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         2           area, a high level to ensure that the 
 
         3           public is safe, with things going 
 
         4           underground, and that's why I showed the 
 
         5           pictures from New Square earlier, you 
 
         6           reduce approximately 99 percent of the 
 
         7           EMF going out twenty-five feet from the 
 
         8           facility.  You significantly reduce the 
 
         9           risk.  And so I ask that you look at all 
 
        10           things. 
 
        11                 I also ask that the search area 
 
        12           which is identified in the DEIS should be 
 
        13           expanded.  We have commercial facilities 
 
        14           available in North New City along with 
 
        15           Route 304 as well as the Tilcon facility. 
 
        16           The Tilcon facility got the substation in 
 
        17           West Nyack, it could get the substation 
 
        18           up there.  The line could go underground 
 
        19           just like it did in Orangetown.  I think 
 
        20           that commercial properties should be 
 
        21           looked at that could service Northern New 
 
        22           City from another angle and that the 
 
        23           broad area that they looked at was too 
 
        24           narrow. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you, 
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         2           Mr. Baum.  The engineer wants to speak. 
 
         3                 MR. ABIB:  Thank you, Madame Chair. 
 
         4           Does everyone hear me? 
 
         5                 Thank you very much for allowing me 
 
         6           to speak.  Also I want to thank Mr. 
 
         7           Trevor for asking the question which I 
 
         8           had initially about the volume of the oil 
 
         9           in the system. 
 
        10                 Now, first, my name is Fuad Abib, 
 
        11           F-U-A-D A-B-I-B, and I'm an engineer, I 
 
        12           hold a doctorate in environmental 
 
        13           engineering.  Also I'm a professional 
 
        14           engineer in the State of New York and 
 
        15           Maryland.  I talked last time.  I have 
 
        16           four very short questions. 
 
        17                 And the first one, a continuation 
 
        18           of the same question that was asked by 
 
        19           Mr. Trevor.  For seventeen thousand 
 
        20           gallons, that's a major amount of oil, 
 
        21           how come it was not mentioned in the 
 
        22           Draft EIS?  That's the first question. 
 
        23                 And that should come in the first 
 
        24           page of the Draft EIS because that's a 
 
        25           major issue. 
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         2                 Number two, everything what was 
 
         3           discussed tonight was about separation of 
 
         4           oil from water based on the geo- 
 
         5           composite.  As we know, when we mix oil 
 
         6           and water, some phase of oil would enter 
 
         7           water and will not be removed by physical 
 
         8           separation.  We would need a biochemical 
 
         9           separation which would be far beyond just 
 
        10           removing the oil or keeping the oil.  In 
 
        11           addition to that was discussed that if 
 
        12           there would be a major storm, we would 
 
        13           have overflow of oil which is on top of 
 
        14           water into the river, so that has to be 
 
        15           addressed. 
 
        16                 MR. UTSCHIG:  No one said that. 
 
        17                 MR. ABIB:  So, please, maybe they 
 
        18           want to, maybe I'm mistaken, maybe they 
 
        19           want answers. 
 
        20                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Given the hour, I 
 
        21           would suggest that you just take the 
 
        22           comments and note the comments. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I understand 
 
        24           what to do.  I don't need help.  Thank 
 
        25           you.  Go ahead, what's your question? 
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         2                 MR. ABIB:  The other question is, 
 
         3           there was word about absorption. 
 
         4           Geo-composite is not an absorptive 
 
         5           complex or matrix.  And again, I have 
 
         6           this question, how come geo-composite, 
 
         7           the name was not mentioned in the DEIS? 
 
         8           Geo-composite is a material which would 
 
         9           solidify in contact with oil, petroleum 
 
        10           specifically, so it doesn't have any 
 
        11           absorptive capacity.  So please clarify 
 
        12           that so we will know that none of it 
 
        13           would absorb oil, but keep it, it will 
 
        14           basically act like a barrier. 
 
        15                 My last question is again back to 
 
        16           electromagnetic field.  The Draft EIS 
 
        17           does recognize that there would be an 
 
        18           impact of increase in EMF, but it would 
 
        19           basically say that it would be within 200 
 
        20           milligrams state threshold allowed.  So 
 
        21           it's not that it would be negligible or 
 
        22           it would be just nothing.  There is an 
 
        23           impact, but it would based on the DEIS 
 
        24           that this would be within 200 milligrams. 
 
        25           I discussed last time that 200 was 
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         2           basically picked up as an initial 
 
         3           threshold.  It's something that should be 
 
         4           considered forever.  It can be reviewed. 
 
         5                 Thank you very much and I 
 
         6           appreciate it.  I'll sit down. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Go ahead. 
 
         8                 MR. GIANONDO:  My name is Pat 
 
         9           Gianondo, and I live at 116 South 
 
        10           Mountain Road. 
 
        11                 In terms of the fire department 
 
        12           putting the fire out, they said they 
 
        13           could handle the fire at the station. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes. 
 
        15                 MR. GIANONDO:  Is that correct? 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  There is a 
 
        17           letter from the chief, from the New City 
 
        18           Fire Company, and there is a letter from 
 
        19           fire the inspector for the Town of 
 
        20           Clarkstown. 
 
        21                 MR. GIANONDO:  So they can the 
 
        22           contain a fire in the station? 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  They can 
 
        24           handle the fire. 
 
        25                 MR. GIANONDO:  If the fire is 
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         2           outside of the containment station and is 
 
         3           set in the area outside the -- I'm just 
 
         4           asking a question. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  He's not 
 
         6           here. 
 
         7                 MR. GIANONDO:  Who? 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  And I am not 
 
         9           a fireman. 
 
        10                 MR. GIANONDO:  I understand, but 
 
        11           South Mountain Road has no fire hydrants. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'm well 
 
        13           aware of it.  I'm concerned about the 
 
        14           people up on the too of the hill.  How 
 
        15           you would even get the water up there? 
 
        16                 MR. GIANONDO:  Correct.  So all the 
 
        17           other substations that O & R has the 
 
        18           community surrounding the substations 
 
        19           have fire hydrants.  They would be able 
 
        20           to handle those fires if they blew up, 
 
        21           but we don't have that ability. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Sir, all I 
 
        23           can say to you is that the fire people, 
 
        24           the fire experts have put their name on a 
 
        25           piece of paper that they can take care of 
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         2           a fire. 
 
         3                 MR. GIANONDO:  That they can fight 
 
         4           a fire at the station, not at my house, 
 
         5           not at my neighbor's house at the same 
 
         6           time.  They only carry five hundred 
 
         7           thousand gallons of water.  They cannot 
 
         8           pump water from any other source. 
 
         9                 MR. YACYSHYN:  They have mutual 
 
        10           aid, meaning they come from other 
 
        11           communities. 
 
        12                 MR.  GIANONDO:  In 1980, French's 
 
        13           house burned down in a matter of 
 
        14           twenty-five minutes because of the water. 
 
        15           There was no water on the mountain.  They 
 
        16           quickly used the water that they came 
 
        17           with and they just watched the house burn 
 
        18           down. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right.  I 
 
        20           will take this under advisement. 
 
        21                 MR. GIANONDO:  That's what you 
 
        22           should do. 
 
        23                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'm Marty Granirer, 
 
        24           G-R-A-N-I-R-E-R.  I'm president of West 
 
        25           Branch Conservation Association. 
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         2                 Look, I have more than a two-minute 
 
         3           presentation to make.  Will you be 
 
         4           adjourning this meeting to another day? 
 
         5           Because I have more to say. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'm leaving 
 
         7           that to my consultant over there.  I have 
 
         8           my own personal opinion I haven't told 
 
         9           the Board, but I'm leaving that to the 
 
        10           man in charge. 
 
        11                 MR. GRANIRER:  Of course.  I would 
 
        12           like the courtesy of as much time as some 
 
        13           of the other speakers have had.  I've got 
 
        14           an engineering study to discuss.  I've 
 
        15           got legal questions to raise and discuss, 
 
        16           and I've got a few other things on my 
 
        17           list, they are all relevant and cogent, 
 
        18           and I hope I get some time later. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Geneslaw, 
 
        20           what is your considered opinion in this 
 
        21           matter? 
 
        22                 MR. GENESLAW:  Well, obviously from 
 
        23           the number of people who came here 
 
        24           tonight and the lengthy time they stayed, 
 
        25           my recommendation would be to continue 
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         2           the public hearing at a future date. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  When is the 
 
         4           next available date please? 
 
         5                 MS. AMICUCCI:  Our next meeting is 
 
         6           July. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  What's on the 
 
         8           agenda at the end of this month? 
 
         9                 MS. AMICUCCI:  I don't have the 
 
        10           agenda with me.  I think you have four 
 
        11           items on there already. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  What do we 
 
        13           have next week?  What's on the 13th?  Can 
 
        14           we fit it on the 13th?  To my recollec- 
 
        15           tion, there are only two items on the 
 
        16           13th. 
 
        17                 I would like to handle this as 
 
        18           rapidly as possible.  I think there are 
 
        19           only two items.  We'll handle it next 
 
        20           week on the 13th. 
 
        21                 MR. GENESLAW:  I may not be able to 
 
        22           make it on the 13th.  I would have to 
 
        23           check another commitment that I may have. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We could 
 
        25           delegate it to Mr. Letson, who is very 
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         2           knowledgeable. 
 
         3                 MR. LETSON:  The bottom line is 
 
         4           that you're going to continue it for the 
 
         5           purpose of additional public input, so as 
 
         6           far as having an expert, I will be here 
 
         7           next week. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
         9           But he needs somebody who is speaker 
 
        10           oriented and you're obviously that 
 
        11           person.  Would you be willing to do that 
 
        12           for the Board? 
 
        13                 MR. LETSON:  What would I be doing? 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Being Mr. 
 
        15           Geneslaw. 
 
        16                 MR. LETSON:  I could not possibly 
 
        17           fill Mr. Geneslaw's shoes, but I'll do my 
 
        18           best.  He's been doing it for a little 
 
        19           bit longer than I have. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We have an 
 
        21           agenda.  There are three items on it. 
 
        22                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Mrs. Thormann, if 
 
        23           I may be heard. 
 
        24                 We have been through two meetings 
 
        25           and we've heard the comments from the 
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         2           public.  Mr. Granirer, in our last 
 
         3           meeting, had requested of you that he 
 
         4           have some time to have a report prepared 
 
         5           which he wanted to submit to this Board. 
 
         6           I would like to ask Mr. Granirer if he 
 
         7           does have that report, is he going to 
 
         8           submit it this evening so that we would 
 
         9           have an opportunity to review it? 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You're 
 
        11           jumping the gun. 
 
        12                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Okay.  I'm sorry 
 
        13           if I jumped the gun. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We will put 
 
        15           it in Item Number 3 next week and we will 
 
        16           defer the local law. 
 
        17                 MR. GRANIRER:  So that will be one 
 
        18           week from tonight? 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  It will be 
 
        20           one week from tonight.  Do you have the 
 
        21           report?  I was going to ask, I have it 
 
        22           down in my notes. 
 
        23                 MR. GRANIRER:  I have it, but I'd 
 
        24           like to talk about it when I present it. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Could you 
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         2           give them a copy so they have it to be 
 
         3           prepared to respond? 
 
         4                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'll give them what 
 
         5           I brought and then I'll have to send the 
 
         6           rest. 
 
         7                 MR. MONTALBANO:  We would 
 
         8           appreciate having that much the way Mr. 
 
         9           Baum submitted information at the hearing 
 
        10           without sharing it with the Board and 
 
        11           sharing it with our office prior to this 
 
        12           evening's meeting.  I think it helps both 
 
        13           the Applicant and the Board if we get the 
 
        14           information at the earliest possible date 
 
        15           rather than people from the public 
 
        16           commenting and distributing information 
 
        17           during the hearing and we haven't had an 
 
        18           opportunity to review or even respond to 
 
        19           it. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I understand, 
 
        21           but we're in the same position of having 
 
        22           to deal with it.  So could you fax it? 
 
        23                 MR. GRANIRER:  No, I won't fax it, 
 
        24           I'll send it e-mail, unless you want me 
 
        25           to spend a week watching the pages go 
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         2           through.  I'll work it out. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now, is there 
 
         4           anyone else in the audience who is going 
 
         5           to want to speak next week with new 
 
         6           information? 
 
         7                 MR. GRANIRER:  While we're on the 
 
         8           subject of sharing information, it took 
 
         9           over ten days for me to find out what the 
 
        10           temporary installation equipment is.  I 
 
        11           was told by the engineer who signed the 
 
        12           application for the permit to build that 
 
        13           he was forbidden to speak to me on the 
 
        14           subject by Mr. Coffey and it took until 
 
        15           yesterday for Mr. Coffey to tell me what 
 
        16           the temporary equipment was.  Let's share 
 
        17           the damn stuff. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  As I said 
 
        19           before, Mr. Granirer, we had nothing to 
 
        20           do with that temporary installation. 
 
        21                 MR. GRANIRER:  No.  I'm just asking 
 
        22           that it be a two-way street. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, you can 
 
        24           have that conversation with Mr. 
 
        25           Montalbano and Mr. Coffey yourself. 
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         2                 MS. THAL:  I will have new 
 
         3           information next week. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'm sorry, 
 
         5           Ms. Thal, I can't hear you.  Will you 
 
         6           stand up? 
 
         7                 MS. THAL:  I will have new 
 
         8           information. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You will have 
 
        10           information, too?  So then we'll have two 
 
        11           new speakers next week. 
 
        12                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  It may be 
 
        13           beneficial to the Board and to the court 
 
        14           reporter and to everyone in the audience 
 
        15           if you took a list of names for people 
 
        16           who wish to speak next week so you can 
 
        17           avoid, you can give the people who 
 
        18           haven't spoken more of an opportunity to 
 
        19           speak. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        21           That's why I had asked the question. 
 
        22                 I don't know your name.  I know Ms. 
 
        23           Thal's name.  Your name, sir? 
 
        24                 MR. EPSTEIN:  Gary Epstein. 
 
        25                 MS. WALKER:  I won't be here next 
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         2           week, but I did have some new informa- 
 
         3           tion. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is it new 
 
         5           information other than what you gave last 
 
         6           time? 
 
         7                 MS. WALKER:  It's just a follow-up. 
 
         8           It's an EMF study on children with 
 
         9           autism.  There's also information on the 
 
        10           airborne chemicals from fires. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you think 
 
        12           you can send it in to Ms. Amicucci, the 
 
        13           secretary to the Planning Board, please, 
 
        14           to be incorporated into the hearing? 
 
        15                 MS. WALKER:  Yes. 
 
        16                 MR. TERRIBILE:  I wanted to bring 
 
        17           those pictures in. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Just to hand 
 
        19           in pictures, you don't need to be here. 
 
        20                 MR. TERRIBILE:  I do want to bring 
 
        21           in more information. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You can 
 
        23           submit that. 
 
        24                 MR. TERRIBILE:  If I can't make it 
 
        25           next week, can I have him talk for me? 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, fine. 
 
         3           And we will meet then next week.  This 
 
         4           time you will have to go to the office 
 
         5           because you're Number 3 on the agenda. 
 
         6           Thank you very much. 
 
         7                 Motion to continue the public 
 
         8           hearing. 
 
         9                 MR. TREVOR:  At what time? 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'll just say 
 
        11           7:45. 
 
        12                 MR. TREVOR:  So moved. 
 
        13                 MS. O'CONNOR:  I second the motion. 
 
        14                 (Whereupon, a motion having been 
 
        15           made and duly seconded, was put to a vote 
 
        16           and as unanimously carried.) 
 
        17 
 
        18 
 
        19                          oOo 
 
        20 
 
        21                 (Time Noted - 9:42 p.m.) 
 
        22 
 
        23 
 
        24 
 
        25 
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         1 
 
         2                 MS. O'CONNOR:  The second item on 
 
         3           the agenda tonight is the continuation of 
 
         4           public hearing, the DEIS:  O & R 
 
         5           Utilities, Inc./Little Tor Road 
 
         6           Substation, SL34.5-1-6, New City, 
 
         7           proposed construction of a new electrical 
 
         8           substation and upgrade and existing gas 
 
         9           regulator on 10.2 acres with a street 
 
        10           address of 549-55 North Little Tor Road. 
 
        11                 Background information:  At the 
 
        12           Planning Board meeting of June 8, 2012, 
 
        13           the public hearing was continued to date 
 
        14           certain of June 13th, 2012 at 7:45 p.m. 
 
        15           Verbatim transcript to follow, which we 
 
        16           received. 
 
        17                 Would you identify yourselves? 
 
        18                 MR. COFFEY:  John Coffey, Chief 
 
        19           Engineer, Orange & Rockland Utilities. 
 
        20                 MS. LANZA:  Joanne Lanza, Senior 
 
        21           Engineer, Orange & Rockland Utilities. 
 
        22                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Anthony 
 
        23           Montalbano, attorney for Orange & 
 
        24           Rockland Utilities. 
 
        25                 MR. UTSCHIG:  Charles Utschig, 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           Engineer Birdsall, Engineering. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay, thank 
 
         4           you. 
 
         5                 Before we continue with our public 
 
         6           hearing, which we were in the midst of 
 
         7           last time and I've a list of people who 
 
         8           put their name down who wish to speak, I 
 
         9           would like to clarify what I feel is a 
 
        10           miscommunication. 
 
        11                 At that meeting, the Applicant 
 
        12           said, when we were talking about, I think 
 
        13           it's you, Mr. Coffey, I have here, "I 
 
        14           think, to address some of the questions 
 
        15           that have come up from the public.  First 
 
        16           of all, we have been in contact with 
 
        17           Vincent Narciso who is The Town of 
 
        18           Clarkstown's chief fire inspector and 
 
        19           he's reviewed the plans and he's 
 
        20           satisfied with them to date.  We 
 
        21           previously met the New City fire chief, 
 
        22           Arthur Kunz, and he was satisfied with 
 
        23           the project plans, as well.  He's been 
 
        24           replaced and we're going to be meeting 
 
        25           with the new fire chief, as well."  So I 
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         2           think the miscommunication there, and I 
 
         3           don't think anybody is at fault, it was 
 
         4           what you said and what I assumed.  You 
 
         5           write, assumed, we're talking about the 
 
         6           2010 plans that were sent and not the 
 
         7           copy of the DEIS.  Now, I know they're 
 
         8           interested parties, Mr. Montalbano, I 
 
         9           know you don't have to send to interested 
 
        10           parties, only the notice of completion, 
 
        11           but I think the public assumed and I 
 
        12           assumed as the Chair of the Board, and 
 
        13           I'm laying it right out there to the 
 
        14           public, that it was most up-to-date 
 
        15           information that the chief fire inspector 
 
        16           and the town of Clarkstown had received, 
 
        17           so I have asked a representative from the 
 
        18           fire inspector's office to be here 
 
        19           tonight, Mr. Stephen Ungerleider. 
 
        20                 Would you please clarify the record 
 
        21           for us? 
 
        22                 MR. UNGERLEIDER:  All I can give 
 
        23           you is the memo that Mr. Narciso wrote, 
 
        24           and that is what he wrote to the Planning 
 
        25           Board as of June 8 was that he had not 
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         2           received any correspondence from Orange & 
 
         3           Rockland since October 2010.  It was not 
 
         4           included in the distribution list of the 
 
         5           DEIS.  "I do not recall any 
 
         6           correspondence by mail or by telephone 
 
         7           with any O & R representative nor were 
 
         8           any letters of approval sent by my 
 
         9           office.  O & R and should consider 
 
        10           installing fire hydrants closer to the 
 
        11           substation and the gate and roadway 
 
        12           should be widened from sixteen to twenty 
 
        13           feet to allow for access of fire 
 
        14           apparatus." 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you, 
 
        16           Mr. Ungerleider. 
 
        17                 Is there any comments? 
 
        18                 MR. COFFEY:  I'm going to turn it 
 
        19           over to Joanne Lanza, the one who's had 
 
        20           the conversation.  I wanted to clarify 
 
        21           that I don't think there was any 
 
        22           testimony that we had any documentation 
 
        23           from Mr. Narciso.  We had meetings and we 
 
        24           had telephone conversations that I think 
 
        25           Ms. Lanza will be able to explain in more 
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         2           detail. 
 
         3                 MS. LANZA:  I did speak to Mr. 
 
         4           Narciso about two weeks ago.  I called 
 
         5           him on the phone and I asked him if he 
 
         6           had seen the plans for the Little Tor 
 
         7           substation.  Now, he said yes, he had 
 
         8           reviewed the plans, those were his exact 
 
         9           words, and he did not have any issues 
 
        10           with them.  They may not have been the 
 
        11           most recent ones.  I don't see that 
 
        12           there's been a substantive change in the 
 
        13           substation, but he did tell me that he 
 
        14           really didn't see any issues.  Because I 
 
        15           certainly would have taken those steps to 
 
        16           provide them weeks ago had I heard them 
 
        17           from him. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, that's 
 
        19           why I said there was miscommunications. 
 
        20                 MS. LANZA:  Right.  But I did speak 
 
        21           with him.  And I have subsequently spoken 
 
        22           with Chief Flynn and he asked me and I 
 
        23           told him I was fine with anything he 
 
        24           wanted and he's going to bring the 
 
        25           information to his Board of Fire 
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         2           Commissioners? 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes. 
 
         4                 MS. LANZA:  So I said that was 
 
         5           fine.  I was fine with whatever he needs. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I just wanted 
 
         7           the record clear. 
 
         8                 MS. LANZA:  Okay, that's fine. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now, I have 
 
        10           the people who wish to speak. 
 
        11                 Martus Granirer. 
 
        12                 Excuse me.  Yes? 
 
        13                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Could I add 
 
        14           my name to the list? 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I will ask 
 
        16           for anybody who wants else to speak 
 
        17           afterwards, but these are the people who, 
 
        18           in fact, Martus had come up to speak when 
 
        19           the meeting had ended. 
 
        20                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  All right. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Would you 
 
        22           please come up to the microphone, Martus? 
 
        23                 Could you, in the interest -- I 
 
        24           know you have a lot of information.  I 
 
        25           see what you have here, but what I'm 
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         2           going to ask you, to synthesize it and 
 
         3           we'll put everything that you have in 
 
         4           that report into the record in its 
 
         5           totality. 
 
         6                 MR. GRANIRER:  I expect you to put 
 
         7           everything I give you into the record in 
 
         8           its totality, but there are certain 
 
         9           things I have to explain.  Am I close 
 
        10           enough? 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No.  The 
 
        12           people can't hear you. 
 
        13                 MR. GRANIRER:  I say -- I'll be 
 
        14           glad, assume you put everything I give 
 
        15           you into the record. 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Absolutely, 
 
        17           Mr. Granirer. 
 
        18                 MR. GRANIRER:  But I'm going to 
 
        19           have to discuss some details or what I 
 
        20           say won't make any sense. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  As long as 
 
        22           it's not lengthy. 
 
        23                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'll do my best. 
 
        24           Maybe you can solve what amounts to a 
 
        25           protocol problem here.  I need to know 
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         2           something from the Applicant that we've 
 
         3           been trying to found out elsewhere. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, you ask 
 
         5           me and I'll ask them. 
 
         6                 MR. GRANIRER:  That's what I'm 
 
         7           going to do.  I need to know how the 
 
         8           temporary equipment that was installed 
 
         9           about a month ago came to be installed 
 
        10           without any environmental review. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That was 
 
        12           discussed in part, I believe, at the last 
 
        13           meeting, was it not? 
 
        14                 MR. MONTALBANO:  It was. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you want 
 
        16           to respond to that or should I throw it 
 
        17           over to Mr. Maneri? 
 
        18                 MR. COFFEY:  I believe it was 
 
        19           covered last week in detail from Mr. 
 
        20           Maneri in detail, so I guess I'll pass it 
 
        21           over to you. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you have 
 
        23           anything to add, Mr. Maneri? 
 
        24                 MR. MANERI:  We referred the 
 
        25           application over to the Department of 
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         2           Environment Control.  They reviewed it 
 
         3           and determined that under the SEQR 
 
         4           requirements, being that it was an 
 
         5           emergency installation, that it did not 
 
         6           require a SEQR review. 
 
         7                 MR. GRANIRER:  I thought that would 
 
         8           be the explanation.  Give me a minute to 
 
         9           get something out of my folder. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  If you want 
 
        11           the preliminary, there was a letter sent 
 
        12           to the supervisor by Ken Campbell about 
 
        13           the need to put the temporary installa- 
 
        14           tion in and I believe the Applicant sent 
 
        15           notices to people within five hundred 
 
        16           feet as I recall the information of the 
 
        17           area, and so that they were notified that 
 
        18           the installation was going up.  That's 
 
        19           the information that this Board had. 
 
        20                 MR. GRANIRER:  Just a second.  Let 
 
        21           me get a folder. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is that true 
 
        23           or not? 
 
        24                 MR. COFFEY:  That is correct. 
 
        25                 MR. GRANIRER:  I will pull out some 
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         2           of this because it will make some 
 
         3           difference. 
 
         4                 (Mr. Granirer submits documentation 
 
         5           to the Board.) 
 
         6                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Can the Applicant 
 
         7           have a copy? 
 
         8                 (Mr. Granirer submits documentation 
 
         9           to Mr. Montalbano.) 
 
        10                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'm reading from 
 
        11           something called the SEQR Handbook which 
 
        12           is published by the Department of 
 
        13           Environmental Conservation and it is a 
 
        14           little easier to read in some ways than 
 
        15           the regulations, but it doesn't contain 
 
        16           anything that isn't in the regulations. 
 
        17                 On the second page, if you turn 
 
        18           over, there's a heading that says, "What 
 
        19           is an Emergency Action?"  That section 
 
        20           says, "Emergency actions are actions 
 
        21           taken in response to an urgent situation. 
 
        22           These are actions which are immediately 
 
        23           necessary on a limited and temporary 
 
        24           basis for the protection and preservation 
 
        25           of life, health, property or natural 
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         2           resources.  Classification of something 
 
         3           as an emergency action should be done 
 
         4           only in extreme cases for true 
 
         5           unforseeable emergencies, not to justify 
 
         6           a proceeding or with an action despite 
 
         7           poor planning by an agency or an 
 
         8           applicant." 
 
         9                 MR. MONTALBANO:  May I be heard, 
 
        10           Ms. Thormann? 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can you let 
 
        12           him finish?  When you finish this comment 
 
        13           on this specific thing, Mr. Montalbano 
 
        14           will respond. 
 
        15                 MR. GRANIRER:  The emergency as I 
 
        16           understand it was that the wires or the 
 
        17           conductors on New Hempstead Road had to 
 
        18           be cut over to a new source because they 
 
        19           didn't want to black out the properties 
 
        20           that were served there. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  As I recall 
 
        22           the letter, it had to do the with county 
 
        23           project on New Hempstead Road. 
 
        24                 Mr. GRANIRER:  Right.  That's a 
 
        25           project that was put on the boards three 
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         2           years ago or whenever it was, it wasn't 
 
         3           last month or the month before.  And the 
 
         4           construction began months and months ago. 
 
         5           This need for electricity when the cut- 
 
         6           over time came was no surprise.  If O & R 
 
         7           wasn't ready for it, that's poor 
 
         8           planning. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, there 
 
        10           was no indication of a surprise in the 
 
        11           letter. 
 
        12                 MR. GRANIRER:  Right.  But the 
 
        13           point is, this does not meet SEQR 
 
        14           definitions of an emergency action. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  I hear 
 
        16           your point of view, but our department, 
 
        17           our DEC, gave it the okay. 
 
        18                 MR. GRANIRER:  Well, I'm disputing 
 
        19           it. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, it's 
 
        21           your right to dispute, but I'm not so 
 
        22           sure it's at this meeting. 
 
        23                 MR. GRANIRER:  It needs to be 
 
        24           disputed because the question of whether 
 
        25           your review is being segmented occurred 
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         2           partly because you've got a whole thing, 
 
         3           an installation that's not even mentioned 
 
         4           in the EIS and I think that's improper 
 
         5           segmentation. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now, Marvin 
 
         7           raised that at the last meeting, the 
 
         8           question of segmentation.  We took it 
 
         9           under advisement.  We're aware of the 
 
        10           feeling about it. 
 
        11                 MR. GRANIRER:  Good enough.  I 
 
        12           leave it as need be.  We'll go into it 
 
        13           some more eventually. 
 
        14                 MR. MONTALBANO:  May I be heard on 
 
        15           that? 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now you may. 
 
        17           We didn't do that, yes. 
 
        18                 MR. MONTALBANO:  This was truly an 
 
        19           emergency.  The county was under 
 
        20           constraints with respect to completing 
 
        21           the New Hempstead Road project and I 
 
        22           believe there were Federal funds 
 
        23           involved.  The question of the temporary 
 
        24           substation was an application to the 
 
        25           Building Department.  The question arose 
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         2           as to whether or not we could install it 
 
         3           on a temporary basis.  The Building 
 
         4           Department spoke with the Zoning 
 
         5           Administrator, spoke with the Department 
 
         6           of Environmental Control and it was 
 
         7           determined that we were entitled to a 
 
         8           permit for a temporary substation.  That 
 
         9           has nothing to do with this application 
 
        10           this evening.  If Mr. Granirer has 
 
        11           questions with respect to segmentation, I 
 
        12           believe he heard last week the Town 
 
        13           Attorney, Amy Miele, advise this Board 
 
        14           that the question of segmentation was not 
 
        15           something, it had been addressed and the 
 
        16           question had been answered. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We heard it. 
 
        18                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Okay.  And that's 
 
        19           all I need to say.  And I understand what 
 
        20           Mr. Granirer is saying and I don't think 
 
        21           it's a proper subject for this meeting. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  He can have 
 
        23           his say, if he wants it. 
 
        24                 MR. GRANIRER:  I was not able to 
 
        25           print as many copies of the section from 
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         2           the handbook on segmentation. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I will put it 
 
         4           in the record.  The Town Attorney ruled 
 
         5           at the last meeting and we have, I don't 
 
         6           know how many people in this room, and 
 
         7           there may be more people who wish to 
 
         8           speak, Mr. Granirer, and it's not fair to 
 
         9           continue to hack away at the question of 
 
        10           segmentation.  We already had our Town 
 
        11           Attorney make a ruling. 
 
        12                 MR. GRANIRER:  I don't think she 
 
        13           did. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me.  I 
 
        15           was sitting here and I heard her. 
 
        16                 MR. GRANIRER:  I asked her for a 
 
        17           copy of the ruling and I asked her a memo 
 
        18           that she did on another O & R substation 
 
        19           and she said there wasn't one. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        21           Well, then you take that up with the Town 
 
        22           Attorney, but not here with the Planning 
 
        23           Board. 
 
        24                 MR. GRANIRER:  I need what I'm 
 
        25           talking about on your record. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  It will be 
 
         3           put into the record. 
 
         4                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'm speaking now for 
 
         5           that purpose.  I would like to mention a 
 
         6           couple of other things that I think are 
 
         7           segments just within this one site. 
 
         8           There is a gas line.  I know Mr. Baum 
 
         9           mentioned it too, a gas substation that's 
 
        10           meant to be installed.  Same site, same 
 
        11           owner, same site plan, but it is not part 
 
        12           of the EIS.  That's a segment that was 
 
        13           lifted out, and by the definition of 
 
        14           segmentation, it means breaking the 
 
        15           action up into separate, more easily 
 
        16           approved steps than if you look at them 
 
        17           all together. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me. 
 
        19           Are you talking about a substation or are 
 
        20           you talking about a gas regulator? 
 
        21                 MR. GRANIRER:  The gas regulator is 
 
        22           described in O & R's material as a gas 
 
        23           substation. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me. 
 
        25           Would you explain, for the edification of 
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         2           this Board, the difference between a 
 
         3           regulator and a gas substation?  Or Mr. 
 
         4           Coffey, whoever is going to take that. 
 
         5                 MR. COFFEY:  Well, I have Jim 
 
         6           Buoniconti here from our Gas Department 
 
         7           that, if I could, he's the gas 
 
         8           specialist. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Would 
 
        10           you please, sir? 
 
        11                 MR. BUONICONTI:  The term regulator 
 
        12           station refers to a smaller facility that 
 
        13           provides natural gas and distribution 
 
        14           system.  The gas substation is really not 
 
        15           used, the larger, next step up would be a 
 
        16           natural gas gate station and that is 
 
        17           where we'll receive natural gas from a 
 
        18           supplier that's transporting the gas 
 
        19           interstate and then we introduce that 
 
        20           into the system.  But a regulator station 
 
        21           is where we're taking gas that's already 
 
        22           in the system at a higher pressure and 
 
        23           reducing that down to a lower pressure. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is it a 
 
        25           substation, a gas substation? 
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         2                 MR. BUONICONTI:  We would not refer 
 
         3           to it as a natural gas substation.  We 
 
         4           don't use that term.  Substation is 
 
         5           reserved for electrical facilities. 
 
         6                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'll accept that 
 
         7           substation is not the O & R term, but it 
 
         8           is some kind of a gas regulator. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We're aware 
 
        10           that it's there, yes. 
 
        11                 MR. GRANIRER:  Yes.  Well, it is 
 
        12           not in the EIS. 
 
        13                 MR. LETSON:  Page 2-5 of the DEIS. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, it's 
 
        15           there. 
 
        16                 MR. LETSON:  Item 2, Site Plan. 
 
        17           "The proposed development would include a 
 
        18           new electrical substation, a new upgraded 
 
        19           gas regulator station, an access driveway 
 
        20           and storm water management facility." 
 
        21                 And then further back in the 
 
        22           document there is some extensive 
 
        23           discussion with regard to the fact that 
 
        24           the gas regulator would not have met the 
 
        25           town's or county's noise standards and 
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         2           is, therefore, enclosed in a masonry wall 
 
         3           enclosure. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you, 
 
         5           but I thought I had missed something. 
 
         6           Thank you. 
 
         7                 MR. GRANIRER:  Very well.  I'm just 
 
         8           making sure that it's in the record. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me? 
 
        10                 MR. GRANIRER:  I said, just making 
 
        11           sure that it's in the record.  I'm also 
 
        12           concerned with the larger question of 
 
        13           segmentation, but we'll take that up in 
 
        14           some other way. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Thank 
 
        16           you. 
 
        17                 MR. GRANIRER:  Just a minute. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is that it 
 
        19           or -- 
 
        20                 MR. GRANIRER:  No, no, no.  I had 
 
        21           two packets of papers that I'd like you 
 
        22           to take and I'll give some to the 
 
        23           Applicant too.  These are in response to 
 
        24           Mr. Leifer at the last meeting. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Are you 
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         2           talking about this report? 
 
         3                 MR. GRANIRER:  I don't think it's 
 
         4           the report that I'm going to give you. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The emissions 
 
         6           report?  It says Martus Granirer, Lawyer, 
 
         7           100 South Mountain Road. 
 
         8                 MR. GRANIRER:  What is the date? 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  June 11th. 
 
        10                 MR. GRANIRER:  I have a more 
 
        11           up-to-date version.  It's mainly been 
 
        12           edited for clarity and simplification. 
 
        13                 (Mr. Granirer submits documentation 
 
        14           to the Board.) 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        16           Could you let us know, Martus, what you 
 
        17           want us to do with this and what you want 
 
        18           to highlight in it?  Because I can't -- I 
 
        19           don't have time infinitum. 
 
        20                 MR. GRANIRER:  I'm not asking you 
 
        21           for infinite time.  I'm just asking for 
 
        22           time enough to distribute and explain it. 
 
        23                 Mr. Leifer says that it is a matter 
 
        24           of physics and arithmetic, but not of 
 
        25           opinion, there would be no measurable 
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         2           off-site emissions of electromagnetic 
 
         3           forces from this substation.  And we 
 
         4           retained an engineering firm that's using 
 
         5           its physics and maybe there's more than 
 
         6           one set modeled on a computer.  The 
 
         7           emissions, EMFs that would be coming from 
 
         8           all the new equipment and the overhead 
 
         9           wires and the towers and poles which are 
 
        10           being relocated and that's maybe why Mr. 
 
        11           Leifer didn't think it would be a 
 
        12           measurable offsite because these towers 
 
        13           are to one pole tower are pretty close to 
 
        14           ninety feet high and they function as 
 
        15           antennas and they broadcast EMFs.  To 
 
        16           keep it as simple as I can at this stage, 
 
        17           there would be anywhere from .1 
 
        18           milligauss to .5 milligauss spreading 
 
        19           around offsite, depending on where you 
 
        20           go.  One of the places there would be 
 
        21           radiation would be on Denver Drive.  This 
 
        22           is Denver Drive.  It's on the far side of 
 
        23           the stream (indicating). 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You need to 
 
        25           talk into the mic, Mr. Granirer, because 
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         2           my Board cannot here you. 
 
         3                 MR. GRANIRER:  Across the stream 
 
         4           from the site is Denver Drive.  You will 
 
         5           find in this new packet I gave you a 
 
         6           cross-section view of the emissions from 
 
         7           the poles or the equipment showing that 
 
         8           there's, whatever it is, in milligauss, 
 
         9           reaching those houses as well as reaching 
 
        10           the houses over here for certain and a 
 
        11           couple just west of the power line.  This 
 
        12           is a question of what the public health 
 
        13           significance of this kind of radiation is 
 
        14           not settled.  I've seen standards that 
 
        15           are run from anywhere from .1 to 10.  I 
 
        16           mean, it's magnitudes of order apart in 
 
        17           milligauss as being considered bad for 
 
        18           human health.  I think the whole question 
 
        19           of exposing people in their houses, 
 
        20           people and their children to radiation of 
 
        21           this sort is serious. 
 
        22                 Now, we've heard before that Orange 
 
        23           & Rockland doesn't want to underground 
 
        24           any of this equipment because it isn't 
 
        25           what O & R does.  It's what they do in 
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         2           the city with Con Edison, O & R does not 
 
         3           underground its equipment and it would be 
 
         4           expensive.  On the question of expenses, 
 
         5           I would point out that right now the 
 
         6           expense is now being shifted to the 
 
         7           population when you have all the wires on 
 
         8           poles and there's a little rain or a lot 
 
         9           of rain with some wind, a tree always 
 
        10           falls down somewhere and cuts the power. 
 
        11           And when the power gets cut, people have 
 
        12           to throw away all the food in their 
 
        13           freezers and their fridge, and super- 
 
        14           markets, when that goes off, throw away 
 
        15           what's in their refrigerated equipment 
 
        16           and we're paying a lot money through our 
 
        17           own sources. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No clapping. 
 
        19                 MR. GRANIRER:  I enjoy it.  The 
 
        20           fact is, there's a great expense that 
 
        21           O & R does not think of from having its 
 
        22           overhead lines, but when it comes to a 
 
        23           site like this where the EMFs reach 
 
        24           houses on the surrounding properties and 
 
        25           where there's a risk that people will get 
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         2           cancer, the cost is in my mind 
 
         3           immeasurably bigger. 
 
         4                 And so I would suggest that this 
 
         5           may be the place where to avoid the cost 
 
         6           to the population in health, that O & R 
 
         7           be asked to put its new equipment under- 
 
         8           ground, and in fact, although I know Mr. 
 
         9           Yacyshyn at the last meeting thought that 
 
        10           the underground thing was some kind of 
 
        11           misguided popular opinion, there's no 
 
        12           doubt that this is a very good substance 
 
        13           for attenuating EMFs and I think that the 
 
        14           direction this Board ought to look is to 
 
        15           see whether O & R can't be told to bury 
 
        16           or enclose all of this equipment so that 
 
        17           people don't have to wonder, am I at .1 
 
        18           or .5?  And how long can my child's brain 
 
        19           accept this kind of radiation? 
 
        20                 And I have to point out too, we all 
 
        21           remember when slow cookers were very 
 
        22           popular.  You could make this thing, this 
 
        23           pot warm and you put a piece of meat in 
 
        24           it and went away and did a day's work, 
 
        25           and when you came home you had a pot 
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         2           roast.  It didn't have to be that hot to 
 
         3           cook meat and you don't have to have that 
 
         4           much EMFs I suspect to do something to 
 
         5           the tissues of the human bodies. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I heard you, 
 
         7           Mr. Granirer, but do you have another 
 
         8           question?  Because they're going to have 
 
         9           to respond to this.  You've made your 
 
        10           point.  You've written it all out.  You 
 
        11           may have something here. 
 
        12                 MR. GRANIRER:  I may have.  They do 
 
        13           have to respond to this.  This is 
 
        14           important. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, it is 
 
        16           important, but I heard you, we all heard 
 
        17           you, and they will have to respond to it. 
 
        18                 MR. GRANIRER:  Good. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That's the 
 
        20           whole purpose of this exercise that we're 
 
        21           going through. 
 
        22                 MR. GRANIRER:  I think I do under- 
 
        23           stand that. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is there 
 
        25           anything else?  Because if not, I have to 
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         2           continue. 
 
         3                 MR. GRANIRER:  Just a moment.  I 
 
         4           have -- 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, I gave 
 
         6           you longer than a moment, I gave you a 
 
         7           half hour. 
 
         8                 MR. GRANIRER:  You're hustling me. 
 
         9           Come on! 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me.  I 
 
        11           resent that and you are being 
 
        12           impertinent.  I don't hustle anybody. 
 
        13                 MR. GRANIRER:  You're pushing me is 
 
        14           what I'm saying. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, I'm not 
 
        16           pushing you.  I ask you to consider 
 
        17           everybody else that's here. 
 
        18                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Let him 
 
        19           finish.  He's making a very important 
 
        20           point.  Let him finish. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I know he 
 
        22           has, but do you understand how this 
 
        23           process works? 
 
        24                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I under- 
 
        25           stand, I understand.  Okay?  But I live 
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         2           very close to what they're trying to do, 
 
         3           and if there's radiation that goes 
 
         4           through my kitchen, my grandchildren, my 
 
         5           children, I'm concerned. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I am too. 
 
         7                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  So let him 
 
         8           finish. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  It's all 
 
        10           written down and they're going to have to 
 
        11           hire somebody to respond to this. 
 
        12                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Let them 
 
        13           hire it. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That's right. 
 
        15                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  That's 
 
        16           right. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  There are 
 
        18           other people here to speak. 
 
        19                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  So give 
 
        20           them, everybody a chance to speak. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We have a 
 
        22           Cinderella law, at 12:00 everything shuts 
 
        23           down. 
 
        24                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  All right. 
 
        25           We have two hours. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, he's not 
 
         3           speaking for two hours. 
 
         4                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I'm not 
 
         5           saying that. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, Martus? 
 
         7                 MR. GRANIRER:  I wanted to repeat 
 
         8           something Mr. Baum said, too.  There's a 
 
         9           lot of material in this written stuff 
 
        10           I've given you.  It will take a little 
 
        11           digesting.  It's not easy reading, it's 
 
        12           not easy to decipher, but I know you'll 
 
        13           take the time.  Mr. Baum suggested that 
 
        14           you get yourself, the town here, get a 
 
        15           consultant, someone that who is familiar 
 
        16           with the public health questions related 
 
        17           to EMFs, and that you get his advice and 
 
        18           not just depend on the Applicant's 
 
        19           rebuttal. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I hear you 
 
        21           and I am very aware of cancer, I've had 
 
        22           it myself, Mr. Granirer, so I don't play 
 
        23           games. 
 
        24                 MR. GRANIRER:  Okay.  I quit. 
 
        25           Thank you. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
         3                 Terri Thal. 
 
         4                 MS. THAL:  Terri Thal, T-H-A-L. 
 
         5           I'm with West Branch Conservation 
 
         6           Association, 8 Lake Road, New City.  Part 
 
         7           of this a question, Mark Baum sent you a 
 
         8           statement, he e-mailed it to you? 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, and it's 
 
        10           going to be put into the record in its 
 
        11           entirety, yes, Terri. 
 
        12                 MS. THAL:  He wanted it read. 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, I'm not 
 
        14           going to read it in its entirety. 
 
        15                 MS. THAL:  He asked me to read it. 
 
        16           Marvin asked me to read.  He can't be 
 
        17           here tonight, he asked me to read it into 
 
        18           the record and he wants everyone to hear 
 
        19           it. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  How many 
 
        21           pages do you have there? 
 
        22                 MS. THAL:  Three.  This was his 
 
        23           request. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  There are a 
 
        25           lot of requests. 
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         2                 MS. THAL:  I know, I know. 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  He sent me 
 
         4           more than three pages. 
 
         5                 MS. THAL:  Well, it goes over by 
 
         6           two lines. 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No.  I have a 
 
         8           packet like that. 
 
         9                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Let's hear 
 
        10           what they have to say. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me, 
 
        12           sir. 
 
        13                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I don't mean 
 
        14           to keep interrupting, but putting into 
 
        15           the record doesn't allow the people to 
 
        16           hear what's there. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The record is 
 
        18           produced and you can get it and read it. 
 
        19                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Yes, but you 
 
        20           cannot make comments in the moment, so 
 
        21           there might be some person sitting here 
 
        22           whose name you do not have who might want 
 
        23           to make a statement based on what's being 
 
        24           read. 
 
        25                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I'd like to 
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         2           hear it. 
 
         3                 MS. THAL:  "Dear Ms. Thormann, I am 
 
         4           unable to attend tonight's meeting on the 
 
         5           proposed substation in New City.  Due to 
 
         6           time limitations at the meeting last 
 
         7           week, I did not have a chance to finish 
 
         8           my presentation and to raise a number of 
 
         9           additional critical questions that need 
 
        10           to be answered in the DEIS.  Therefore, I 
 
        11           ask that you read the following into the 
 
        12           record for the benefit of the public. 
 
        13                 One:  The proposed substation site 
 
        14           already has cellular communication power 
 
        15           from Verizon.  The potential health 
 
        16           affection of cell towers remains 
 
        17           controversial and long-term exposure 
 
        18           impacts are unknown, but the Town of 
 
        19           Clarkstown has implemented regulations 
 
        20           that take a, quote, "prudent avoidance," 
 
        21           unquote, approach to placement of these 
 
        22           facilities in residential neighborhoods, 
 
        23           your schools and other areas where young 
 
        24           children spend significant time.  Given 
 
        25           the existing EMFs generated by the 
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         2           existing high voltage transmission lines 
 
         3           and the provided data suggesting 
 
         4           potential health impacts of EMFs on 
 
         5           children, for example, the Oxford 
 
         6           University study," and I have a copy 
 
         7           here, "the DEIS should provide data about 
 
         8           the cumulative risks of a cell tower, 
 
         9           transmission lines and the proposed 
 
        10           substation. 
 
        11                 Two:  Given the health risk 
 
        12           information that I provided on EMFs 
 
        13           exposure, the Town of Clarkstown should 
 
        14           retain consultants with technical and 
 
        15           medical expertise to better understand 
 
        16           the risks associated with a combination 
 
        17           of the existing transmission lines and 
 
        18           the cell tower with a proposed new 
 
        19           substation.  I can provide the town with 
 
        20           a list of potential expert consultants. 
 
        21           However, I've been told that David 
 
        22           Carpenter of the University at Albany is 
 
        23           a top expert in this field and would be a 
 
        24           very appropriate choice."  I'm not going 
 
        25           to read the URL.  "And I have some 
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         2           information on him.  I also would 
 
         3           recommend Dr. Gerald Draper of the Oxford 
 
         4           study, although he now is retired, so I 
 
         5           don't know if he's still doing consultant 
 
         6           work.  Dr. Carl Baum," no relation to 
 
         7           Marvin, "of the Yale School of Medicine 
 
         8           is available too and we have been in 
 
         9           touch with him." 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I think he 
 
        11           mentioned that last week, Terri. 
 
        12                 MS. THAL:  Maybe. 
 
        13                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, because 
 
        14           he said the same thing, Dr. Carl Baum, no 
 
        15           relation. 
 
        16                 MS. THAL:  Maybe, I don't know. 
 
        17           "The DEIS has a very limited explanation 
 
        18           of the potential impact of electrical 
 
        19           substations on the value of neighboring 
 
        20           residential properties.  It does not 
 
        21           explore the combined impact of an 
 
        22           electrical substation and related 
 
        23           overhead transmission lines, plus a gas 
 
        24           station and related gas lines, plus a 
 
        25           cell tower and related facilities.  The 
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         2           DEIS should provide information on 
 
         3           similar electric substations in 
 
         4           residential neighborhoods around the U.S. 
 
         5           that are co-located with gas substations 
 
         6           and cellular towers since these 
 
         7           facilities collectively create more risks 
 
         8           than sites with just one of those 
 
         9           installations.  Projected property value 
 
        10           impacts should only be determined using 
 
        11           these locations with co-existing 
 
        12           thing-a-ma-jigs, not just by using stand- 
 
        13           alone substation facilities." 
 
        14                 Therefore, he finds the DEIS 
 
        15           deficient in not doing a proper 
 
        16           evaluation. 
 
        17                 "Four:  The DEIS should provide 
 
        18           data about the current EMF levels along 
 
        19           the transmission lines between the two 
 
        20           neighboring Haverstraw substations and 
 
        21           the Pascack Road substation in Spring 
 
        22           Valley.  With the addition of the 
 
        23           substation at South Mountain Road and the 
 
        24           increased usage, (for example, with a 
 
        25           switch of Tilcon's dedicated transformer 
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         2           from Haverstraw to New City), closed 
 
         3           paren, will the EMF levels along the 
 
         4           transmission lines increase?  Any 
 
         5           comments?  Usage/levels of transmission 
 
         6           lines do impact levels and a lower 
 
         7           powered transmission line can actually 
 
         8           produce more EMFs than a higher powered 
 
         9           one. 
 
        10                 Five:  Why does O & R plan to move 
 
        11           Tilcon's dedicated transformer from 
 
        12           Haverstraw to New City?  Please describe 
 
        13           in detail and give all information on how 
 
        14           the 20 MVA transformer will be connected 
 
        15           between the substation and the facility. 
 
        16           The DEIS should provide peak load data at 
 
        17           startup for Tilcon, not just standard 
 
        18           load data. 
 
        19                 Six:  United Water plans to build a 
 
        20           controversial desalinization plant in 
 
        21           Haverstraw.  The desalination filtration 
 
        22           and pumping process will require a 
 
        23           massive amount of electricity.  Which 
 
        24           substation or substations will be 
 
        25           providing that power?  Will United Water 
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         2           need dedicated transformers or a new 
 
         3           substation?  And if so, where will those 
 
         4           facilities be placed?  Does the move of 
 
         5           the Tilcon transformer have anything to 
 
         6           do with O & R being able to meet the 
 
         7           needs of United Water?  Currently, the 
 
         8           Haverstraw substation provides 
 
         9           electricity to Northern New City, yet 
 
        10           there is no indication in the DEIS that 
 
        11           the New City substation will provide 
 
        12           service coverage for backup to 
 
        13           Haverstraw.  Why not?  Won't this become 
 
        14           more important if the desal plant comes 
 
        15           online? 
 
        16                 Eight:  If the United Water project 
 
        17           is approved, is it possible that the New 
 
        18           City substation then will need to be 
 
        19           expanded?  Will the Applicant guarantee 
 
        20           that this substation will never be 
 
        21           expanded beyond the current proposed 
 
        22           substation as it already has done 
 
        23           elsewhere? 
 
        24                 Nine:  The former president of 
 
        25           Orange & Rockland, John McMahon stated at 
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         2           an annual meeting in 2008 that his 
 
         3           company, quote, unquote, "planned to 
 
         4           build twenty-one substations and to 
 
         5           modify or upgrade others.  Are there any 
 
         6           plans to add, upgrade or modify any 
 
         7           stations that directly or indirectly 
 
         8           connect to the proposed New City 
 
         9           substation, including the Haverstraw 
 
        10           substation, the New Hempstead substation, 
 
        11           the Pascack Road substation, the Congers 
 
        12           substation and the Route 59 West Nyack 
 
        13           substation? 
 
        14                 Ten:  The Applicant gives very 
 
        15           limited alternatives in the DEIS.  The 
 
        16           DEIS should include; A, plans placing the 
 
        17           substation and related transmission lines 
 
        18           underground; B, plans for alternate 
 
        19           locations such as the Tilcon quarry in 
 
        20           Haverstraw and at the Burkes Road 
 
        21           industrial park in Northern New City; C, 
 
        22           plans for meeting New City's future 
 
        23           electrical needs using clean, locally 
 
        24           generated solar electricity. 
 
        25                 Eleven:  New Jersey has installed 
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         2           more solar power in the first two months 
 
         3           of 2012 than New York State has done in 
 
         4           its entire history.  In PSE&G's service 
 
         5           territory, solar panels will be 
 
         6           generating 80 megawatts of power.  40 
 
         7           megawatts will come from solar panels 
 
         8           placed on existing utility poles and 40 
 
         9           megawatts will come from centralized 
 
        10           locations."  And the URL for that is in 
 
        11           here, I'm not going to read.  "If 
 
        12           Clarkstown is already considering using a 
 
        13           former landfill in Nyack for the 
 
        14           installation of a solar farm and the 
 
        15           State of New York is considering the 
 
        16           bipartisan solar jobs act, and that's in 
 
        17           quotes, to significantly increase the 
 
        18           generation for solar power for our grid, 
 
        19           the applicant's existing DEIS proposes to 
 
        20           perpetuate the current antiquated system, 
 
        21           it should explore forward-thinking 
 
        22           alternatives, as well as ways to reduce 
 
        23           current energy usage and growth in 
 
        24           Northern New City such as switching to 
 
        25           LED streetlights. 
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         2                 Twelve:  The DEIS should provide 
 
         3           actual usage data for Northern New City 
 
         4           and projections for future use. 
 
         5           Residential and commercial growth in the 
 
         6           area has slowed especially after the 
 
         7           economic downturn of 2008 and the town is 
 
         8           now virtually built out.  Government 
 
         9           employees are being reduced, everyone is 
 
        10           going green, with lower wattage light 
 
        11           bulbs, appliances, heating, air 
 
        12           conditioning systems, et cetera.  Today's 
 
        13           big LED TVs and computers use 
 
        14           significantly less electricity than older 
 
        15           devices." 
 
        16                 And I would like to interject here 
 
        17           that LEDs do not give off electro- 
 
        18           magnetic EMIs as substantiated from the 
 
        19           old CRTs and that is a bit of information 
 
        20           in the Vitatech report that Martus has 
 
        21           submitted to the town. 
 
        22                 Back to Marvin.  "The usage data is 
 
        23           needed to evaluate the needs of Northern 
 
        24           New City and to understand if other 
 
        25           factors like the proposed water treatment 
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         2           plant in Haverstraw are the underlying 
 
         3           need for the proposed substation.  If so, 
 
         4           this might raise additional questions 
 
         5           about segmentation. 
 
         6                 Thirteen".  How could Orange & 
 
         7           Rockland ensure that employee or 
 
         8           contractor errors like those that 
 
         9           happened with a massive gas explosion 
 
        10           earlier this year in Haverstraw won't 
 
        11           happen at this facility?  I will 
 
        12           separately submit a variety of supporting 
 
        13           documentation in an e-mail to the 
 
        14           Planning Board. 
 
        15                 Thank you very much, Marvin Baum, 
 
        16           Valley Cottage, New York." 
 
        17                 And he asked me to distribute two 
 
        18           handouts.  And I am going to add one. 
 
        19           This one is a statement on green 
 
        20           solutions and it's a promotional thing, 
 
        21           but it does discuss -- 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Please don't 
 
        23           read it in. 
 
        24                 MS. THAL:  I'm not going to read 
 
        25           it, I'm passing it out.  It discusses 
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         2           what PSE&G is doing, and the other from 
 
         3           the University of Albany, it's a 
 
         4           biography, a brief biography of David 
 
         5           Carpenter who Marvin is suggesting would 
 
         6           be... 
 
         7                 I'm also handing out, and you may 
 
         8           have gotten this before, the front 
 
         9           happens to be a letter that I circulated 
 
        10           to about a hundred people yesterday 
 
        11           asking them come to today's meeting. 
 
        12           You're welcome to read it, although I 
 
        13           crossed out the front, because what I 
 
        14           really want read is the back which is an 
 
        15           abstract, and, again, he may have given 
 
        16           you this, an abstract from the British 
 
        17           Medical Journal of a study conducted by 
 
        18           researchers at Oxford University to 
 
        19           determine whether there's an association 
 
        20           between the distance of where a newborn 
 
        21           baby lives from high voltage power lines 
 
        22           and incidence of leukemia and other 
 
        23           cancers in children in England and Wales. 
 
        24           And the finding was that, yes, there was 
 
        25           an association between where a child 
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         2           lived when it was born and the rate of 
 
         3           leukemia among those children was much 
 
         4           higher than that of kids who did not 
 
         5           spend their early babyhood near high 
 
         6           voltage power lines.  So I think that is 
 
         7           important.  And I also would like to 
 
         8           point out that in the Vitatech report we 
 
         9           did learn that house -- and we were 
 
        10           surprised because we never thought of it, 
 
        11           that houses on Denver Drive are receiving 
 
        12           EMFs now and that the new station will 
 
        13           expand the amount of EMFs that are being 
 
        14           emitted into, minimally, six of those 
 
        15           homes.  And we have the identifying 
 
        16           addresses, and, of course, there are 
 
        17           about eight homes on South Mountain Road. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I realize 
 
        19           that.  I understand how many there are. 
 
        20                 MS. THAL:  And I thank you. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The validity 
 
        22           of those comments will have to be 
 
        23           reviewed. 
 
        24                 MS. THAL:  And the Vitatech report. 
 
        25                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  In fact, we 
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         2           have Vitatech, we already have that.  And 
 
         3           that's what you want put into the record? 
 
         4                 Would you give it to Rosalie so 
 
         5           that she can put it in? 
 
         6                 MS. THAL:  All of that stuff? 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes.  All of 
 
         8           the information that you want put in, can 
 
         9           you give it to Rosalie, please? 
 
        10                 This is not to belittle what is 
 
        11           said tonight, and I'm very interested in 
 
        12           cell phones and I had read all kinds of 
 
        13           reports on cell phones and how our 
 
        14           children are going to be impacted and 
 
        15           perhaps have some kind of cancer later on 
 
        16           in life because cell phones are an 
 
        17           extension of their personalities.  No 
 
        18           matter where we go today, we run the risk 
 
        19           of all kinds of things.  And I wasn't 
 
        20           belittling what was being said.  We're 
 
        21           very aware of all the problems.  And 
 
        22           they're going to have to respond in kind 
 
        23           to satisfy this Board. 
 
        24                 Gary Epstein, are you here?  Gary 
 
        25           Epstein? 
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         2                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Gilbert. 
 
         3                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Actually, what he 
 
         4           said was I was going to ask his 
 
         5           questions. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  He didn't say 
 
         7           that.  I have down here -- 
 
         8                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Actually, he did say 
 
         9           somebody else could read for him. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Then you give 
 
        11           your name if you're going to come up. 
 
        12                 You're the gentleman from Lake 
 
        13           Lucille? 
 
        14                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Yes.  First I have 
 
        15           something I want to pass out.  I only 
 
        16           have twelve copies.  I want to apologize. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me, 
 
        18           the man who is in charge of our process, 
 
        19           he has to have one. 
 
        20                 MR. TERRIBILE:  My name is Bill 
 
        21           Terribile.  I'm president of Lake 
 
        22           Lucille. 
 
        23                 The first question that we have is 
 
        24           last week Mr. Coffey said that he'd find 
 
        25           out for us how many fire hydrants were on 
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         2           Denver Drive.  I didn't get that number 
 
         3           on how many there were. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Did you find 
 
         5           out, Mr. Coffey? 
 
         6                 MR. COFFEY:  We've been in contact 
 
         7           with United Water as far as where the 
 
         8           hydrant locations are presently and where 
 
         9           the water main is in the vicinity of 
 
        10           Little Tor Road and South Mountain Road, 
 
        11           so we have been in contact with that.  We 
 
        12           can certainly look further into that 
 
        13           report. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is it more 
 
        15           than one hydrant on Denver Drive? 
 
        16                 MR. COFFEY:  I know the closest 
 
        17           hydrant is in the vicinity of Culver 
 
        18           Drive and we are again inquiring with 
 
        19           United Water about the possibility of 
 
        20           extending something closer to our 
 
        21           driveway. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, I think 
 
        23           one of the things that came up in a 
 
        24           discussion that we had amongst ourselves 
 
        25           after the last meeting, given all the 
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         2           discussion about fire, and I think you 
 
         3           read into the record that the fire 
 
         4           inspector wants another hydrant. 
 
         5                 MR. UNGERLEIDER:  His comments were 
 
         6           that they should consider installing 
 
         7           hydrants closer than the ones that were 
 
         8           there. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        10           In fact, there was also a discussion 
 
        11           about that, and I don't know whether 
 
        12           anyone spoke to you about it, about that 
 
        13           we might consider extending the water 
 
        14           main there to put more hydrants which you 
 
        15           would have to in order to have those 
 
        16           hydrants. 
 
        17                 MR. MONTALBANO:  I believe the 
 
        18           company is looking into that. 
 
        19                 MR. COFFEY:  We are presently 
 
        20           working with United Water. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Did you all 
 
        22           hear that? 
 
        23                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  The answer 
 
        24           is no.  The answer to the original 
 
        25           question that this gentleman asked is no. 
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         2           He wanted to know many -- 
 
         3                 MR. TERRIBILE:  The question was, 
 
         4           he was going to come back with us and 
 
         5           tell us how many hydrants were on Denver 
 
         6           Drive, and did he? 
 
         7                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  No. 
 
         8                 MR. MONTALBANO:  That question was 
 
         9           not asked.  I read the transcript today. 
 
        10           No one asked us how many hydrants there 
 
        11           were on Denver Drive -- 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You asked 
 
        13           where the nearest hydrant was. 
 
        14                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Right, on Denver 
 
        15           Drive. 
 
        16                 MR. COFFEY:  We located the main, I 
 
        17           can furnish that for the Board, and we 
 
        18           are looking at trying to see if we can 
 
        19           get the hydrant closer to the facility. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, I think 
 
        21           you should really consider extending the 
 
        22           water line and the fire inspector himself 
 
        23           said that he wants more hydrants. 
 
        24                 All right, Mr. Terribile. 
 
        25                 MR. TERRIBILE:  The pictures that 
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         2           I've given you, and I apologize for 
 
         3           people that aren't able to see them, if 
 
         4           you look at the first picture, that is 
 
         5           one of the telephone poles that go 
 
         6           through Lake Lucille.  That actually goes 
 
         7           through Lake Lucille.  If you look at the 
 
         8           second picture -- and this is exactly how 
 
         9           a pole should look.  If you look at the 
 
        10           second picture, this is the pole that I'm 
 
        11           concerned with.  If you notice, there's 
 
        12           only five little balls there that guide 
 
        13           the wires instead of -- 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Right, you 
 
        15           said that last week. 
 
        16                 MR. TERRIBILE:  But if you notice 
 
        17           underneath, there's also a piece of wood 
 
        18           missing too, okay, so there's not only 
 
        19           the guardrail, but now there's a piece of 
 
        20           wood that's missing underneath.  Do you 
 
        21           see that piece?  Is that clear?  Okay. 
 
        22           So if you look at -- can you see it? 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  What's this 
 
        24           piece here? 
 
        25                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Well, there's 
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         2           supposed to be four of them.  On this one 
 
         3           it's missing, and if you notice, there's 
 
         4           six here. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yeah, I see 
 
         6           that.  We were up there. 
 
         7                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Okay.  But you also 
 
         8           said you didn't find the island, so I 
 
         9           wanted to explain that to you.  Okay?  So 
 
        10           if you look at the third picture, the 
 
        11           picture, that's all the telephone poles. 
 
        12           So if you look at the second telephone 
 
        13           pole in this picture, you can see that 
 
        14           there's no -- and if you look at the 
 
        15           bottom of it, there's just a little bit 
 
        16           of dirt next to it.  Okay?  And that used 
 
        17           to have an island that came all the way, 
 
        18           but it got washed away.  Okay?  So that 
 
        19           island's gone.  But if you look at the 
 
        20           fourth picture, that's the same telephone 
 
        21           pole, it's leaning even more now.  And 
 
        22           you see all that grass and everything 
 
        23           there?  That is the island that's 
 
        24           actually moved there.  And what it's 
 
        25           done, it's taken the telephone pole 
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         2           that's like this and the earth comes from 
 
         3           Crum Creek and an island bigger than that 
 
         4           room has hit it and made the telephone 
 
         5           pole go like this (indicating).  By doing 
 
         6           that, the pieces of wood on top have 
 
         7           snapped off and gone into the lake. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
         9           If you recall, I said last week, I 
 
        10           believe I did, I said that they would 
 
        11           have to take care of it.  They said they 
 
        12           would.  It's in the record. 
 
        13                 MR. TERRIBILE:  What they did say, 
 
        14           though, is that they had their engineers 
 
        15           check it and their engineers came back 
 
        16           and said that everything was fine.  Now, 
 
        17           my question was, how did they get out 
 
        18           there? 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That's not 
 
        20           quite it.  I have the record here.  I 
 
        21           have the record here. 
 
        22                 Mr. Coffey, would you like to 
 
        23           respond to that? 
 
        24                 MR. COFFEY:  Just to interject, 
 
        25           back in 2009, between January and 
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         2           February, when the request was made, 
 
         3           there were onsite meetings, inspections 
 
         4           and correspondence with Mr. Terribile. 
 
         5           We've reached out to him again through 
 
         6           our Public Affairs Department to reengage 
 
         7           to make sure that if there's a concern 
 
         8           that we see it both from our Maintenance 
 
         9           Department and our Engineering 
 
        10           Department.  So, we have a record of 
 
        11           correspondence back to that three-year 
 
        12           period and we are going to continue at 
 
        13           the Board's request. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Is that Kim 
 
        15           Campbell? 
 
        16                 MR. COFFEY:  Yes, it is. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Will you 
 
        18           please see that Kim Campbell does call 
 
        19           him? 
 
        20                 MR. COFFEY:  She had done it. 
 
        21                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Can I make a 
 
        22           statement here because I want to explain 
 
        23           this? 
 
        24                 They're saying that they've reached 
 
        25           out they reached out.  For three years 
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         2           I've been complaining about this.  They 
 
         3           reached out four hours ago.  That's the 
 
         4           first time in three years -- 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, they 
 
         6           reached out, did they not? 
 
         7                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Is that how we're 
 
         8           going to describe things?  We're talking 
 
         9           about people's lives here with fire, and 
 
        10           I'm very, very nervous about this because 
 
        11           I'm out there and I think I know more 
 
        12           about that than anybody when it comes to 
 
        13           that telephone pole and I've seen them 
 
        14           move.  I'm out there every single day and 
 
        15           I know how dangerous this pole is.  And 
 
        16           what you're doing is you're telling them 
 
        17           now you can even put more electricity 
 
        18           through it.  And they're telling you this 
 
        19           is safe.  This has been like this for 
 
        20           three years. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. 
 
        22           Terribile, I said they have to take care 
 
        23           of it.  They do not have an approval yet, 
 
        24           do they? 
 
        25                 MR. TERRIBILE:  No.  But this 
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         2           shouldn't have come this far, that's why 
 
         3           I'm saying this. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  And we have 
 
         5           people who will go out and check. 
 
         6                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Well, when they say 
 
         7           they reach out, that's like saying 
 
         8           everything else, like we've talked to the 
 
         9           fire inspector.  When I talked to the 
 
        10           fire inspector, the day after this 
 
        11           meeting, I called the fire inspector, 
 
        12           that's how this all started, and I 
 
        13           e-mailed everybody on the Board, most of 
 
        14           you didn't get it, but some of you did. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I didn't. 
 
        16                 MR. TERRIBILE:  On that information 
 
        17           that I talked to Vincent, the fire 
 
        18           inspector, and he told me he had no idea 
 
        19           that up to seventeen thousand gallons of 
 
        20           cooling oil were going to be at this 
 
        21           location. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. 
 
        23           Terribile, what did I say?  How did I 
 
        24           open the meeting?  How did I open the 
 
        25           meeting? 
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         2                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Well, what I'm is, 
 
         3           they're saying that they're reaching out 
 
         4           to him and I'm telling you what reality 
 
         5           is.  Reaching out, they just reached out 
 
         6           to me, they did, four hours ago, after 
 
         7           three years. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right, 
 
         9           but at least they reached out. 
 
        10                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  That's 
 
        11           unsatisfactory. 
 
        12                 MR. COFFEY:  Just as a note, we can 
 
        13           send a complete documented history of the 
 
        14           correspondence back to 2009.  And I'll 
 
        15           send that to you tomorrow if you'd like. 
 
        16           That's not an issue. 
 
        17                 MR. YACYSHYN:  How much of an issue 
 
        18           is it to fix?  Is it a big issue? 
 
        19                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Bravo, 
 
        20           bravo.  Good for you. 
 
        21                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Excuse me. 
 
        22                 MR. COFFEY:  The location was 
 
        23           inspected -- 
 
        24                 MR. YACYSHYN:  What is the 
 
        25           procedure for O & R to correct the 
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         2           situation as described by -- 
 
         3                 MR. COFFEY:  We send our mainten- 
 
         4           ance crew out there to review the issue. 
 
         5                 MR. YACYSHYN:  What happens then? 
 
         6                 MR. COFFEY:  If a repair needs to 
 
         7           be done, it will be done. 
 
         8                 MR. YACYSHYN:  On the spot? 
 
         9                 MR. COFFEY:  Of course. 
 
        10                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Okay.  All right? 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Coffey, 
 
        12           that pole looks likes it's the Tower of 
 
        13           Pisa.  Okay? 
 
        14                 MR. TERRIBILE?  Can I just explain 
 
        15           something to you?  In 2009 -- 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I don't want 
 
        17           to do that.  I'm not interested in past 
 
        18           history right now.  I want it taken care 
 
        19           of. 
 
        20                 MR. TERRIBILE:  But he just said 
 
        21           something and you're just taking it.  I 
 
        22           want to know -- 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you want 
 
        24           to prove a point or do you want it taken 
 
        25           care of? 
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         2                 MR. TERRIBILE:  I want it taken 
 
         3           care of. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, then so 
 
         5           do I. 
 
         6                 MR. TREVOR:  I want to ask a 
 
         7           question.  Is this what you consider, 
 
         8           your Safety and Engineer Department, is 
 
         9           this what they consider safe and on a 
 
        10           standard par with what your maintenance 
 
        11           requirements are?  Yes or no? 
 
        12                 MR. COFFEY:  I have not been out 
 
        13           there.  I cannot make a comment.  We have 
 
        14           professionals that do this every day that 
 
        15           are reliant on the reliability of the 
 
        16           system and it was inspected back in 2009 
 
        17           and it will be done again. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Just a 
 
        19           minute.  It's not that it needs to be 
 
        20           inspected, it needs to be taken care of, 
 
        21           that's all, Mr. Coffey.  And what 
 
        22           happened in the past, we want it taken 
 
        23           care of before we move forward.  All 
 
        24           right? 
 
        25                 MR. COFFEY:  Yes. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
         3                 Kirsten Walker, is she here? 
 
         4                 MS. THAL:  She couldn't come. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
         6           She couldn't come, but didn't you get me 
 
         7           something from her, Mr. Simoes? 
 
         8                 MR. SIMOES:  Yes.  Did you want it 
 
         9           read into the record? 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Yes, please. 
 
        11           What is it, Martus? 
 
        12                 MR. GRANIRER:  Since there are a 
 
        13           number of people who couldn't make it 
 
        14           tonight or are having things read that 
 
        15           they might have liked to have said, I 
 
        16           hope when you conclude this meeting, I 
 
        17           hope that you leave the record open so 
 
        18           people can send written submissions. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We're not 
 
        20           going anywhere tonight, Mr. Granirer, so, 
 
        21           please. 
 
        22                 MR. GRANIRER:  Even better. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The record 
 
        24           will be kept open, he knows that.  Did 
 
        25           you get it?  Would you? 
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         2                 MR. SIMOES:  Yes.  This e-mail was 
 
         3           sent on June 8, 2012.  "I'm attaching an 
 
         4           article about the fire at the Dumbo 
 
         5           Substation in New York City.  What we did 
 
         6           not mention in the last meeting was the 
 
         7           effects of the actual fire.  This point 
 
         8           has gone largely unquestioned.  We have 
 
         9           studied the effect of the potential for 
 
        10           leaks with the substation and the 
 
        11           containment of those substances.  This 
 
        12           article speaks to the fire releasing 
 
        13           PCBs, a known carcinogen into the air 
 
        14           that even three days after the fire were 
 
        15           still at unacceptable levels.  Con Ed was 
 
        16           slow to release the report and slow or 
 
        17           negligent about any resulting property 
 
        18           damage.  As a homeowner, I need to know 
 
        19           what effect the release of massive 
 
        20           amounts of PCBs would do to my home, my 
 
        21           child and to my real estate value. 
 
        22           Additionally, I want to know what Con Ed 
 
        23           would do to address an airborne 
 
        24           contaminant.  My assumption, based on 
 
        25           this article, is that they would not do 
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         2           much.  Considering that most of these 
 
         3           concerns are alleviated by putting 
 
         4           systems underground including the 
 
         5           surrounding lines, I'm not sure why this 
 
         6           is not the protocol given the potential 
 
         7           environmental hazards.  It certainly is 
 
         8           the protocol in other countries." 
 
         9                 And then there's a link to that 
 
        10           article. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right.  I 
 
        12           have it also.  We'll put it into the 
 
        13           record. 
 
        14                 MR. SIMOES:  "I'm also sending 
 
        15           along information on PCBs to put this in 
 
        16           perspective."  And there's another link 
 
        17           as to the PCBs for the EPA website.  "I 
 
        18           had the great misfortune of living in 
 
        19           downtown Manhattan during 9/11.  The air 
 
        20           was heavy with toxic smoke well after the 
 
        21           fires had subsided.  I have friends who 
 
        22           worked in the relief effort and are 
 
        23           paying the price now with their health. 
 
        24           Being in the aftermath of a toxic 
 
        25           hazardous fire is not a situation I want 
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         2           to repeat.  I realize that this concern 
 
         3           is over a "what if" scenario, but the 
 
         4           problem is that these fires are quite 
 
         5           common.  They have been caused by 
 
         6           lightning strikes, snakes in the area, 
 
         7           which are abundant and other animals in 
 
         8           the area and other animal interference. 
 
         9           Since I moved to South Mountain Road, I 
 
        10           have personally witnessed four lightning 
 
        11           strikes on my property and have had six 
 
        12           stricken trees removed.  My point here is 
 
        13           that excessive lightning is not a rare 
 
        14           event in this wooded area.  The method of 
 
        15           reducing interference through an 
 
        16           electrified fence is also problematic.  I 
 
        17           have a two-year-old rambunctious boy.  If 
 
        18           he makes it across the street and touches 
 
        19           an electrified fence, what will Con Ed do 
 
        20           for me?  Surely they don't expect that a 
 
        21           child this age would be able to read or 
 
        22           comprehend the warning sign.  Two 
 
        23           weekends ago he wandered out of the house 
 
        24           and after ten minutes of frantically 
 
        25           searching for him, I found him by the 
   



                                                                    64 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           little bridge in my front yard.  He woke 
 
         3           up from a nap and went looking for me. 
 
         4           At a minimum, it is up to Con Ed to 
 
         5           provide a suitable barrier for my 
 
         6           property, as well. 
 
         7                 Many experts spoke about the safety 
 
         8           of background EMF.  I don't disagree that 
 
         9           background EMF is less dangerous, but 
 
        10           they spoke to the permanent location of 
 
        11           the substation.  They spoke to when the 
 
        12           substation would be firmly planted in the 
 
        13           middle of the property.  For now, it is 
 
        14           not in the middle of the ten-acre lot. 
 
        15           It is right on South Mountain Road and is 
 
        16           analogous to standing us in front of a 
 
        17           microwave for twenty-four hours a day. 
 
        18           The experts questioned only examined the 
 
        19           proposed scenario, not the immediate 
 
        20           scenario.  Even background EMF has an 
 
        21           effect.  The article I mentioned before 
 
        22           studied the effect of EMF in African- 
 
        23           American women and what they used as the 
 
        24           low-grade source was an electrical 
 
        25           blanket. 
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         2                 There are also a number of articles 
 
         3           which turn my conjecture about the 
 
         4           effects of EMF on autism into fact.  It 
 
         5           isn't just harmful in its role as a 
 
         6           contributing factor of autism, it also 
 
         7           slows any improvement and development." 
 
         8                 And there's a link for that about 
 
         9           the connection between radiation and 
 
        10           autism. 
 
        11                 "While we are not debating the 
 
        12           significant demolition of the trees in 
 
        13           the right-of-way that Con Ed is under- 
 
        14           taking simultaneously on my property, I 
 
        15           do feel that it is particularly unjust to 
 
        16           have one house as the apex of all of this 
 
        17           destruction.  Yes, it's one house, but 
 
        18           it's my house.  The trees in the right- 
 
        19           of-way offer a barrier to the EMF caused 
 
        20           by power lines and the erosion and 
 
        21           excessive storms have wiped out the 
 
        22           barrier of trees on the south end of the 
 
        23           property facing the substation.  In 
 
        24           essence, my house has become a radio- 
 
        25           active disaster.  At a minimum, it should 
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         2           be up to Con Ed to measure the levels of 
 
         3           EMF on everyone's perimeter borders and 
 
         4           rectify any overages in acceptable levels 
 
         5           of EMF. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
         7           And would you please see that that's put 
 
         8           into the record in its entirety, Mr. 
 
         9           Simoes? 
 
        10                 MR. SIMOES:  Yes. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Thank you. 
 
        12                 Mr. Robert Dillon, D-I-L-L-O-N. 
 
        13                 MR. DILLON:  Good evening.  My name 
 
        14           is Robert Dillon.  I'm a resident of 170 
 
        15           Old Route 304, New City, about one mile 
 
        16           down the Hackensack River from this 
 
        17           proposed project.  I've lived in 
 
        18           Clarkstown for fifty-seven years.  I've 
 
        19           been active in a number of water issues 
 
        20           in the county.  I just have a few points 
 
        21           to make.  I'm not going to get into a 
 
        22           great deal of detail.  A lot of the 
 
        23           points have already been made by others. 
 
        24                 First I want to talk about water. 
 
        25           In this area, most of the residents rely 
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         2           on well water, as I do.  It's very common 
 
         3           from this area all the way up to the 
 
         4           Ramapo line down to Lake DeForest for the 
 
         5           residents who rely on well water.  So if 
 
         6           there is any kind of contamination to the 
 
         7           water in this area, it will have broad 
 
         8           implications.  I also have spent a 
 
         9           lifetime in the petroleum business.  I've 
 
        10           heard the containment devices that are 
 
        11           going to be used here.  They're basically 
 
        12           pervious, and when they come into contact 
 
        13           with hydrocarbons, they become 
 
        14           impervious.  You need to know that there 
 
        15           are many compounds that will mix with oil 
 
        16           and water such as MTBE, which is used -- 
 
        17           was used in the petroleum business.  So 
 
        18           it's a possibility in my mind that there 
 
        19           were, if there is a release, we could 
 
        20           have the oil retained, but possibly other 
 
        21           compounds released into the water supply 
 
        22           which also goes into Lake DeForest. 
 
        23                 So in addition to that, we'll move 
 
        24           on to the next point, fire suppression 
 
        25           systems.  One thing we use in the gas 
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         2           station business, now it's mandatory, is 
 
         3           chemical fire suppression.  I didn't see 
 
         4           anything in this DEIS that referred to an 
 
         5           automated fire suppression system which 
 
         6           would react to a fire before the fire 
 
         7           department could react.  That's something 
 
         8           that I think should be considered.  Also, 
 
         9           there are not a lot of fire hydrants in 
 
        10           this area.  Within an eighth of a mile 
 
        11           there are a couple of hydrants.  I did my 
 
        12           own survey.  So I think the fire 
 
        13           department would be able to respond and 
 
        14           have adequate resources to suppress a 
 
        15           fire initially.  But you have to remember 
 
        16           that in this area there are not a lot of 
 
        17           fire hydrants.  If we have a situation 
 
        18           where our firefighters -- incidentally, 
 
        19           our volunteer firefighters in Rockland 
 
        20           County have an exemplary record.  So, I 
 
        21           don't doubt their abilities.  But if we 
 
        22           have a situation in Fort Collins where 
 
        23           over seventy square miles is burning in a 
 
        24           community of three hundred and twenty 
 
        25           thousand people, roughly the same as 
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         2           Rockland, and there are eight hundred 
 
         3           professional firefighters on that fire 
 
         4           tonight, my son is one, so there's a 
 
         5           possibility that fire could escape, and 
 
         6           in this area where you have steep slopes 
 
         7           and you have a lot of unburned fuel for 
 
         8           generations, that it could be 
 
         9           catastrophic and ordinary firefighting 
 
        10           mechanisms may not be adequate.  So 
 
        11           that's something to consider as far as 
 
        12           siting of this location. 
 
        13                 Need:  It seems to me that 
 
        14           Clarkstown, Northern New City is highly 
 
        15           developed.  Expansion in terms of 
 
        16           development, as you know, we're near 
 
        17           Ramapo and we're near Haverstraw.  It 
 
        18           seems that that might be a more suitable 
 
        19           location for developing additional 
 
        20           substations.  I think it's a great thing 
 
        21           what O & R is doing down in Tilcon and 
 
        22           West Nyack, they're siting a substation 
 
        23           in a commercial area with very low risk 
 
        24           to the residential areas in terms of 
 
        25           downside or fire or explosion, very low 
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         2           risk.  We're not very far in this 
 
         3           situation from the Haverstraw/Congers 
 
         4           quarry, which would probably be very well 
 
         5           suited as an alternative for siting of 
 
         6           this facility and probably would be very 
 
         7           well suited to meeting the needs of 
 
         8           Orange & Rockland in terms of providing 
 
         9           power.  I don't know exactly where the 
 
        10           nearest facility is in Ramapo, but we do 
 
        11           have a lot of vacant land, it's preserved 
 
        12           land up at the northern end of South 
 
        13           Mountain Road, Route 45, closer to the 
 
        14           area where there will most likely be 
 
        15           additional development.  So I think that 
 
        16           area also should be looked at in terms of 
 
        17           an alternative. 
 
        18                 And that's about it, that's all I 
 
        19           have to say for now.  I'll submit my 
 
        20           official comments in writing. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The gentleman 
 
        22           in the blue shirt, you wanted to speak, 
 
        23           sir? 
 
        24                 MR. FIEL:  Yes, I would.  My name 
 
        25           is Martin, Fiel, F-I-E-L.  I've been a 
   



                                                                    71 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           resident of New City about forty years 
 
         3           and my present house almost thirty years. 
 
         4           I live on Roberts Road which is not shown 
 
         5           on this map here.  I don't know how old 
 
         6           that picture is, but I think Roberts Road 
 
         7           may be even closer than Denver, and 
 
         8           there's been no comments regarding 
 
         9           anybody from Roberts Road as far as fire 
 
        10           hydrants.  But the development I live in 
 
        11           is about forty or fifty homes.  This a 
 
        12           highly residential area.  The surrounding 
 
        13           area, there's actually no, that I know 
 
        14           of, anything commercial.  I get a bill 
 
        15           from Orange & Rockland every month like 
 
        16           clockwork for the last forty years 
 
        17           almost, and this is the first time I've 
 
        18           heard that they're building or attempting 
 
        19           or applying for a substation.  I've never 
 
        20           been notified and I'm a little ignorant 
 
        21           as to the facts.  I'm learning, I'm 
 
        22           getting an education tonight.  Some of 
 
        23           the reading of the record were boring, 
 
        24           but it's highly educational.  And it 
 
        25           seems to me that from the speakers that 
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         2           preceded me is that there's a very high 
 
         3           health risk here, hazardous health risk, 
 
         4           and has Orange & Rockland supplied any 
 
         5           data or any information, any studies in 
 
         6           connection with the downside, the 
 
         7           negatives are of this application? 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Are you 
 
         9           asking me or are you asking them? 
 
        10                 MR. FIEL:  If I could ask them 
 
        11           directly. 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Coffey, 
 
        13           would you like to respond to that, or Mr. 
 
        14           Montalbano? 
 
        15                 MR. FIEL:  I mean, point blank, is 
 
        16           this a hazard to the residents? 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I don't have 
 
        18           that answer for you. 
 
        19                 MR. MONTALBANO:  I'm not an 
 
        20           engineer, but we did provide and the town 
 
        21           requested that we provide a study of 
 
        22           EMFs, which we did.  That study was 
 
        23           reviewed by the town's consultant with 
 
        24           respect to EMF fields, and the result of 
 
        25           the study was that, number one, the 
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         2           substation itself does not increase EMF 
 
         3           fields.  What is there with the tension 
 
         4           lines is there. 
 
         5                 Now, I believe if you had Mr. 
 
         6           Leifer respond, who is the town's 
 
         7           consultant, perhaps he can answer better 
 
         8           than I can this gentleman's question. 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  The question, 
 
        10           Mr. Montalbano, was did you provide for 
 
        11           any information?  I intended to ask Mr. 
 
        12           Leifer, but he wanted to know if you in 
 
        13           your report had provided any information 
 
        14           about any health risk. 
 
        15                 MR. FIEL:  Let me just put it this 
 
        16           way, and I'll try to compare it to 
 
        17           purchasing a stock, what they call 
 
        18           initial public offering.  They submitted, 
 
        19           and I'm sure everybody's aware of what 
 
        20           happened with Facebook, but the bottom 
 
        21           line is they give you a prospectus, they 
 
        22           tell you everything about the company and 
 
        23           then they tell you the negatives.  And a 
 
        24           person does due diligence and they make 
 
        25           an intelligent decision, which this Board 
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         2           would make.  This is the first time I've 
 
         3           ever been before the Board, living here 
 
         4           forty years, I see how it's working.  But 
 
         5           to make an intelligent decision, I think 
 
         6           it incumbent upon Orange & Rockland to 
 
         7           supply serious data whether or not this, 
 
         8           whatever they're building, and I don't 
 
         9           even know what it is, a substation with 
 
        10           an antenna, a ninety-foot antenna, 
 
        11           whether or not it increases or is a 
 
        12           health hazard to the children and the 
 
        13           residents of Clarkstown who are in the 
 
        14           immediate area.  And from what I'm 
 
        15           hearing is they want to do this, they 
 
        16           want to do that, but they have not 
 
        17           supplied any pertinent information to 
 
        18           make some sort of decision part. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, no.  You 
 
        20           misunderstood. 
 
        21                 MR. FIEL:  All right.  Let me just 
 
        22           finish.  And I think it's incumbent upon 
 
        23           them and not at taxpayers' expense to do 
 
        24           all these studies, but they should 
 
        25           initially supply the information.  And 
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         2           I'm asking a very simple question and 
 
         3           nobody's answering it. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me. 
 
         5           Mr. Leifer, who is the town's consultant 
 
         6           on all of these matters, would you like 
 
         7           to explain, again, what you do so he 
 
         8           understands that you're not just somebody 
 
         9           off the street coming in to make an 
 
        10           analysis? 
 
        11                 MR. LEIFER:  I've been working for 
 
        12           the Town of Clarkstown, this is my 
 
        13           thirty-ninth year, and I'm a 
 
        14           communications consultant, I'm a full- 
 
        15           time employee of the Town of Clarkstown 
 
        16           and I do the communications for the Town 
 
        17           of Clarkstown.  I'm a graduate electrical 
 
        18           engineer, I'm a licensed professional 
 
        19           engineer and I hold several technical 
 
        20           positions and licenses for Federal 
 
        21           Communications Commission and their 
 
        22           Emergency Response Interoperability 
 
        23           Committee and I also work locally for the 
 
        24           Radio Planning Committee for the 
 
        25           tri-state region, and I'm totally 
   



                                                                    76 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           familiar with electromagnetic fields. 
 
         3                 And I'm anxious to talk to the 
 
         4           public here that, I think, in all good 
 
         5           intentions, I think, you've been 
 
         6           unnecessarily, I think, scared is the 
 
         7           word about the electromagnetic fields 
 
         8           specifically from the substation.  And 
 
         9           let me tell you why.  I have here an 
 
        10           electromagnetic flux meter.  And as I sit 
 
        11           here talking about a substation, if I 
 
        12           turn the meter on, at this particular 
 
        13           location I'm measuring three milligauss, 
 
        14           that's what's here.  Now I just walked 
 
        15           around the room and just walked outside 
 
        16           the hall by the switches, the electrical 
 
        17           switches, everybody has it in their house 
 
        18           and I measured a hundred milligauss.  In 
 
        19           other words, electromagnetic fields are 
 
        20           all around us.  I'm not talking, 
 
        21           necessarily about a can opener, an 
 
        22           electric can opener in your house where 
 
        23           when you turn that on and you're near it, 
 
        24           I can measure 150 milligauss, way beyond 
 
        25           any of the numbers that are involved 
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         2           here.  Now, of course an electric can 
 
         3           opener is to not so insidious because it 
 
         4           is exposing for a just a few seconds, 
 
         5           whereas when we talk about, the longer I 
 
         6           sit here, I'm being irradiated and 
 
         7           probably you are too, you're in the same 
 
         8           room, with probably three milligauss. 
 
         9           That's because we're in an environment 
 
        10           where there's electromagnetic fields 
 
        11           being generated by the currents that are 
 
        12           flowing through the walls.  I think I'm 
 
        13           the person that basically invented the 
 
        14           words prudent avoidance.  And prudent 
 
        15           avoidance really means that if you have a 
 
        16           choice of where a radiator should be, an 
 
        17           electronic radiator should be, whether 
 
        18           it's cellular or anything else, choose a 
 
        19           place which is as far away from places 
 
        20           where people are around.  If you have a 
 
        21           choice, choose one that's as far away as 
 
        22           possible.  But in our homes we are 
 
        23           totally surrounded by electromagnetic 
 
        24           fields, and I would say, when I bought my 
 
        25           house in New City and I had a very small 
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         2           child in a crib, I took a meter like this 
 
         3           and I walked around in the room and I 
 
         4           found certain locations where the 
 
         5           electromagnetic field was over 150 
 
         6           milligauss.  Why?  Because you had two 
 
         7           switch gears in the garage and all the 
 
         8           wires were coming up inside the wall up 
 
         9           into the attic and being distributed 
 
        10           throughout the house.  So all of the 
 
        11           electric currents were at that location. 
 
        12           You wouldn't want to put a crib there. 
 
        13           So what I would do is I would put a TV 
 
        14           there or some type of cabinet.  In other 
 
        15           words, in your home with levels that are 
 
        16           way above what your own consultants say 
 
        17           is being produced in your neighborhood, 
 
        18           the only place that the electromagnetic 
 
        19           fields in this site is greater than what 
 
        20           I usually measure is if you're under- 
 
        21           standing under the existing transmission 
 
        22           lines, and that is not supposed to be 
 
        23           visited by the public.  As you walk away, 
 
        24           when you get, for instance, to Little Tor 
 
        25           Road and South Mountain Road, you're 
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         2           talking 5 milligauss, 3 milligauss, now, 
 
         3           now.  Because of the overhead 
 
         4           distribution lines, you're going to get 5 
 
         5           or more.  In your own home, sitting by a 
 
         6           TV, you're gonna be getting that kind of 
 
         7           magnetic flux. 
 
         8                 So, what I'm saying is, the numbers 
 
         9           that O & R presented in terms of magnetic 
 
        10           flux density in different areas in your 
 
        11           neighborhood and the numbers that your 
 
        12           own consultant provided here are talking 
 
        13           about .5, milligauss, 1 milligauss.  The 
 
        14           maximum in here is 5 milligauss until you 
 
        15           stand right in the substation transformer 
 
        16           itself and then it's 10 milligauss.  But 
 
        17           I found a hundred right outside in the 
 
        18           hall, and anyone who wants to take a look 
 
        19           at it, please do.  But what I'm saying is 
 
        20           that the device that's being installed, 
 
        21           and you have other issues that are very 
 
        22           valid issues that have to be determined, 
 
        23           electromagnetic density due to the 
 
        24           substation is not an issue that you need 
 
        25           to pursue because it will not in any way 
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         2           increase the magnetic flux density in any 
 
         3           residential area above what you are 
 
         4           already having at this point. 
 
         5                 MR. ABIB:  Excuse me.  Allow me to 
 
         6           disagree. 
 
         7                 MR. LEIFER:  Okay. 
 
         8                 MR. ABIB:  Number one, because 
 
         9           Draft Environmental Impact Statement says 
 
        10           76 milligauss would be the level which is 
 
        11           at the site. 
 
        12                 MR. LEIFER:  76 was under the 
 
        13           wires.  76 was under the wires. 
 
        14                 MR. ABIB:  76 milligauss under 
 
        15           permanent conditions is totally different 
 
        16           than anything else on a temporary basis. 
 
        17                 MR. LEIFER:  I used that number, 
 
        18           76, because I personally measured that 
 
        19           number.  I have it in my written report. 
 
        20           I personally walked up and down Little 
 
        21           Tor, North Little Tor and South Mountain 
 
        22           and as I stood under the distribution 
 
        23           lines, I was getting 75 milligauss at 
 
        24           that point and I have written that in my 
 
        25           report, on my June report.  So I 
   



                                                                    81 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           acknowledge, if you're standing under a 
 
         3           distribution line, not a transmission 
 
         4           line but a distribution line, the ones 
 
         5           that are in the street, on the curb, 
 
         6           you're going to be having 75 milligauss, 
 
         7           no question about it.  When I walk in the 
 
         8           street, I walk across the street from 
 
         9           where the distribution lines are, that's 
 
        10           prudent avoidance.  And the reason I'm 
 
        11           mentioning this to you at this point is 
 
        12           that you all should be aware that there 
 
        13           are many, many devices right on your 
 
        14           lawns, the transformers that are feeding 
 
        15           you or the transformers that may be on 
 
        16           your poles in your neighborhood, you're 
 
        17           going to get 75 or more.  I found a 
 
        18           hundred right out here in the hall -- 
 
        19                 MR. TERRIBILE:  Did you check the 
 
        20           lines that go through Lake Lucille?  Did 
 
        21           you check the lines that go through Lake 
 
        22           Lucille?  Because kids are under there 
 
        23           all the time swimming. 
 
        24                 MR. LEIFER:  You know what?  That 
 
        25           is a problem, if you have lines that are 
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         2           carrying electrical currents, you are 
 
         3           going to have an electrical field.  If 
 
         4           you would like to measure it, I'll be 
 
         5           happy to bring the meter there and 
 
         6           measure it.  And you know what?  It's 
 
         7           gonna be higher than you would really 
 
         8           want and I would avoid any place where 
 
         9           there are distribution lines, where there 
 
        10           are electric transformers.  But please 
 
        11           notice this, as you walk away from the 
 
        12           source, the electromagnetic field density 
 
        13           diminishes exponentially as the square of 
 
        14           the distance, inversely to the square of 
 
        15           the distance.  So the whole idea is to 
 
        16           stay away from those devices and the 
 
        17           wiring.  Now I never put a crib or a bed 
 
        18           next to a wall where there are wires 
 
        19           inside the wall. 
 
        20                 MR. TERRIBILE:  No.  But under 
 
        21           these wires -- 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. 
 
        23           Terribile, you can't just stand up and 
 
        24           ask questions.  I'm trying to maintain 
 
        25           order.  I want everybody to be able to 
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         2           have a say. 
 
         3                 Did you have a question to ask? 
 
         4                 Mr. Fiel, you're not finished, I 
 
         5           know that.  But she had a question to 
 
         6           direct to him.  You're not finished. 
 
         7                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Madame Chairman, I 
 
         8           have something to add to Mr. Leifer's, 
 
         9           and I want him to explain it. 
 
        10                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can it wait 
 
        11           until after she asks her question? 
 
        12                 MR. YACYSHYN:  No.  I beg at this 
 
        13           time the privilege of having Mr. Leifer 
 
        14           answer my position.  Okay? 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No. 
 
        16                 MR. YACYSHYN:  With your 
 
        17           permission.  Not this Board, the present 
 
        18           membership, but the Clarkstown Planning 
 
        19           Board has gone through O & R substations 
 
        20           in the past.  The Nanuet Mall, when it 
 
        21           was fully operational, if we remember the 
 
        22           electrical substation that was there. 
 
        23           You were a part of that professional team 
 
        24           that made the testing and everything else 
 
        25           we went through.  Would you explain, now 
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         2           that is much closer than any of the 
 
         3           possibilities that we have for this 
 
         4           exhibit; right? 
 
         5                 MR. LEIFER:  Yes. 
 
         6                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Would you explain 
 
         7           what happened at that point? 
 
         8                 MR. LEIFER:  With your permission. 
 
         9           With the transformer at the Nanuet Mall, 
 
        10           right across the street, directly south 
 
        11           of where that transformer was placed were 
 
        12           homes and the people there were 
 
        13           absolutely concerned and rightly so.  And 
 
        14           I was asked by the town to make 
 
        15           measurements and we determined that they 
 
        16           had a gate that was built around the 
 
        17           transformer, and if you stood outside the 
 
        18           gate, the magnetic field density was what 
 
        19           I would call ambient, 2, 3 milligauss. 
 
        20           Just like right now I'm measuring that 
 
        21           amount.  As I walked away towards the 
 
        22           residency, the meter went to zero.  And 
 
        23           then as I approached the residences, the 
 
        24           meter came back up again because the 
 
        25           residences themselves, the building there 
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         2           themselves were generating electro- 
 
         3           magnetic fields due to the electricity 
 
         4           flowing in that dwelling. 
 
         5                 MS. THAL:  And you consider this a 
 
         6           scientific measurement? 
 
         7                 MR. LEIFER:  Excuse me? 
 
         8                 MS. THAL:  Your little toy, you 
 
         9           consider this a scientific measurement? 
 
        10                 MR. LEIFER:  If you would like to 
 
        11           buy one like this, I can tell you where 
 
        12           to get it. 
 
        13                 MS. THAL:  I know what they are.  I 
 
        14           know what they are.  I've used them. 
 
        15                 MR. LEIFER:  And this is not a toy. 
 
        16           You're not looking for knowledge.  This 
 
        17           is a scientific instrument, as small as 
 
        18           it is.  You can get a much bigger one if 
 
        19           it needs to impress you. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        21           Excuse me, please. 
 
        22                 MR. FIEL:  So, why do so many 
 
        23           public agencies recommend that you don't 
 
        24           put these substations near children or 
 
        25           residential areas? 
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         2                 MR. LEIFER:  Because you're not 
 
         3           supposed to go near them, and the size of 
 
         4           this site is so very large and the size 
 
         5           of the electromagnetic devices which are 
 
         6           the transformers and the switch gear are 
 
         7           in the center of this site, so that any 
 
         8           person who is going along with the gating 
 
         9           and the signage and they're not 
 
        10           trespassing on the site will not have any 
 
        11           more electromagnetic flux density than 
 
        12           you get in your own home.  The problem is 
 
        13           that there is a big fear factor out 
 
        14           there.  There is a lot of written 
 
        15           information that's written about cell 
 
        16           towers.  Now I avoid cell towers.  I have 
 
        17           radios and I don't use the radios if I 
 
        18           can help it for the police department.  I 
 
        19           have a cell phone, I don't use it if I 
 
        20           don't have to.  I stay away as much as I 
 
        21           can.  But what there is is what you call 
 
        22           a benefit versus risk.  In other words, 
 
        23           if I need to make a phone call and it's 
 
        24           so important that I'm willing to 
 
        25           irradiate myself, that will be my choice. 
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         2           I can assure you that any cell tower in 
 
         3           the Town of Clarkstown has been placed 
 
         4           far enough away that the electromagnetic 
 
         5           fields at your residence will be ambient, 
 
         6           and the FCC, in their 1996 tele- 
 
         7           communications act forbids any town from 
 
         8           denying cell tower placement based on 
 
         9           health.  And this is, by the way, 
 
        10           something that -- I work at the FCC, I'm 
 
        11           on the committee, and I think that health 
 
        12           should be considered, but right now, the 
 
        13           towns are prohibited from considering 
 
        14           health. 
 
        15                 MR. FIEL:  Would you recommend this 
 
        16           substation be installed in a non- 
 
        17           residential area, commercial area?  Do 
 
        18           you have an opinion on that? 
 
        19                 MR. LEIFER:  The substation has to 
 
        20           be located where the transmission lines 
 
        21           are, and the transmission lines are 
 
        22           exactly right over that particular plot 
 
        23           of land which determines where the 
 
        24           location has to be.  Now, if you can find 
 
        25           another location in a commercial area 
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         2           away from residents, that's also under 
 
         3           those transmission lines, then I'm sure 
 
         4           O & R would prefer to put it there.  But 
 
         5           it turns out the combination of the 
 
         6           existence of those transmission lines and 
 
         7           that plot of land make it the appropriate 
 
         8           spot for O&R. 
 
         9                 MR. FIEL:  Could it be done under- 
 
        10           ground? 
 
        11                 MR. LEIFER:  Excuse me? 
 
        12                 MR. FIEL:  Could it be done under- 
 
        13           ground as opposed to -- 
 
        14                 MR. LEIFER:  Anything could be done 
 
        15           if you're willing to pay for it, but I 
 
        16           would tell you that if you put it 
 
        17           underground or even above ground, it is 
 
        18           not going to affect the electromagnetic 
 
        19           field in your house.  I can say that with 
 
        20           certainty and I wrote it in my report. 
 
        21                 MR. FIEL:  Well, not in my house, 
 
        22           but if I'm in my backyard playing with my 
 
        23           grandkids, is there any danger? 
 
        24                 MR. LEIFER:  I have not had the 
 
        25           pleasure of being in your backyard, but 
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         2           if you want, we can make measurements 
 
         3           now.  By the way, I just want to say this 
 
         4           report shows clearly that with the 
 
         5           substation or without the substation, the 
 
         6           electromagnetic field outside of the 
 
         7           perimeter of the site is unchanged. 
 
         8                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Mr. Leifer, the 
 
         9           report you're referring to is the report 
 
        10           Mr. Granirer submitted? 
 
        11                 MR. LEIFER:  That is correct. 
 
        12                 MR. FIEL:  Has Orange & Rockland 
 
        13           given you any documentation? 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  It's in the 
 
        15           DEIS. 
 
        16                 Do you have anything else you want 
 
        17           to say? 
 
        18                 MR. FIEL:  No. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        20           Then this lady over here wishes to speak. 
 
        21           She's Dr. Mcguffie daughter. 
 
        22                 MS. HUDSON:  Hi.  My name is Pamela 
 
        23           Hudson and I live at 288 South Mountain 
 
        24           Road which is the western-most residence 
 
        25           in Lake Lucille, and I've been a resident 
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         2           of South Mountain Road for fifty-three of 
 
         3           my fifty-five years.  As the Chairwoman 
 
         4           stated, I'm Dr. Mcguffie's daughter, and 
 
         5           I'm actually personally happy she's not 
 
         6           here to see this because she loved this 
 
         7           road, and just from an aesthetic point of 
 
         8           view, but that's not the point I want to 
 
         9           bring up. 
 
        10                 Two quick points.  I was a student 
 
        11           at SUNY New Paltz in the early '90's when 
 
        12           there was a catastrophic transformer 
 
        13           explosion which contaminated a dormitory 
 
        14           severely and also the Coykendall science 
 
        15           building which became -- it was a 
 
        16           terrible mess.  Thank God the campus, it 
 
        17           was during Christmas break, and I'm sure 
 
        18           that people would have been severely 
 
        19           compromised.  It was a miracle that there 
 
        20           was nobody there to be actually injured 
 
        21           in the explosion.  But the subsequent 
 
        22           contamination and damage, it was an 
 
        23           ongoing cleanup.  They finally had to 
 
        24           demolish the science building.  It took 
 
        25           over five years to do the cleanup and the 
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         2           transformers were by no means any kind 
 
         3           of -- on the scale of what is proposed 
 
         4           for a station like this substation. 
 
         5                 And I also -- so it concerns me 
 
         6           very much.  What the content, I hear 
 
         7           people talking about the oil, and this is 
 
         8           not Wesson oil, this is electrolytic 
 
         9           fluid.  That all precautions aside, I've 
 
        10           already experienced the worst case 
 
        11           scenario from contamination from 
 
        12           electrolytic oil.  And so I guess I would 
 
        13           like to know what's in this oil.  Is 
 
        14           there still PCBs?  And I'm an organic 
 
        15           gardener along with also having a well 
 
        16           that the community shares.  And even if I 
 
        17           were still living at 591 South Mountain 
 
        18           Road, I'd have the well water, but that 
 
        19           was already brought up. 
 
        20                 The second issue, besides the oil 
 
        21           and the possible contamination, no one 
 
        22           expects the worst case scenario, but we 
 
        23           know that it does happen.  And this has 
 
        24           to do with, and I also want to thank the 
 
        25           Board for extending, giving us this 
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         2           opportunity, it's really important 
 
         3           because I've heard a lot people in the 
 
         4           last three meetings share a lot of things 
 
         5           and I reserved my statement till I had 
 
         6           listened to what everybody had to say and 
 
         7           what the concerns were, I contacted my 
 
         8           sister who is an oncologist, she's been a 
 
         9           oncologist for decades.  She teaches at 
 
        10           the University of Syracuse, she's done 
 
        11           research.  I asked her to research this 
 
        12           for me.  Somewhat, unfortunately, because 
 
        13           I know I have my own reasons to not want 
 
        14           this substation right up the hill from 
 
        15           me, we're very close to it..  But she 
 
        16           said couldn't find a lot in terms of the 
 
        17           epidemiological studies.  And that it -- 
 
        18           sort of the jury was still out about that 
 
        19           and there's been a lot of talk about 
 
        20           that.  But there are some new studies 
 
        21           indicating that concentrations, EMFs, I 
 
        22           think, electromagnetic fields, and I know 
 
        23           that may be at the perimeter of the site, 
 
        24           there's a dispute about whether it's a 
 
        25           significant amount and it's beyond 
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         2           ambient and all of that, and I'm not a 
 
         3           scientist and I don't have a lot of 
 
         4           handouts, but I am continuing to research 
 
         5           this and she's researching it for me, and 
 
         6           the biggest concern lately, and I haven't 
 
         7           heard this mentioned, is that large 
 
         8           electromagnetic fields they're now 
 
         9           discovering attracts radon gas.  And that 
 
        10           really concerns me, and I haven't heard 
 
        11           anybody mention that, so it makes me 
 
        12           question, well, I don't know what the 
 
        13           extent of that research is and my 
 
        14           investigation is ongoing and so is hers. 
 
        15           But that really concerned me, and it just 
 
        16           sort of makes me realize, you know, that 
 
        17           there's a lot of we don't know and it's 
 
        18           ongoing.  So, I guess that's really all I 
 
        19           have to say.  So, thank you. 
 
        20                 MS. JAFARI:  Good evening.  My name 
 
        21           is Marzie Jafari, M-A-R-Z-I-E 
 
        22           J-A-F-A-R-I.  I've been living on South 
 
        23           Mountain Road since 1996. 
 
        24                 The reason I decided to speak up 
 
        25           tonight is because I would like to share 
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         2           my professional opinion with you on this 
 
         3           matter.  I have a Ph.D. in environmental 
 
         4           science.  I teach, I'm a professor and a 
 
         5           college dean at the City University of 
 
         6           New York.  So, I looked at the impact 
 
         7           statement.  There is nothing about the 
 
         8           health risk.  The gentleman here asked 
 
         9           about the health risk.  It's not about 
 
        10           just the electromagnetic fields, okay, 
 
        11           because as soon as someone talks about 
 
        12           the health risks, so then you assume that 
 
        13           it's only just the electromagnetic 
 
        14           fields, but when you add that the amount 
 
        15           of that with higher voltage and then the 
 
        16           oil and also many other things, there is 
 
        17           definitely a direct correlation between 
 
        18           all those amounts that you're talking 
 
        19           about, and as an educator and a scientist 
 
        20           and a researcher, I guess I feel 
 
        21           responsible to share this with you. 
 
        22           There is a great impact right there. 
 
        23           There are research that have proved and 
 
        24           science has proved that there is a direct 
 
        25           correlation between cancer and all these 
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         2           things that O & R is proposing to bring 
 
         3           to our community here.  The risk is even 
 
         4           higher among women, pregnant women and 
 
         5           children.  So, I humbly ask the decision- 
 
         6           makers tonight that, please, when you 
 
         7           make a decision about this matter, think 
 
         8           about that your decision will have impact 
 
         9           on the lives of people in this room and 
 
        10           the lives of people of those individuals 
 
        11           who were not able to come tonight and the 
 
        12           lives of our children and the children of 
 
        13           our children.  We want to live and we 
 
        14           want to live healthy, please.  Thank you. 
 
        15                 MS. KOCH:  Thank you for the 
 
        16           opportunity.  My name is Nana Koch, 
 
        17           N-A-N-A  K-O-C-H.  I live at 45 South 
 
        18           Mountain Road which is less than a mile 
 
        19           from the substation.  Given the technical 
 
        20           considerations that have already been 
 
        21           identified by my neighbors, I don't have 
 
        22           to go there, but I do want to make my 
 
        23           comments personal.  I have but two 
 
        24           questions that I would like to ask each 
 
        25           Board member to consider when making a 
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         2           decision about the substation. 
 
         3                 Chairwoman Thormann, Vice Chair 
 
         4           Yacyshyn, Member Streitman, if I'm saying 
 
         5           it correctly, Thomas Trevor, Ms. 
 
         6           O'Connor, Ms. Blumenthal, two questions. 
 
         7           Given the information available and in 
 
         8           all good faith, can you say that you 
 
         9           personally would like to live next to the 
 
        10           substation?  Given the dangers that have 
 
        11           already been identified, would you risk 
 
        12           your families, would you risk each one of 
 
        13           you living next to the substation? 
 
        14                 Number two:  Would you buy a house 
 
        15           next to the substation if given the 
 
        16           opportunity?  South Mountain Road is 
 
        17           pretty pretty, and I think you might 
 
        18           enjoy it if the substation wasn't there. 
 
        19           I do wonder how far each one of you lives 
 
        20           from a substation, and I bet that if you 
 
        21           don't live near a substation, you're 
 
        22           pretty happy about that. 
 
        23                 So, as you consider, think about in 
 
        24           all good faith, would you live next to a 
 
        25           substation?  If your answer to that is 
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         2           yes, well, then you'll make one decision. 
 
         3           And if your answer to that is no and if 
 
         4           you wouldn't buy a house next to a 
 
         5           substation and if your answer to that is 
 
         6           no, then you will make the decision we 
 
         7           hope is for our community.  Thank you. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Kiegler. 
 
         9                 MR. KIEGLER:  My name is Larry 
 
        10           Kiegler.  I live at 25 Roberts Road.  I 
 
        11           just have two questions and maybe you can 
 
        12           ask it to them. 
 
        13                 Your concerns with as far as the 
 
        14           oil in the transformers and the PCBs, 
 
        15           that question was asked by another woman. 
 
        16           Do they contain PCBs? 
 
        17                 And the other question is, has a 
 
        18           design been -- a containment system been 
 
        19           designed for the base of this unit?  I 
 
        20           mean, all these people have concerns 
 
        21           about water getting contaminated and this 
 
        22           and that, but it's my concern too.  My 
 
        23           question is is there a containment system 
 
        24           built around it and does it contain any 
 
        25           PCBs? 
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         2                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Do you want us to 
 
         3           answer that now? 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Please. 
 
         5                 MR. COFFEY:  There's no PCBs in the 
 
         6           insulation oil and in any of the 
 
         7           equipment onsite, and there is a 
 
         8           containment system.  I think we explained 
 
         9           that in the DEIS as well as in past 
 
        10           testimony. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Did you hear 
 
        12           that? 
 
        13                 MR. KIEGLER:  Yes, thanks. 
 
        14                 MR. ABIB:  Good evening.  My name 
 
        15           is Fuad Abib.  I'm an engineer.  I 
 
        16           introduced myself last time.  I also hold 
 
        17           a professional engineering in the State 
 
        18           of New York and Maryland.  My question 
 
        19           last time was about mixing, intermixing 
 
        20           of oil with water.  And now I have 
 
        21           upgraded that question to the contain- 
 
        22           ment.  I reviewed whatever which was 
 
        23           proposed as containment.  It's my 
 
        24           professional opinion, if you want to 
 
        25           accept it, this is not a containment. 
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         2           This would basically allow oil to mix 
 
         3           with water in a way I would say is more 
 
         4           dangerous because it would keep it in 
 
         5           contact with oil.  Whatever leaks from 
 
         6           all of those transformers in all of the 
 
         7           water streams around site, there's no 
 
         8           doubt in my mind that every droplet of 
 
         9           leak would eventually end up in ground 
 
        10           water or in water streams, whatever which 
 
        11           is produced or somehow proposed as a 
 
        12           containment does not contain any oil. 
 
        13           That's my question.  Now, again, my last 
 
        14           one which I asked about the intermixing 
 
        15           of those products, I didn't get any 
 
        16           answer, I would appreciate it if someone 
 
        17           would refer to that.  Thank you. 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Anybody wish 
 
        19           to say anything?  All right.  We have to 
 
        20           decide how we move forward. 
 
        21                 And I'm going to turn the meeting 
 
        22           over to Mr. Geneslaw who is our 
 
        23           consultant, but before we begin, if you 
 
        24           have no objections, I need a five-minute 
 
        25           break because our backs are ready to 
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         2           break.  So you will have to wait for five 
 
         3           minutes before we reconvene.  Thank you. 
 
         4                 (Recess taken at 9:43 p.m.) 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We're going 
 
         6           to have a little intermezzo before I turn 
 
         7           it over to Mr. Geneslaw. 
 
         8                 Mr. Knight, do you want to go over 
 
         9           there? 
 
        10                 MR. KNIGHT:  I'm Robert Knight and 
 
        11           I'm the chairman of the Clarkstown 
 
        12           Historical Review Board.  This matter 
 
        13           came before us last year because of the 
 
        14           fact that South Mountain Road is one of 
 
        15           the officially designated historic roads 
 
        16           in the Town of Clarkstown, and this 
 
        17           property has frontage on South Mountain 
 
        18           Road, so it did come before us to review, 
 
        19           and Orange & Rockland did make an 
 
        20           appearance.  Our primary concern was in 
 
        21           we didn't want that new substation to be 
 
        22           visible by motorists going up and down 
 
        23           South Mountain Road.  We try as best we 
 
        24           can to protect the view shed along the 
 
        25           entire length of South Mountain Road all 
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         2           the way through to Ramapo.  We felt that 
 
         3           this might be an intrusion on that view 
 
         4           shed.  They brought in some very detailed 
 
         5           maps and we went out and actually walked 
 
         6           the site to see where the facility would 
 
         7           actually be built, and it looked like it 
 
         8           would not be visible from South Mountain 
 
         9           Road at all which relieved our one major 
 
        10           fear. 
 
        11                 We did speak with the O & R 
 
        12           officials, however, because when we went 
 
        13           out, it was summertime and all the 
 
        14           foliage was in full bloom.  We didn't 
 
        15           know what it might be like in the winter- 
 
        16           ime when there is no foliage.  The 
 
        17           facility might be visible.  So to cover 
 
        18           that contingency, we put a provision in 
 
        19           our approval that if, in fact, the 
 
        20           facility is visible from South Mountain 
 
        21           Road in the wintertime, that Orange & 
 
        22           Rockland plant some evergreen trees or 
 
        23           pine trees between the facility and South 
 
        24           Mountain Road so that when they mature it 
 
        25           would effectively hide any vestige of 
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         2           them, and they agreed that they would do 
 
         3           that. 
 
         4                 We also discovered in the process 
 
         5           of walking the site that there is an 
 
         6           historic landmark of sorts on the 
 
         7           property which is a sandstone quarry that 
 
         8           was used by the original settlers in the 
 
         9           area, in particular, the people directly 
 
        10           across the street that built the Roberts 
 
        11           house in the 1700s.  They quarried the 
 
        12           sandstone blocks to build the Roberts 
 
        13           house from the property that O & R now 
 
        14           owns, and the open pit quarry is still on 
 
        15           the property and visible, and we were a 
 
        16           little concerned as to where the facility 
 
        17           might be built in relation to that.  And, 
 
        18           again, they showed us maps that -- Larry 
 
        19           can you come up and point to it while I 
 
        20           talk?  We can show you where the quarry 
 
        21           is and the facility will be quite far 
 
        22           away from the quarry and the road leading 
 
        23           to it from North Little Tor Road will 
 
        24           also avoid the quarry site. 
 
        25                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  This is 
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         2           Little Tor Road and South Mountain Road. 
 
         3           The quarry is located up in this area up 
 
         4           here (indicating). 
 
         5                 MR. KNIGHT:  And the yellow dot is 
 
         6           the facility? 
 
         7                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Well, it's 
 
         8           back there, I believe it's back further, 
 
         9           but it's up in this area here 
 
        10           (indicating). 
 
        11                 MR. KNIGHT:  So, we did add a 
 
        12           provision, it's in our approval, that 
 
        13           Orange & Rockland take pains to protect 
 
        14           that quarry site.  Since they hadn't 
 
        15           planned on disturbing that area anyway, 
 
        16           they saw no problem with it.  The only 
 
        17           thing I would add to our approval is 
 
        18           because I suspect the conditions of the 
 
        19           Planning Board probably carry more weight 
 
        20           than conditions of the Historical Review 
 
        21           Board, we would ask it include the same 
 
        22           two conditions, if at some point you do 
 
        23           end up approving this or a variation of 
 
        24           it, that you include those two conditions 
 
        25           that the facility not be visible from 
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         2           South Mountain Road and that the 
 
         3           sandstone quarry be protected.  And other 
 
         4           than that, our approval was unanimous. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
         6           Thank you. 
 
         7                 Act II of the intermezzo, Mr. 
 
         8           Montalbano has asked for the right to 
 
         9           respond. 
 
        10                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Let me just 
 
        11           consult with my clients, but I think 
 
        12           we've heard all the comments, I think 
 
        13           we've responded to most of these comments 
 
        14           at our last public hearing last week.  So 
 
        15           rather than again publicly responding to 
 
        16           the comments that we've heard this 
 
        17           evening, we've responded with respect to 
 
        18           the EMFs studies and Mr. Leifer has 
 
        19           confirmed that the substation is not a 
 
        20           threat with EMFs to the health and safety 
 
        21           of the surrounding community.  We spoke 
 
        22           to the question of the substation and 
 
        23           tertiary system that we have to make sure 
 
        24           that the mineral oil that services the 
 
        25           station does not wind up in the local 
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         2           water supply.  We have responded to the 
 
         3           question that the Board had with respect 
 
         4           to fire by aggressively having 
 
         5           conversations with United Water, and I 
 
         6           believe Mr. Coffey has given you the 
 
         7           company's commitment that if necessary, 
 
         8           they will arrange to extend the main and 
 
         9           provide for a fire hydrant at the site. 
 
        10                 We've also, I believe, shared with 
 
        11           you, and it may be in the DEIS, but I 
 
        12           think we've just heard testimony to the 
 
        13           effect that we have met with the fire 
 
        14           company, that Mr. Coffey has suggested, 
 
        15           has testified that what we have done is 
 
        16           had meetings with the fire company and 
 
        17           O & R has regular meetings with the fire 
 
        18           company.  They've reviewed practices and 
 
        19           procedures.  If an accident should occur 
 
        20           here, a fire should occur, the 
 
        21           instructions are let the transfer station 
 
        22           burn and just keep the surrounding area 
 
        23           safe as required. 
 
        24                 With respect to the threat of 
 
        25           lightning, a substation has a lightning 
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         2           pole for that very reason, to ensure that 
 
         3           we avoid a lightning strike. 
 
         4                 The water line and the hydrant was 
 
         5           in response to the concern of the 
 
         6           community with respect to what happens if 
 
         7           there's an explosion and then there's 
 
         8           wind, there's no water there, how are we 
 
         9           going to stop a fire on the hillside, so 
 
        10           the company at its expense is prepared to 
 
        11           do that.  So I think we've answered all 
 
        12           the questions that have been repeated, I 
 
        13           must say in part by the members of the 
 
        14           community.  We have heard it, we have 
 
        15           heard it loud and clear. 
 
        16                 And one further thing.  And I do 
 
        17           know that we've had, and we keep coming 
 
        18           back to this same question about, well, 
 
        19           why don't you put the substation under- 
 
        20           ground? 
 
        21                 Well, firstly Mr. Leifer said when 
 
        22           you put it underground or above ground, 
 
        23           the EMFs are the same.  So there's no 
 
        24           threat to health or safety whether the 
 
        25           substation is underground or above 
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         2           ground. 
 
         3                 You also heard Mr. Coffey testify 
 
         4           last week with respect to putting a 
 
         5           substation underground and the multiple 
 
         6           increase in cost to do such a thing and 
 
         7           that the company would have to set up a 
 
         8           special tax district the way they did 
 
         9           when they put lines underground in New 
 
        10           Square that the residents of New Square 
 
        11           are paying for.  So I think we have 
 
        12           answered all of your questions. 
 
        13                 I would like to say to you that all 
 
        14           of the things we have heard tonight, many 
 
        15           of the questions that were raised were 
 
        16           answered in the DEIS.  There is nothing 
 
        17           new, there is nothing new, there is 
 
        18           studies upon studies upon studies upon 
 
        19           studies.  The fact of the matter is that 
 
        20           New York State has a regulation with 
 
        21           respect to milligauss or EMFs that we're 
 
        22           well below those standards, that the 
 
        23           substation does not, does not in any 
 
        24           respect create more EMFs whether it's 
 
        25           there or not, the EMF level remains the 
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         2           same at the property line.  So when the 
 
         3           question is do we need a supplemental 
 
         4           EIS, the question is what's new, and 
 
         5           there really is nothing new. 
 
         6                 I would respectfully suggest to 
 
         7           this Board that you let us proceed with 
 
         8           the process in an orderly manner.  And my 
 
         9           suggestion is the following.  You've 
 
        10           heard from the community and we've 
 
        11           listened respectfully and so has this 
 
        12           Board.  You had heard in 2008 and three 
 
        13           meetings this year.  It is time that we 
 
        14           close the public hearing.  We've had the 
 
        15           same individuals over the last few weeks 
 
        16           testify on various issues and we've heard 
 
        17           and listened.  Most of those issues that 
 
        18           were raised were addressed in the DEIS. 
 
        19           There is nothing really new here. 
 
        20                 I would suggest and respectfully 
 
        21           request that you close the public 
 
        22           hearing, that you give the public an 
 
        23           opportunity to put additional written 
 
        24           comments on the record and that we 
 
        25           proceed to a FEIS, to stop the process 
   



                                                                   109 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           now and say what we need is a 
 
         3           supplemental EIS because there are new 
 
         4           facts or new questions that have arisen, 
 
         5                 I dare say, tell me what those 
 
         6           questions or facts are that we haven't 
 
         7           addressed. 
 
         8                 The question of public health was 
 
         9           addressed in the DEIS because we did the 
 
        10           EMF study.  It was confirmed that EMF 
 
        11           study was accurate that the substation is 
 
        12           not a threat to the public. 
 
        13                 With respect to public health on 
 
        14           the area of -- if I may, with respect to 
 
        15           public health in the area of water 
 
        16           protection and public health in the 
 
        17           Hackensack River and Lake Lucille, we 
 
        18           provided you with a tertiary system and 
 
        19           also with a system that says we will 
 
        20           absorb the oil if it should leak from the 
 
        21           substation. 
 
        22                 With respect to the public health 
 
        23           and potentially a fire, we have said to 
 
        24           you what we will do is we will arrange 
 
        25           with United Water to extend the main and 
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         2           provide you with fire hydrants.  So, I 
 
         3           don't know where the public health issue 
 
         4           is, I really don't. 
 
         5                 You can say that there are new 
 
         6           issues, but I respectfully say that they 
 
         7           have to be substantial new issues.  They 
 
         8           just can't be new issues for the sake of 
 
         9           being new issues.  They have to have 
 
        10           substance and they have to have meaning 
 
        11           with respect to the application.  And 
 
        12           we're preparing to work with this Board 
 
        13           in preparing a finding statement that 
 
        14           addresses all of the public comments 
 
        15           which must be addressed in a final EIS 
 
        16           We must address those comments.  So to 
 
        17           say to provide us with a supplemental 
 
        18           EIS, I say on what?  So that's the end of 
 
        19           my speech, and thank you for listening to 
 
        20           me. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        22                 Now you've had your say, we're 
 
        23           going to move forward now.  You have done 
 
        24           an admirable job of presenting your 
 
        25           client's position. 
   



                                                                   111 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Well, thank you, 
 
         3           and I hope that you agree with me. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  But I don't. 
 
         5           All right?  No clapping, no clapping, 
 
         6           because this isn't a popularity contest. 
 
         7           This is serious.  All right?  And we take 
 
         8           it seriously.  And it's up to this Board, 
 
         9           is going to have to make a decision 
 
        10           whether --- what path you want to follow 
 
        11           from here on in.  And I'm turning this 
 
        12           over to Mr. Geneslaw to lay out the 
 
        13           possibilities for the program. 
 
        14                 MR. GENESLAW:  Thank you.  Can you 
 
        15           hear me okay? 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Absolutely, 
 
        17           nice and clearly. 
 
        18                 MR. GENESLAW:  I think the first 
 
        19           thing the board will have to decide is 
 
        20           whether you want to close the public 
 
        21           hearing or leave it open for a longer 
 
        22           period, and what are the potential next 
 
        23           steps, because I see three possibilities. 
 
        24                 One of them would be -- well, let 
 
        25           me point out that there's an enormous 
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         2           amount of new material both verbal and 
 
         3           printed that's been provided.  Some of it 
 
         4           is fairly technical, and I think some of 
 
         5           it may require additional technical 
 
         6           support and O & R may need to retain 
 
         7           additional help for some of it, 
 
         8           particularly the items that are health 
 
         9           related.  There's a great amount of 
 
        10           information that requires careful 
 
        11           evaluation both from Orange & Rockland 
 
        12           and the Board. 
 
        13                 And the first of three 
 
        14           possibilities would be to say, prepare a 
 
        15           new Draft Environmental Impact Statement 
 
        16           incorporating all of the information that 
 
        17           has been offered to the Board.  In 
 
        18           particular, I'm concerned about the 
 
        19           participation by emergency services. 
 
        20           They apparently did not receive the 
 
        21           Environmental Impact Statement.  Given 
 
        22           the nature of the proposal and the kinds 
 
        23           of questions that have come up, I think 
 
        24           all three emergency services need to be 
 
        25           given an opportunity to review the 
   



                                                                   113 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           document as it was submitted because I 
 
         3           don't see any other logical way for them 
 
         4           to participate in the process.  So one 
 
         5           way to do it would be to start with a new 
 
         6           Draft Environmental Impact Statement and 
 
         7           precede that with a scoping session. 
 
         8           Scoping session essentially creates an 
 
         9           outline.  According to the regulations, 
 
        10           the Applicant prepares the first draft of 
 
        11           the scoping outline, so the Board may 
 
        12           modify it with or without the help of 
 
        13           staff. 
 
        14                 The second alternative would be a 
 
        15           Supplement EIS.  This is one that Mr. 
 
        16           Montalbano just spoke about.  This would 
 
        17           deal with the newly identified issues 
 
        18           that were not covered in the broad range 
 
        19           and the DEIS would include, the process 
 
        20           is the same, the aPplicant prepares the 
 
        21           first draft, the staff of the Board may 
 
        22           modify it and the Board ultimately 
 
        23           approves the scoping outline.  And from 
 
        24           that the supplemental material is 
 
        25           prepared. 
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         2                 The third alternative is the Final 
 
         3           Environmental Impact Statement, and 
 
         4           that's the one that Mr. Montalbano would 
 
         5           prefer.  That is set up as a comments and 
 
         6           response format.  And that is, again, 
 
         7           first prepared by the Applicant and then 
 
         8           reviewed by the Board.  All the responses 
 
         9           must be in the Board's voice, not in the 
 
        10           consultant's.  So whatever they draft 
 
        11           would be subject to modification by the 
 
        12           staff on your behalf and then by the 
 
        13           Board members to be sure it met the 
 
        14           Board's intentions.  I see the difficulty 
 
        15           with that at this point of pulling all of 
 
        16           that material together because of the 
 
        17           diversity of material that's been 
 
        18           provided. 
 
        19                 That's kind of a thumbnail 
 
        20           description of the choices that the board 
 
        21           has.  I don't know if you have any 
 
        22           questions. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'm going to 
 
        24           ask you the same question that I asked 
 
        25           you at the very beginning of this.  What 
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         2           is your considered opinion as to the path 
 
         3           we should take? 
 
         4                 MR. GENESLAW:  I would say the 
 
         5           Supplemental Environmental Impact 
 
         6           Statement would be the best alternative. 
 
         7           Now, I don't know if Mr. Simoes or Mr. 
 
         8           Letson has anything to contribute to this 
 
         9           discussion, but they might, so you may 
 
        10           want to give them an opportunity. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Letson? 
 
        12                 MR. LETSON:  Well, there have been 
 
        13           a number of issues raised with regards to 
 
        14           several of the areas and elements in the 
 
        15           depth of the material that's been 
 
        16           presented in the Environmental Impact 
 
        17           Statement, you know, both here and some 
 
        18           of the discussions that Pat may have had 
 
        19           with the Applicant.  I would agree with 
 
        20           Mr. Geneslaw. 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Simoes? 
 
        22                 MR. SIMOES:  Same, I too would 
 
        23           agree. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Now, ladies 
 
        25           and gentlemen -- 
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         2                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Before we call for a 
 
         3           vote or a motion, I'd like Mr. Geneslaw 
 
         4           to, again to give us the mechanics of the 
 
         5           Supplemental. 
 
         6                 MR. GENESLAW:  Its procedure would 
 
         7           be -- 
 
         8                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Well, let's start 
 
         9           with, would it be with the closing of the 
 
        10           public hearing? 
 
        11                 MR. GENESLAW:  I think you can do 
 
        12           it either way.  You can close the 
 
        13           hearing, include everything on the record 
 
        14           and then hold a new public hearing when 
 
        15           the Supplemental is completed. 
 
        16                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Which means it will 
 
        17           have to be re-notified? 
 
        18                 MR. GENESLAW:  Yes.  Because the 
 
        19           regulations provide that the process for 
 
        20           the Supplemental is the same as it would 
 
        21           be for a Draft EIS.  It would be the same 
 
        22           hearing and notification process for both 
 
        23           of them. 
 
        24                 MR. YACYSHYN:  And is there any way 
 
        25           of expediting it?  I mean, what we've 
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         2           gone through already, which has been 
 
         3           somewhat laborious, we certainly have had 
 
         4           more than ample public comment, written 
 
         5           comment, extended comment and everything 
 
         6           else.  I mean, is there anything that 
 
         7           could be done to compress the timeframe 
 
         8           and everything else for the Supplemental. 
 
         9           Because if you're talking about 
 
        10           restarting the process -- 
 
        11                 MR. GENESLAW:  My own feeling is 
 
        12           you're going to need to retain some 
 
        13           additional specialists to help review the 
 
        14           material.  I don't know how long that 
 
        15           will take, but if O & R's preparing the 
 
        16           document first, you may want to wait and 
 
        17           hold off on retaining someone.  I don't 
 
        18           know what kind of time would be involved. 
 
        19           This is a very unique kind of 
 
        20           application. 
 
        21                 MR. MONTALBANO:  May I be heard? 
 
        22                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  I just have a 
 
        23           question.  The first option that you 
 
        24           presented, can that in any way be 
 
        25           combined with the Supplement EIS with 
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         2           emergency services? 
 
         3                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  First you go 
 
         4           back to square one. 
 
         5                 MR. MONTALBANO:  The DEIS stands. 
 
         6           The question is, really, and I think I'm 
 
         7           responding to what Mr. Yacyshyn is 
 
         8           saying, who is going define the scope of 
 
         9           this new Supplemental and what issues are 
 
        10           there?  I must say, sitting on this side 
 
        11           of the table, I am somewhat confused 
 
        12           because I think we've addressed most of 
 
        13           them.  Now, you've had a wealth of 
 
        14           information that's been provided to you 
 
        15           which we said we could review in an FEIS, 
 
        16           and if there was something new, 
 
        17           substantive and it's new, then you have 
 
        18           the right to say, you know what, give us 
 
        19           a Supplemental EIS, but I haven't seen 
 
        20           anything.  And I agree with you, what's 
 
        21           going happen is I'm going to go back to 
 
        22           square one and start all over. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, no, we're 
 
        24           not asking for a new EIS.  We're not 
 
        25           asking for that, Mr. Montalbano. 
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         2                 MR. MONTALBANO:  But it's still the 
 
         3           same process, Ms. Thormann, you have to 
 
         4           go through scoping, we have to submit a 
 
         5           draft to you, you have to review it, you 
 
         6           have it reviewed by your consultants, you 
 
         7           will probably want to have a public 
 
         8           hearing, you will have a public hearing 
 
         9           again, and then you will vote on whether 
 
        10           or not you accept the Supplemental DEIS. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  If you do 
 
        12           what we're asking you to do, do you think 
 
        13           that, in all honesty, do you think the 
 
        14           Board would turn it down if you did what 
 
        15           you're supposed to do?  Do you really 
 
        16           think that, Mr. Montalbano? 
 
        17                 MR. MONTALBANO:  I don't understand 
 
        18           what you mean, Ms. Thormann. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Do you think 
 
        20           that we would not accept it if you did 
 
        21           what we're asking you to do? 
 
        22                 MR. MONTALBANO:  No, I'm not saying 
 
        23           that.  I'm just responding to what Mr. 
 
        24           Yacyshyn said that the process will be 
 
        25           long winded by its very nature. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, I don't 
 
         3           think he said that.  I think what Mr. 
 
         4           Yacyshyn, if I'm not mistaken, is just 
 
         5           asking is, could it be expedited, that's 
 
         6           all. 
 
         7                 MR. MONTALBANO:  And my response to 
 
         8           that is that the regulations require that 
 
         9           a process be followed.  Am I right? 
 
        10                 MR. GENESLAW:  The process would be 
 
        11           the same for the Supplemental as it would 
 
        12           be for the Draft EIS, and part of that, 
 
        13           as I pointed out last time, is the 
 
        14           disclosure process. 
 
        15                 MR. YACYSHYN:  The point that I was 
 
        16           making, so that it's clearly understood, 
 
        17           is that we have a volume, and this is 
 
        18           only one part of it, a volume of material 
 
        19           already.  So to say that we go to square 
 
        20           one which is as the Chairwoman says is 
 
        21           not going to be the case, nor should it 
 
        22           be the case, because we have gone through 
 
        23           all of this already, and the public has 
 
        24           been invited and participated in this, 
 
        25           that's why I asked if there was any means 
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         2           by which we could compress it, expedite 
 
         3           it, use whatever term you want to 
 
         4           telescope so that we got to the salient 
 
         5           issues that were purportedly addressed, 
 
         6           okay, and not go through this.  I realize 
 
         7           the procedures will be the same, but the 
 
         8           timeframe and all the rest of it is to me 
 
         9           an issue. 
 
        10                 MR. GENESLAW:  If you pursue the 
 
        11           Supplemental, the Applicant takes the 
 
        12           first step towards drafting a proposed 
 
        13           scoping outline.  That gives them the 
 
        14           opportunity to either leave or reduce in 
 
        15           complexity some of the items.  So, for 
 
        16           example, if there were items for which 
 
        17           there were no comments either from the 
 
        18           Board or staff or the public, those would 
 
        19           not have to be addressed in the 
 
        20           Supplemental.  And once they complete a 
 
        21           draft, the staff would review it and then 
 
        22           either send it back or send it on to the 
 
        23           Board.  The Board will ultimately decide 
 
        24           what the scope will include.  The scope 
 
        25           is in the table of contents we didn't 
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         2           have that last time.  We didn't have that 
 
         3           based on the Board approving the scoping 
 
         4           outline.  This time the Board would be 
 
         5           approving it. 
 
         6                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Is it possible that 
 
         7           there were issues, Mr. Geneslaw, I ask 
 
         8           you that there were issues that were 
 
         9           raised by the public, either verbally or 
 
        10           in written form, that you've had heard 
 
        11           that were not in the original scoping 
 
        12           document? 
 
        13                 MR. GENESLAW:  I think all of the 
 
        14           public health issues and most of the 
 
        15           emergency service issues were not 
 
        16           adequately addressed and probably the 
 
        17           water quality. 
 
        18                 MR. YACYSHYN:  Not adequately? 
 
        19                 MR. GENESLAW:  They were addressed, 
 
        20           they were addressed, but based on the 
 
        21           testimony we've had in the hearings -- 
 
        22                 MR. YACYSHYN:  That's very 
 
        23           important. 
 
        24                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Excuse me, Mr. 
 
        25           Yacyshyn, I disagree with it.  I think 
   



                                                                   123 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           that many of the items that were brought 
 
         3           up vis-a-vis medical, World Health 
 
         4           Organization issues, water issues, 
 
         5           whether or not this containment situation 
 
         6           that you're using in case there's 
 
         7           spillage, whether it's been used anyplace 
 
         8           else and if it's been used successfully, 
 
         9           I think many of these issues have to be 
 
        10           addressed in order for us to make a solid 
 
        11           determination about whether or not this 
 
        12           is safe for our community.  And I don't 
 
        13           think that the questioning -- we lose, we 
 
        14           spent an awful lot of time reading and 
 
        15           rereading and trying to do the best that 
 
        16           we possibly can for the all the residents 
 
        17           of our community, and I think it's not 
 
        18           untoward to say the questions that were 
 
        19           brought up were valid questions, and I do 
 
        20           think that we should request a 
 
        21           Supplemental.  So, that's my opinion.  I 
 
        22           think we can address the issues that were 
 
        23           brought up more fully and we will be 
 
        24           doing our due diligence. 
 
        25                 MR. UTSCHIG:  Just so this Board 
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         2           understands it, from the SEQR perspec- 
 
         3           tive, all questions that have been 
 
         4           raised, which are very valid, are 
 
         5           questions that were initiated after 
 
         6           reading a section of the DEIS and the 
 
         7           people who created this process 
 
         8           envisioned that happening and said, you 
 
         9           know what's gonna happen, people are 
 
        10           gonna take the information that's been 
 
        11           presented in the DEIS and they're gonna 
 
        12           ask a bunch of questions, and so they 
 
        13           created the FEIS as the process by which 
 
        14           we address them.  So it's not a step in 
 
        15           avoiding the questions and answers, it's 
 
        16           actually the way the process is set up. 
 
        17           If you go to the handbook -- 
 
        18                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  We know -- 
 
        19                 MR. UTSCHIG:  I know, but I would 
 
        20           ask the opportunity to make sure everyone 
 
        21           is clear on this.  The handbook talks 
 
        22           about why you do a Supplemental and it 
 
        23           talks about clearly new issues, not 
 
        24           there's some questions about how the 
 
        25           water quality works that we want 
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  2   answered.  It's about there was nothing 

  3   in the book about water quality.  So it's 

 4   important to understand that, and the 

  5   process also talks about creating a scope 

  6   that is finely tuned to the subjects that 

  7   are determined to be absent but relevant, 

  8   which goes to your being able to take the 

  9   scope and identify those issues that were 

  10   untouched in the process, missed. 

 11  CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I understand 

 12   that. 

 13    MR. UTSCHIG:  And I think that we 

 14   would say to you is, and what Mr. 

  15   Montalbano has been saying is we can't 

  16   quite figure out what those are.  Lots of 

 17   questions, absolutely, but where is the 

 18   issue that was missed? 

 19    MS. O'CONNOR:  I'd like a medical 

  20   opinion.  We don't have a medical expert 

  21   on this Board, and I'd like a medical 

 22   opinion based on what these people's 

  23   concerns are.  I understand that we have 

  24   an engineer's opinion and I certainly do 

 25   respect his opinion and his expertise, 
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         2           but I want, I do want a doctor's opinion, 
 
         3           a researcher's opinion, so that I know 
 
         4           that we have done everything we can to 
 
         5           protect our own people. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I have a 
 
         7           question for emergency services.  I 
 
         8           haven't heard anywhere if there is an 
 
         9           accident how the medical people could get 
 
        10           in.  No reference to it.  In terms of 
 
        11           fire, all right, there was very little in 
 
        12           the report how fire would be handled. 
 
        13           And when I spoke with Mr. Narciso and we 
 
        14           spoke with the assistant chief of the New 
 
        15           City Fire Department whose specialty is 
 
        16           foam, okay, and he said to us would you 
 
        17           like to put it on the record?  That's 
 
        18           what he said to us. 
 
        19                 MR. SIMOES:  His particular concern 
 
        20           was the gas regulator and how that would 
 
        21           interact with the transformer, but his 
 
        22           specific expertise was actually supplying 
 
        23           the foam that I believe -- I don't know 
 
        24           if we ever mentioned it, but I believe 
 
        25           there was other meetings where Orange & 
   



                                                                   127 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           Rockland has mentioned about having some 
 
         3           kind of fire retardant foam.  The 
 
         4           equipment that's on the fire trucks, 
 
         5           there are two different types of foam 
 
         6           that are used.  There was also concern as 
 
         7           to where that would be stored, whether it 
 
         8           would be on the site in a central 
 
         9           location.  He believed it would be 
 
        10           preferable to have it at that company, 
 
        11           but that really hasn't been discussed. 
 
        12           Fire retardant systems, whether there 
 
        13           would actually be an automated system on 
 
        14           the site, which is all pretty much new. 
 
        15                 MR. UTSCHIG:  That's not new, 
 
        16           that's a question and an answer. 
 
        17                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Where is it 
 
        18           addressed in here? 
 
        19                 MR. UTSCHIG:  It's not.  Fire is 
 
        20           there.  There's a section in the book 
 
        21           about fire protection and it talks about 
 
        22           the company's policy, it talks about the 
 
        23           discussions.  The community services are 
 
        24           there.  What you're saying is there's not 
 
        25           enough. 
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         2                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  And there's 
 
         3           no validation for it, substantiation, Mr. 
 
         4           Utschig. 
 
         5                 MR. UTSCHIG:  I understand that. 
 
         6           That's what the process is intended to 
 
         7           do.  You have a new foam, you have a new 
 
         8           fire chief, he has a different opinion. 
 
         9           These are all very valid questions.  But 
 
        10           the process is what you're talking about. 
 
        11           It's not about avoiding the questions, 
 
        12           it's not about avoiding the medical 
 
        13           opinions, it's about saying there's a 
 
        14           section in the document that deals with 
 
        15           community services and fire protection 
 
        16           and the Board and the public has said we 
 
        17           have lots of questions.  Are there going 
 
        18           to be a lot of pages to answer those 
 
        19           questions?  Absolutely.  But the 
 
        20           information can be presented in that 
 
        21           format in that process which is how SEQR 
 
        22           is meant to function. 
 
        23                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You're 
 
        24           arguing the process.  I hear you.  Okay? 
 
        25           And I know Mr. Montalbano is going around 
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         2           in his head, this is substantive enough, 
 
         3           I know what he's saying. 
 
         4                 MR. MONTALBANO:  There is nothing 
 
         5           new here, by the way. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Please, sir, 
 
         7           this is a conversation between the Board 
 
         8           and the Applicant.  The public doesn't 
 
         9           participate in this.  And we differ.  I'm 
 
        10           going to poll the Board and our 
 
        11           consultant the town hired because SEQR is 
 
        12           his expertise.  And I know you have your 
 
        13           expert sitting next to you.  But we are 
 
        14           going to listen to the recommendations, 
 
        15           at least I am, of our expert.  I'm going 
 
        16           to poll the Board. 
 
        17                 Mr. Trevor? 
 
        18                 MR. TREVOR:  I'm inclined to go 
 
        19           with our consultant. 
 
        20                 MR. YACYSHYN:  What did he say? 
 
        21                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  He's inclined 
 
        22           to go with the consultant, Mr. 
 
        23           Geneslaw's recommendation for the 
 
        24           Supplemental. 
 
        25                 Mr. Streitman? 
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         2                 MR. STREITMAN:  Agreed. 
 
         3           Originally, when he drafted out A, B and 
 
         4           C, I was still somewhat open to A, and 
 
         5           with what he said and so forth, I am more 
 
         6           inclined with B.  To go all the way down 
 
         7           to C, I'm not ready to do that. 
 
         8                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Ms. 
 
         9           Blumenthal? 
 
        10                 MS. BLUMENTHAL:  Yes. 
 
        11                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  You've heard 
 
        12           the Board.  Do you want to explain then 
 
        13           where we go now? 
 
        14                 MR. GENESLAW:  Well, the next step 
 
        15           you have to decide is if you want to 
 
        16           leave the hearing open to collect any 
 
        17           additional information.  I would suggest 
 
        18           that at minimum, you keep it open for ten 
 
        19           days -- 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right, 
 
        21           ten days. 
 
        22                 MR. GENESLAW:  -- for additional 
 
        23           written material and then ask the Board 
 
        24           to ask the Applicant to prepare the first 
 
        25           draft on the Supplemental, and if the 
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         2           Board would like, we can circulate it 
 
         3           among staff after you completed it and do 
 
         4           that over the summer. 
 
         5                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  If they can 
 
         6           get that back quickly. 
 
         7                 MR. GENESLAW:  I'm sorry, I 
 
         8           misspoke apparently.  I was referring to 
 
         9           the scope.  If the Board asks the 
 
        10           Applicant to prepare the scope over the 
 
        11           summer so the staff can review it and 
 
        12           suggest modifications before they take it 
 
        13           to the Board, we have to hold some sort 
 
        14           of public participation for the scoping 
 
        15           outline.  It doesn't necessarily have to 
 
        16           be a formal hearing, but it would have to 
 
        17           be on your agenda.  So, as the schedule 
 
        18           permits, one of the meetings in July or 
 
        19           August. 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I'd like to 
 
        21           handle this as rapidly as possible.  We 
 
        22           could get it together in July. 
 
        23                 MR. GENESLAW:  That would be 
 
        24           dependent on how quickly they could get 
 
        25           it together and whatever else is on your 
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  2   agenda. 

  3    CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  I will see 

  4   that it gets on the agenda in July, if 

 5   they can get their work done. 

  6  MR. YACYSHYN:  For what? 

  7    CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Scoping, Mr. 

  8   Yacyshyn. 

  9  MR. YACYSHYN:  Okay.  If that's the 

 10   case, we're talking about the summer with 

 11   the potential of absenteeism, the public 

 12   being involved, and that's not the 

 13   appropriate time. 

 14    CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Well, I'm not 

  15   going to put them under the burden of 

  16   stringing them out forever, and if the 

 17   public is interested, they will be here 

 18   in July. 

 19    MR. MONTALBANO:  You know what my 

 20   preference would be, to tell you the 

 21   truth, is for you to reconsider the vote, 

 22   move to a Final Environmental Impact 

 23   Statement, if at the end process with the 

 24   Final Environmental Impact Statement you 

  25   find it wanting, you have the right at 
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         2           any time to require us to do a 
 
         3           Supplemental Environmental Impact 
 
         4           Statement.  Am I correct? 
 
         5                 MS. O'CONNOR:  Don't we have that 
 
         6           right right now? 
 
         7                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Of course we 
 
         8           have the right.  I understand what he's 
 
         9           doing. 
 
        10                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Because, honestly, 
 
        11           you're putting us through a process, a 
 
        12           process that is more form than it is 
 
        13           substance is what I'm saying.  I know 
 
        14           what your issues are.  You have an issue 
 
        15           with public health, he's got an issue 
 
        16           with fire and containment.  So let us 
 
        17           treat it in an FEIS.  If you find at the 
 
        18           end of the FEIS process that it's 
 
        19           inadequate, you know what, then tell us 
 
        20           to do a Supplemental and we'll start all 
 
        21           over again. 
 
        22                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, I don't 
 
        23           want you to have to start all over again. 
 
        24           And you have to understand one thing.  I 
 
        25           resent -- I understand your frustration. 
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         2                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Well, I hope Mr. 
 
         3           Geneslaw respects me.  Bob, can that 
 
         4           happen? 
 
         5                 MR. GENESLAW:  Can it wait till the 
 
         6           end? 
 
         7                 MR. MONTALBANO:  Yeah. 
 
         8                 MR. GENESLAW:  Good, 'cause I would 
 
         9           advise it. 
 
        10                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I think if 
 
        11           they're going to ask for the 
 
        12           Supplemental, they ought to do it now and 
 
        13           get all of the issues addressed. 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me.  I 
 
        15           didn't have any votes, sir.  I took a 
 
        16           poll of the Board.  There was no vote. 
 
        17                 MR. MONTALBANO:  I'm finished, Mrs. 
 
        18           Thormann.  I've said my peace. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can you be 
 
        20           prepared for July? 
 
        21                 MR. MONTALBANO:  We can be prepared 
 
        22           for July because to prepare a scope on 
 
        23           this is nothing. 
 
        24                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Can you be 
 
        25           prepared before? 
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         2                 MR. UTSCHIG:  We can be prepared in 
 
         3           a week, and I'm not trying to make little 
 
         4           of this, the scope is very straight- 
 
         5           forward. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Excuse me? 
 
         7           Do we have time on the 27th for that? 
 
         8           It's just scoping.  It's just scoping. 
 
         9           All right.  There's nothing that should 
 
        10           take a long period of time.  We have four 
 
        11           items.  This will be the 5th. 
 
        12                 MR. GENESLAW:  I have another 
 
        13           commitment that evening.  I don't think 
 
        14           I'll be able to change it.  Mr. Letson 
 
        15           can sit in. 
 
        16                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Okay.  Then 
 
        17           our SEQR expert in residence, Mr. Letson, 
 
        18           will be with us that night. 
 
        19                 MS. THAL:  May I ask a question? 
 
        20                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Did you hear 
 
        21           me?  Let me just tell you something, I'm 
 
        22           not trying to cut off the public lines, 
 
        23           but there comes a point beyond which, 
 
        24           unless it's new information, the Board 
 
        25           will not entertain any more public 
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         2           comment.  We have a plethora of 
 
         3           information to deal with, and unless it's 
 
         4           coming from divine providence, I don't 
 
         5           see anything new coming in. 
 
         6                 MR. TERRIBILE:  But they said they 
 
         7           were going to fix the lines.  If they 
 
         8           don't go in to fix the lines -- 
 
         9                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  That's not 
 
        10           part of this process, Mr. Terribile. 
 
        11                 MR. MONTALBANO:  So as I understand 
 
        12           it, you're going to vote on closing the 
 
        13           public hearing? 
 
        14                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  No, I didn't 
 
        15           say that.  He recommended that we not for 
 
        16           ten days.  So public comments for ten 
 
        17           days, would you repeat it and then we'll 
 
        18           vote, Mr. Geneslaw? 
 
        19                 MR. GENESLAW:  What I suggested was 
 
        20           that if the Board wants to close the 
 
        21           public hearings, then you should leave 
 
        22           the record open for written comments for 
 
        23           a minimum of ten days.  The Applicant can 
 
        24           start preparing the scoping outline 
 
        25           tomorrow morning if they choose to.  And 
   



                                                                   137 
         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           I'm assuming you'll want staff to review 
 
         3           it before it gets to the Board. 
 
         4                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Absolutely. 
 
         5           So the sooner you can get it, the better. 
 
         6                 MR. GENESLAW:  So, close, but leave 
 
         7           the record open for ten days is what I'm 
 
         8           recommending. 
 
         9                 MR. TREVOR:  Move to close and 
 
        10           leave the record open for ten days. 
 
        11                 MS. O'CONNOR:  And request a 
 
        12           Supplemental EIS. 
 
        13                 MR. TREVOR:  And request a 
 
        14           Supplemental EIS. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        16           Moved by Trevor.  Seconded by O'Connor. 
 
        17                 MR. SIMOES:  We did say during the 
 
        18           Supplemental a new public hearing would 
 
        19           be open, so the audience knows.  Is that 
 
        20           correct? 
 
        21                 MR. GENESLAW:  You will have to 
 
        22           have public participation, not 
 
        23           necessarily a hearing for the scoping 
 
        24           outline.  You will have to hold a public 
 
        25           hearing similar to this when the 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           Supplemental is finished.  The process is 
 
         3           the same as it was for the Draft 
 
         4           Environmental Impact Statement. 
 
         5                 MR. SIMOES:  Make sure they know. 
 
         6                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  They're 
 
         7           experts at it, so don't worry. 
 
         8                 All in favor? 
 
         9                 (Whereupon, a motion having been 
 
        10           made and duly seconded, was put to a vote 
 
        11           and unanimously carried.) 
 
        12                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  What will 
 
        13           happen is, they have been asked to do a 
 
        14           Supplemental and then all of the issues 
 
        15           that you have raised, they're going to 
 
        16           deal with.  And do you understand what 
 
        17           this scoping is? 
 
        18                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  No. 
 
        19                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  Mr. Geneslaw, 
 
        20           would you explain that, please? 
 
        21                 MR. GENESLAW:  The easiest way to 
 
        22           describe it is it's an enhanced table of 
 
        23           contents to list all of the subject areas 
 
        24           that would be addressed in the 
 
        25           Supplemental both as to breadth as well 
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         1                       (PLANNING BOARD) 
 
         2           as to depth, and they will prepare a 
 
         3           draft, staff will review it and we will 
 
         4           advise the Board whether we think there 
 
         5           should be changes.  And there has to be 
 
         6           an element of public participation.  It 
 
         7           doesn't have to be an advertised hearing, 
 
         8           but at least it has to be on the Board's 
 
         9           agenda and the public has to be allowed 
 
        10           to participate.  And it should be 
 
        11           available a week or so ahead of the night 
 
        12           it's scheduled for the Board so members 
 
        13           of the public can review it ahead of 
 
        14           time. 
 
        15                 CHAIRWOMAN THORMANN:  All right. 
 
        16           And Mr. Coffey did say he would, it's not 
 
        17           part of his application, but he did say 
 
        18           they would take care of your poles, so 
 
        19           you can go home and rest easy. 
 
        20                 Thank you. 
 
        21 
 
        22                          oOo 
 
        23 
 
        24                 (Time noted - 10:37 p.m.) 
 
        25 
   



                                                                   140 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                             C E R T I F I C A T I O N 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                           I,   JOAN BEHN CARUSO,  a Shorthand 
 
                     Reporter and Notary Public of the State of New 
 
                     York, hereby CERTIFY that I recorded the 
 
                     foregoing proceeding at the time and place herein 
 
                     stated, and the preceding transcript is a true 
 
                     record thereof, to the best of my knowledge and 
 
                     belief. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                    ___________________________ 
 
                                         JOAN BEHN CARUSO 
 
 
 
              CLASSIC SHORTHAND REPORTING LIMITED 
 
                     67 North Main Street 
 
                     New City, New York  10956 
 
                     (845) 634-2022 
 
                     FAX:  (845) 634-3846 
   



APPENDIX K- 

Stormwater Polution Prevention Plan 





LITTLE TOR SUBSTATION 

CLARKSTOWN 

Rockland County, New York 

SWPPP TABLE OF CONTENTS 

Section No. 

1 NOTICE OF INTENT, MS4 ACCEPTANCE FORM 

2 REPORT 

3 SOILS MAP, FEMA MAP, MS4 MAP 

4 ENGINEER AND CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATIONS 

5 EXISTING CONDITIONS DRAINAGE AREA MAP AND ROUTING 

COMPUTATIONS 

6 PROPOSED CONDITIONS DRAINAGE AREA MAP AND ROUTING 

COMPUTATIONS 

7 GRADING AND EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL PLAN 

8 DETAILS 

9  AREAS, SURFACE SAND FILTER CALCULATION, CHANNEL 

PROTECTIONVOLUME CALCULATION, DRY SWALE CALCULATION, RAIN 

GARDEN CALCULATIONS, PIPE CALCULATIONS AND ROCK OUTLET 

PROTECTION  COMPUTATIONS  

10 NYSDEC MAINTENANCE AND INSPECTION CHECKLIST 



SECTION 1 

NOTICE OF INTENT 

MS4 ACCEPTANCE FORM 





































 

SECTION 2 

 

 

 

REPORT 





 
  

 
 

 
LITTLE TOR SUBSTATION 

Clarkstown, New York 

County of Rockland 

 

 

 

Report Table of Contents: 

  

A. INTRODUCTION 

B. SITE DESCRIPTION 

C. STORMWATER MANAGEMENT METHODOLOGY 

D. STORMWATER RATE OF RUNOFF ANALYSIS 

E. MOSQUITO BREEDING SUPPRESSION PLAN 

F. CONSTRUCTION PHASING PLAN AND STORMWATER MANAGEMENT FACILITIES 

MAINTENANCE PROGRAM 

G. MATERIAL HANDLING AND WASTE MANAGEMENT 

H. NARRATIVE REPORT 

I. FINAL STABILIZATION 

J. CONCLUSION 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 





 Page 2 of 10 
 

 

A. Introduction 

This report has been prepared as part of the permit application for a Stormwater Pollution 

Prevention Plan for the construction of an electrical substation located at the intersection of 

South Mountain Road and Little Tor Road in the Town of Clarkstown, Rockland County, State of 

New York.  The site is approximately 10.2 acres.  This document is required by the New York 

State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) pursuant to the Phase II 

regulations for more than one acre of disturbance (3.4 ac.). This project had undergone 

substantial review prior to the adoption of the 2010 NYS Stormwater Management Design 

Manual (NYSSMDM), and SPDES General Permit for Stormwater Discharges (GP101101001). 

The Town of Clarkstown MS4 Administrator has acknowledged that the project had under 

gown substantial review. This Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) has been 

prepared based on the requirements set forth in SPDES General Permit for Stormwater 

Discharges, GP101081001.  

B. Site Description 

The site consists primarily of Ra (D soil) and WeB soils (C soil) with the exception of some 

outcrop rock (4,047 S.F.); hydrologic soil groups are based on the NRCS Web Soil Survey.  The 

site was previously developed and contained several single1family dwellings, utility 

infrastructure, accessory buildings and a Verizon Wireless building and tower. Some of these 

structures have been removed for environmental reasons. The property is divided by an 

existing ridge running southerly causing the site to slope toward existing wetlands and the 

West Branch Hackensack River; similarly, this ridge causes the site to slope easterly towards 

existing wetlands and a concrete box culvert across Little Tor Road. The river flows to the west 

branch of the Lake Lucille. 

The grading and drainage plans have been designed to capture and treat all of the stormwater 

runoff from all impervious surfaces on site (proposed and existing).  Stormwater will be 

collected and/or conveyed to stormwater treatment practices using catch basins, piping 

systems, swales and surface grading. 

Water quality for the proposed impervious surfaces will be treated by a surface sand filter with 

storage above (F11), dry swale (O11) and two (2) rain gardens and the stormwater runoff rates 

for the 1, 10 (Overbank Protection), 25 and 1001year (Extreme Flood) storm events have been 

analyzed and routed in the pre1development and post1development conditions utilizing 

computer software by HydroCad. The design assumptions and results are attached herewith 

and made part of this report.  In the pre1development conditions, the site is divided in three (3) 

drainage areas (Subarea 1, 2 & 3) generally formed by a ridge line running through the site near 

the northern property line.  Subarea 1 drains towards the southeastern property corner to the 

Hackensack River; Subarea 2 discharges easterly towards Little Tor Road to an existing culvert; 

Subarea 3 discharges westerly to and existing drainage ditch. Subarea 3 is to remain 

completely undisturbed. 

In the post1development conditions, the site is divided into six (6) subareas (Subarea 1, 2A, 2B, 

2C, 2D & 3); these subareas have similar drainage patterns and design points as the pre1

development ones; Subareas 2A, 2B, 2C and 2D discharge at the same design point (DP12) as 

in the pre1development conditions. 

Stormwater quality for Subareas 2B, & 2C is provided by the proposed sand filter (F11). 

Stormwater quality for Subarea 2D is provided by an open channel system (Dry Swale “O11”) 

and two (2) rain gardens.  The dry swale shall have the following characteristics: 2.5 feet in 
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depth, six feet wide at bottom, 2:1 side slopes, 2’ (min) separation distance from groundwater 

and a channel slope of 0.5%.   

It is expected that construction will last 12 months from the time of ground breaking to final 

completion, with work commencing within 10 days following the receipt of all necessary 

approvals.  Throughout the construction process strict adherence to the Erosion and Sediment 

Control Plan and Specifications will be maintained to ensure all sediments are contained within 

the site. 

C. Stormwater Management Methodology 

Stormwater management computations provided in this report are based upon the Soil 

Conservation Service (SCS) TR120 and TR155 methodologies. The stormwater management 

design is based on the NYSSMDM, (2008) and “Controlling Urban Runoff: A practical Manual 

for Planning and Designing Urban BMP’s”, by the Metropolitan Washington Council of 

Governments. Water quality volume computations are herewith attached and made part of this 

report. 

Participation values for the 90% rainfall event, 11Year, 101Year, 251Year, and 1001Year, 241hour 

design storm events were obtained from the most recent NERCC rainfall intensity values 

(published on August 12, 2014, Extreme Precipitation Estimates). The values provided for all 

design storms analyzed have been listed below: 

Precipitation Values for Corresponding Design Storms 

Design Storm 24(Hour Rainfall 

90% Rainfall Event 1.5 

11Year 2.8 

101Year 5.0 

251Year 6.4 

1001Year 9.0 

 

In accordance with the “Five Step Process for Stormwater Site Planning and Practice 

Selection” (Chapter 3 of the NYSSMDM), following are the criteria implemented in the 

development of this SWPPP: 
 
Step 1: Site Planning 

Preservation of Natural Resources: 

The substation and related improvements are proposed on a parcel having 10.2 acres in 

area; only 3.4 acres of this parcel are proposed to be disturbed (+/133% of the total 

parcel area) with 1.7+/1 acres resulting as permanent impervious areas; 6.8 acres will 

remain undisturbed.  

 

Further consideration for the proposed substation (and related improvements) included: 

preservation of wetland areas/water resources (entire substation was designed outside 

of wetlands areas, except for a minor wetland impact to construct the driveway; 

locating development in less sensitive areas (majority of the disturbed areas are 

proposed outside of tree lines); and the reduction of clearing and grading (majority of the 

disturbed areas are proposed on flatter terrain). 
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Reduction of Impervious Cover: 

Switchgear, electrical equipment and related machinery within the substation will rest 

on a gravel bed; no sidewalk is proposed for this development and minimum parking 

area is proposed for maintenance vehicles. 

 

 

Step 2: Determine Water Quality Treatment Volume (WQv) 

Water quality volume has been calculated for the proposed impervious areas in 

accordance with the NYSSMDM; numerical values are provided in this report. 

 

Step 3: Runoff Reduction by Applying Green Infrastructure Techniques and Standard 
SMPs  

Water quality has been provided entirely within the proposed sand filter, dry swale and 

two rain gardens. 

 

Step 4: Apply Standard Stormwater Management Practices to Address Remaining Water 

Quality Volume 

No additional practice is proposed to address water quality volumes; the proposed 

stormwater management practice serves as a flow control practice exclusively. 

 

Step 5: Apply Volume and Peak Rate Control Practices if Still Needed to Meet 
Requirements 

Quantity control requirements were addressed by the proposed stormwater 

management practices.  Pre and post development rates of storm water runoff have 

been computed for comparison for the 1, 10, 25 and 1001year storms events; all rates of 

runoff were reduced in the post development condition.   

Stormwater Quantity: 

The Overbank Flood Control requirement is intended to prevent an increase in the frequency 

and magnitude of over bank flooding events generated by urban development. Overbank 

control requires storage to attenuate the post1development 101year, 241hour peak discharge to 

pre1development rates. The Extreme Flood Control requirement is intended to prevent the 

increased risk of flood damage from large storm events, maintain the boundaries of the pre1

development 1001year flood plain, and protect the physical integrity of stormwater 

management practices. Extreme flood control requires storage to attenuate the post1

development 1001year, 241hour peak discharge to pre1development rates. A detailed analysis of 

the pre1 and post1development peak rates of runoff for the 1, 10, 25 and 1001year 241hour 

storm events has been included in this report. The most recent NERCC rainfall intensity values 

have been utilized to calculate the pre and post1development peak discharge rates. Refer to 

Section D of this Report for the pre1 and post1development peak flow rates. 

Stormwater Quality: 

The project will reduce the total increase in pollutants carried by stormwater runoff. This has 

been accomplished through the use of filtering practices and swales (F11, O11 and rain gardens) 

that infiltrate the water quality volume through a stormwater management practice and into the 

natural soils. 

 

The Water Quality Volume (WQv) is designed to improve water quality sizing to capture and 

treat 90% of the average annual stormwater runoff volumes. The WQv is directly related to the 
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amount of impervious cover located on the site. The table below shows the WQv Summary per 

the calculations provided in the post development hydraulic WQv (1.5 inch) rainfall event. 

 

 

 

WQv Summary Table 

Subcatchment WQv  

(ac(ft)* 

WQv 

Required(cf) 

WQv 

Provided (cf) 

PDA12B/PDA12C 0.102 4,443 5,589 

PDA12D 0.005 217 588 

*Information regarding WQv is shown in the hydraulic analysis. 

 

The F11 surface sand filter is sized to provide percentages of the WQv in the forebay and the 

sand filter practice. The practice must provide 25% of the WQv in the forebay as pre1treatment 

and the entire treatment system (including pre1treatment) shall be sized to temporarily hold at 

least 75% of the WQv prior to filtration. The table below summarizes the required WQv 

provided by the surface sand filter. Further details of the practice can be found in the post 

development hydraulic analysis. 

 

Surface Sand Filter Summary 

Treatment 

Practice 

NYSDEC Design 

Practice 
Designation 

Minimum 

% WQv In 
Practice 

Volume 

Required 
(cf) 

Volume Provided 

Below Weir 
(cf)* 

Weir 

Elevation 
in Practice 

FB Surface Sand Filter  

(F11) 

25% 1,111 1,406 142.5 

SF 75% Total 3,332 4,183 141.3 

*Information regarding volume provided refers to the stage1storage tables in the post development hydraulic analysis. 

 

The surface sand filter is sized to capture and treat a total of 5,589 cf, or 126% of the water 

quality volume. 

 

Per the NYSSMDM, the WQv swale is sized to provide 30 minute detention of the WQv event. 

The WQv peak flow was determined as noted on page B13 of the NYSSMDM. The modified CN 

and WQv peak flow was then modeled in HydroCAD to size the low flow orifice for the WQv 

swale. The table below summarizes the required and provided detention times. Further detail 

can be found in the post development hydraulic analysis (WQv rainfall event). Pre1treatment is 

provided by a forebay which holds approximately 33 cubic feet at elevation 134.6, or 15% of 

the WQv. 

 

WQv Swale Detention Time 

Subcatchment Detention Time 
Required 

Detention Time 
Provided 

DS 30 minutes 94.9 minutes 

 

As noted in the tables above, the surface sand filter and the WQv swale have been sized in 

accordance with the NYSSMDM. Through the implementation of these practices, it is assumed 

that the WQv requirements of the NYSDEC have been met. 
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Maintenance of temporary and permanent structures and practices: 

Temporary and permanent erosion control measures will be maintained and inspected in 

accordance with the NYSDEC general permit. 

The proposed soil erosion and sediment control devices include: protective earthmoving 

procedures and grading practices, vegetated cover, hay bale dikes, and silt fencing. The 

approach of the plan is to control sedimentation, and re1establish vegetation as soon as 

practicable. 

Standards and Erosion and Sediment Control Plan: 

Peak flow rates have been controlled to ensure that the post1development rate of runoff from 

the site will not exceed pre1development rates for 1, 10, 25 and 1001year 241hour storm events. 

All proposed soil erosion and sediment control practices are designed in accordance with the 

following publications: 

� New York State Guidelines for Urban Erosion and Sediment Control, latest edition, 

� New York State General Permit for Stormwater Discharges, GP101101001 (General Permit), 

� “Reducing the Impacts of Stormwater Runoff from New Development”, as published by 

the New York State Department of Environment Conservation (NYSDEC), second edition, 

April 1993. 

 

D. Stormwater Rate of Runoff Analysis 

 

Design Point 1 (DP(1) 

Design Storm Pre1Development (cfs) Post1Development (cfs) 

1 3.94 3.05 

10 9.54 7.80 

25 13.21 10.95 

100 20.03 16.85 

 
Design Point 2 (DP(2) 

Design Storm Pre1Development (cfs) Post1Development (cfs) 

1 6.98 5.09 

10 18.31 17.11 

25 25.92 25.49 

100 40.21 40.06 

 
Design Point 3 (DP(3) 

Design Storm Pre1Development (cfs) Post1Development (cfs) 

1 0.87 0.82 

10 2.27 2.21 

25 3.22 3.15 

100 4.98 4.93 

Pre and post1development drainage maps are included in this report including: time of 

concentration, coverage types, and hydrograph/stormwater calculations for the pre and post 

development conditions are provided in the HydroCad routings attached herewith and made 

part of this report. 
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The computer software used to develop the Stormwater Runoff Calculations was HydroCad. 

This program is based on the USDA Soil Conservation Service (SCS) Technical Release 55 (TR 

55). 

E. Mosquito Breeding Suppression Plan 

In order to prevent mosquito breeding in any of the detention structures due to potential 

standing stormwater, the Owner shall be responsible to follow and implement the following 

plan: 

1. Prevent stagnant water to remain on any part of the property for more than four 

consecutive days, including puddles which may eventually become a breeding 

environment for mosquitoes. 

Proposed detention basin (Surface Sand Filter F11) has been designed to release all stormwater 

through infiltration in less than 40 hours and during high rainfall events detention basin will be 

set with an overflow spillway system. 

F. Construction Phasing Plan and Stormwater Management Facilities Maintenance 
Program 

Because of the size of the proposed disturbance (3.4 ac.), only one (1) phase of construction 

shall be implemented in the following order: 

� Erosion and sediment control (ESC) measures implementation, 

o Install silt fences 

o Construct stabilized construction entrance for the site 

o Construct diversion temporary swales and install straw bale dikes 

� Clearing and grubbing within LOD, 

� Tree removal, 

� Excavation and rough grading of proposed driveway and areas within LOD 

o Establish topsoil stockpiles as shown on ESC plans 

o Install silt fences around the stockpiles and temporarily stabilize the stockpiles with tarp 

or mulch or temporary seeding 

o Disturbed areas where construction will cease for more than 14 days will be stabilized 

with erosion controls, such as hydro1seeding, hydro1mulch, or hay. 

� Utility installation 

o Construct combined staging and materials storage area as shown on ESC plans 

o Install temporary sanitary facilities (portasans, etc.) 

o Install utilities and electrical substation 

� Rough access driveway construction and paving 

o Prepare pavement subgrade and install curbs, storm drain inlets, swales 

o Install inlet protection as indicated on ESC plans and details 

Contractor shall be responsible for the proper implementation of the ESC practices. The 

following maintenance program is proposed in order to maintain the proper function of all 

drainage and erosion and sediment control facilities: 

� All disturbed areas will be stabilized after the construction is completed, any areas disturbed 

shall be stabilized immediately after the required work is completed. 

� During construction, erosion and sediment controls must be inspected by a qualified 

professional every seven days or as required by the MS4 Administrator. The owner shall 

inspect the facilities once a month. A report by the professional engineer shall be submitted to 
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the owner and Town officials in the event deficiencies are found. In addition, the owner shall 

inspect the systems after each major storm event to ensure the inlets remain open. Specific 

attention should be paid to the following: 

o Evidence of clogging in inlets and end sections 

o Erosion of the flow path through the temporary swales 

o Accumulation of sediments 

� All sediment removal and/or repairs will be followed immediately by re1vegetation. 

� Maintenance and inspection checklists (as per NYSDEC) are attached herewith in section 10 

of this plan. (Completed forms shall be kept on site at all times and made available to 

authorities upon request). 

� Clean catch basins and other drainage structures from silt regularly, but not less than twice 

a year. Remove sediment build up in the pond as required, but a minimum of every five (5) 

years. 

� Minimize the use of road salt for maintenance of parking areas. 

� Restore and re1seed any eroded areas and gullies as soon as possible; a seeding schedule 

is provided as part of the Project Erosion and Sediment Control Plan and Landscape Plan 

(design by others). 

� The Stormwater Management Facilities Maintenance Program will be managed by the 

owner.  

� In accordance with the New York State Stormwater Management Design Manual “[…the] 

owner of a post1construction stormwater management practice, including the SMPs included in 

this Design Manual, shall erect or post, in the immediate vicinity of the stormwater 

management practice, a conspicuous and legible sign of not less than 18 inches by 24 inches 

[…] bearing the following information:” 

 

�  STORMWATER MANAGEMENT PRACTICE – (name of the practice) 

�  Project Identification – (SPDES Construction Permit #, other) 

�  Must be maintained In Accordance with O&M Plan 

�  DO NOT REMOVE OR ALTER 

 

The Stormwater Management Facilities Maintenance Program will be managed by the owner 

during construction and eventually by Orange & Rockland Utilities, Inc. The contact person is 

John Coffey and the 241hour contact number is (845) 57713700. 

 
 
G. Material Handling and Waste Management 

Operator shall be responsible for all waste materials being collected and disposed of into one 

(1) metal trash dumpster located in the combined staging area as shown on the site plans. 

Dumpster shall have a secure watertight lid, be placed away from stormwater conveyances and 

drains, and meet all local and state solid1waste management regulations. Only trash and 

construction debris for the site will be deposited in the dumpster. 

Operator shall not store erodible or hazardous materials on any roadway. Oil and machinery 

fuels shall be kept to a necessary minimum and stored in structurally sound and sealed 

shipping containers. All hazardous1material storage is to be segregated from other non1waste 

materials. All hazardous materials will be disposed of in accordance with federal, state, and 

municipal regulations. 
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Operator shall provide adequate designated concrete washout areas throughout the 

construction project and will be responsible for proper disposal of the concrete, mortar or grout 

collected there. 

One (1) temporary sanitary facility (portable toilet) shall be provided at the site in the combined 

staging area. The toilet shall be away from a concentrated flow path and traffic flow.   

Wood pallets, cardboard boxes, and other recyclable construction scraps will be disposed of in 

a designated dumpster for recycling. 

Construction equipment and maintenance materials shall be stored at the combined staging 

area. 

All spills shall be cleaned up immediately upon discovery. Spent absorbent materials and rags 

will be hauled off1site immediately after the spill is cleaned up for disposal. Any spills shall be 

recorded to Orange and Rockland Utilities and shall be handled in accordance the Site Specific 

SPCC. Material safety data sheets, a material inventory, and emergency contact information 

will be maintained on site.  

H. Narrative Report 

The primary goal of the soil erosion and sediment control measures is to reduce soil erosion 

from areas stripped of vegetation during and after construction, and to prevent discharge of silt 

offsite. Erosion control barriers shall be placed around exposed areas during construction. The 

barriers shall consist of silt fence. 

Any areas stripped of vegetation during construction will be left bare for the shortest time 

possible. Any topsoil removed during construction will be temporarily stockpiled for future use 

in grading and landscaping. Stockpile locations have been provided on the Erosion and 

Sediment Control Plan and shall be contained within a silt fence/ hay bale barrier. 

Temporary vegetation will be established to protect exposed soil areas during construction. If 

growing conditions are not suitable for the temporary vegetation, mulch will be used. Materials 

that may be used for mulching include; straw, hay, wood fiber, synthetic soils stabilizers, mulch 

netting, and sod. A permanent vegetative cover will be established upon completion of 

construction of those areas that have been brought to finish grade and to remain undisturbed. 

A temporary stabilized construction entrance comprised of three inches clean stone will be 

constructed at the entrances to the site. The purpose of a stabilized entrance is to remove as 

much soil from the construction vehicle tires prior to exiting the site and traveling on the 

existing roadways. During construction, inlet protection will be installed at each storm sewer 

inlet to minimize the conveyance of silt and sediment through the storm sewer system. 

If the contractor encounters ground water during the excavation of the stormwater 

management area, he shall notify the design engineer immediately, the contractor shall store all 

excavated material at the designated location shown on the Erosion and Sediment Control 

Plan with the appropriate erosion control measures corresponding to the stockpile detail. 

 

I. Final Stabilization 

Permanent seeding shall be applied immediately after the final design grades are achieved as 

applicable throughout the site but no later than fourteen (14) days after construction activities 

have ceased. After stabilization, accumulated sediment shall be removed from site for disposal 
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Soil Information for All Uses

Soil Properties and Qualities
The Soil Properties and Qualities section includes various soil properties and qualities
displayed as thematic maps with a summary table for the soil map units in the selected
area of interest. A single value or rating for each map unit is generated by aggregating
the interpretive ratings of individual map unit components. This aggregation process
is defined for each property or quality.

Soil Qualities and Features

Soil qualities are behavior and performance attributes that are not directly measured,
but are inferred from observations of dynamic conditions and from soil properties.
Example soil qualities include natural drainage, and frost action. Soil features are
attributes that are not directly part of the soil. Example soil features include slope and
depth to restrictive layer. These features can greatly impact the use and management
of the soil.

Hydrologic Soil Group (Little Tor Substation)

Hydrologic soil groups are based on estimates of runoff potential. Soils are assigned
to one of four groups according to the rate of water infiltration when the soils are not
protected by vegetation, are thoroughly wet, and receive precipitation from long-
duration storms.

The soils in the United States are assigned to four groups (A, B, C, and D) and three
dual classes (A/D, B/D, and C/D). The groups are defined as follows:

Group A. Soils having a high infiltration rate (low runoff potential) when thoroughly
wet. These consist mainly of deep, well drained to excessively drained sands or
gravelly sands. These soils have a high rate of water transmission.

Group B. Soils having a moderate infiltration rate when thoroughly wet. These consist
chiefly of moderately deep or deep, moderately well drained or well drained soils that
have moderately fine texture to moderately coarse texture. These soils have a
moderate rate of water transmission.

13



Group C. Soils having a slow infiltration rate when thoroughly wet. These consist
chiefly of soils having a layer that impedes the downward movement of water or soils
of moderately fine texture or fine texture. These soils have a slow rate of water
transmission.

Group D. Soils having a very slow infiltration rate (high runoff potential) when
thoroughly wet. These consist chiefly of clays that have a high shrink-swell potential,
soils that have a high water table, soils that have a claypan or clay layer at or near the
surface, and soils that are shallow over nearly impervious material. These soils have
a very slow rate of water transmission.

If a soil is assigned to a dual hydrologic group (A/D, B/D, or C/D), the first letter is for
drained areas and the second is for undrained areas. Only the soils that in their natural
condition are in group D are assigned to dual classes.

Custom Soil Resource Report
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Custom Soil Resource Report
Map—Hydrologic Soil Group (Little Tor Substation)
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Table—Hydrologic Soil Group (Little Tor Substation)

Hydrologic Soil Group— Summary by Map Unit — Rockland County, New York (NY087)

Map unit symbol Map unit name Rating Acres in AOI Percent of AOI

Ra Rippowam sandy loam A/D 2.3 20.2%

WeB Wethersfield gravelly silt
loam, 3 to 8 percent
slopes

C 9.1 79.8%

Totals for Area of Interest 11.4 100.0%

Rating Options—Hydrologic Soil Group (Little Tor Substation)

Aggregation Method:  Dominant Condition

Component Percent Cutoff:  None Specified

Tie-break Rule:  Higher

Custom Soil Resource Report
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SECTION 4 

 

 

 

 

ENGINEER AND CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATIONS 









 

 

 
 
 
 

 

      

 

 

Date: 

 

 

RE: Little Tor Substation 

 Clarkstown, New York 

 Langan Project Number: 190011601 

 

 

Dear Sir or Madam: 

 

Please consider this letter, written confirmation of the following acknowledgement being made 

this ______ day of __________, 2014. 

 

CONTRACTOR STATEMENT: 

I certify under penalty of law that I understand and agree to comply with the terms and 

conditions of the SWPPP for the construction site identified in such SWPPP as a condition of 

authorization to discharge stormwater. I also understand that the operator must comply with 

the terms and conditions of the New York State Pollutant Discharge Elimination System 

(SPDES) general permit for stormwater discharges from construction activities and that it is 

unlawful for any person to cause or contribute to a violation of water quality standards. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

________________________ 

Signature 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

SPDES General Permit for Stormwater Runoff from Construction Activity, GP*0*10*001.  

 

 





 

SECTION 5 

 

 

 

 

EXISTING CONDITIONS DRAINAGE 

AREA MAP AND ROUTING COMPUTATIONS 



WARNING: IT IS A VIOLATION OF THE NYS

EDUCATION LAW ARTICLE 145 FOR ANY PERSON,

UNLESS HE IS ACTING UNDER THE DIRECTION OF A

LICENSED PROFESSIONAL ENGINEER, TO ALTER THIS

ITEM IN ANY WAY.

707 Westchester Avenue, Suite 304

White Plains, NY 10604

T: 914.323.7400 F: 914.323.7401   www.langan.com
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Subarea 3

Routing Diagram for Pre-Development
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Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"Pre-Development
  Printed  10/21/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 2HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff = 3.94 cfs @ 12.30 hrs,  Volume= 0.424 af,  Depth= 1.35"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

2.267 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.793 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
0.700 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.760 84 Weighted Average
3.060 81.38% Pervious Area
0.700 18.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 150 0.0470 0.27 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.4 377 0.0280 1.17 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 129 0.0960 4.65 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

20.7 1,289 Total

Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=3.760 ac

Runoff Volume=0.424 af

Runoff Depth=1.35"

Flow Length=1,289'

Tc=20.7 min

CN=84

3.94 cfs



Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"Pre-Development
  Printed  10/21/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff = 6.98 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.683 af,  Depth= 1.16"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

5.548 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.620 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D

7.060 81 Weighted Average
6.440 91.22% Pervious Area
0.620 8.78% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=7.060 ac

Runoff Volume=0.683 af

Runoff Depth=1.16"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

6.98 cfs



Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"Pre-Development
  Printed  10/21/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff = 0.87 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.081 af,  Depth= 1.16"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.734 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.840 81 Weighted Average
0.734 87.38% Pervious Area
0.106 12.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=0.840 ac

Runoff Volume=0.081 af

Runoff Depth=1.16"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=81

0.87 cfs
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Page 5HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff = 9.54 cfs @ 12.28 hrs,  Volume= 1.025 af,  Depth= 3.27"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

2.267 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.793 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
0.700 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.760 84 Weighted Average
3.060 81.38% Pervious Area
0.700 18.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 150 0.0470 0.27 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.4 377 0.0280 1.17 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 129 0.0960 4.65 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

20.7 1,289 Total

Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=3.760 ac

Runoff Volume=1.025 af

Runoff Depth=3.27"

Flow Length=1,289'

Tc=20.7 min

CN=84

9.54 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff = 18.31 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 1.756 af,  Depth= 2.99"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

5.548 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.620 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D

7.060 81 Weighted Average
6.440 91.22% Pervious Area
0.620 8.78% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=7.060 ac

Runoff Volume=1.756 af

Runoff Depth=2.99"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

18.31 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff = 2.27 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.209 af,  Depth= 2.99"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.734 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.840 81 Weighted Average
0.734 87.38% Pervious Area
0.106 12.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=0.840 ac

Runoff Volume=0.209 af

Runoff Depth=2.99"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=81

2.27 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff = 13.21 cfs @ 12.28 hrs,  Volume= 1.433 af,  Depth= 4.57"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

2.267 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.793 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
0.700 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.760 84 Weighted Average
3.060 81.38% Pervious Area
0.700 18.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 150 0.0470 0.27 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.4 377 0.0280 1.17 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 129 0.0960 4.65 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

20.7 1,289 Total

Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=3.760 ac

Runoff Volume=1.433 af

Runoff Depth=4.57"

Flow Length=1,289'

Tc=20.7 min

CN=84

13.21 cfs



Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"Pre-Development
  Printed  10/21/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 9HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff = 25.92 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 2.500 af,  Depth= 4.25"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

5.548 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.620 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D

7.060 81 Weighted Average
6.440 91.22% Pervious Area
0.620 8.78% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=7.060 ac

Runoff Volume=2.500 af

Runoff Depth=4.25"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

25.92 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff = 3.22 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.297 af,  Depth= 4.25"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.734 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.840 81 Weighted Average
0.734 87.38% Pervious Area
0.106 12.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=0.840 ac

Runoff Volume=0.297 af

Runoff Depth=4.25"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=81

3.22 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff = 20.03 cfs @ 12.27 hrs,  Volume= 2.212 af,  Depth= 7.06"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

2.267 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.793 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
0.700 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.760 84 Weighted Average
3.060 81.38% Pervious Area
0.700 18.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 150 0.0470 0.27 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.4 377 0.0280 1.17 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 129 0.0960 4.65 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

20.7 1,289 Total

Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=3.760 ac

Runoff Volume=2.212 af

Runoff Depth=7.06"

Flow Length=1,289'

Tc=20.7 min

CN=84

20.03 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff = 40.21 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 3.937 af,  Depth= 6.69"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

5.548 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.620 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D

7.060 81 Weighted Average
6.440 91.22% Pervious Area
0.620 8.78% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=7.060 ac

Runoff Volume=3.937 af

Runoff Depth=6.69"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

40.21 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff = 4.98 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.468 af,  Depth= 6.69"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.734 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.840 81 Weighted Average
0.734 87.38% Pervious Area
0.106 12.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=0.840 ac

Runoff Volume=0.468 af

Runoff Depth=6.69"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=81

4.98 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff = 1.10 cfs @ 12.31 hrs,  Volume= 0.130 af,  Depth= 0.41"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

2.267 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.793 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
0.700 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.760 84 Weighted Average
3.060 81.38% Pervious Area
0.700 18.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 150 0.0470 0.27 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.4 377 0.0280 1.17 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 129 0.0960 4.65 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

20.7 1,289 Total

Subcatchment EDA-1: Subarea 1

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=3.760 ac

Runoff Volume=0.130 af

Runoff Depth=0.41"

Flow Length=1,289'

Tc=20.7 min

CN=84

1.10 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff = 1.57 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.185 af,  Depth= 0.31"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

5.548 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.620 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D

7.060 81 Weighted Average
6.440 91.22% Pervious Area
0.620 8.78% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment EDA-2: Subarea 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=7.060 ac

Runoff Volume=0.185 af

Runoff Depth=0.31"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

1.57 cfs



Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"Pre-Development
  Printed  10/21/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 16HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff = 0.20 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.022 af,  Depth= 0.31"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.734 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.840 81 Weighted Average
0.734 87.38% Pervious Area
0.106 12.62% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment EDA-3: Subarea 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=0.840 ac

Runoff Volume=0.022 af

Runoff Depth=0.31"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=81

0.20 cfs
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PDA-1

Remaining DP 1

PDA-2A

Remaining DP 2

PDA-2B

Forebay Contributing

 Area

PDA-2C

Sand Filter Contributing

 Area

PDA-2D

Dry Swale Contributing

 Area

PDA-3

Remaining DP 3

DP 1

DP 2

DP 3

3P

Pretreatment

DS

Dry Swale (O-1)

FB

Forebay

SF

Sand Filter (F-1)

Routing Diagram for Post-Development
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Subcat Reach Pond Link
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff = 3.05 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.317 af,  Depth= 1.22"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

1.752 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.791 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.118 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.448 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.109 82 Weighted Average
2.661 85.59% Pervious Area
0.448 14.41% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

3.3 250 0.0320 1.25 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 141 0.0990 4.72 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

18.6 1,124 Total
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Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
727068666462605856545250484644424038363432302826242220181614121086420

F
lo

w
  

(c
fs

)

3

2

1

0

Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=3.109 ac

Runoff Volume=0.317 af

Runoff Depth=1.22"

Flow Length=1,124'

Tc=18.6 min

CN=82

3.05 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff = 5.00 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.490 af,  Depth= 1.16"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
3.971 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.197 98 Paved parking, HSG C

5.060 81 Weighted Average
4.863 96.11% Pervious Area
0.197 3.89% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
727068666462605856545250484644424038363432302826242220181614121086420

F
lo

w
  

(c
fs

)

5

4

3

2

1

0

Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=5.060 ac

Runoff Volume=0.490 af

Runoff Depth=1.16"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

5.00 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff = 1.86 cfs @ 12.18 hrs,  Volume= 0.168 af,  Depth= 1.22"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.286 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.895 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.471 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

1.652 82 Weighted Average
1.366 82.69% Pervious Area
0.286 17.31% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.8 288 0.0600 1.71 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

1.1 102 0.0100 1.50 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

13.1 490 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=1.652 ac

Runoff Volume=0.168 af

Runoff Depth=1.22"

Flow Length=490'

Tc=13.1 min

CN=82

1.86 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff = 1.92 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.138 af,  Depth= 1.89"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.029 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.600 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.247 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.876 91 Weighted Average
0.629 71.80% Pervious Area
0.247 28.20% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, 

Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=0.876 ac

Runoff Volume=0.138 af

Runoff Depth=1.89"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=91

1.92 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.21 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.015 af,  Depth= 1.49"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.060 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.060 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C

0.120 86 Weighted Average
0.060 50.00% Pervious Area
0.060 50.00% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, Direct

Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=0.120 ac

Runoff Volume=0.015 af

Runoff Depth=1.49"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=86

0.21 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff = 0.82 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.077 af,  Depth= 1.10"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.737 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

0.843 80 Weighted Average
0.843 100.00% Pervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

1 Year Rainfall=2.80"

Runoff Area=0.843 ac

Runoff Volume=0.077 af

Runoff Depth=1.10"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=80

0.82 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 1: 

Inflow Area = 3.109 ac, 14.41% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.22"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 3.05 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.317 af
Outflow = 3.05 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.317 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 1: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=3.109 ac

3.05 cfs3.05 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 2: 

Inflow Area = 7.708 ac, 10.25% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.15"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 5.09 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.740 af
Outflow = 5.09 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.740 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 2: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=7.708 ac

5.09 cfs5.09 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 3: 

Inflow Area = 0.843 ac, 0.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.10"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 0.82 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.077 af
Outflow = 0.82 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.077 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 3: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.843 ac

0.82 cfs0.82 cfs
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Summary for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.49"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 0.21 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.015 af
Outflow = 0.21 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.015 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.1 min
Discarded = 0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.002 af
Primary = 0.21 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.012 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 134.64' @ 12.09 hrs   Surf.Area= 60 sf   Storage= 35 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 51.1 min calculated for 0.015 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 51.2 min ( 879.7 - 828.5 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 134.00' 130 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0 0
136.00 80 130 130

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Discarded 134.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#2 Primary 134.60' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.64'   (Free Discharge)
1=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.00 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.21 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.64'   (Free Discharge)
2=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.21 cfs @ 0.59 fps)
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Pond 3P: Pretreatment
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0
134.02 50 1
134.04 51 2
134.06 51 3
134.08 51 4
134.10 51 5
134.12 52 6
134.14 52 7
134.16 52 8
134.18 53 9
134.20 53 10
134.22 53 11
134.24 54 12
134.26 54 14
134.28 54 15
134.30 55 16
134.32 55 17
134.34 55 18
134.36 55 19
134.38 56 20
134.40 56 21
134.42 56 22
134.44 57 23
134.46 57 25
134.48 57 26
134.50 58 27
134.52 58 28
134.54 58 29
134.56 58 30
134.58 59 32
134.60 59 33
134.62 59 34
134.64 60 35
134.66 60 36
134.68 60 37
134.70 60 39
134.72 61 40
134.74 61 41
134.76 61 42
134.78 62 44
134.80 62 45
134.82 62 46
134.84 63 47
134.86 63 49
134.88 63 50
134.90 64 51
134.92 64 52
134.94 64 54
134.96 64 55
134.98 65 56
135.00 65 58
135.02 65 59

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

135.04 66 60
135.06 66 61
135.08 66 63
135.10 66 64
135.12 67 65
135.14 67 67
135.16 67 68
135.18 68 69
135.20 68 71
135.22 68 72
135.24 69 74
135.26 69 75
135.28 69 76
135.30 70 78
135.32 70 79
135.34 70 80
135.36 70 82
135.38 71 83
135.40 71 85
135.42 71 86
135.44 72 88
135.46 72 89
135.48 72 90
135.50 73 92
135.52 73 93
135.54 73 95
135.56 73 96
135.58 74 98
135.60 74 99
135.62 74 101
135.64 75 102
135.66 75 104
135.68 75 105
135.70 75 107
135.72 76 108
135.74 76 110
135.76 76 111
135.78 77 113
135.80 77 114
135.82 77 116
135.84 78 117
135.86 78 119
135.88 78 121
135.90 79 122
135.92 79 124
135.94 79 125
135.96 79 127
135.98 80 128
136.00 80 130
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Summary for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.25"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 0.21 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.012 af
Outflow = 0.01 cfs @ 14.79 hrs,  Volume= 0.012 af,  Atten= 95%,  Lag= 161.7 min
Primary = 0.01 cfs @ 14.79 hrs,  Volume= 0.012 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 134.52' @ 14.79 hrs   Surf.Area= 423 sf   Storage= 327 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 391.6 min calculated for 0.012 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 391.6 min ( 1,208.6 - 817.0 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 133.50' 1,175 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0 0
136.00 720 1,175 1,175

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 130.50' 4.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 20.0'   CPP, projecting, no headwall,  Ke= 0.900   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 130.50' / 130.30'   S= 0.0100 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 0.09 sf   

#2 Device 1 133.50' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 135.00' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.01 cfs @ 14.79 hrs  HW=134.52'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.01 cfs of 0.65 cfs potential flow)

2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.01 cfs)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  ( Controls 0.00 cfs)
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Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0
133.55 230 11
133.60 240 23
133.65 250 35
133.70 260 48
133.75 270 61
133.80 280 75
133.85 290 89
133.90 300 104
133.95 310 119
134.00 320 135
134.05 330 151
134.10 340 168
134.15 350 185
134.20 360 203
134.25 370 221
134.30 380 240
134.35 390 259
134.40 400 279
134.45 410 299
134.50 420 320
134.55 430 341
134.60 440 363
134.65 450 385
134.70 460 408
134.75 470 431
134.80 480 455
134.85 490 479
134.90 500 504
134.95 510 529
135.00 520 555
135.05 530 581
135.10 540 608
135.15 550 635
135.20 560 663
135.25 570 691
135.30 580 720
135.35 590 749
135.40 600 779
135.45 610 809
135.50 620 840
135.55 630 871
135.60 640 903
135.65 650 935
135.70 660 968
135.75 670 1,001
135.80 680 1,035
135.85 690 1,069
135.90 700 1,104
135.95 710 1,139
136.00 720 1,175
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Summary for Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.45"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 3.37 cfs @ 12.12 hrs,  Volume= 0.306 af
Outflow = 3.36 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.306 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.7 min
Discarded = 0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.069 af
Primary = 3.33 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.237 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.65' @ 12.13 hrs   Surf.Area= 1,342 sf   Storage= 1,602 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 134.5 min calculated for 0.306 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 134.4 min ( 965.1 - 830.7 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 141.00' 4,650 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0 0
143.00 1,500 2,100 2,100
144.50 1,900 2,550 4,650

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 142.50' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#2 Discarded 141.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 142.50' 20.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.65'   (Free Discharge)
2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.03 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=3.32 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.65'   (Free Discharge)
1=Orifice/Grate  (Orifice Controls 0.07 cfs @ 1.32 fps)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 3.25 cfs @ 1.08 fps)
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Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.65'

Storage=1,602 cf
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond FB: Forebay

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0
141.05 623 31
141.10 645 62
141.15 668 95
141.20 690 129
141.25 713 164
141.30 735 200
141.35 757 238
141.40 780 276
141.45 802 316
141.50 825 356
141.55 848 398
141.60 870 441
141.65 893 485
141.70 915 530
141.75 938 577
141.80 960 624
141.85 982 673
141.90 1,005 722
141.95 1,027 773
142.00 1,050 825
142.05 1,073 878
142.10 1,095 932
142.15 1,118 988
142.20 1,140 1,044
142.25 1,163 1,102
142.30 1,185 1,160
142.35 1,207 1,220
142.40 1,230 1,281
142.45 1,252 1,343
142.50 1,275 1,406
142.55 1,298 1,471
142.60 1,320 1,536
142.65 1,343 1,603
142.70 1,365 1,670
142.75 1,388 1,739
142.80 1,410 1,809
142.85 1,432 1,880
142.90 1,455 1,952
142.95 1,477 2,026
143.00 1,500 2,100
143.05 1,513 2,175
143.10 1,527 2,251
143.15 1,540 2,328
143.20 1,553 2,405
143.25 1,567 2,483
143.30 1,580 2,562
143.35 1,593 2,641
143.40 1,607 2,721
143.45 1,620 2,802
143.50 1,633 2,883
143.55 1,647 2,965

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

143.60 1,660 3,048
143.65 1,673 3,131
143.70 1,687 3,215
143.75 1,700 3,300
143.80 1,713 3,385
143.85 1,727 3,471
143.90 1,740 3,558
143.95 1,753 3,645
144.00 1,767 3,733
144.05 1,780 3,822
144.10 1,793 3,911
144.15 1,807 4,001
144.20 1,820 4,092
144.25 1,833 4,183
144.30 1,847 4,275
144.35 1,860 4,368
144.40 1,873 4,461
144.45 1,887 4,555
144.50 1,900 4,650
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Summary for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 1.13"    for  1 Year event
Inflow = 3.33 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.237 af
Outflow = 0.48 cfs @ 12.93 hrs,  Volume= 0.237 af,  Atten= 86%,  Lag= 48.0 min
Primary = 0.48 cfs @ 12.93 hrs,  Volume= 0.237 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 141.56' @ 12.93 hrs   Surf.Area= 4,085 sf   Storage= 5,227 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 407.8 min calculated for 0.237 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 407.9 min ( 1,236.2 - 828.3 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 140.00' 24,050 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0 0
142.00 4,500 7,100 7,100
145.00 6,800 16,950 24,050

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 137.75' 15.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 60.0'   CPP, end-section conforming to fill,  Ke= 0.500   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 137.75' / 137.00'   S= 0.0125 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 1.23 sf   

#2 Device 1 137.75' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#3 Device 2 140.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#4 Device 1 141.30' 1.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.48 cfs @ 12.93 hrs  HW=141.56'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.48 cfs of 10.55 cfs potential flow)

2=Orifice/Grate  (Passes 0.09 cfs of 1.78 cfs potential flow)
3=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.09 cfs)

4=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.38 cfs @ 1.46 fps)
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Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0
140.05 2,648 131
140.10 2,695 265
140.15 2,743 401
140.20 2,790 539
140.25 2,838 680
140.30 2,885 823
140.35 2,932 968
140.40 2,980 1,116
140.45 3,027 1,266
140.50 3,075 1,419
140.55 3,123 1,574
140.60 3,170 1,731
140.65 3,218 1,891
140.70 3,265 2,053
140.75 3,313 2,217
140.80 3,360 2,384
140.85 3,407 2,553
140.90 3,455 2,725
140.95 3,502 2,899
141.00 3,550 3,075
141.05 3,598 3,254
141.10 3,645 3,435
141.15 3,693 3,618
141.20 3,740 3,804
141.25 3,788 3,992
141.30 3,835 4,183
141.35 3,882 4,376
141.40 3,930 4,571
141.45 3,977 4,769
141.50 4,025 4,969
141.55 4,073 5,171
141.60 4,120 5,376
141.65 4,168 5,583
141.70 4,215 5,793
141.75 4,263 6,005
141.80 4,310 6,219
141.85 4,357 6,436
141.90 4,405 6,655
141.95 4,452 6,876
142.00 4,500 7,100
142.05 4,538 7,326
142.10 4,577 7,554
142.15 4,615 7,784
142.20 4,653 8,015
142.25 4,692 8,249
142.30 4,730 8,485
142.35 4,768 8,722
142.40 4,807 8,961
142.45 4,845 9,203
142.50 4,883 9,446
142.55 4,922 9,691

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

142.60 4,960 9,938
142.65 4,998 10,187
142.70 5,037 10,438
142.75 5,075 10,691
142.80 5,113 10,945
142.85 5,152 11,202
142.90 5,190 11,461
142.95 5,228 11,721
143.00 5,267 11,983
143.05 5,305 12,248
143.10 5,343 12,514
143.15 5,382 12,782
143.20 5,420 13,052
143.25 5,458 13,324
143.30 5,497 13,598
143.35 5,535 13,874
143.40 5,573 14,151
143.45 5,612 14,431
143.50 5,650 14,713
143.55 5,688 14,996
143.60 5,727 15,281
143.65 5,765 15,569
143.70 5,803 15,858
143.75 5,842 16,149
143.80 5,880 16,442
143.85 5,918 16,737
143.90 5,957 17,034
143.95 5,995 17,333
144.00 6,033 17,633
144.05 6,072 17,936
144.10 6,110 18,240
144.15 6,148 18,547
144.20 6,187 18,855
144.25 6,225 19,166
144.30 6,263 19,478
144.35 6,302 19,792
144.40 6,340 20,108
144.45 6,378 20,426
144.50 6,417 20,746
144.55 6,455 21,068
144.60 6,493 21,391
144.65 6,532 21,717
144.70 6,570 22,044
144.75 6,608 22,374
144.80 6,647 22,705
144.85 6,685 23,039
144.90 6,723 23,374
144.95 6,762 23,711
145.00 6,800 24,050
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff = 7.80 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 0.798 af,  Depth= 3.08"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

1.752 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.791 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.118 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.448 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.109 82 Weighted Average
2.661 85.59% Pervious Area
0.448 14.41% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

3.3 250 0.0320 1.25 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 141 0.0990 4.72 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

18.6 1,124 Total
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Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=3.109 ac

Runoff Volume=0.798 af

Runoff Depth=3.08"

Flow Length=1,124'

Tc=18.6 min

CN=82

7.80 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff = 13.12 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 1.259 af,  Depth= 2.99"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
3.971 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.197 98 Paved parking, HSG C

5.060 81 Weighted Average
4.863 96.11% Pervious Area
0.197 3.89% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=5.060 ac

Runoff Volume=1.259 af

Runoff Depth=2.99"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

13.12 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff = 4.75 cfs @ 12.18 hrs,  Volume= 0.424 af,  Depth= 3.08"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.286 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.895 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.471 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

1.652 82 Weighted Average
1.366 82.69% Pervious Area
0.286 17.31% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.8 288 0.0600 1.71 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

1.1 102 0.0100 1.50 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

13.1 490 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=1.652 ac

Runoff Volume=0.424 af

Runoff Depth=3.08"

Flow Length=490'

Tc=13.1 min

CN=82

4.75 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff = 3.92 cfs @ 12.08 hrs,  Volume= 0.291 af,  Depth= 3.98"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.029 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.600 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.247 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.876 91 Weighted Average
0.629 71.80% Pervious Area
0.247 28.20% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, 

Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=0.876 ac

Runoff Volume=0.291 af

Runoff Depth=3.98"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=91

3.92 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.48 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.035 af,  Depth= 3.47"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.060 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.060 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C

0.120 86 Weighted Average
0.060 50.00% Pervious Area
0.060 50.00% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, Direct

Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=0.120 ac

Runoff Volume=0.035 af

Runoff Depth=3.47"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=86

0.48 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff = 2.21 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.203 af,  Depth= 2.89"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.737 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

0.843 80 Weighted Average
0.843 100.00% Pervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

10 Year Rainfall=5.00"

Runoff Area=0.843 ac

Runoff Volume=0.203 af

Runoff Depth=2.89"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=80

2.21 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 1: 

Inflow Area = 3.109 ac, 14.41% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 3.08"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 7.80 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 0.798 af
Outflow = 7.80 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 0.798 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 1: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=3.109 ac

7.80 cfs7.80 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 2: 

Inflow Area = 7.708 ac, 10.25% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 3.01"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 17.11 cfs @ 12.24 hrs,  Volume= 1.931 af
Outflow = 17.11 cfs @ 12.24 hrs,  Volume= 1.931 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 2: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=7.708 ac

17.11 cfs17.11 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 3: 

Inflow Area = 0.843 ac, 0.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 2.89"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 2.21 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.203 af
Outflow = 2.21 cfs @ 12.20 hrs,  Volume= 0.203 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 3: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.843 ac

2.21 cfs2.21 cfs
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Summary for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 3.47"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 0.48 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.035 af
Outflow = 0.48 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.035 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.1 min
Discarded = 0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af
Primary = 0.48 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.032 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 134.68' @ 12.09 hrs   Surf.Area= 60 sf   Storage= 37 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 24.9 min calculated for 0.035 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 25.0 min ( 829.4 - 804.4 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 134.00' 130 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0 0
136.00 80 130 130

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Discarded 134.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#2 Primary 134.60' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.68'   (Free Discharge)
1=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.00 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.48 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.68'   (Free Discharge)
2=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.48 cfs @ 0.78 fps)
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Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=134.68'

Storage=37 cf
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0
134.02 50 1
134.04 51 2
134.06 51 3
134.08 51 4
134.10 51 5
134.12 52 6
134.14 52 7
134.16 52 8
134.18 53 9
134.20 53 10
134.22 53 11
134.24 54 12
134.26 54 14
134.28 54 15
134.30 55 16
134.32 55 17
134.34 55 18
134.36 55 19
134.38 56 20
134.40 56 21
134.42 56 22
134.44 57 23
134.46 57 25
134.48 57 26
134.50 58 27
134.52 58 28
134.54 58 29
134.56 58 30
134.58 59 32
134.60 59 33
134.62 59 34
134.64 60 35
134.66 60 36
134.68 60 37
134.70 60 39
134.72 61 40
134.74 61 41
134.76 61 42
134.78 62 44
134.80 62 45
134.82 62 46
134.84 63 47
134.86 63 49
134.88 63 50
134.90 64 51
134.92 64 52
134.94 64 54
134.96 64 55
134.98 65 56
135.00 65 58
135.02 65 59

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

135.04 66 60
135.06 66 61
135.08 66 63
135.10 66 64
135.12 67 65
135.14 67 67
135.16 67 68
135.18 68 69
135.20 68 71
135.22 68 72
135.24 69 74
135.26 69 75
135.28 69 76
135.30 70 78
135.32 70 79
135.34 70 80
135.36 70 82
135.38 71 83
135.40 71 85
135.42 71 86
135.44 72 88
135.46 72 89
135.48 72 90
135.50 73 92
135.52 73 93
135.54 73 95
135.56 73 96
135.58 74 98
135.60 74 99
135.62 74 101
135.64 75 102
135.66 75 104
135.68 75 105
135.70 75 107
135.72 76 108
135.74 76 110
135.76 76 111
135.78 77 113
135.80 77 114
135.82 77 116
135.84 78 117
135.86 78 119
135.88 78 121
135.90 79 122
135.92 79 124
135.94 79 125
135.96 79 127
135.98 80 128
136.00 80 130
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Summary for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 3.20"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 0.48 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.032 af
Outflow = 0.23 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.032 af,  Atten= 53%,  Lag= 10.0 min
Primary = 0.23 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.032 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 135.04' @ 12.26 hrs   Surf.Area= 529 sf   Storage= 578 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 390.5 min calculated for 0.032 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 390.6 min ( 1,194.6 - 804.0 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 133.50' 1,175 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0 0
136.00 720 1,175 1,175

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 130.50' 4.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 20.0'   CPP, projecting, no headwall,  Ke= 0.900   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 130.50' / 130.30'   S= 0.0100 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 0.09 sf   

#2 Device 1 133.50' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 135.00' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.22 cfs @ 12.26 hrs  HW=135.04'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.01 cfs of 0.69 cfs potential flow)

2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.01 cfs)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.21 cfs @ 0.59 fps)
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Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=135.04'

Storage=578 cf
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0
133.55 230 11
133.60 240 23
133.65 250 35
133.70 260 48
133.75 270 61
133.80 280 75
133.85 290 89
133.90 300 104
133.95 310 119
134.00 320 135
134.05 330 151
134.10 340 168
134.15 350 185
134.20 360 203
134.25 370 221
134.30 380 240
134.35 390 259
134.40 400 279
134.45 410 299
134.50 420 320
134.55 430 341
134.60 440 363
134.65 450 385
134.70 460 408
134.75 470 431
134.80 480 455
134.85 490 479
134.90 500 504
134.95 510 529
135.00 520 555
135.05 530 581
135.10 540 608
135.15 550 635
135.20 560 663
135.25 570 691
135.30 580 720
135.35 590 749
135.40 600 779
135.45 610 809
135.50 620 840
135.55 630 871
135.60 640 903
135.65 650 935
135.70 660 968
135.75 670 1,001
135.80 680 1,035
135.85 690 1,069
135.90 700 1,104
135.95 710 1,139
136.00 720 1,175



Type III 24-hr  10 Year Rainfall=5.00"Post-Development
  Printed  10/22/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 40HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 3.39"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 7.80 cfs @ 12.12 hrs,  Volume= 0.715 af
Outflow = 7.78 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.715 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.5 min
Discarded = 0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.075 af
Primary = 7.75 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.640 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.76' @ 12.13 hrs   Surf.Area= 1,392 sf   Storage= 1,754 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 63.7 min calculated for 0.714 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 63.9 min ( 872.1 - 808.2 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 141.00' 4,650 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0 0
143.00 1,500 2,100 2,100
144.50 1,900 2,550 4,650

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 142.50' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#2 Discarded 141.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 142.50' 20.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.76'   (Free Discharge)
2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.03 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=7.73 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.76'   (Free Discharge)
1=Orifice/Grate  (Orifice Controls 0.18 cfs @ 1.74 fps)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 7.55 cfs @ 1.45 fps)
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Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.76'

Storage=1,754 cf

7.80 cfs7.78 cfs

0.03 cfs

7.75 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond FB: Forebay

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0
141.05 623 31
141.10 645 62
141.15 668 95
141.20 690 129
141.25 713 164
141.30 735 200
141.35 757 238
141.40 780 276
141.45 802 316
141.50 825 356
141.55 848 398
141.60 870 441
141.65 893 485
141.70 915 530
141.75 938 577
141.80 960 624
141.85 982 673
141.90 1,005 722
141.95 1,027 773
142.00 1,050 825
142.05 1,073 878
142.10 1,095 932
142.15 1,118 988
142.20 1,140 1,044
142.25 1,163 1,102
142.30 1,185 1,160
142.35 1,207 1,220
142.40 1,230 1,281
142.45 1,252 1,343
142.50 1,275 1,406
142.55 1,298 1,471
142.60 1,320 1,536
142.65 1,343 1,603
142.70 1,365 1,670
142.75 1,388 1,739
142.80 1,410 1,809
142.85 1,432 1,880
142.90 1,455 1,952
142.95 1,477 2,026
143.00 1,500 2,100
143.05 1,513 2,175
143.10 1,527 2,251
143.15 1,540 2,328
143.20 1,553 2,405
143.25 1,567 2,483
143.30 1,580 2,562
143.35 1,593 2,641
143.40 1,607 2,721
143.45 1,620 2,802
143.50 1,633 2,883
143.55 1,647 2,965

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

143.60 1,660 3,048
143.65 1,673 3,131
143.70 1,687 3,215
143.75 1,700 3,300
143.80 1,713 3,385
143.85 1,727 3,471
143.90 1,740 3,558
143.95 1,753 3,645
144.00 1,767 3,733
144.05 1,780 3,822
144.10 1,793 3,911
144.15 1,807 4,001
144.20 1,820 4,092
144.25 1,833 4,183
144.30 1,847 4,275
144.35 1,860 4,368
144.40 1,873 4,461
144.45 1,887 4,555
144.50 1,900 4,650
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Summary for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 3.04"    for  10 Year event
Inflow = 7.75 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.640 af
Outflow = 4.42 cfs @ 12.36 hrs,  Volume= 0.640 af,  Atten= 43%,  Lag= 14.0 min
Primary = 4.42 cfs @ 12.36 hrs,  Volume= 0.640 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.49' @ 12.36 hrs   Surf.Area= 4,876 sf   Storage= 9,396 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 202.9 min calculated for 0.640 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 203.0 min ( 1,017.3 - 814.4 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 140.00' 24,050 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0 0
142.00 4,500 7,100 7,100
145.00 6,800 16,950 24,050

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 137.75' 15.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 60.0'   CPP, end-section conforming to fill,  Ke= 0.500   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 137.75' / 137.00'   S= 0.0125 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 1.23 sf   

#2 Device 1 137.75' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#3 Device 2 140.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#4 Device 1 141.30' 1.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=4.42 cfs @ 12.36 hrs  HW=142.49'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 4.42 cfs of 11.99 cfs potential flow)

2=Orifice/Grate  (Passes 0.11 cfs of 2.00 cfs potential flow)
3=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.11 cfs)

4=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 4.31 cfs @ 3.62 fps)
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Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.49'

Storage=9,396 cf

7.75 cfs

4.42 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0
140.05 2,648 131
140.10 2,695 265
140.15 2,743 401
140.20 2,790 539
140.25 2,838 680
140.30 2,885 823
140.35 2,932 968
140.40 2,980 1,116
140.45 3,027 1,266
140.50 3,075 1,419
140.55 3,123 1,574
140.60 3,170 1,731
140.65 3,218 1,891
140.70 3,265 2,053
140.75 3,313 2,217
140.80 3,360 2,384
140.85 3,407 2,553
140.90 3,455 2,725
140.95 3,502 2,899
141.00 3,550 3,075
141.05 3,598 3,254
141.10 3,645 3,435
141.15 3,693 3,618
141.20 3,740 3,804
141.25 3,788 3,992
141.30 3,835 4,183
141.35 3,882 4,376
141.40 3,930 4,571
141.45 3,977 4,769
141.50 4,025 4,969
141.55 4,073 5,171
141.60 4,120 5,376
141.65 4,168 5,583
141.70 4,215 5,793
141.75 4,263 6,005
141.80 4,310 6,219
141.85 4,357 6,436
141.90 4,405 6,655
141.95 4,452 6,876
142.00 4,500 7,100
142.05 4,538 7,326
142.10 4,577 7,554
142.15 4,615 7,784
142.20 4,653 8,015
142.25 4,692 8,249
142.30 4,730 8,485
142.35 4,768 8,722
142.40 4,807 8,961
142.45 4,845 9,203
142.50 4,883 9,446
142.55 4,922 9,691

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

142.60 4,960 9,938
142.65 4,998 10,187
142.70 5,037 10,438
142.75 5,075 10,691
142.80 5,113 10,945
142.85 5,152 11,202
142.90 5,190 11,461
142.95 5,228 11,721
143.00 5,267 11,983
143.05 5,305 12,248
143.10 5,343 12,514
143.15 5,382 12,782
143.20 5,420 13,052
143.25 5,458 13,324
143.30 5,497 13,598
143.35 5,535 13,874
143.40 5,573 14,151
143.45 5,612 14,431
143.50 5,650 14,713
143.55 5,688 14,996
143.60 5,727 15,281
143.65 5,765 15,569
143.70 5,803 15,858
143.75 5,842 16,149
143.80 5,880 16,442
143.85 5,918 16,737
143.90 5,957 17,034
143.95 5,995 17,333
144.00 6,033 17,633
144.05 6,072 17,936
144.10 6,110 18,240
144.15 6,148 18,547
144.20 6,187 18,855
144.25 6,225 19,166
144.30 6,263 19,478
144.35 6,302 19,792
144.40 6,340 20,108
144.45 6,378 20,426
144.50 6,417 20,746
144.55 6,455 21,068
144.60 6,493 21,391
144.65 6,532 21,717
144.70 6,570 22,044
144.75 6,608 22,374
144.80 6,647 22,705
144.85 6,685 23,039
144.90 6,723 23,374
144.95 6,762 23,711
145.00 6,800 24,050
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff = 10.95 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 1.129 af,  Depth= 4.36"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

1.752 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.791 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.118 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.448 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.109 82 Weighted Average
2.661 85.59% Pervious Area
0.448 14.41% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

3.3 250 0.0320 1.25 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 141 0.0990 4.72 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

18.6 1,124 Total
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Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=3.109 ac

Runoff Volume=1.129 af

Runoff Depth=4.36"

Flow Length=1,124'

Tc=18.6 min

CN=82

10.95 cfs



Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"Post-Development
  Printed  10/22/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 48HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff = 18.58 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 1.792 af,  Depth= 4.25"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
3.971 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.197 98 Paved parking, HSG C

5.060 81 Weighted Average
4.863 96.11% Pervious Area
0.197 3.89% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=5.060 ac

Runoff Volume=1.792 af

Runoff Depth=4.25"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

18.58 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff = 6.67 cfs @ 12.18 hrs,  Volume= 0.600 af,  Depth= 4.36"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.286 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.895 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.471 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

1.652 82 Weighted Average
1.366 82.69% Pervious Area
0.286 17.31% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.8 288 0.0600 1.71 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

1.1 102 0.0100 1.50 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

13.1 490 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=1.652 ac

Runoff Volume=0.600 af

Runoff Depth=4.36"

Flow Length=490'

Tc=13.1 min

CN=82

6.67 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff = 5.17 cfs @ 12.08 hrs,  Volume= 0.390 af,  Depth= 5.35"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.029 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.600 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.247 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.876 91 Weighted Average
0.629 71.80% Pervious Area
0.247 28.20% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, 

Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=0.876 ac

Runoff Volume=0.390 af

Runoff Depth=5.35"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=91

5.17 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.66 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.048 af,  Depth= 4.79"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.060 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.060 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C

0.120 86 Weighted Average
0.060 50.00% Pervious Area
0.060 50.00% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, Direct

Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=0.120 ac

Runoff Volume=0.048 af

Runoff Depth=4.79"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=86

0.66 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff = 3.15 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.291 af,  Depth= 4.14"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.737 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

0.843 80 Weighted Average
0.843 100.00% Pervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

25 Year Rainfall=6.40"

Runoff Area=0.843 ac

Runoff Volume=0.291 af

Runoff Depth=4.14"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=80

3.15 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 1: 

Inflow Area = 3.109 ac, 14.41% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.36"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 10.95 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 1.129 af
Outflow = 10.95 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 1.129 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 1: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=3.109 ac

10.95 cfs10.95 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 2: 

Inflow Area = 7.708 ac, 10.25% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.28"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 25.49 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 2.750 af
Outflow = 25.49 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 2.750 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 2: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=7.708 ac

25.49 cfs25.49 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 3: 

Inflow Area = 0.843 ac, 0.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.14"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 3.15 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.291 af
Outflow = 3.15 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.291 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 3: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.843 ac

3.15 cfs3.15 cfs
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Summary for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.79"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 0.66 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.048 af
Outflow = 0.66 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.048 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.1 min
Discarded = 0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af
Primary = 0.65 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.045 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 134.69' @ 12.09 hrs   Surf.Area= 60 sf   Storage= 38 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 19.1 min calculated for 0.048 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 19.1 min ( 814.5 - 795.4 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 134.00' 130 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0 0
136.00 80 130 130

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Discarded 134.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#2 Primary 134.60' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.69'   (Free Discharge)
1=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.00 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.65 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.69'   (Free Discharge)
2=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.65 cfs @ 0.86 fps)
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Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=134.69'

Storage=38 cf

0.66 cfs0.66 cfs

0.00 cfs

0.65 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0
134.02 50 1
134.04 51 2
134.06 51 3
134.08 51 4
134.10 51 5
134.12 52 6
134.14 52 7
134.16 52 8
134.18 53 9
134.20 53 10
134.22 53 11
134.24 54 12
134.26 54 14
134.28 54 15
134.30 55 16
134.32 55 17
134.34 55 18
134.36 55 19
134.38 56 20
134.40 56 21
134.42 56 22
134.44 57 23
134.46 57 25
134.48 57 26
134.50 58 27
134.52 58 28
134.54 58 29
134.56 58 30
134.58 59 32
134.60 59 33
134.62 59 34
134.64 60 35
134.66 60 36
134.68 60 37
134.70 60 39
134.72 61 40
134.74 61 41
134.76 61 42
134.78 62 44
134.80 62 45
134.82 62 46
134.84 63 47
134.86 63 49
134.88 63 50
134.90 64 51
134.92 64 52
134.94 64 54
134.96 64 55
134.98 65 56
135.00 65 58
135.02 65 59

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

135.04 66 60
135.06 66 61
135.08 66 63
135.10 66 64
135.12 67 65
135.14 67 67
135.16 67 68
135.18 68 69
135.20 68 71
135.22 68 72
135.24 69 74
135.26 69 75
135.28 69 76
135.30 70 78
135.32 70 79
135.34 70 80
135.36 70 82
135.38 71 83
135.40 71 85
135.42 71 86
135.44 72 88
135.46 72 89
135.48 72 90
135.50 73 92
135.52 73 93
135.54 73 95
135.56 73 96
135.58 74 98
135.60 74 99
135.62 74 101
135.64 75 102
135.66 75 104
135.68 75 105
135.70 75 107
135.72 76 108
135.74 76 110
135.76 76 111
135.78 77 113
135.80 77 114
135.82 77 116
135.84 78 117
135.86 78 119
135.88 78 121
135.90 79 122
135.92 79 124
135.94 79 125
135.96 79 127
135.98 80 128
136.00 80 130
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Summary for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.51"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 0.65 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.045 af
Outflow = 0.62 cfs @ 12.11 hrs,  Volume= 0.045 af,  Atten= 5%,  Lag= 1.6 min
Primary = 0.62 cfs @ 12.11 hrs,  Volume= 0.045 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 135.09' @ 12.11 hrs   Surf.Area= 538 sf   Storage= 603 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 306.7 min calculated for 0.045 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 306.7 min ( 1,103.4 - 796.8 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 133.50' 1,175 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0 0
136.00 720 1,175 1,175

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 130.50' 4.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 20.0'   CPP, projecting, no headwall,  Ke= 0.900   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 130.50' / 130.30'   S= 0.0100 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 0.09 sf   

#2 Device 1 133.50' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 135.00' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.62 cfs @ 12.11 hrs  HW=135.09'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.01 cfs of 0.70 cfs potential flow)

2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.01 cfs)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.60 cfs @ 0.84 fps)
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Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow
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Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=135.09'

Storage=603 cf
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0
133.55 230 11
133.60 240 23
133.65 250 35
133.70 260 48
133.75 270 61
133.80 280 75
133.85 290 89
133.90 300 104
133.95 310 119
134.00 320 135
134.05 330 151
134.10 340 168
134.15 350 185
134.20 360 203
134.25 370 221
134.30 380 240
134.35 390 259
134.40 400 279
134.45 410 299
134.50 420 320
134.55 430 341
134.60 440 363
134.65 450 385
134.70 460 408
134.75 470 431
134.80 480 455
134.85 490 479
134.90 500 504
134.95 510 529
135.00 520 555
135.05 530 581
135.10 540 608
135.15 550 635
135.20 560 663
135.25 570 691
135.30 580 720
135.35 590 749
135.40 600 779
135.45 610 809
135.50 620 840
135.55 630 871
135.60 640 903
135.65 650 935
135.70 660 968
135.75 670 1,001
135.80 680 1,035
135.85 690 1,069
135.90 700 1,104
135.95 710 1,139
136.00 720 1,175
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Summary for Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.70"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 10.69 cfs @ 12.12 hrs,  Volume= 0.990 af
Outflow = 10.67 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.990 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.5 min
Discarded = 0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.077 af
Primary = 10.64 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.913 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.82' @ 12.13 hrs   Surf.Area= 1,419 sf   Storage= 1,837 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 48.2 min calculated for 0.990 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 48.4 min ( 848.0 - 799.6 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 141.00' 4,650 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0 0
143.00 1,500 2,100 2,100
144.50 1,900 2,550 4,650

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 142.50' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#2 Discarded 141.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 142.50' 20.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.82'   (Free Discharge)
2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.03 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=10.63 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.82'   (Free Discharge)
1=Orifice/Grate  (Orifice Controls 0.26 cfs @ 1.92 fps)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 10.38 cfs @ 1.62 fps)
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Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.82'

Storage=1,837 cf

10.69 cfs10.67 cfs

0.03 cfs

10.64 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond FB: Forebay

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0
141.05 623 31
141.10 645 62
141.15 668 95
141.20 690 129
141.25 713 164
141.30 735 200
141.35 757 238
141.40 780 276
141.45 802 316
141.50 825 356
141.55 848 398
141.60 870 441
141.65 893 485
141.70 915 530
141.75 938 577
141.80 960 624
141.85 982 673
141.90 1,005 722
141.95 1,027 773
142.00 1,050 825
142.05 1,073 878
142.10 1,095 932
142.15 1,118 988
142.20 1,140 1,044
142.25 1,163 1,102
142.30 1,185 1,160
142.35 1,207 1,220
142.40 1,230 1,281
142.45 1,252 1,343
142.50 1,275 1,406
142.55 1,298 1,471
142.60 1,320 1,536
142.65 1,343 1,603
142.70 1,365 1,670
142.75 1,388 1,739
142.80 1,410 1,809
142.85 1,432 1,880
142.90 1,455 1,952
142.95 1,477 2,026
143.00 1,500 2,100
143.05 1,513 2,175
143.10 1,527 2,251
143.15 1,540 2,328
143.20 1,553 2,405
143.25 1,567 2,483
143.30 1,580 2,562
143.35 1,593 2,641
143.40 1,607 2,721
143.45 1,620 2,802
143.50 1,633 2,883
143.55 1,647 2,965

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

143.60 1,660 3,048
143.65 1,673 3,131
143.70 1,687 3,215
143.75 1,700 3,300
143.80 1,713 3,385
143.85 1,727 3,471
143.90 1,740 3,558
143.95 1,753 3,645
144.00 1,767 3,733
144.05 1,780 3,822
144.10 1,793 3,911
144.15 1,807 4,001
144.20 1,820 4,092
144.25 1,833 4,183
144.30 1,847 4,275
144.35 1,860 4,368
144.40 1,873 4,461
144.45 1,887 4,555
144.50 1,900 4,650
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Summary for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 4.33"    for  25 Year event
Inflow = 10.64 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.913 af
Outflow = 7.01 cfs @ 12.31 hrs,  Volume= 0.913 af,  Atten= 34%,  Lag= 10.8 min
Primary = 7.01 cfs @ 12.31 hrs,  Volume= 0.913 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.93' @ 12.31 hrs   Surf.Area= 5,211 sf   Storage= 11,601 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 156.0 min calculated for 0.913 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 156.1 min ( 962.8 - 806.7 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 140.00' 24,050 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0 0
142.00 4,500 7,100 7,100
145.00 6,800 16,950 24,050

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 137.75' 15.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 60.0'   CPP, end-section conforming to fill,  Ke= 0.500   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 137.75' / 137.00'   S= 0.0125 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 1.23 sf   

#2 Device 1 137.75' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#3 Device 2 140.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#4 Device 1 141.30' 1.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=7.01 cfs @ 12.31 hrs  HW=142.93'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 7.01 cfs of 12.61 cfs potential flow)

2=Orifice/Grate  (Passes 0.12 cfs of 2.10 cfs potential flow)
3=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.12 cfs)

4=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 6.89 cfs @ 4.23 fps)
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Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.93'

Storage=11,601 cf

10.64 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0
140.05 2,648 131
140.10 2,695 265
140.15 2,743 401
140.20 2,790 539
140.25 2,838 680
140.30 2,885 823
140.35 2,932 968
140.40 2,980 1,116
140.45 3,027 1,266
140.50 3,075 1,419
140.55 3,123 1,574
140.60 3,170 1,731
140.65 3,218 1,891
140.70 3,265 2,053
140.75 3,313 2,217
140.80 3,360 2,384
140.85 3,407 2,553
140.90 3,455 2,725
140.95 3,502 2,899
141.00 3,550 3,075
141.05 3,598 3,254
141.10 3,645 3,435
141.15 3,693 3,618
141.20 3,740 3,804
141.25 3,788 3,992
141.30 3,835 4,183
141.35 3,882 4,376
141.40 3,930 4,571
141.45 3,977 4,769
141.50 4,025 4,969
141.55 4,073 5,171
141.60 4,120 5,376
141.65 4,168 5,583
141.70 4,215 5,793
141.75 4,263 6,005
141.80 4,310 6,219
141.85 4,357 6,436
141.90 4,405 6,655
141.95 4,452 6,876
142.00 4,500 7,100
142.05 4,538 7,326
142.10 4,577 7,554
142.15 4,615 7,784
142.20 4,653 8,015
142.25 4,692 8,249
142.30 4,730 8,485
142.35 4,768 8,722
142.40 4,807 8,961
142.45 4,845 9,203
142.50 4,883 9,446
142.55 4,922 9,691

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

142.60 4,960 9,938
142.65 4,998 10,187
142.70 5,037 10,438
142.75 5,075 10,691
142.80 5,113 10,945
142.85 5,152 11,202
142.90 5,190 11,461
142.95 5,228 11,721
143.00 5,267 11,983
143.05 5,305 12,248
143.10 5,343 12,514
143.15 5,382 12,782
143.20 5,420 13,052
143.25 5,458 13,324
143.30 5,497 13,598
143.35 5,535 13,874
143.40 5,573 14,151
143.45 5,612 14,431
143.50 5,650 14,713
143.55 5,688 14,996
143.60 5,727 15,281
143.65 5,765 15,569
143.70 5,803 15,858
143.75 5,842 16,149
143.80 5,880 16,442
143.85 5,918 16,737
143.90 5,957 17,034
143.95 5,995 17,333
144.00 6,033 17,633
144.05 6,072 17,936
144.10 6,110 18,240
144.15 6,148 18,547
144.20 6,187 18,855
144.25 6,225 19,166
144.30 6,263 19,478
144.35 6,302 19,792
144.40 6,340 20,108
144.45 6,378 20,426
144.50 6,417 20,746
144.55 6,455 21,068
144.60 6,493 21,391
144.65 6,532 21,717
144.70 6,570 22,044
144.75 6,608 22,374
144.80 6,647 22,705
144.85 6,685 23,039
144.90 6,723 23,374
144.95 6,762 23,711
145.00 6,800 24,050
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff = 16.85 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 1.765 af,  Depth= 6.81"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

1.752 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.791 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.118 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.448 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.109 82 Weighted Average
2.661 85.59% Pervious Area
0.448 14.41% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

3.3 250 0.0320 1.25 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 141 0.0990 4.72 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

18.6 1,124 Total



Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"Post-Development
  Printed  10/22/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 69HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=3.109 ac

Runoff Volume=1.765 af

Runoff Depth=6.81"

Flow Length=1,124'

Tc=18.6 min

CN=82

16.85 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff = 28.82 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 2.821 af,  Depth= 6.69"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
3.971 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.197 98 Paved parking, HSG C

5.060 81 Weighted Average
4.863 96.11% Pervious Area
0.197 3.89% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=5.060 ac

Runoff Volume=2.821 af

Runoff Depth=6.69"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

28.82 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff = 10.25 cfs @ 12.18 hrs,  Volume= 0.938 af,  Depth= 6.81"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.286 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.895 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.471 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

1.652 82 Weighted Average
1.366 82.69% Pervious Area
0.286 17.31% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.8 288 0.0600 1.71 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

1.1 102 0.0100 1.50 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

13.1 490 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=1.652 ac

Runoff Volume=0.938 af

Runoff Depth=6.81"

Flow Length=490'

Tc=13.1 min

CN=82

10.25 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff = 7.48 cfs @ 12.08 hrs,  Volume= 0.578 af,  Depth= 7.91"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.029 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.600 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.247 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.876 91 Weighted Average
0.629 71.80% Pervious Area
0.247 28.20% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, 

Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=0.876 ac

Runoff Volume=0.578 af

Runoff Depth=7.91"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=91

7.48 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.98 cfs @ 12.08 hrs,  Volume= 0.073 af,  Depth= 7.30"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.060 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.060 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C

0.120 86 Weighted Average
0.060 50.00% Pervious Area
0.060 50.00% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, Direct

Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=0.120 ac

Runoff Volume=0.073 af

Runoff Depth=7.30"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=86

0.98 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff = 4.93 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.461 af,  Depth= 6.57"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.737 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

0.843 80 Weighted Average
0.843 100.00% Pervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

100 Year Rainfall=9.00"

Runoff Area=0.843 ac

Runoff Volume=0.461 af

Runoff Depth=6.57"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=80

4.93 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 1: 

Inflow Area = 3.109 ac, 14.41% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 6.81"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 16.85 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 1.765 af
Outflow = 16.85 cfs @ 12.25 hrs,  Volume= 1.765 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 1: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=3.109 ac

16.85 cfs16.85 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 2: 

Inflow Area = 7.708 ac, 10.25% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 6.74"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 40.06 cfs @ 12.22 hrs,  Volume= 4.326 af
Outflow = 40.06 cfs @ 12.22 hrs,  Volume= 4.326 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 2: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=7.708 ac

40.06 cfs40.06 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 3: 

Inflow Area = 0.843 ac, 0.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 6.57"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 4.93 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.461 af
Outflow = 4.93 cfs @ 12.19 hrs,  Volume= 0.461 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 3: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.843 ac

4.93 cfs4.93 cfs
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Summary for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 7.30"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 0.98 cfs @ 12.08 hrs,  Volume= 0.073 af
Outflow = 0.98 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.073 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.1 min
Discarded = 0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af
Primary = 0.98 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.070 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 134.72' @ 12.09 hrs   Surf.Area= 61 sf   Storage= 40 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 13.6 min calculated for 0.073 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 13.6 min ( 797.5 - 784.0 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 134.00' 130 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0 0
136.00 80 130 130

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Discarded 134.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#2 Primary 134.60' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.00 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.72'   (Free Discharge)
1=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.00 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.97 cfs @ 12.09 hrs  HW=134.72'   (Free Discharge)
2=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.97 cfs @ 0.98 fps)
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Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=134.72'

Storage=40 cf

0.98 cfs0.98 cfs

0.00 cfs

0.98 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0
134.02 50 1
134.04 51 2
134.06 51 3
134.08 51 4
134.10 51 5
134.12 52 6
134.14 52 7
134.16 52 8
134.18 53 9
134.20 53 10
134.22 53 11
134.24 54 12
134.26 54 14
134.28 54 15
134.30 55 16
134.32 55 17
134.34 55 18
134.36 55 19
134.38 56 20
134.40 56 21
134.42 56 22
134.44 57 23
134.46 57 25
134.48 57 26
134.50 58 27
134.52 58 28
134.54 58 29
134.56 58 30
134.58 59 32
134.60 59 33
134.62 59 34
134.64 60 35
134.66 60 36
134.68 60 37
134.70 60 39
134.72 61 40
134.74 61 41
134.76 61 42
134.78 62 44
134.80 62 45
134.82 62 46
134.84 63 47
134.86 63 49
134.88 63 50
134.90 64 51
134.92 64 52
134.94 64 54
134.96 64 55
134.98 65 56
135.00 65 58
135.02 65 59

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

135.04 66 60
135.06 66 61
135.08 66 63
135.10 66 64
135.12 67 65
135.14 67 67
135.16 67 68
135.18 68 69
135.20 68 71
135.22 68 72
135.24 69 74
135.26 69 75
135.28 69 76
135.30 70 78
135.32 70 79
135.34 70 80
135.36 70 82
135.38 71 83
135.40 71 85
135.42 71 86
135.44 72 88
135.46 72 89
135.48 72 90
135.50 73 92
135.52 73 93
135.54 73 95
135.56 73 96
135.58 74 98
135.60 74 99
135.62 74 101
135.64 75 102
135.66 75 104
135.68 75 105
135.70 75 107
135.72 76 108
135.74 76 110
135.76 76 111
135.78 77 113
135.80 77 114
135.82 77 116
135.84 78 117
135.86 78 119
135.88 78 121
135.90 79 122
135.92 79 124
135.94 79 125
135.96 79 127
135.98 80 128
136.00 80 130
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Summary for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 7.00"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 0.98 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.070 af
Outflow = 0.96 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.070 af,  Atten= 1%,  Lag= 0.8 min
Primary = 0.96 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.070 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 135.12' @ 12.10 hrs   Surf.Area= 544 sf   Storage= 620 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 225.1 min calculated for 0.070 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 225.2 min ( 1,011.7 - 786.4 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 133.50' 1,175 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0 0
136.00 720 1,175 1,175

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 130.50' 4.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 20.0'   CPP, projecting, no headwall,  Ke= 0.900   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 130.50' / 130.30'   S= 0.0100 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 0.09 sf   

#2 Device 1 133.50' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 135.00' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.96 cfs @ 12.10 hrs  HW=135.12'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.01 cfs of 0.70 cfs potential flow)

2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.01 cfs)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.95 cfs @ 0.98 fps)
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Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=135.12'

Storage=620 cf

0.98 cfs0.96 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0
133.55 230 11
133.60 240 23
133.65 250 35
133.70 260 48
133.75 270 61
133.80 280 75
133.85 290 89
133.90 300 104
133.95 310 119
134.00 320 135
134.05 330 151
134.10 340 168
134.15 350 185
134.20 360 203
134.25 370 221
134.30 380 240
134.35 390 259
134.40 400 279
134.45 410 299
134.50 420 320
134.55 430 341
134.60 440 363
134.65 450 385
134.70 460 408
134.75 470 431
134.80 480 455
134.85 490 479
134.90 500 504
134.95 510 529
135.00 520 555
135.05 530 581
135.10 540 608
135.15 550 635
135.20 560 663
135.25 570 691
135.30 580 720
135.35 590 749
135.40 600 779
135.45 610 809
135.50 620 840
135.55 630 871
135.60 640 903
135.65 650 935
135.70 660 968
135.75 670 1,001
135.80 680 1,035
135.85 690 1,069
135.90 700 1,104
135.95 710 1,139
136.00 720 1,175
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Summary for Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 7.19"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 16.07 cfs @ 12.12 hrs,  Volume= 1.516 af
Outflow = 16.04 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 1.516 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.4 min
Discarded = 0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 0.081 af
Primary = 16.01 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 1.435 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.91' @ 12.13 hrs   Surf.Area= 1,461 sf   Storage= 1,973 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 33.7 min calculated for 1.515 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 33.9 min ( 822.5 - 788.6 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 141.00' 4,650 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0 0
143.00 1,500 2,100 2,100
144.50 1,900 2,550 4,650

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 142.50' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#2 Discarded 141.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 142.50' 20.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.03 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.91'   (Free Discharge)
2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.03 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=15.99 cfs @ 12.13 hrs  HW=142.91'   (Free Discharge)
1=Orifice/Grate  (Orifice Controls 0.38 cfs @ 2.19 fps)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 15.61 cfs @ 1.89 fps)
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Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.91'

Storage=1,973 cf

16.07 cfs16.04 cfs

0.03 cfs

16.01 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond FB: Forebay

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0
141.05 623 31
141.10 645 62
141.15 668 95
141.20 690 129
141.25 713 164
141.30 735 200
141.35 757 238
141.40 780 276
141.45 802 316
141.50 825 356
141.55 848 398
141.60 870 441
141.65 893 485
141.70 915 530
141.75 938 577
141.80 960 624
141.85 982 673
141.90 1,005 722
141.95 1,027 773
142.00 1,050 825
142.05 1,073 878
142.10 1,095 932
142.15 1,118 988
142.20 1,140 1,044
142.25 1,163 1,102
142.30 1,185 1,160
142.35 1,207 1,220
142.40 1,230 1,281
142.45 1,252 1,343
142.50 1,275 1,406
142.55 1,298 1,471
142.60 1,320 1,536
142.65 1,343 1,603
142.70 1,365 1,670
142.75 1,388 1,739
142.80 1,410 1,809
142.85 1,432 1,880
142.90 1,455 1,952
142.95 1,477 2,026
143.00 1,500 2,100
143.05 1,513 2,175
143.10 1,527 2,251
143.15 1,540 2,328
143.20 1,553 2,405
143.25 1,567 2,483
143.30 1,580 2,562
143.35 1,593 2,641
143.40 1,607 2,721
143.45 1,620 2,802
143.50 1,633 2,883
143.55 1,647 2,965

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

143.60 1,660 3,048
143.65 1,673 3,131
143.70 1,687 3,215
143.75 1,700 3,300
143.80 1,713 3,385
143.85 1,727 3,471
143.90 1,740 3,558
143.95 1,753 3,645
144.00 1,767 3,733
144.05 1,780 3,822
144.10 1,793 3,911
144.15 1,807 4,001
144.20 1,820 4,092
144.25 1,833 4,183
144.30 1,847 4,275
144.35 1,860 4,368
144.40 1,873 4,461
144.45 1,887 4,555
144.50 1,900 4,650
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Summary for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 6.81"    for  100 Year event
Inflow = 16.01 cfs @ 12.13 hrs,  Volume= 1.435 af
Outflow = 11.21 cfs @ 12.29 hrs,  Volume= 1.435 af,  Atten= 30%,  Lag= 9.5 min
Primary = 11.21 cfs @ 12.29 hrs,  Volume= 1.435 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 143.53' @ 12.29 hrs   Surf.Area= 5,675 sf   Storage= 14,901 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 113.5 min calculated for 1.435 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 113.6 min ( 909.4 - 795.8 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 140.00' 24,050 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0 0
142.00 4,500 7,100 7,100
145.00 6,800 16,950 24,050

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 137.75' 15.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 60.0'   CPP, end-section conforming to fill,  Ke= 0.500   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 137.75' / 137.00'   S= 0.0125 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 1.23 sf   

#2 Device 1 137.75' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#3 Device 2 140.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#4 Device 1 141.30' 1.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=11.21 cfs @ 12.29 hrs  HW=143.53'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 11.21 cfs of 13.42 cfs potential flow)

2=Orifice/Grate  (Passes 0.13 cfs of 2.22 cfs potential flow)
3=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.13 cfs)

4=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 11.08 cfs @ 4.96 fps)
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Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=143.53'

Storage=14,901 cf

16.01 cfs

11.21 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0
140.05 2,648 131
140.10 2,695 265
140.15 2,743 401
140.20 2,790 539
140.25 2,838 680
140.30 2,885 823
140.35 2,932 968
140.40 2,980 1,116
140.45 3,027 1,266
140.50 3,075 1,419
140.55 3,123 1,574
140.60 3,170 1,731
140.65 3,218 1,891
140.70 3,265 2,053
140.75 3,313 2,217
140.80 3,360 2,384
140.85 3,407 2,553
140.90 3,455 2,725
140.95 3,502 2,899
141.00 3,550 3,075
141.05 3,598 3,254
141.10 3,645 3,435
141.15 3,693 3,618
141.20 3,740 3,804
141.25 3,788 3,992
141.30 3,835 4,183
141.35 3,882 4,376
141.40 3,930 4,571
141.45 3,977 4,769
141.50 4,025 4,969
141.55 4,073 5,171
141.60 4,120 5,376
141.65 4,168 5,583
141.70 4,215 5,793
141.75 4,263 6,005
141.80 4,310 6,219
141.85 4,357 6,436
141.90 4,405 6,655
141.95 4,452 6,876
142.00 4,500 7,100
142.05 4,538 7,326
142.10 4,577 7,554
142.15 4,615 7,784
142.20 4,653 8,015
142.25 4,692 8,249
142.30 4,730 8,485
142.35 4,768 8,722
142.40 4,807 8,961
142.45 4,845 9,203
142.50 4,883 9,446
142.55 4,922 9,691

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

142.60 4,960 9,938
142.65 4,998 10,187
142.70 5,037 10,438
142.75 5,075 10,691
142.80 5,113 10,945
142.85 5,152 11,202
142.90 5,190 11,461
142.95 5,228 11,721
143.00 5,267 11,983
143.05 5,305 12,248
143.10 5,343 12,514
143.15 5,382 12,782
143.20 5,420 13,052
143.25 5,458 13,324
143.30 5,497 13,598
143.35 5,535 13,874
143.40 5,573 14,151
143.45 5,612 14,431
143.50 5,650 14,713
143.55 5,688 14,996
143.60 5,727 15,281
143.65 5,765 15,569
143.70 5,803 15,858
143.75 5,842 16,149
143.80 5,880 16,442
143.85 5,918 16,737
143.90 5,957 17,034
143.95 5,995 17,333
144.00 6,033 17,633
144.05 6,072 17,936
144.10 6,110 18,240
144.15 6,148 18,547
144.20 6,187 18,855
144.25 6,225 19,166
144.30 6,263 19,478
144.35 6,302 19,792
144.40 6,340 20,108
144.45 6,378 20,426
144.50 6,417 20,746
144.55 6,455 21,068
144.60 6,493 21,391
144.65 6,532 21,717
144.70 6,570 22,044
144.75 6,608 22,374
144.80 6,647 22,705
144.85 6,685 23,039
144.90 6,723 23,374
144.95 6,762 23,711
145.00 6,800 24,050



Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"Post-Development
  Printed  10/22/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 90HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Summary for Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff = 0.75 cfs @ 12.30 hrs,  Volume= 0.090 af,  Depth= 0.35"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

1.752 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.791 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.118 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.448 98 Paved parking, HSG C

3.109 82 Weighted Average
2.661 85.59% Pervious Area
0.448 14.41% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

3.3 250 0.0320 1.25 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

0.5 141 0.0990 4.72 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

5.6 633 0.0160 1.90 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 4 to 5
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

18.6 1,124 Total



Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"Post-Development
  Printed  10/22/2014Prepared by Langan Eng & Env Srvcs, Inc

Page 91HydroCAD® 10.00  s/n 08101  © 2013 HydroCAD Software Solutions LLC

Subcatchment PDA-1: Remaining DP 1

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=3.109 ac

Runoff Volume=0.090 af

Runoff Depth=0.35"

Flow Length=1,124'

Tc=18.6 min

CN=82

0.75 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff = 1.13 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.133 af,  Depth= 0.31"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.892 84 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG D
3.971 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.197 98 Paved parking, HSG C

5.060 81 Weighted Average
4.863 96.11% Pervious Area
0.197 3.89% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

10.6 150 0.0330 0.24 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

5.2 550 0.0630 1.76 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

15.8 700 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2A: Remaining DP 2

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=5.060 ac

Runoff Volume=0.133 af

Runoff Depth=0.31"

Flow Length=700'

Tc=15.8 min

CN=81

1.13 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.45 cfs @ 12.21 hrs,  Volume= 0.048 af,  Depth= 0.35"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.286 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.895 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.471 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

1.652 82 Weighted Average
1.366 82.69% Pervious Area
0.286 17.31% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

9.2 100 0.0210 0.18 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.8 288 0.0600 1.71 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

1.1 102 0.0100 1.50 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 3 to 4
Grassed Waterway   Kv= 15.0 fps

13.1 490 Total

Subcatchment PDA-2B: Forebay Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=1.652 ac

Runoff Volume=0.048 af

Runoff Depth=0.35"

Flow Length=490'

Tc=13.1 min

CN=82

0.45 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.76 cfs @ 12.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.054 af,  Depth= 0.74"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.029 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C
0.600 89 Gravel roads, HSG C
0.247 98 Paved parking, HSG C

0.876 91 Weighted Average
0.629 71.80% Pervious Area
0.247 28.20% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, 

Subcatchment PDA-2C: Sand Filter Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=0.876 ac

Runoff Volume=0.054 af

Runoff Depth=0.74"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=91

0.76 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff = 0.07 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.005 af,  Depth= 0.49"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.060 98 Paved parking, HSG C
0.060 74 >75% Grass cover, Good, HSG C

0.120 86 Weighted Average
0.060 50.00% Pervious Area
0.060 50.00% Impervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

6.0 Direct Entry, Direct

Subcatchment PDA-2D: Dry Swale Contributing Area

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=0.120 ac

Runoff Volume=0.005 af

Runoff Depth=0.49"

Tc=6.0 min

CN=86

0.07 cfs
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Summary for Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff = 0.17 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.020 af,  Depth= 0.29"

Runoff by SCS TR-20 method, UH=SCS, Weighted-CN, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Type III 24-hr  WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Area (ac) CN Description

0.737 79 50-75% Grass cover, Fair, HSG C
0.106 89 Gravel roads, HSG C

0.843 80 Weighted Average
0.843 100.00% Pervious Area

Tc Length Slope Velocity Capacity Description
(min) (feet) (ft/ft) (ft/sec) (cfs)

11.6 150 0.0266 0.22 Sheet Flow, 1 to 2
Grass: Short   n= 0.150   P2= 3.50"

2.6 212 0.0377 1.36 Shallow Concentrated Flow, 2 to 3
Short Grass Pasture   Kv= 7.0 fps

14.2 362 Total

Subcatchment PDA-3: Remaining DP 3

Runoff

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Type III 24-hr

WQv Rainfall=1.50"

Runoff Area=0.843 ac

Runoff Volume=0.020 af

Runoff Depth=0.29"

Flow Length=362'

Tc=14.2 min

CN=80

0.17 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 1: 

Inflow Area = 3.109 ac, 14.41% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.35"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 0.75 cfs @ 12.30 hrs,  Volume= 0.090 af
Outflow = 0.75 cfs @ 12.30 hrs,  Volume= 0.090 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 1: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=3.109 ac

0.75 cfs0.75 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 2: 

Inflow Area = 7.708 ac, 10.25% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.27"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 1.13 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.174 af
Outflow = 1.13 cfs @ 12.26 hrs,  Volume= 0.174 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 2: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=7.708 ac

1.13 cfs1.13 cfs
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Summary for Reach DP 3: 

Inflow Area = 0.843 ac, 0.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.29"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 0.17 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.020 af
Outflow = 0.17 cfs @ 12.23 hrs,  Volume= 0.020 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.0 min

Routing by Stor-Ind+Trans method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs

Reach DP 3: 

Inflow
Outflow

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.843 ac

0.17 cfs0.17 cfs
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Summary for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.49"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 0.07 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.005 af
Outflow = 0.07 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.005 af,  Atten= 0%,  Lag= 0.3 min
Discarded = 0.00 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.002 af
Primary = 0.06 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 134.62' @ 12.10 hrs   Surf.Area= 59 sf   Storage= 34 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 140.3 min calculated for 0.005 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 140.3 min ( 1,001.6 - 861.3 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 134.00' 130 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0 0
136.00 80 130 130

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Discarded 134.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#2 Primary 134.60' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.00 cfs @ 12.10 hrs  HW=134.62'   (Free Discharge)
1=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.00 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.06 cfs @ 12.10 hrs  HW=134.62'   (Free Discharge)
2=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.06 cfs @ 0.40 fps)
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Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=134.62'

Storage=34 cf
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond 3P: Pretreatment

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

134.00 50 0
134.02 50 1
134.04 51 2
134.06 51 3
134.08 51 4
134.10 51 5
134.12 52 6
134.14 52 7
134.16 52 8
134.18 53 9
134.20 53 10
134.22 53 11
134.24 54 12
134.26 54 14
134.28 54 15
134.30 55 16
134.32 55 17
134.34 55 18
134.36 55 19
134.38 56 20
134.40 56 21
134.42 56 22
134.44 57 23
134.46 57 25
134.48 57 26
134.50 58 27
134.52 58 28
134.54 58 29
134.56 58 30
134.58 59 32
134.60 59 33
134.62 59 34
134.64 60 35
134.66 60 36
134.68 60 37
134.70 60 39
134.72 61 40
134.74 61 41
134.76 61 42
134.78 62 44
134.80 62 45
134.82 62 46
134.84 63 47
134.86 63 49
134.88 63 50
134.90 64 51
134.92 64 52
134.94 64 54
134.96 64 55
134.98 65 56
135.00 65 58
135.02 65 59

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

135.04 66 60
135.06 66 61
135.08 66 63
135.10 66 64
135.12 67 65
135.14 67 67
135.16 67 68
135.18 68 69
135.20 68 71
135.22 68 72
135.24 69 74
135.26 69 75
135.28 69 76
135.30 70 78
135.32 70 79
135.34 70 80
135.36 70 82
135.38 71 83
135.40 71 85
135.42 71 86
135.44 72 88
135.46 72 89
135.48 72 90
135.50 73 92
135.52 73 93
135.54 73 95
135.56 73 96
135.58 74 98
135.60 74 99
135.62 74 101
135.64 75 102
135.66 75 104
135.68 75 105
135.70 75 107
135.72 76 108
135.74 76 110
135.76 76 111
135.78 77 113
135.80 77 114
135.82 77 116
135.84 78 117
135.86 78 119
135.88 78 121
135.90 79 122
135.92 79 124
135.94 79 125
135.96 79 127
135.98 80 128
136.00 80 130
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Summary for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow Area = 0.120 ac, 50.00% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.28"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 0.06 cfs @ 12.10 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af
Outflow = 0.01 cfs @ 13.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af,  Atten= 91%,  Lag= 59.3 min
Primary = 0.01 cfs @ 13.09 hrs,  Volume= 0.003 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 133.71' @ 13.09 hrs   Surf.Area= 263 sf   Storage= 52 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 94.9 min calculated for 0.003 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 94.9 min ( 899.2 - 804.3 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 133.50' 1,175 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0 0
136.00 720 1,175 1,175

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 130.50' 4.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 20.0'   CPP, projecting, no headwall,  Ke= 0.900   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 130.50' / 130.30'   S= 0.0100 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 0.09 sf   

#2 Device 1 133.50' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 135.00' 8.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.01 cfs @ 13.09 hrs  HW=133.71'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.01 cfs of 0.58 cfs potential flow)

2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.01 cfs)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  ( Controls 0.00 cfs)
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Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Inflow
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=0.120 ac

Peak Elev=133.71'

Storage=52 cf

0.06 cfs

0.01 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond DS: Dry Swale (O-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

133.50 220 0
133.55 230 11
133.60 240 23
133.65 250 35
133.70 260 48
133.75 270 61
133.80 280 75
133.85 290 89
133.90 300 104
133.95 310 119
134.00 320 135
134.05 330 151
134.10 340 168
134.15 350 185
134.20 360 203
134.25 370 221
134.30 380 240
134.35 390 259
134.40 400 279
134.45 410 299
134.50 420 320
134.55 430 341
134.60 440 363
134.65 450 385
134.70 460 408
134.75 470 431
134.80 480 455
134.85 490 479
134.90 500 504
134.95 510 529
135.00 520 555
135.05 530 581
135.10 540 608
135.15 550 635
135.20 560 663
135.25 570 691
135.30 580 720
135.35 590 749
135.40 600 779
135.45 610 809
135.50 620 840
135.55 630 871
135.60 640 903
135.65 650 935
135.70 660 968
135.75 670 1,001
135.80 680 1,035
135.85 690 1,069
135.90 700 1,104
135.95 710 1,139
136.00 720 1,175
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Summary for Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.48"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 1.06 cfs @ 12.11 hrs,  Volume= 0.102 af
Outflow = 0.57 cfs @ 12.42 hrs,  Volume= 0.102 af,  Atten= 46%,  Lag= 18.3 min
Discarded = 0.03 cfs @ 12.42 hrs,  Volume= 0.063 af
Primary = 0.54 cfs @ 12.42 hrs,  Volume= 0.039 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 142.54' @ 12.42 hrs   Surf.Area= 1,295 sf   Storage= 1,463 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 373.0 min calculated for 0.102 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 373.1 min ( 1,233.2 - 860.1 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 141.00' 4,650 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0 0
143.00 1,500 2,100 2,100
144.50 1,900 2,550 4,650

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 142.50' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#2 Discarded 141.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#3 Primary 142.50' 20.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Discarded OutFlow  Max=0.03 cfs @ 12.42 hrs  HW=142.54'   (Free Discharge)
2=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.03 cfs)

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.53 cfs @ 12.42 hrs  HW=142.54'   (Free Discharge)
1=Orifice/Grate  (Orifice Controls 0.01 cfs @ 0.72 fps)
3=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  (Weir Controls 0.52 cfs @ 0.59 fps)
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Pond FB: Forebay

Inflow
Outflow
Discarded
Primary

Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=142.54'

Storage=1,463 cf

1.06 cfs

0.57 cfs

0.03 cfs

0.54 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond FB: Forebay

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

141.00 600 0
141.05 623 31
141.10 645 62
141.15 668 95
141.20 690 129
141.25 713 164
141.30 735 200
141.35 757 238
141.40 780 276
141.45 802 316
141.50 825 356
141.55 848 398
141.60 870 441
141.65 893 485
141.70 915 530
141.75 938 577
141.80 960 624
141.85 982 673
141.90 1,005 722
141.95 1,027 773
142.00 1,050 825
142.05 1,073 878
142.10 1,095 932
142.15 1,118 988
142.20 1,140 1,044
142.25 1,163 1,102
142.30 1,185 1,160
142.35 1,207 1,220
142.40 1,230 1,281
142.45 1,252 1,343
142.50 1,275 1,406
142.55 1,298 1,471
142.60 1,320 1,536
142.65 1,343 1,603
142.70 1,365 1,670
142.75 1,388 1,739
142.80 1,410 1,809
142.85 1,432 1,880
142.90 1,455 1,952
142.95 1,477 2,026
143.00 1,500 2,100
143.05 1,513 2,175
143.10 1,527 2,251
143.15 1,540 2,328
143.20 1,553 2,405
143.25 1,567 2,483
143.30 1,580 2,562
143.35 1,593 2,641
143.40 1,607 2,721
143.45 1,620 2,802
143.50 1,633 2,883
143.55 1,647 2,965

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

143.60 1,660 3,048
143.65 1,673 3,131
143.70 1,687 3,215
143.75 1,700 3,300
143.80 1,713 3,385
143.85 1,727 3,471
143.90 1,740 3,558
143.95 1,753 3,645
144.00 1,767 3,733
144.05 1,780 3,822
144.10 1,793 3,911
144.15 1,807 4,001
144.20 1,820 4,092
144.25 1,833 4,183
144.30 1,847 4,275
144.35 1,860 4,368
144.40 1,873 4,461
144.45 1,887 4,555
144.50 1,900 4,650
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Summary for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow Area = 2.528 ac, 21.08% Impervious,  Inflow Depth = 0.18"    for  WQv event
Inflow = 0.54 cfs @ 12.42 hrs,  Volume= 0.039 af
Outflow = 0.07 cfs @ 14.62 hrs,  Volume= 0.039 af,  Atten= 88%,  Lag= 132.1 min
Primary = 0.07 cfs @ 14.62 hrs,  Volume= 0.039 af

Routing by Stor-Ind method, Time Span= 0.00-72.00 hrs, dt= 0.01 hrs
Peak Elev= 140.26' @ 14.62 hrs   Surf.Area= 2,850 sf   Storage= 716 cf

Plug-Flow detention time= 127.7 min calculated for 0.039 af (100% of inflow)
Center-of-Mass det. time= 127.7 min ( 961.8 - 834.1 )

Volume Invert Avail.Storage Storage Description

#1 140.00' 24,050 cf Custom Stage Data (Prismatic) Listed below (Recalc)

Elevation Surf.Area Inc.Store Cum.Store
(feet) (sq-ft) (cubic-feet) (cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0 0
142.00 4,500 7,100 7,100
145.00 6,800 16,950 24,050

Device Routing     Invert Outlet Devices

#1 Primary 137.75' 15.0"  Round Culvert   
L= 60.0'   CPP, end-section conforming to fill,  Ke= 0.500   
Inlet / Outlet Invert= 137.75' / 137.00'   S= 0.0125 '/'   Cc= 0.900   
n= 0.012,  Flow Area= 1.23 sf   

#2 Device 1 137.75' 6.0" Vert. Orifice/Grate    C= 0.600   
#3 Device 2 140.00' 1.000 in/hr Exfiltration over Surface area     Phase-In= 0.01'   
#4 Device 1 141.30' 1.0' long  x 0.5' breadth Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir   

Head (feet)  0.20  0.40  0.60  0.80  1.00   
Coef. (English)  2.80  2.92  3.08  3.30  3.32   

Primary OutFlow  Max=0.07 cfs @ 14.62 hrs  HW=140.26'   (Free Discharge)
1=Culvert  (Passes 0.07 cfs of 8.12 cfs potential flow)

2=Orifice/Grate  (Passes 0.07 cfs of 1.42 cfs potential flow)
3=Exfiltration  (Exfiltration Controls 0.07 cfs)

4=Broad-Crested Rectangular Weir  ( Controls 0.00 cfs)
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Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Inflow
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Hydrograph

Time  (hours)
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Inflow Area=2.528 ac

Peak Elev=140.26'

Storage=716 cf

0.54 cfs

0.07 cfs
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Stage-Area-Storage for Pond SF: Sand Filter (F-1)

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

140.00 2,600 0
140.05 2,648 131
140.10 2,695 265
140.15 2,743 401
140.20 2,790 539
140.25 2,838 680
140.30 2,885 823
140.35 2,932 968
140.40 2,980 1,116
140.45 3,027 1,266
140.50 3,075 1,419
140.55 3,123 1,574
140.60 3,170 1,731
140.65 3,218 1,891
140.70 3,265 2,053
140.75 3,313 2,217
140.80 3,360 2,384
140.85 3,407 2,553
140.90 3,455 2,725
140.95 3,502 2,899
141.00 3,550 3,075
141.05 3,598 3,254
141.10 3,645 3,435
141.15 3,693 3,618
141.20 3,740 3,804
141.25 3,788 3,992
141.30 3,835 4,183
141.35 3,882 4,376
141.40 3,930 4,571
141.45 3,977 4,769
141.50 4,025 4,969
141.55 4,073 5,171
141.60 4,120 5,376
141.65 4,168 5,583
141.70 4,215 5,793
141.75 4,263 6,005
141.80 4,310 6,219
141.85 4,357 6,436
141.90 4,405 6,655
141.95 4,452 6,876
142.00 4,500 7,100
142.05 4,538 7,326
142.10 4,577 7,554
142.15 4,615 7,784
142.20 4,653 8,015
142.25 4,692 8,249
142.30 4,730 8,485
142.35 4,768 8,722
142.40 4,807 8,961
142.45 4,845 9,203
142.50 4,883 9,446
142.55 4,922 9,691

Elevation
(feet)

Surface
(sq-ft)

Storage
(cubic-feet)

142.60 4,960 9,938
142.65 4,998 10,187
142.70 5,037 10,438
142.75 5,075 10,691
142.80 5,113 10,945
142.85 5,152 11,202
142.90 5,190 11,461
142.95 5,228 11,721
143.00 5,267 11,983
143.05 5,305 12,248
143.10 5,343 12,514
143.15 5,382 12,782
143.20 5,420 13,052
143.25 5,458 13,324
143.30 5,497 13,598
143.35 5,535 13,874
143.40 5,573 14,151
143.45 5,612 14,431
143.50 5,650 14,713
143.55 5,688 14,996
143.60 5,727 15,281
143.65 5,765 15,569
143.70 5,803 15,858
143.75 5,842 16,149
143.80 5,880 16,442
143.85 5,918 16,737
143.90 5,957 17,034
143.95 5,995 17,333
144.00 6,033 17,633
144.05 6,072 17,936
144.10 6,110 18,240
144.15 6,148 18,547
144.20 6,187 18,855
144.25 6,225 19,166
144.30 6,263 19,478
144.35 6,302 19,792
144.40 6,340 20,108
144.45 6,378 20,426
144.50 6,417 20,746
144.55 6,455 21,068
144.60 6,493 21,391
144.65 6,532 21,717
144.70 6,570 22,044
144.75 6,608 22,374
144.80 6,647 22,705
144.85 6,685 23,039
144.90 6,723 23,374
144.95 6,762 23,711
145.00 6,800 24,050
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MISCELLANEOUS CALCULATION 
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AREAS 

 

 





Re: Little Tor Substation/ SWPPP AREAS Date: 10/15/2014

Total Area 507,909.60 S.F. 11.660 AC.

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Buildings/concrete 30,492.00 0.700 Grass 133,293.60 3.06

0.000 0.00 0.000

0.000 0.00 0.000

163,785.60 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

3.760 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 30,492.00 0.700 133,293.60 3.060

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Buildings/concrete 27,007.20 0.620 Grass 280,526.40 6.44

0.000 0.00 0.000

0.000 0.00 0.000

307,533.60 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

7.060 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 27,007.20 0.620 280,526.40 6.440

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Buildings/concrete 0.00 0.106 Grass 31,973.04 0.734

0.000 0.00 0.000

0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

36,590.40 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

0.840 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 0.00 0.106 31,973.04 0.734

i^kd^k

Pervious Area

PRE-DEVELOPMENT

Impervious Area

Subarea 3

Impervious Area

Pervious Area

Subarea 1

Pervious Area

Subarea 2

Impervious Area



S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Buildings/concrete 19,514.88 0.448 Grass 110,773.08 2.543

Gravel Road 5,140.08 0.118 0.000

0.000 0.00 0.000

135,428.04 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

3.109 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 24,654.96 0.566 110,773.08 2.543

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Paved driveway 8,581.32 0.197 Grass 211,832.28 4.863

0.000 0.000

0.000 0.00 0.000

220,413.60 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

5.060 AC. 0.00 0.000

Totals: 8,581.32 0.197 211,832.28 4.863

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Gravel Road/areas 20,516.76 0.471 Grass 38,986.20 0.895

Paved driveway 12,458.16 0.286 0.00 0.000

0.000 0.00 0.000

71,961.12 sf 0.000 0.00 0.000

1.652 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 32,974.92 0.757 38,986.20 0.895

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Gravel Road/areas 26,136.00 0.600 Grass 1,263.24 0.029

Paved driveway 10,759.32 0.247 0.00 0.000

0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

38,158.56 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

0.876 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 36,895.32 0.847 1,263.24 0.029

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Paved driveway 2,613.60 0.060 Grass 2,613.60 0.06

0.000 0.00 0.000

0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

5,227.20 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

0.120 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 2,613.60 0.060 2,613.60 0.060

S.F. AC. S.F. AC.

Gravel Road 4,617.36 0.106 Grass 32,103.72 0.737

0.000 0.00 0.000

0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

36,721.08 sf 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

0.843 AC. 0.00 0.000 0.00 0.000

Totals: 4,617.36 0.106 32,103.72 0.737

Subarea 3

Impervious Area Pervious Area

Subarea 2C

Impervious Area Pervious Area

Pervious Area

Subarea 2B

POST-DEVELOPMENT

Impervious Area

Pervious Area

Subarea 2D

Impervious Area Pervious Area

Pervious Area

Impervious Area

Subarea 2A

Impervious Area

Subarea 1
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SURFACE SAND FILTER CALCULATION 

 





Surface Sand Filter Design (NYSDEC F-1)

Data: Litte Tor Substation  (Subarea PDA-2B &PDA-2C)

Size Surface Sand Filter:Size Surface Sand Filter:Size Surface Sand Filter:Size Surface Sand Filter:

From Darcy's Law: Af=WQv(df)/[k(hf+df)(tf)}

WQv  (Taken from HyrdoCAD) = 4,443.00 cf

k (coefficient of permiability) * = 3.50 ft/day

hf (Aver. Height of water above filter bed) ** = 0.50 ft

tf (design filter drain time) = 1.67 days

Filter depth (df) = 4.00 ft

Af (Surface area of filter bed) = 675.68 sf675.68 sf675.68 sf675.68 sf

Af provided = 2,600.00 sf2,600.00 sf2,600.00 sf2,600.00 sf

* NYS Design Manual Page 6-52

** Half of water quality elevation (WQv EL)

Size Sedimentation Basin (As) for pretreatment:Size Sedimentation Basin (As) for pretreatment:Size Sedimentation Basin (As) for pretreatment:Size Sedimentation Basin (As) for pretreatment:

Based on percent Imperviousness (I) = 45.82 %

As (for I ≤ 75% >) = 0.066* WQv = 293.24 sf293.24 sf293.24 sf293.24 sf

As (for I > 75% ) = 0.0081 WQv = NANANANA

Pretreatment chamber provided = 600.00 sf600.00 sf600.00 sf600.00 sf

Underdrain Capacity:Underdrain Capacity:Underdrain Capacity:Underdrain Capacity:

Pipe Diameter = 6.00''

Area (sf) = 0.196 sf

Hyd. R = 0.125

Slope = 0.05

n (PVC) = 0.011

Underdrain design flow 0.15 cfs

WQv (release in 1.67 days ) = 0.03 cfs

Pipe Capacity: = OKOKOKOK

Sand

i^kd^k
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CHANNEL PROTECTION VOLUME CALCULATION 

 





P(1yr): Rockland County 2.8 in.

Total Area (Subarea 2B) 1.652 ac

CN Tc

Runoff 

Depth (Qa)*

1 yr storm

Hours in.

Subarea 2 82 0.240 1.22

*NOTE: Computed utilizing Tr-55 Analysis where Qa = (P-Ia)
2
/[(P-Ia)+(1000/CN-10)]

Dev. Ia = (200/CN) - 2 = 0.439

Channel Protection(Cpv):

Determine Watershed Classification:

The extended detention time is 24 hrs.

T: 24 hr

Dev. Ia/P (1yr.): 0.157

Tc: 0.240 hr

Using Figure D.11.1 SCS Graphical Method of determining peak discharge (qu) in csm/in for 24-Hour Type III

Storm Distribution with the above Ia/p and Tc, a qu is determined.

qu = 625 csm/in

Using Figure D.11.2 Detention Time versus Discharge Ratios with the above qu and T, a (qo/qi) is determined.

qo/qi = 0.030

Compute Vs/Vr for type III rainfall distribution with qo/qi.

Vs/Vr = 0.682 - 1.43(qo/qi) + 1.64(qo/qi)
2
 - 0.804(qo/qi)

3 
= 0.641

Cpv (required) Vs = Cpv = (Vs/Vr)(Qa dev.)(A)/12 = 0.108 ac-ft

Cpv (proposed) 0.166 ac-ft @ 143.00

COMPUTE ED ORIFICE POND 1

Cpv = 0.166 ac.ft

Average Release rate of Cpv (24 hrs) = 0.084 cfs

Average QWQv-ED = 0.000 cfs

Cpv_ED = 0.084 cfs

Cpv. EL. @ (0.166 ac ft) = 143.00 ft

Invert for orifice "EL. at WQv" @ (0.10 ac.ft) = 140.75 ft

Average head (h) "ft" = 1.13 ft

Orifice Coefficient = 0.6

Orifice Area "sf" A=Q/[C(2gh)^0.5)] = 0.016 sf

Orifice diameter "in" = 1.74'' USE NONE

RUNOFF SUMMARY 

Post 

development 

Area

NOTE: No CPv is needed if orifice is less than 3"

CHANNEL PROTECTION STORAGE VOLUME COMPUTATIONS (Cpv).

Little Tor Substation
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DRY SWALE CALCULATION 





Dry Swale Worksheet

Design Point: 1

Catchment 

Number

Total Area

(Acres)

Impervious 

Area

(Acres)

Percent 

Impervious

%

Rv
WQv

(ft
3

)

Precipitation

(in)
Description

1 0.12 0.06 0.47 0.47 307.10 1.50 Dry Swale

0.00 47% 0.47 307

31 ft
3

Bottom Width 6 ft

Side Slope 

(X:1)
2 Okay

Longitudinal 

Slope
2% Okay

Flow Depth 1 ft

Top Width 10 ft

Area 8.00 sf

Minimum 

Length
35 ft

Actual Length 36 ft

End Point 

Depth check
1.50 Okay

Storage 

Capacity
319 ft

3

C

No

RRv 64 ft
3

Volume 

Treated
243 ft

3

Volume 

Directed 
0 ft

3

Volume √ Okay Check to be sure that channel is long enough to store WQv

This is the difference between the WQv calculated and the runoff 

reduction achieved in the swale

Enter Site Data For Drainage Area to be Treated by Practice

Calculate Available Storage Capacity

Pretreatment (10% of WQv)

Design with a bottom width no greater than eight feet to avoid 

potential gullying and channel braiding, but no less than two feet

Channels shall be designed with moderate side slopes (flatter 

than 3:1) for most conditions. 2:1 is the

absolute maximum side slope

Maximum longitudinal slope shall be 4%

Maximum ponding depth of one foot at the mid-point of the 

channel, and a maximum depth of 18" at the end point of the 

channel (for storage of the WQv)

A maximum depth of 18" at the end point of the channel (for 

storage of the WQv)

Pretreatment Technique

Enter Impervious Area Reduced 

by Disconnection of Rooftops

<<WQv after adjusting for 

Disconnected Rooftops

Pretreatment Provided 

Runoff Reduction

Runnoff Reduction equals 40% in HSG A and B and 20% in HSG C 

and D up to the WQv

This volume is directed another practice

Is the Dry Swale contributing flow to another 

practice?
Select Practice

Soil Group (HSG)

TW

p

BW





 

SECTION 9E 

 

RAIN GARDEN CALCULATION 





Calculate Required Water Quality VolumeCalculate Required Water Quality VolumeCalculate Required Water Quality VolumeCalculate Required Water Quality Volume

(P) (Rv) (A)

12

P = 90 % rainfall number = 1.5 in.

Rv = 0.05 + 0.009 (I) = 0.05 + 0.009 (100) = 0.95

I = Percentage impervious area draining to site = 100%

A = Area draining to practice (treamtment area) = 878.00 sf

WQv RequiredWQv RequiredWQv RequiredWQv Required ==== 104.26 cf104.26 cf104.26 cf104.26 cf

Solve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage VolumeSolve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage VolumeSolve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage VolumeSolve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage Volume

Vsm = Arg x Dsm x Psm

Vdl = Arg x Ddl x Pdl

where:

Arg = proposed rain garden surface area = 258.00 sf

Dsm = depth soil media = 1.00 ft

Ddl = depth drainage layer = 0.50 ft

Psm = porosity of soil media = 0.20

Pdl = porosity of drainage layer = 0.40

VsmVsmVsmVsm ==== 51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf

VdlVdlVdlVdl ==== 51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf

Calculate ProposedCalculate ProposedCalculate ProposedCalculate Proposed

Dp = ponding depth = 0.25 ft

WQv ≤ Vsm + Vdl + (Dp x Arg) = 167.70 cf167.70 cf167.70 cf167.70 cf

= OKOKOKOK

i^kd^k

WQv = 

Rain Garden #1

Litte Tor Substation





Calculate Required Water Quality VolumeCalculate Required Water Quality VolumeCalculate Required Water Quality VolumeCalculate Required Water Quality Volume

(P) (Rv) (A)

12

P = 90 % rainfall number = 1.5 in.

Rv = 0.05 + 0.009 (I) = 0.05 + 0.009 (100) = 0.95

I = Percentage impervious area draining to site = 100%

A = Area draining to practice (treamtment area) = 949.00 sf

WQv RequiredWQv RequiredWQv RequiredWQv Required ==== 112.69 cf112.69 cf112.69 cf112.69 cf

Solve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage VolumeSolve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage VolumeSolve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage VolumeSolve for Drainage Layer and Soil Media Storage Volume

Vsm = Arg x Dsm x Psm

Vdl = Arg x Ddl x Pdl

where:

Arg = proposed rain garden surface area = 258.00 sf

Dsm = depth soil media = 1.00 ft

Ddl = depth drainage layer = 0.50 ft

Psm = porosity of soil media = 0.20

Pdl = porosity of drainage layer = 0.40

VsmVsmVsmVsm ==== 51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf

VdlVdlVdlVdl ==== 51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf51.60 cf

Calculate ProposedCalculate ProposedCalculate ProposedCalculate Proposed

Dp = ponding depth = 0.25 ft

WQv ≤ Vsm + Vdl + (Dp x Arg) = 167.70 cf167.70 cf167.70 cf167.70 cf

= OKOKOKOK

i^kd^k

WQv = 

Rain Garden #2

Litte Tor Substation
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PIPE CALCULATIONS 
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ROCK OUTLET PROTECTION COMPUTATIONS 
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STANDARD AND SPECIFICATIONS  
FOR 

ROCK OUTLET PROTECTION 

Definition 
 
A section of rock protection placed at the outlet end of the 
culverts, conduits, or channels. 
 
Purpose 
 
The purpose of the rock outlet protection is to reduce the 
depth, velocity, and energy of water, such that the flow will 
not erode the receiving downstream reach. 
 
Scope 
 
This standard applies to the planning, design, and 
construction of rock riprap and gabions for protection of 
downstream areas.  It does not apply to rock lining of 
channels or streams. 
 
Conditions Where Practice Applies 
 
This practice applies where discharge velocities and 
energies at the outlets of culverts, conduits, or channels are 
sufficient to erode the next downstream reach.  This applies 
to: 
 
1.  Culvert outlets of all types. 
 
2.  Pipe conduits from all sediment basins, dry storm water 
ponds, and permanent type ponds. 
 
3.  New channels constructed as outlets for culverts and 
conduits. 
 
 
 

Design Criteria 
 

The design of rock outlet protection depends entirely on the 
location.  Pipe outlet at the top of cuts or on slopes steeper 
than 10 percent, cannot be protected by rock aprons or 
riprap sections due to re-concentration of flows and high 
velocities encountered after the flow leaves the apron. 
 
Many counties and state agencies have regulations and 
design procedures already established for dimensions, type 
and size of materials, and locations where outlet protection 
is required.  Where these requirements exist, they shall be 
followed. 
 
Tailwater Depth 
 
The depth of tailwater immediately below the pipe outlet 
must be determined for the design capacity of the pipe.  If 
the tailwater depth is less than half the diameter of the 
outlet pipe, and the receiving stream is wide enough to 
accept divergence of the flow, it shall be classified as a 
Minimum Tailwater Condition; see Figure 5B.12 on page 
5B.25 as an example.  If the tailwater depth is greater than 
half the pipe diameter and the receiving stream will 
continue to confine the flow, it shall be classified as a 
Maximum Tailwater Condition; see Figure 5B.13 on page 
5B.26 as an example.  Pipes which outlet onto flat areas 
with no defined channel may be assumed to have a 
Minimum Tailwater Condition; see Figure 5B.12 on page 
5B.25 as an example. 

 
Apron Size 
 
The apron length and width shall be determined from the 
curves according to the tailwater conditions: 
 
  Minimum Tailwater – Use Figure 5B.12 on page 5B.25 
  Maximum Tailwater – Use Figure 5B.13 on page 5B.26 
 
If the pipe discharges directly into a well defined channel, 
the apron shall extend across the channel bottom and up the 
channel banks to an elevation one foot above the maximum 
tailwater depth or to the top of the bank, whichever is less. 
 
The upstream end of the apron, adjacent to the pipe, shall 
have a width two (2) times the diameter of the outlet pipe, 
or conform to pipe end section if used. 
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Bottom Grade 
 
The outlet protection apron shall be constructed with no 
slope along its length.  There shall be no overfall at the end 
of the apron.  The elevation of the downstream end of the 
apron shall be equal to the elevation of the receiving 
channel or adjacent ground. 
 
Alignment 
 
The outlet protection apron shall be located so that there are 
no bends in the horizontal alignment. 
 
Materials 
 
The outlet protection may be done using rock riprap, 
grouted riprap, or gabions. 
 
Riprap shall be composed of a well-graded mixture of stone 
size so that 50 percent of the pieces, by weight, shall be 
larger than the d50 size determined by using the charts.  A 
well-graded mixture, as used herein, is defined as a mixture 
composed primarily of larger stone sizes, but with a 
sufficient mixture of other sizes to fill the smaller voids 
between the stones.  The diameter of the largest stone size 
in such a mixture shall be 1.5 times the d50 size. 
 
Thickness 

 
The minimum thickness of the riprap layer shall be 1.5 
times the maximum stone diameter for d50 of 15 inches or 
less; and 1.2 times the maximum stone size for d50 greater 
than 15 inches.  The following chart lists some examples: 
 

Stone Quality 
 
Stone for riprap shall consist of field stone or rough unhewn 
quarry stone.  The stone shall be hard and angular and of a 
quality that will not disintegrate on exposure to water or 
weathering.  The specific gravity of the individual stones 
shall be at least 2.5. 
 
Recycled concrete equivalent may be used provided it has a 

density of at least 150 pounds per cubic foot, and does not 
have any exposed steel or reinforcing bars. 
 
Filter 
 
A filter is a layer of material placed between the riprap and 
the underlying soil surface to prevent soil movement into 
and through the riprap.  Riprap shall have a filter placed 
under it in all cases. 
 
A filter can be of two general forms:  a gravel layer or a 
plastic filter cloth.  The plastic filter cloth can be woven or 
non-woven monofilament yarns, and shall meet these base 
requirements: thickness 20-60 mils, grab strength 90-120 
lbs; and shall conform to ASTM D-1777 and ASTM D-
1682. 
 
Gravel filter blanket, when used, shall be designed by 
comparing particle sizes of the overlying material and the 
base material.  Design criteria are available in Standard and 
Specification for Riprap Slope Protection on page 5B.57. 
 
Gabions 
 
Gabions shall be made of hexagonal triple twist mesh with 
heavily galvanized steel wire.  The maximum linear 
dimension of the mesh opening shall not exceed 4 ½ inches 
and the area of the mesh opening shall not exceed 10 square 
inches. 
 
Gabions shall be fabricated in such a manner that the sides, 
ends, and lid can be assembled at the construction site into a 
rectangular basket of the specified sizes.  Gabions shall be 
of single unit construction and shall be installed according 
to manufacturers recommendations. 
 
The area on which the gabion is to be installed shall be 
graded as shown on the drawings.  Foundation conditions 
shall be the same as for placing rock riprap, and filter cloth 
shall be placed under all gabions.  Where necessary, key, or 
tie, the structure into the bank to prevent undermining of the 
main gabion structure. 
 
Maintenance 
 
Once a riprap outlet has been installed, the maintenance 
needs are very low.  It should be inspected after high flows 
for evidence of scour beneath the riprap or for dislodged 
stones.  Repairs should be made immediately. 
 
Design Procedure 
 
1.   Investigate the downstream channel to assure that 

nonerosive velocities can be maintained. 
 
2.   Determine the tailwater condition at the outlet to 

establish which curve to use. 
3.   Enter the appropriate chart with the design discharge to 

 
D50 

(inches) 

 
dmax 

(inches) 

Minimum 
Blanket Thickness 

(inches) 

4 6 9 

6 9 14 

9 14 20 

12 18 27 

15 22 32 

18 27 32 

21 32 38 

24 36 43 

Vchang
Rectangle



August 2005            Page 5B.23                      New York Standards and Specifications    
                              For Erosion and Sediment Control 

determine the riprap size and apron length required.  It is 
noted that references to pipe diameters in the charts are 
based on full flow.  For other than full pipe flow, the 
parameters of depth of flow and velocity must be used to 
adjust the design discharges. 

 
4.  Calculate apron width at the downstream end if a flare 

section is to be employed. 
 

Examples 
 
Example  1:  Pipe Flow (full) with discharge to unconfined 
section. 
 
Given:  A circular conduit flowing full. 
 
 Q = 280 cfs, diam. = 66 in., tailwater (surface) is 2 ft. 

above pipe invert (minimum tailwater condition). 
 
Find:  Read d50 = 1.2 and apron length (La) = 38 ft. 
 
 Apron width = diam. + La = 5.5 + 38 = 43.5 ft. 
 
Use: d50 = 15”, dmax = 22”, blanket thickness = 32” 
 
Example  2:  Box Flow (partial) with high tailwater 
 
Given:  A box conduit discharging under partial flow 
conditions.  A concrete box 5.5 ft. x 10 ft. flowing 5.0 ft. 
deep, 
 
Q = 600 cfs and tailwater surface is 5 ft. above invert (max. 

tailwater condition). 
 
Since this is not full pipe and does not directly fit the 
nomograph assumptions of Figure 7B.13 substitute depth as 
the diameter, to find a discharge equal to full pipe flow for 
that diameter, in this case 60 inches. 
 
Since, Q = AV and A = π D2 
              4 
 
First, compute velocity: 
 
V = (Q/A) = (600/(5) (10)) = 12 fps 
 
Then substituting: 
 

Q = π D2  x  V = 3.14 (5 ft)2  x  12 fps = 236 cfs 
   4                      4 

 
 
At the intersection of the curve d = 60 in. and Q = 236 cfs, 
read d50 = 0.4 ft. 
 
Then reading the d = 60 in. curve, read apron length (La) = 
40 ft. 
 

Apron width, W = conduit width + (6.4)(La) = 10 + (0.4)
(40) = 26 ft. 
Example  3:  Open Channel Flow with Discharge to 
Unconfined Section 
 
Given:  A trapezoidal concrete channel 5 ft. wide with 2:1 
side slopes is flowing 2 ft. deep, Q = 180 cfs (velocity = 10 
fps) and the tailwater surface downstream is 0.8 ft. 
(minimum tailwater condition). 
 
Find:  Using similar principles as Example 2, compute 
equivalent discharge for a 2 foot, using depth as a diameter, 
circular pipe flowing full at 10 feet per second. 
 
Velocity: 
 
 Q =   π (2ft)2  x  10 fps = 31.4 cfs 
        4 
 
At intersection of the curve, d = 24 in. and Q = 32 cfs, read 

d50 = 0.6 ft. 
 
Then reading the d = 24 in. curve, read apron length (La) = 

20 ft. 
 
Apron width, W = bottom width of channel + La  = 5 + 20 = 

25 ft. 
 
Example  4:  Pipe flow (partial) with discharge to a 
confined section 
 
Given:  A 48 in. pipe is discharging with a depth of 3 ft.      
Q = 100 cfs, and discharge velocity of 10 fps (established 
from partial flow analysis) to a confined trapezoidal channel 
with a 2 ft. bottom, 2:1 side slopes, n = .04, and grade of 
0.6%. 
 
Calculation of the downstream channel (by Manning’s 
Equation) indicates a normal depth of 3.1 ft. and normal 
velocity of 3.9 fps. 
 
Since the receiving channel is confined, the maximum 
tailwater condition controls. 
 
Find:  discharge using previous principles: 
 

Q =  π (3ft)2  x  10 fps = 71 cfs 
      4 

 
At the intersection of d = 36 in. and Q = 71 cfs, read d50 = 
0.3 ft. 
 
Reading the d = 36” curve, read apron length (La) = 30 ft. 
 
Since the maximum flow depth in this reach is 3.1 ft., that is 
the minimum depth of riprap to be maintained for the entire 
length. 
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Construction Specifications 
 
1.    The subgrade for the filter, riprap, or gabion shall be 

prepared to the required lines and grades.  Any fill 
required in the subgrade shall be compacted to a 
density of approximately that of the surrounding 
undisturbed material. 

 
2.    The rock or gravel shall conform to the specified 

grading limits when installed respectively in the riprap 
or filter. 

 
3.    Filter cloth shall be protected from punching, cutting, 

or tearing.  Any damage other than an occasional small 
hole shall be repaired by placing another piece of cloth 
over the damaged part or by completely replacing the 
cloth.  All overlaps, whether for repairs or for joining 
two pieces of cloth shall be a minimum of one foot. 

 
4.    Stone for the riprap or gabion outlets may be placed by 

equipment.  Both shall each be constructed to the full 
course thickness in one operation and in such a manner 
as to avoid displacement of underlying materials.  The 
stone for riprap or gabion outlets shall be delivered and 
placed in a manner that will ensure that it is reasonably 
homogenous with the smaller stones and spalls filling 
the voids between the larger stones.  Riprap shall be 
placed in a manner to prevent damage to the filter 
blanket or filter cloth.  Hand placement will be required 
to the extent necessary to prevent damage to the 
permanent works. 
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Figure 5B.13 
Outlet Protection Design—Maximum Tailwater Condition 

(Design of Outlet Protection from a Round Pipe Flowing Full, 
Maximum Tailwater Condition: Tw ≥ 0.5Do) (USDA - NRCS) 

Vchang
Line

Vchang
Line

Vchang
Line

Vchang
Line

Vchang
Line

Vchang
Callout
d50 Riprap Size = ~0.5 ft (6")

Vchang
Callout
5' min. length of apron

Vchang
Ellipse

Vchang
Callout
CP-1 to CP-1 is sized at 6.1 CFS per pipe calculations (see Pipe Calculations Excel spreadsheet)

Vchang
Ellipse
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Figure 5B.14 
Riprap Outlet Protection Detail (1) 
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NYSDEC MAINTENANCE AND INSPECTION 

CHECKLIST 





 

 

STATE POLLUTANT DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM 

FOR CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES 

 

CONSTRUCTION SITE LOG BOOK 

 
Table of Contents          
 

    

   I.   Pre-Construction Meeting Documents. 

a. Preamble to Site Assessment and Inspections 

b. Operator’s Certification  

c. Qualified Professional's Credentials & Certification 

d. Pre-Construction Site Assessment Checklist  

a.  
   II.   Construction Duration Inspections 

a. Directions 

b. Modification to the SWPPP 

   III.   Monthly Summary Reports 

   IV.   Monitoring, Reporting, and Three-Month Status Reports 

a. Operator’s Compliance Response Form 

a 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Properly completing forms such as those contained in this document meet the inspection requirement of 

NYSDEC SPDES GP for Construction Activities. Completed forms shall be kept on site at all times and 

made available to authorities upon request. 
 



 

 

I.         PRE-CONSTRUCTION MEETING DOCUMENTS  

Project Name _____________________________________________________________________    

Permit No. _____________________________________Date of Authorization________________  

Name of Operator _________________________________________________________________  
Prime Contractor __________________________________________________________________ 

  

a. Preamble to Site Assessment and Inspections -The Following Information To Be Read By All 

Person’s Involved in The Construction of Stormwater Related Activities:  

 

The Operator agrees to have a qualified professional1 conduct an assessment of the site prior to the 

commencement of construction2 and certify in this inspection report that the appropriate erosion and 

sediment controls described in the SWPPP have been adequately installed or implemented to ensure 

overall preparedness of the site for the commencement of construction.  

 

Prior to the commencement of construction, the Operator shall certify in this site logbook that the 

SWPPP has been prepared in accordance with the State’s standards and meets all Federal, State and 

local erosion and sediment control requirements.  

 

When construction starts, site inspections shall be conducted by the qualified professional at least 

every 7 calendar days and within 24 hours of the end of a storm event of 0.5 inches or greater 

(Construction Duration Inspections). The Operator shall maintain a record of all inspection reports in 

this site logbook. The site logbook shall be maintained on site and be made available to the 

permitting authorities upon request. The Operator shall post at the site, in a publicly accessible 

location, a summary of the site inspection activities on a monthly basis (Monthly Summary Report). 

 

The operator shall also prepare a written summary of compliance with this general permit at a 

minimum frequency of every three months (Operator’s Compliance Response Form), while coverage 

exists. The summary should address the status of achieving each component of the SWPPP.  

 

Prior to filing the Notice of Termination or the end of permit term, the Operator shall have a qualified 

professional perform a final site inspection. The qualified professional shall certify that the site 

has undergone final stabilization3 using either vegetative or structural stabilization methods and 

that all temporary erosion and sediment controls (such as silt fencing) not needed for long-term 

erosion control have been removed.  In addition, the Operator must identify and certify that all 

permanent structures described in the SWPPP have been constructed and provide the owner(s) 

with an operation and maintenance plan that ensures the structure(s) continuously functions as 

designed. 

 

1 “Qualified Professional means a person knowledgeable in the principles and practice of erosion and sediment 

controls, such as a Certified Professional in Erosion and Sediment Control (CPESC), soil scientist, licensed engineer 

or someone working under the direction and supervision of a licensed engineer (person must have experience in the 

principles and practices of erosion and sediment control).   
2 “Commencement of construction” means the initial removal of vegetation and disturbance of soils associated with 

clearing, grading or excavating activities or other construction activities. 
3 “Final stabilization” means that all soil-disturbing activities at the site have been completed and a uniform, 

perennial vegetative cover with a density of eighty (80) percent has been established or equivalent stabilization 

measures (such as the use of mulches or geotextiles) have been employed on all unpaved areas and areas not covered 

by permanent structures. 

 



 

 

b.  Operators Certification 

 "I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my 

direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel 

properly gathered and evaluated the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or 

persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the information, 

the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. 

Further, I hereby certify that the SWPPP meets all Federal, State, and local erosion and sediment 

control requirements. I am aware that false statements made herein are punishable as a class A 

misdemeanor pursuant to Section 210.45 of the Penal Law. " 

 

Name (please print):           

Title                               Date:                                                 

Address:                                                                                                                                          

Phone:     Email:                                                                                                                                              

Signature:           

 

c.         Qualified Professional's Credentials & Certification   
 

“ I hereby certify that I meet the criteria set forth in the General Permit to conduct site inspections for 

this project and that the appropriate erosion and sediment controls described in the SWPPP and as 

described in the following Pre-construction Site Assessment Checklist have been adequately installed 

or implemented, ensuring the overall preparedness of this site for the commencement of 

construction.” 

 

Name (please print):           

Title                               Date:                                                 

Address:                                                                                                                                          

Phone:     Email:                                                                    

Signature:                             

 

d. Pre-construction Site Assessment Checklist    (NOTE: Provide comments below as 

necessary)   
 

1. Notice of Intent, SWPPP, and Contractors Certification:  

Yes No NA   
 [ ]  [ ]  [ ] Has a Notice of Intent been filed with the NYS Department of Conservation? 

 [ ]  [ ]  [ ] Is the SWPPP on-site? Where?______________________________ 

 [ ]  [ ]  [ ] Is the Plan current? What is the latest revision date?______________ 

 [ ]  [ ]  [ ] Is a copy of the NOI (with brief description) onsite? Where?______________ 

 [ ]  [ ]  [ ] Have  all contractors involved with stormwater related activities signed a contractor’s 

certification? 
 



 

 

Pre-construction Site Assessment Checklist (continued) 
 

2. Resource Protection  

Yes No NA  
[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Are construction limits clearly flagged or fenced? 

[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Important trees and associated rooting zones, on-site septic system absorption fields, existing 

vegetated areas suitable for filter strips, especially in perimeter areas, have been flagged for 

protection. 

[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Creek crossings installed prior to land-disturbing activity, including clearing and blasting. 

 

3. Surface Water Protection  

Yes No  NA  
[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Clean stormwater runoff has been diverted from areas to be disturbed. 

[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Bodies of water located either on site or in the vicinity of the site have been identified and 

protected. 

[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Appropriate practices to protect on-site or downstream surface water are installed. 

[ ]   [ ]   [ ] Are clearing and grading operations divided into areas <5 acres?  

 

4. Stabilized Construction Entrance  

Yes  No   NA    
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] A temporary construction entrance to capture mud and debris from construction vehicles 

before they enter the public highway has been installed. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Other access areas (entrances, construction routes, equipment parking areas) are stabilized 

immediately as work takes place with gravel or other cover. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Sediment tracked onto public streets is removed or cleaned on a regular basis. 

  

5. Perimeter Sediment Controls  

Yes  No   NA  
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Silt fence material and installation comply with the standard drawing and specifications. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Silt fences are installed at appropriate spacing intervals 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Sediment/detention basin was installed as first land disturbing activity. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Sediment traps and barriers are installed. 

 

6. Pollution Prevention for Waste and Hazardous Materials  
Yes  No   NA  
[ ]     [ ]    [ ] The Operator or designated representative has been assigned to implement the spill 

  prevention avoidance and response plan. 

[ ]    [  ]   [ ] The plan is contained in the SWPPP on page ______ 

[ ]    [  ]   [ ] Appropriate materials to control spills are onsite. Where? __________________  
 



 

 

II.         CONSTRUCTION DURATION INSPECTIONS   
  

a. Directions: 

Inspection Forms will be filled out during the entire construction phase of the project.  

Required Elements: 
 

(1) On a site map, indicate the extent of all disturbed site areas and drainage pathways. Indicate 

site areas that are expected to undergo initial disturbance or significant site work within the next 

14-day period; 

 

(2) Indicate on a site map all areas of the site that have undergone temporary or permanent 

stabilization; 

 

(3) Indicate all disturbed site areas that have not undergone active site work during the previous 

14-day period; 

 

Inspect all sediment control practices and record the approximate degree of sediment 

accumulation as a percentage of sediment storage volume (for example, 10 percent, 20 

percent, 50 percent); 

 

(5) Inspect all erosion and sediment control practices and record all maintenance requirements 

such as verifying the integrity of barrier or diversion systems (earthen berms or silt fencing) and 

containment systems (sediment basins and sediment traps). Identify any evidence of rill or gully 

erosion occurring on slopes and any loss of stabilizing vegetation or seeding/mulching. 

Document any excessive deposition of sediment or ponding water along barrier or diversion 

systems. Record the depth of sediment within containment structures, any erosion near outlet and 

overflow structures, and verify the ability of rock filters around perforated riser pipes to pass 

water; and  

 

(6) Immediately report to the Operator any deficiencies that are identified with the 

implementation of the SWPPP. 
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SITE PLAN/SKETCH   
 

 

_________________________________________     ____________________________________  

Inspector (print name)                                                Date of Inspection  
  

________________________________________       ____________________________________  

Qualified Professional (print name)                            Qualified Professional Signature         

The above signed acknowledges that, to the best of his/her knowledge, all information provided 

on the forms is accurate and complete. 
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Maintaining Water Quality         

Yes  No   NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is there an increase in turbidity causing a substantial visible contrast to natural 

conditions? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is there residue from oil and floating substances, visible oil film, or globules or grease? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] All disturbance is within the limits of the approved plans. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Have receiving lake/bay, stream, and/or wetland been impacted by silt from project? 

 

Housekeeping  
1. General Site Conditions 

Yes  No   NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is construction site litter and debris appropriately managed? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Are facilities and equipment necessary for implementation of erosion and sediment  

 control in working order and/or properly maintained? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is construction impacting the adjacent property? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is dust adequately controlled? 

 

2. Temporary Stream Crossing  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Maximum diameter pipes necessary to span creek without dredging are installed. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed non-woven geotextile fabric beneath approaches. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is fill composed of  aggregate (no earth or soil)? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Rock on approaches is clean enough to remove mud from vehicles & prevent sediment 

from entering stream during high flow. 

 

Runoff Control Practices   
1. Excavation Dewatering  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Upstream and downstream berms (sandbags, inflatable dams, etc.) are installed per plan. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Clean water from upstream pool is being pumped to the downstream pool. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Sediment laden water from work area is being discharged to a silt-trapping device. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Constructed upstream berm with one-foot minimum freeboard. 

 

2. Level Spreader  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed per plan. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Constructed on undisturbed soil, not on fill, receiving only clear, non-sediment laden 

flow. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Flow sheets out of level spreader without erosion on downstream edge. 

 

3. Interceptor Dikes and Swales  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed per plan with minimum side slopes 2H:1V or flatter. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Stabilized by geotextile fabric, seed, or mulch with no erosion occurring. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Sediment-laden runoff directed to sediment trapping structure 
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Runoff Control Practices (continued) 

 

4. Stone Check Dam   

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is channel stable? (flow is not eroding soil underneath or around the structure). 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Check is in good condition (rocks  in place and no permanent pools behind the 

structure).   

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Has accumulated sediment been removed?. 

 

5. Rock Outlet Protection 

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed per plan. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed concurrently with pipe installation. 

 

Soil Stabilization 

1. Topsoil and Spoil Stockpiles 

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Stockpiles are stabilized with vegetation and/or mulch.  

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Sediment control is installed at the toe of the slope. 

 

2. Revegetation 

Yes  No  NA   

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Temporary seedings and mulch have been applied to idle areas. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] 4 inches minimum of topsoil has been applied under permanent seedings 

 

Sediment Control  
1. Stabilized Construction Entrance  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Stone is clean enough to effectively remove mud from vehicles. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed per standards and specifications? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Does all traffic use the stabilized entrance to enter and leave site? 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Is adequate drainage provided to prevent ponding at entrance? 

 

2. Silt Fence  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed on Contour, 10 feet from toe of slope (not across conveyance channels). 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Joints constructed by wrapping the two ends together for continuous support. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Fabric buried 6 inches minimum. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Posts are stable, fabric is tight and without rips or frayed areas. 

Sediment accumulation is ___% of design capacity. 
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Sediment Control (continued) 
3. Storm Drain Inlet Protection (Use for Stone & Block; Filter Fabric; Curb; or, Excavated practices) 

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Installed concrete blocks lengthwise so open ends face outward, not upward. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Placed wire screen between No. 3 crushed stone and concrete blocks. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Drainage area is 1acre or less. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Excavated area is 900 cubic feet.  

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Excavated side slopes should be 2:1. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] 2” x 4” frame is constructed and structurally sound.  

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Posts 3-foot maximum spacing between posts. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Fabric is embedded 1 to 1.5 feet below ground and secured to frame/posts with staples at  

  max 8-inch spacing.  

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Posts are stable, fabric is tight and without rips or frayed areas. 

Sediment accumulation ___% of design capacity. 

 

4. Temporary Sediment Trap  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Outlet structure is constructed per the approved plan or drawing. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Geotextile fabric has been placed beneath rock fill. 

Sediment accumulation is ___% of design capacity. 

 

5. Temporary Sediment Basin  

Yes  No  NA   
[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Basin and outlet structure constructed per the approved plan. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Basin side slopes are stabilized with seed/mulch. 

[ ]    [ ]    [ ] Drainage structure flushed and basin surface restored upon removal of sediment basin 

facility. 

Sediment accumulation is ___% of design capacity. 
 

 

 

Note: Not all erosion and sediment control practices are included in this listing. Add additional 

pages to this list as required by site specific design. 

Construction inspection checklists for post-development stormwater management practices 

can be found in Appendix F of the New York Stormwater Management Design Manual. 



 

 

CONSTRUCTION DURATION INSPECTIONS              
b. Modifications to the SWPPP (To be completed as described below) 
  

The Operator shall amend the SWPPP whenever: 

1. There is a significant change in design, construction, operation, or maintenance which may have a 

significant effect on the potential for the discharge of pollutants to the waters of the United States and 

which has not otherwise been addressed in the SWPPP; or 

2. The SWPPP proves to be ineffective in: 

a. Eliminating or significantly minimizing pollutants from sources identified in the SWPPP and as 

required by this permit; or 

b. Achieving the general objectives of controlling pollutants in stormwater discharges from permitted 

construction activity; and 

3. Additionally, the SWPPP shall be amended to identify any new contractor or subcontractor that will 

implement any measure of the SWPPP. 

Modification & Reason:    

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________ 



 

 

III. Monthly Summary of Site Inspection Activities 
 

 
 
Name of Permitted Facility: Today’s Date: Reporting Month: 

Location: Permit Identification #: 

  

Name and Telephone Number of Site Inspector: 

  

 

 

Date of 

Inspection 

Regular / Rainfall 

based Inspection Name of Inspector Items of Concern 

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

    

 

Owner/Operator Certification: 

"I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in 

accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gathered and evaluated the information submitted. 

Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the 

information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that 

false statements made herein are punishable as a class A misdemeanor pursuant to Section 210.45 of the Penal Law." 

 

_______________________________________________                 ___________________________________________________  

Signature of Permittee or Duly Authorized Representative  Name of Permittee or Duly Authorized Representative date  

 

Duly authorized representatives must have written authorization, submitted to DEC, to sign any permit documents. 
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APPENDIX M- 

SPCC (Draft) 





♦3262\NN08181401(R02) 

ORANGE AND ROCKLAND UTILITIES, INC. 

Little Tor Substation 

SPILL PREVENTION, CONTROL 

AND 

COUNTERMEASURE PLAN 

Environmental Services 

Orange & Rockland Utilities, Inc. 

390 West Route 59 

Spring Valley, NY 10977 

Plan Prepared: July 2012 

Plan Revised: October 2014 



♦3262\NN08181401(R02) Page 1 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

1. Introduction and Facility Information ....................................................................................2

2. Certification Information .......................................................................................................4

3. Potential Spills – Prediction and Control [40 CFR 112.7(b) and (c)] ....................................7

4. Facility Drainage [40 CFR 112.8(b)] ...................................................................................10

5. Applicable Guidelines ..........................................................................................................12

6. PCB Concentration of Equipment .......................................................................................13

7. Recommended Improvements .............................................................................................13

LIST OF TABLES 

Oil Filled Equipment .....................................................................................................................8 

LIST OF ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment I Cross Reference Table 

Attachment II Certification of Substantial Harm Determination 

Attachment III  Spill Notification Procedures 

Attachment IV Oil Spill Response Procedures 

Attachment V  PCB Spill Response Procedures 

Attachment VI  Facility Location Map 

Attachment VII  Facility Site Plan 

Attachment VIII Monthly Substation Inspection Form 

Attachment IX Amendment Log 



♦3262\NN08181401(R02)  Page 2 

SPILL PREVENTION, CONTROL, AND COUNTERMEASURE PLAN  

LITTLE TOR SUBSTATION 

 
1.  Introduction and Facility Information 

 
This document constitutes the Spill Prevention, Control, and Countermeasure (SPCC) Plan for 

the Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc. (ORU) facility located at 551 North Little Tor Road, 

New City, NY, as contemplated by the United States Environmental Protection Agency 

(USEPA) regulations contained in 40 CFR 112 (38 Fed. Reg. 34163, December 11, 1973).  A 

cross reference table for this SPCC Plan is presented in Attachment I.  The Facility Location 

Map is presented as Attachment VI and the Facility Site Plan is presented as Attachment VII. 

 
Non-transportation related facilities are subject to SPCC regulation where the total aboveground 

storage capacity exceeds 1,320 gallons or the underground storage capacity exceeds 

42,000 gallons and where the location of the facility could reasonably result in discharge of 

regulated substances into or upon the navigable waters of the United States or adjoining 

shorelines.  The Certification of Substantial Harm Determination is presented in Attachment II 

of this SPCC Plan. 

 
The Little Tor Substation is subject to SPCC regulation because, due to its location near the 

Hackensack River, recharge basin and nearby wetlands, it has the potential to discharge oil into 

or upon the navigable waters of the United States, and the total aboveground storage capacity 

exceeds 1,320 gallons. 

 

This plan is effective immediately upon receipt at the facility and must be submitted to the 

USEPA Regional Administrator if either of the following occurs: 

 

 The facility discharges more than 1,000 gallons of oil into or upon navigable 

waters of the United States or adjoining shorelines in a single event. 
 The facility discharges oil in harmful quantities (as defined in 40 CFR 110) in two 

spill events greater than 42 gallons each within any 12-month period. 

 

In the case of either of the two events, the following additional information must also 

be submitted to the USEPA Regional Administrator within 60 days of the incident 

(40 CFR 112.4): 

 

 Name of the facility 

 Name of the owner/operator 

 Location of the facility 

 Date/year of initial operation 

 Maximum storage capacity 

 Description of the facility 

 Complete copy of the SPCC Plan 

 Cause of the spill with failure analysis 

 Corrective action taken 

 Additional preventative measures taken to minimize possibility of recurrence 
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SPCC PLAN FACILITY INFORMATION 

 
A.  Name of Facility: Little Tor Substation 

 
B.  Type of Facility: Electric transmission station 

 
C.  Date of Initial Operation: Expected 2017 

D.  Location of Facility: 551 North Little Tor Road, New City, NY  

E.  Name and Address of Owner: Orange & Rockland Utilities, Inc. 

 390 West Route 59 

 Spring Valley, NY 10977 

 
F.  Designated Person Responsible Michele Hanebuth, Director - System Operations 

 For Oil Spill Prevention 

 [40 CFR 112.7(f)(2)]: 

 
G.  Nearest Manned Facility: Spring Valley Operating Center 

 
A complete copy of the SPCC Plan is maintained 

at the Spring Valley Operating Center and by the 

ORU Environmental Services Department at 390 

West Route 59 in Spring Valley, NY and is 

available to the USEPA Regional Administrator 

for review during normal business hours. 

 

H. Oil Spill History: Oil spill incident statements are prepared for all 

spill events and maintained at the Spring Valley 

Operating Center by Environmental Services. 
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2.  Certification Information 
 

Engineer's Certification [40 CFR 112.3(d)] 

 
I hereby certify that I (or my designated  agent) have examined the facility, and being 

familiar with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 112, attest that this SPCC Plan is appropriate for 

this facility and has been prepared in accordance with good engineering practice, including 

consideration of applicable industry standards and with the requirements of the SPCC 

rule. To the best of my knowledge, applicable procedures for required inspections and testing 

have been established. 

Name:   Brian M. Veith    

Signature:    
 
 

Date:    
 
 
 

New York P.E. License No.   071687  
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Management Commitment to SPCC Plan [40 CFR 112.7] 

 
This Spill Prevention, Control, and Countermeasure Plan has been prepared in accordance 

with good engineering practices and has the full approval of management to commit the 

necessary resources to fully implement this plan. The management of Orange & Rockland 

Utilities is fully committed to providing sufficient manpower, equipment, and materials 

required to expeditiously control and remove any harmful quantity of oil discharged. 

 

 

Name:    

 Michele Hanebuth, Director - System Operations 

 

 

Date:    
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Five-Year Reviews [40 CFR 112.5(b)] 
 

This plan must be reviewed by a designated representative at least once every five years.  If 

necessary, the SPCC Plan shall be amended for the facility when there is a change in facility 

design, construction, operation or maintenance that materially affects the potential to discharge 

oil [40 CFR 112.5(a)].  The SPCC Plan shall also be amended to include more effective 

technology if such technology will significantly reduce the likelihood of a spill event from the 

facility [40 CFR 112.5(b)]. The revised plan shall be recertified by a Professional Engineer 

[40 CFR 112.5(a) and (c)]. 

 

 

 

I have completed review and evaluation of the SPCC Plan for the Little Tor Substation 

on, ___________ and _________________ amend the Plan as a result. 

 (Date) (Will/will not) 

 

 

  

(Signature) 
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3.  Potential Spills – Prediction and Control [40 CFR 112.7(b) and (c)] 

 
Subsection 112.7(b) of the regulations requires that the SPCC Plan identify locations where 

experience indicates that a reasonable potential for an oil spill to occur exists. The table on the 

following page lists oil filled equipment at the Little Tor Substation.  The table also 

summarizes appropriate diversionary and/or containment measures in place to prevent 

discharged oil from reaching a navigable watercourse, along with a prediction of the 

flow direction, rate of flow, and total quantity of oil that could be discharged from the facility 

as a result of an oil spill. 

 
In accordance with the Regulations, containment measures such as concrete curbs and 

diversionary measures such as coarse stone are present at the facility to prevent oil from 

reaching navigable waters.  In the event of an oil leak or spill and failure of these systems, 

product could flow outside of the fenced substation area.  Therefore, in order to prevent oil from 

reaching navigable waters, it is imperative that sorbent materials are utilized to contain spilled 

product and that affected surface cover is cleaned or excavated and removed from the facility 

immediately. Visual observation of all areas must be performed during routine operations to 

check for leaks and spills from oil-containing equipment at the facility. 

 
Oil filled equipment may be provided with one or more types of protective/warning devices.  

These devices are designed to prevent or minimize damage to the electrical equipment in the 

event of a malfunction.  Protection of the equipment minimizes the potential for a release of oil.  

Certain types of devices are remotely alarmed to the Energy Control Center.  The devices are 

described below: 

 

a. Pressure Relief Device – This device releases large amounts of air or gas to prevent a rupture 

of the equipment as the result of increased internal pressure due to equipment failure. 

b. Sudden Pressure Relay – This device senses a rapid buildup of internal pressure 

within the transformer caused by internal failure.  The relay may cause an interruption 

of the electrical supply to the transformer and remove it from service to prevent 

rupture of the equipment.  Only selected pieces of equipment will trip upon activation 

of the sudden pressure relay. 

c. Oil Level Indicator – This mechanism allows visual monitoring of the oil level in the 

equipment. 

d. Low Oil Level Alarm – This device activates a remote alarm when the oil level in the 

equipment drops below a set point. 

 

The devices listed above will be provided on the electric equipment in this substation to either 

prevent a release or minimize the amount of oil that may be released. 
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ELECTRIC INSULATING OIL FILLED EQUIPMENT – LITTLE TOR SUBSTATION 
 

SOURCE 

POTENTIAL 

FAILURE 

PREDICTED 

SPILL FLOW 

RATE 

(GALLONS 

PER MIN.) 

NO. OF 

GALLONS 

DIRECTION 

OF 

FLOW 

RATE  

OF FLOW* 

PREVENTATIVE 

SYSTEM** ADDITIONAL COMMENTS 

Bank 116 Seam failure <1 to 100 gpm 7,656 Southeast There is a  remote 

chance oil would 

reach the nearest 

surface water due 

to the failure of 

the preventative 

systems 

implemented at 

the facility, which 

prevents a spill or 

other leakage of 

oil from spreading 

beyond the 

containment area. 

i, ii, vi, vii Preventative system consists of a 

concrete diked containment area filled 

with crushed stone with an oil 

solidification media barrier along the 

bottom, a 7-inch high concrete curb at 

the perimeter fence and underground 

perforated pipes that direct any spilled 

material to oil solidification vaults. In 

addition, a recharge and detention 

basin is located southeast of the 

facility. Electronic oil level gauge 

and/or supervisory control system 

immediately notify ORU ECC of 

equipment failure and/or loss of oil. 

Bank 216 Seam failure <1 to 100 gpm 7,656 Southeast There is a  remote 

chance oil would 

reach the nearest 

surface water due 

to the failure of 

the preventative 

systems 

implemented at 

the facility, which 

prevents a spill or 

other leakage of 

oil from spreading 

beyond the 

containment area. 

i, ii, vi, vii Preventative system consists of a 

concrete diked containment area filled 

with crushed stone with an oil 

solidification media barrier along the 

bottom, a 7-inch high concrete curb at 

the perimeter fence and underground 

perforated pipes that direct any spilled 

material to oil solidification vaults. In 

addition, a recharge and detention 

basin is located southeast of the 

facility.  Electronic oil level gauge 

and/or supervisory control system 

immediately notify ORU ECC of 

equipment failure and/or loss of oil. 
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SOURCE 

POTENTIAL 

FAILURE 

PREDICTED 

SPILL FLOW 

RATE 

(GALLONS 

PER MIN.) 

NO. OF 

GALLONS 

DIRECTION 

OF 

FLOW 

RATE  

OF FLOW* 

PREVENTATIVE 

SYSTEM** ADDITIONAL COMMENTS 

Bank 316 Seam failure <1 to 100 gpm 4,440 Southeast There is a  remote 

chance oil would 

reach the nearest 

surface water due 

to the failure of 

the preventative 

systems 

implemented at 

the facility, which 

prevents a spill or 

other leakage of 

oil from spreading 

beyond the 

containment area. 

i, ii, vi, vii Preventative system consists of a 

concrete diked containment area filled 

with crushed stone with an oil 

solidification media barrier along the 

bottom, a 7-inch high concrete curb at 

the perimeter fence and underground 

perforated pipes that direct any spilled 

material to oil solidification vaults. In 

addition, a recharge and detention 

basin is located southeast of the 

facility.   Electronic oil level gauge 

and/or supervisory control system 

immediately notify ORU ECC of 

equipment failure and/or loss of oil. 
 

The substation may also have equipment containing less than 55 gallons of oil such as potential transformers, reclosers, and/or station service 

transformers, which do not meet the reporting threshold dictated by the USEPA in 40 CFR Section 112.1(d)(2)(ii).  In addition, SF6 circuit breakers, which do not 

contain oil, may be present at the facility. 

 

*In the event of a significant oil spill and all preventative systems are breached the reasonable estimated time for oil to reach the nearest surface water would be 

approximately 2 hours (see Attachment IV Oil Spill Response Procedures). 

 

**Preventative Systems for On-shore Facilities: 

(i) Dikes, berms or retaining walls sufficiently impervious to contain spilled oil 

(ii) Curbing 

(iii) Culverts, gutters or other drainage systems 

(iv) Weirs, booms or other barriers 

(v) Spill diversion ponds 

(vi) Retention ponds or pit filled with crushed stone 

(vii) Sorbent materials 

 

All oil-containing equipment is constructed of materials which are compatible with the oil materials stored [40 CFR 112.8(c)(i)]. All  equipment, unless noted, 

contains Electric Insulating Oil (also referred to as Transformer Oil or Dielectric Fluid). 
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Containment Structures [40 CFR 112.7(c)] 
 

Transformer Banks 116, 216 and 316 are surrounded by a concrete diked containment area filled 

with crushed stone with an oil solidification media barrier along the bottom, and a 7-inch high 

concrete curb at the perimeter fence. The containment systems are equipped with the oil 

solidification system which allows water to discharge while retaining oil. Storm water that enters 

the concrete curbed area is discharged through underground perforated pipes in the middle of the 

substation to oil solidification vaults along the southeastern portion of the substation. 

Unimpacted storm water discharges from the vault via underground piping to a recharge and 

detention basin. 

 

Demonstration of Practicability [40 CFR 112.7(d)] 
 

The management of ORU and a licensed professional engineer (see Section 2.0) have determined 

that current substation operation and maintenance procedures, combined with the use of 

containment and/or diversionary measures and immediate notification and response by readily 

available contracted personnel in the event of a loss of oil, are practical and effective to reduce 

the risk of an oil spill from oil filled equipment within the Little Tor Substation from reaching 

navigable waters.  ORU realizes the importance of immediate cleanup or excavation and proper 

disposal of all materials which come into contact with oil in the event of a spill, including 

coarse stone, asphalt, soil, used sorbent materials (such as spill booms or absorbent material), 

and vegetation. 

 

In addition to the containment and diversionary measures provided, an effective oil spill 

contingency plan, including a written commitment of manpower, equipment and materials 

required to expeditiously control and remove any harmful quantity of oil discharged, has been 

prepared for this facility [40 CFR 112.7(d)(1) and (2)].  The Spill Notification Procedures are 

described in Attachment III of this SPCC Plan, while the Oil Spill Response Procedures are 

presented in Attachment IV. 

 

Additionally, PCB Spill Response Procedures are described in Attachment V.  It should be noted 

that PCB Spill Response Procedures are provided in each of the ORU SPCC Plans. 

 

4.  Facility Drainage [40 CFR 112.8(b)] 
 
Nearest Identified Surface Water Potentially Impacted by Spill ..........Hackensack River (HR), 

Recharge Basin (RB), 

Nearby Wetland (NBW) 

Distance.................................................................................................Approx. 200 feet HR, 90 

feet RB, 160 feet NBW 

Direction of Flow within Site ...............................................................Inwards towards the center 

of the site 
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Estimated Flow Time to Nearest Identified Surface Water ..................There is a remote chance oil 

would reach the nearest 

surface water due to the 

failure of the preventative 

systems implemented at the 

facility, which prevents a 

spill or other leakage of oil 

from spreading beyond the 

containment area. 

 
The general drainage pattern within the facility is discharged to underground perforated pipes in 

the middle of the substation to oil solidification vaults along the southeastern portion of the 

substation. Unimpacted storm water discharges from the vault via underground piping to a 

recharge and detention basin to the southeast, which is approximately 90 feet from the nearest 

aboveground oil filled equipment over 55 gallons at the facility. The general drainage pattern 

along the exterior of the facility is off-site via sheet flow that discharges to the Hackensack 

River to the south and to nearby wetlands to the east-northeast, which is approximately 200 

feet and 160 feet, respectively, from the nearest aboveground oil filled equipment over 55 

gallons at the facility. The Facility Location Map is provided as Attachment VI. 

 

Undiked Storage Areas 

 
The Regulations stress secondary containment as a preferred method of spill control around 

oil-containing equipment, tanks, drums, or containers, but other means are available to reduce 

the chances of an oil spill from running over land toward navigable waters, surface water 

conveyance systems, storm water drains, or from contacting groundwater that is tributary to 

surface water bodies.  The crushed stone in the station would serve to minimize the spread of oil 

from this equipment in the event of an oil spill. 

 
Drainage from undiked areas should generally occur inward towards the center of the site, as 

shown on the Facility Site Plan (Attachment VII). The ground surface within the substation 

fenced area is crushed stone and/or asphalt. In the event of a spill from oil-containing 

equipment, oil would partially soak into the crushed stone and soil adjacent to the equipment or 

run along the surface in a radial direction from the equipment.  In addition, sorbent materials to 

be used for responding to small spills are available on substation trucks. 

 

All other cleanup materials, equipment and manpower would be obtained from the Company’s 

emergency response contractor. 

 
Diked Storage Areas 
 

Lateral drainage from Transformer Banks 116, 216 and 316 are restrained by a concrete 

containment dike lined with an oil solidification media barrier to prevent a spill or other leakage 

of oil from spreading beyond the containment area. The containment system is filled with 

crushed stone and is equipped with an oil solidification system which allows precipitation to pass 

through the system and drain to the underlying soils. However, if oil is present, the solidification 
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system will solidify and prevent oil from discharging. In addition, drainage from the site is 

restrained by a 7-inch high concrete curb at the perimeter fence, and by a underground perforated 

piping system that leads to oil solidification vaults, which prevents a spill or other leakage of oil 

from spreading beyond the containment area. 

 

Storm water which accumulates within the containment area will be inspected for indications of 

oil spills or leaks. If required, the storm water would be drained from a containment area by 

authorized personnel and managed in accordance with all applicable regulations [40 CFR 

112.8(b)]. 

 

5.  Applicable Guidelines 

 
In addition to the prevention systems outlined previously and the measures identified in the Oil 

Spill Response Procedures (Attachment IV), the following guidelines are to be followed as 

effective spill prevention and containment procedures for this location: 

 
Facility Tank Truck Loading/Unloading Rack (On-shore) [40 CFR 112.7(h)] 

 
Loading and unloading procedures would refer to filling or draining of oil-containing equipment 

during maintenance or repair activities. Loading and unloading are performed using portable 

steel drums or a tank truck, as appropriate. 

 
1. Prior to the filling or draining of equipment with drums, sorbent pads are placed 

beneath and/or around the oil filled equipment, drums and pumps and are affixed to 

hose connections in order to prevent leakage of oil onto the ground.  Drum 

loading and unloading activities are typically performed while the drum remains on 

the vehicle, in order to minimize the potential for a spill. 

 
2. Prior to the departure of a tank truck, the lowermost drain and all outlets of such 

vehicles are examined closely for leakage by the vehicle operator. If necessary, 

outlets will be tightened, adjusted, or replaced by the vehicle operator to prevent 

liquid leakage while in transit. 

 

Inspections and Records [40 CFR 112.7(e)] 

 
Visual inspection of all facility locations is performed at least once each month and a record of 

the inspection, including any oil leaks, is made.  A qualified person inspects facility 

locations using the Monthly Substation Inspection Report (Attachment VIII) as a procedure 

guide.  This information is retained by the ORU Substation Department for a period of three (3) 

years. 

 

Security [40 CFR 112.7(g)] 

 
1. This facility is fenced with a 8-foot chain link fence.  Gates are locked at all times. 
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Personnel, Training, and Spill Prevention Procedures [40 CFR 112.7(f)] 

 
1. The company annually trains its personnel in the operation and maintenance of 

equipment to prevent the discharge of oil.  Additionally, appropriate instruction with 

regard to applicable pollution control laws, rules, and regulations is provided.  The 

use of applicable spill control equipment and materials are also included in ORU’s 

annual personnel training. 

2. Oil spills and leaks are reported to the ORU Control Center.  The Control Center is 

responsible for notifying Environmental Services.  Environmental Services or the on- 

call spill responder will make the required regulatory notifications and notify the 

Company’s emergency response contractor for spill cleanup if necessary. 

3. Orientation meetings regarding the SPCC Plan for this location are held to instruct the 

necessary personnel in oil spill prevention.  Upon amendment of this Spill Prevention, 

Control, and Countermeasure Plan, personnel will be informed of the contents of such 

amendments via an ORU “Environmental Bulletin” or “Environmental Alert”. 

4. Sorbent materials will be stored in substation trucks to be used by authorized 

personnel to collect small spills. Cleaning, excavation, and/or disposal of materials 

containing oil must be supervised by authorized personnel.  All debris shall be 

disposed of in accordance with all applicable federal, state, and local regulations. 

 

6.  PCB Concentration of Equipment 

 
Assume transformers and regulators are contaminated according to regulations if not listed 

below. 

 

It should be noted that tests for PCB concentration will be done on Transformer Banks 116 and 

216 when the transformers are received on the project site and that ORU specified that the 

transformers should be PCB free in the specification to the manufacturer. 

 

 MAIN/TANK #1 SELECTOR/TANK 

#2 

LTC/TANK 

Transformer: Bank 116 -- -- -- 

Transformer: Bank 216 -- -- -- 

Transformer: Bank 316 <1.0 ppm/ N.D. -- -- 

 

N.D. = not detected 

ppm = parts per million 

    -- = not established 
 
7.  Recommended Improvements 

 
No modifications to the Substation are recommended at this time. 
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Certification of Substantial Harm Determination 
40 CFR 112.20(e), 40 CFR 112.20(f)(1) 

 
Facility Name:  Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc. – Little Tor Substation  
Facility Address:  551 North Little Tor Road, New City, NY 
 
1.  Does the facility transfer oil over water to or from vessels and does the facility have a total oil 
storage capacity greater than or equal to 42,000 gallons? 
   Yes    No   x 
 
2.  Does the facility have a total oil storage capacity greater than or equal to 1 million gallons 
and does the facility lack secondary containment that is sufficiently large to contain the capacity 
of the largest aboveground oil storage tank plus sufficient freeboard to allow for precipitation 
within any aboveground storage tank 
area? 
   Yes    No   x 
 
3.  Does the facility have a total oil storage capacity greater than or equal to 1 million gallons 
and is the facility located at a distance (as calculated using the appropriate formula) such that a 
discharge from the facility could cause injury to fish and wildlife and sensitive environments? 
   Yes    No   x 
 
4.  Does the facility have a total oil storage capacity greater than or equal to 1 million gallons 
and is the facility located at a distance (as calculated using the appropriate formula) such that a 
discharge from the facility would shut down a public drinking water intake? 
   Yes    No   x 
 
5.  Does the facility have a total oil storage capacity greater than or equal to 1 million gallons 
and has the facility experienced a reportable oil discharge in an amount greater than or equal to 
10,000 gallons within the last 5 years? 
   Yes    No   x 
 
Certification 
I certify under penalty of law that I have personally examined and am familiar with the 
information submitted in this document, and that based on my inquiry of those individuals 
responsible for obtaining this information, I believe that the submitted information is true, 
accurate, and complete. 
 
 
  Senior Specialist  
Signature     Title 
 
 
Gregory Eiband                                      
Name (type or print)    Date 
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ATTACHMENT III 
 

 

SPILL NOTIFICATION PROCEDURES 
 
RESPONSIBILITIES 

 
The following agencies must be contacted and notified of spill incidents as outlined below.  If a 
member of the Environmental Services Department cannot be reached immediately, it shall be 
the responsibility of the Department Supervisor to make the mandatory notifications. 

 
 
NOTIFICATION INFORMATION 

 
The following information must be provided to the respective agencies when reporting a spill. 

 
1. Your name and phone number. 
2. Company name, address and phone number. 
3. Name of person who notified you of spill. 
4. Date and time of spill. 
5. Location - street, town, county. 
6. Name of water body involved or affected. 
7. Type of oil spilled and quantity. 
8. Cause of spill and responsible party. 
9. Action taken. 
10. Obtain spill number for records. 

 
REGULATORY AGENCIES 

A1.   Location - New York State. 

A2.   Spill Type 

1. Oil (PCB and non-PCB) into a body of water, stream, storm drain, sewer. 

Immediate Notification Required 

Agency: (1) National Response Center Duty Officer 
U.S. Coast Guard 
All Hours:  800-424-8802 

 
(2) NYSDEC Spill Hotline 

All Hours:  800-457-7362 
 

Note: In Rockland County if spill is associated with a Petroleum Bulk Storage tank, the 
following notification must also be made: 

 
(3)  Rockland County Department of Health 

A. Ebi Elaahi 
Office Hours:  (845) 364-2605 
After hours: (845) 364-2000 
Have operator contact individual on call 

 
Note: In Rockland County if spill enters a sanitary sewer, the following notification must 

also be made: 
(4) County of Rockland Sewer District No. 1 

Joan Roth, Compliance Administrator 
All Hours:  (845) 365-6111 
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2. Oil (PCB and non-PCB) onto land surfaces. 

Immediate Notification Required 

Agency: (1) NYSDEC Spill Hotline - Within two hours 
All Hours:  800-457-7362 

 
A3.   Additional Notifications - The USEPA Regional Office must be notified within 24 hours 

at (201) 548-8730 if any of the following apply: 
 

1. A PCB spill directly contaminates surface water, sewers, or drinking water supplies. 
2. A PCB spill directly contaminates grazing lands or vegetable gardens. 
3. A PCB spill exceeds 10 lbs. of PCBs by weight. 

 
 
B1. Location - New Jersey. 

 
B2. Spill Type 

 
1. Oil (PCB and non-PCB) into a body of water, stream, storm drain, sewer. 

Immediate Notification Required 

Agency: (1) National Response Center Duty Officer 
U.S. Coast Guard 
All Hours:  800-424-8802 

 
(2) NJDEP 

All Hours:  1-877-927-6337 
 

2. Oil (PCB and non-PCB) onto land surfaces. 

Immediate Notification Required 

Agency: (1) NJDEP 
All Hours:  1-877-927-6337 

 
B3. Additional Notifications - The USEPA Regional Office must be notified within 24 hours 

at (201) 548-8730 if any of the following apply: 
 

1. A PCB spill directly contaminates surface water, sewers, or drinking water supplies. 
2. A PCB spill directly contaminates grazing lands or vegetable gardens. 
3. A PCB spill exceeds 10 lbs. of PCBs by weight. 
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C1.   Location - Pennsylvania. 
 
C2.   Spill Type 

 
1. Oil (PCB and non-PCB) into a body of water, stream, storm drain, sewer. 

 
Immediate Notification Required 

 
Agency: (1) National Response Center Duty Officer 

U.S. Coast Guard 
All Hours:  (800) 424-8802 

 
(2) Department of Environmental Protection 

Office Hours: (570) 826-2511 
Night/Weekends:  (570) 826-2511 

 
2. Oil (PCB and non-PCB) onto land surfaces. 

Immediate Notification Required 

Agency: (1) Department of Environmental Protection 
Office Hours: (570) 826-2511 
Night/Weekends:  (570) 826-2511 

 
C3.   Additional Notifications - The USEPA Region III Office must be notified within 24 hours 

at (732) 321-6656 if any of the following apply: 
 

1. A PCB spill directly contaminates surface water, sewers, or drinking water supplies. 
2. A PCB spill directly contaminates grazing lands or vegetable gardens. 
3. A PCB spill exceeds 10 lbs. of PCBs by weight. 
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ORANGE & ROCKLAND PERSONNEL NOTIFICATIONS 
 

ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES SPILL NOTIFICATION LIST 
Environmental Services Department must be notified of all spills and releases. 

 
 

1. PRIMARY CONTACT: 
 

O&R Control Center 

 

 (845) 577-3228/3185 

  
ALTERNATE CONTACTS: 

 Gregory Eiband 
Business (845) 577-3309 

Brian Bury 
Business 

 
(845) 577-3650 

 Residence (201) 664-9397  
Cell-phone   (347) 931-2890 

Residence 
Cell-phone 

(607) 267-9623 
(646) 306-2772 

 Art Barikyan Bobta Kim  

 Business (845) 577-3440 Business (845) 577-3577 
 Residence (845) 359-6009 Residence (845) 480-5626 
 Cell-phone (845) 597-8333 Cell #1 (845) 558-6644 
  Cell #2 (845) 656-6119 

 

Charles Franceschini Tom Lennon 
Business (845) 577-3526 Business (845) 577-3895 
Residence (845) 783-0780 Residence (973) 852-8112 
Cell-phone (914) 906-1047 Cell-phone (845) 608-6033 

 
Mark Impomeni Anthony Lombardo 
Business (845) 577-3277 Business (845) 577-3895 
Residence (201) 327-5656 Residence (845) 849-3285 
Cell-phone (845) 988-6546 Cell 

 

 

(845) 629-1410 
    
     

 
 
 
 
 
Gwen Keeble Maribeth McCormick 
Section Manager Technical Manager  
Environmental Services Environmental Remediation  
Business (845) 577-3534 Business          (845) 783-5534 
Residence (201) 327-7720 Residence (845) 360-5004 
Cell #1 (917) 418-5764 Cell #1  (914) 557-1361 
Cell #2 (917) 923-9479 Cell #2             (845) 521-0913 

 
Mark Travers Section Manager     
Safety        
Business (845) 342-8952     

 
                       
 
 
 

Reside 1 (845) 856-4220               
Reside 2 (845) 858-0643               
Cell #1 (914) 447-6918 
Cell #2 (845) 521-9817 
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Terry Foxe 
Director – Environmental, Health, & Safety 
Business (845) 577-3780 
Residence (845) 365-6147 
Cell #1 (914) 447-9798 

 

2.   ADDITIONAL NOTIFICATIONS: 

Sal Muto 
Section Manager – Substation Operations 

Business (845) 577-3204 
Residence (914) 686-2880 
Cell (914) 557-1367 

 

Vishal Patel 
Manager – Substation Operations 

Business (845) 242-5999 
Residence (201) 697-2616 
Cell (845) 242-5999 

 

Michele Hanebuth 
Director – System Operations 

Business (845) 577-3824 
Residence (845) 359-2990 
Cell (646) 483-9140 

 

 
 
 
3.   CORPORATE COMMUNICATIONS MUST BE NOTIFIED OF ALL SIGNIFICANT 
OIL SPILLS OR SPILLS IMPACTING THIRD PARTIES OR OFF-SITE PROPERTIES. 

 

Working Hours:                                             Mike Donovan 
Business (845) 577-2430 
Cell (914) 329-1999 

 

Nights/Weekends:                                          On-Call Representative 
Contact Communications Center 

 
 

 
4.   CLEANUP CONTRACTORS: 

 
If any spill cannot be handled by O&R personnel, an O&R emergency-response contractor will 
be assigned to clean-up the spill. To request the contractor to respond to a spill, contact the O&R 
Communications Center at (845) 577-3185/3228. 
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OIL SPILL RESPONSE PROCEDURES 

 

 

  



ATTACHMENT IV 
 

OIL SPILL RESPONSE PROCEDURES 
 

 
 
IMMEDIATE ACTION 
  
1. Determine the source of the leak or release. 
 
2. To the extent possible, immediately confine the spilled material and prevent spillage to 

surface waters, sewers, or storm drains by diking or damming with absorbents, digging 
diversion ditches or trenches, or constructing barriers from site-specific materials such as 
soil, wood, and plastic.  Response should be in a defensive manner, containing spill from a 
safe distance and keeping it from spreading further and preventing exposures. 

 
3. Immediately notify the Communications Center, who will be responsible for contacting 

Environmental Services (see Spill Notification Procedures, Attachment III). 
 
4. Keep the general public and nonessential personnel out of the spill area. 
  
Initial Response  
  
1. Determine the PCB concentration of the spilled oil.  For equipment that has not been 

previously tested, obtain a sample of the oil and screen it with the Clor-n-Oil test kit.  For 
equipment that has been tested for PCB content, initiate cleanup in accordance with the 
original lab results after confirming the PCB concentration with a Clor-n-Oil test if 
possible.  If the equipment involved in the spill has been involved in a fire, use of the 
Clor-n-Oil test kit is likely to give positive test results.  Therefore, cleanup should be 
initiated as though the equipment is PCB contaminated (50 to 499 ppm). 

 
2. In all cases, a sample of the oil must be collected for laboratory analysis.  If the screening 

test has indicated that the oil is non-PCB, this sample will be collected by the Waste 
Coordinator in conjunction with disposal arrangements.  If the screening test is positive or 
the spill is assumed to be PCB-contaminated, a sample of the oil must be collected 
immediately and sent to the lab on a rush basis for analysis. 

 
3. Provide PCB information to Environmental Services for reporting purposes and 

coordination of cleanup efforts. 
  
Cleanup Action for Non-PCB Spills 
  
1. Except for small incidental non-PCB spills, spill cleanup activities will be conducted by 

ORU’s spill response contractor. 
 
2. The primary cleanup procedure to be used is the mechanical removal of spilled 

oil/dielectric fluid.  Surfaces should be washed with a detergent solution, taking measures 
to prevent wash water from entering any drains or bodies of water.  Oily soil, stone, and or 
vegetation must be removed. Absorbents should used for containment and skimming of oil 
from any impacted water. 
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Cleanup Action for PCB Spills  
 
See PCB Spill Response Procedures (Attachment V). 
 
 
AVAILABLE RESOURCES 
  
1. Company and contractor manpower will be committed to spill response and cleanup as 

required. 
  
2. Equipment - Spill containment materials will be available in each of the divisional rooms.            

Backhoes and front loaders are available from the Operations Department. Mobile tankers           
with a capacity of 1,500 gallons each are available from the Substation Department for                  
emergency oil storage.  Contractor equipment is available as required. 

  
3. Commercial Cleanup Contractors - A cleanup contractor is available on a 24-hour on-call 

basis as outlined in the Spill Notification Procedures.  Environmental Services and/or the 
substation supervisor are authorized to call for assistance. 
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ATTACHMENT V 

 

PCB SPILL RESPONSE PROCEDURES 

 

 

  



ATTACHMENT V 
 

PCB SPILL RESPONSE PROCEDURES 
 
 
 
SECTION A - CLEANUP OF NEW SPILLS 
 
Procedure Intent 
 
The following procedures have been developed by Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc. to meet 
requirements for the cleanup of new spills resulting from the release of materials containing 
PCBs at concentrations of 50 parts per million (ppm) or greater.  Old spills will be cleaned in 
accordance with the procedures described later in this attachment. 
 
Spill Policy Exclusions 
  
The following spills are subject to notification requirements, but not to the specific cleanup 
standards of the spill policy as described in the following procedures.  However, cleanup of these 
spills must be initiated as soon as possible to minimize the spread of contamination, while 
awaiting further instructions from USEPA Region II. 
  

• Spills that result in the direct contamination of surface waters. 
 
• Spills that result in the direct contamination of sewers and sewage treatment plants. 
 
• Spills that result in the direct contamination of private or public sources of drinking 

water or distribution systems. 
 
• Spills that migrate to and contaminate surface waters, sewers, and drinking water 

supplies before cleanup has been completed in accordance with the spill policy. 
 
• Spills that contaminate vegetable gardens and animal grazing areas (e.g., horse/cow 

pastures, zoos, etc.).  Cleanup of these areas must be performed in accordance with PCB 
Spill Response Procedures as appropriate, pending specific instructions from USEPA 
Region II. 

  
In these situations, USEPA Region II is to determine site-specific cleanup requirements. 
 
PCB Spill Response Procedures 
  
A. Low Concentration Spills.  Requirements for cleanup of low concentration spills which 

involve less than 1 lb. of low concentration PCBs (<500 ppm or spills of less than 
270 gallons of untested mineral oil). 

 
 1. Immediate Action.   
  

a. Contain spill and prevent water contamination by blocking, diking, or diverting 
oil pathway from water body, storm drain, and/or indoor drains. 

 
b. Make appropriate notifications as outlined in Spill Notification Procedures 

(Attachment III). 
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c. Restrict access to spill area. 
  
 2.     Cleanup.   
  

a.   Solid surfaces must be double washed/rinsed after absorbing or wiping all free       
oil from surfaces with Speedi-Dri or equivalent absorbent and/or rags.  A      
contaminated surface must be scrubbed completely with the detergent and 
absorbed or wiped from the surface following each cleaning. All cleaning 
materials must be collected and containerized as PCB spill debris. 

  
b. All soil, gravel, stone, vegetation, grass, etc. within the visible spill area, plus a 

1-foot lateral buffer, must be removed from the spill site and placed in approved 
(17C) drums. The area must be restored to its original configuration with clean 
soil (less than 1 ppm PCB). 

  
c. Cleanup must be completed within 48 hours unless delayed by emergency 

operating conditions or extreme weather conditions.  Weekend and overtime 
costs are not acceptable reason to delay response. 

  
3. Post-Cleanup Sampling.  Not required, but may be needed depending upon spill            

circumstances. 
 
4. Recordkeeping.  Cleanup must be documented by completion of the “PCB Spill 

Cleanup Record and Certification for Low Concentration Spills” form (found at the 
end of this attachment).  These records must be maintained for five years. 

    
B.   High Concentration Spills.  Requirements for cleanup of high concentration spills 

(>500 ppm; spill involving 1 lb. or more of low concentration PCBs, or 270 gallons or 
more of untested mineral oil). 

  
1. Immediate Action. 
 

a. Contain spill as outlined in Oil Spill Response Procedures (Attachment IV). 
 
 b. Make appropriate notifications as outlined in Spill Notification Procedures 

(Attachment III). 
 
 c. Cordon off or otherwise delineate and restrict area encompassing any visible 

traces of PCB fluid plus a 3-foot buffer. Place clearly visible signs advising 
persons to avoid the area. 

 
 d. Record and document the area of visible contamination, noting the extent of the 

visible trace areas and the center of the visible trace areas.  If visible traces are 
not evident, this fact must be documented and USEPA contacted for guidance. 

  
2. Cleanup.  Must be initiated as soon as possible, but not later than 24 hours (or 

48 hours for PCB transformers). 
  

a. Visible oil must be absorbed or wiped from solid surfaces with absorbent       
and/or rags.  All absorbents must be placed in approved (17C) drums. 
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b. All solid surfaces (concrete, wood, metal, etc.) must be double washed/rinsed.  
All cleanup material must be collected and containerized as PCB spill debris. 

 
c. All oil-soaked soil, gravel, stone, vegetation, grass, etc. must be removed and 

placed into approved containers. 
  

3. Post-Cleanup Sampling.  Surfaces must be decontaminated to the following levels 
as measured by standard wipe tests and soil sampling. Spills in outdoor electrical 
substations that are located more than 325 feet from residential/commercial areas 
must be cleaned up as follows: 

  
a. Contaminated solid surfaces must be decontaminated to a PCB concentration      

of 100 μg/100 cm2. 
 
b. Soil contaminated by the spill must be removed and cleaned to 25 ppm PCB      

or to 50 ppm PCBs, provided that a label or notice is visibly placed in the area       
where soil exceeds 25 ppm. 

 
c.      Site should be restored to original configuration. 

 
Spills in restricted access areas other than outdoor electrical substations (i.e., 
industrial facilities) that are located more than 325 feet (0.1 kilometer) from 
residential/commercial areas must be cleaned up as follows: 

  
• High contact industrial surfaces must be cleaned to 10 micrograms 

PCBs/100 cm2. 
 
• Low contact indoor impervious solid surfaces must be cleaned to 10 

micrograms PCBs/100 cm2. 
 
• Low contact indoor non-impervious solid surfaces must be cleaned to 10 

micrograms PCBs/100 cm2 or, with USEPA's approval, to 100 micrograms 
PCBs/100 cm2 and encapsulated. 

 
• Low contact outdoor solid surfaces (both impervious and non-impervious) 

must be cleaned to 100 micrograms PCBs/100 cm2. 
 
• Contaminated soil must be cleaned to 25 ppm PCBs. 

   
Spills in non-restricted access areas (i.e., residential and commercial areas) must be 
cleaned up as follows: 

  
• Easily replaceable household items (e.g., toys, furniture) must be disposed 

of and replaced. 
  
• Indoor solid surfaces and outdoor high contact residential/commercial 

surfaces must be cleaned to 10 micrograms PCBs/100 cm2. 
  
• Indoor vault areas and low contact residential/commercial outdoor 

impervious surfaces must be cleaned to 10 micrograms PCBs/100 cm2. 
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• Low contact, outdoor, non-impervious surfaces must be cleaned to 
10 micrograms per 100 cm2 or, with USEPA's approval, to 100 micrograms 
per 100 cm2 and encapsulated (e.g., with epoxy). 

  
• Contaminated soil must be cleaned to 10 ppm PCBs or less, provided:  

(1) the area is excavated to a minimum depth of 10 inches; (2) the excavated 
soil is replaced with clean soil (less than 1 ppm PCBs); and   (3) the area is 
returned to its original condition (e.g., turf replacement). USEPA's 
interpretation of this standard is that for residential and other non-restricted 
access areas, the recommended soil cleanup level from the ground surface to 
10 inches below ground surface is less than 1 ppm PCBs.  Therefore, soil 
may be excavated to less than 10 inches provided that the remaining soil 
down to 10 inches contains less than 1 ppm PCBs. 

 
 4. Recordkeeping.  Cleanup must be documented with records of decontamination 

which must be maintained for five years and consist of the following. 
  

a. Identification of the source of the spill (i.e., type of equipment).  
 
b. Estimated or actual date and time of spill occurrence.  
 
c. Date and time of cleanup completion.  (If cleanup was delayed by emergency, 

document nature and duration of the delay.) 
 
d. Brief description of the spill location and the nature of the materials 

contaminated. 
 
e. Description of pre-cleanup sampling data and methodology used to establish 

spill boundaries if visible traces are insufficient.   
 
f.       Description of the solid surfaces cleaned and cleaning method.  
 
g.      Approximate depth of soil excavation and the amount of soil removed.  
 
h.      Post-cleanup verification sampling data.  
 
i. Not required, but suggested as useful, estimated cost of cleanup.  

 
 
SECTION B - CLEANUP OF OLD SPILLS 
 
Applicability 
 
This procedure applies to the cleanup of "old" spills (as defined in the Introduction section 
below) resulting from the release of materials containing 50 ppm or greater PCBs.  The PCB 
concentration in the material spilled (if known), as opposed to the PCB concentration in the 
material onto which the PCBs were spilled, governs whether the spill is classified as a PCB spill 
(i.e., 50 ppm or greater).   If the specific source of the spill is unknown, cleanup waste can be 
managed based on its actual PCB concentration (e.g., as non-PCB, non-hazardous waste if the 
waste itself contains less than 50 ppm PCBs). 
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Introduction 
 
Old (or existing) PCB spills are defined as any release of materials containing 50 ppm or greater 
PCBs that occurred before May 4, 1987.  An old spill also includes any PCB release since 
May 4, 1987 that was not initially thought to be a PCB  spill, but new information indicates that 
50 ppm or greater PCBs was released, and the time periods for notification to government 
authorities (if applicable) and for cleanup have expired.  No established guidelines (e.g., the 
USEPA spill cleanup policy for new PCB spills) exist for the cleanup of old spills.  Cleanup 
standards for old spills are established by USEPA and/or NYSDEC on a case-by-case basis.  
Additional cleanup is not necessarily required for:  (1) old spills that have been cleaned up; and 
(2) spills that occurred before April 18, 1978.  Old spills are likely to involve more pervasive 
PCB contamination than are new spills and are generally more difficult to clean.  This procedure 
discusses how to assess PCB contamination from an old spill, and how to establish site-specific 
cleanup guidelines with USEPA authorities. 
 
Compliance Requirements 
 
Old PCB spills are excluded form the USEPA PCB spill cleanup policy by the Toxic Substances 
Control Act (TSCA) for the following reasons: 
 

1. The policy was not intended to require additional cleanup where a cleanup had 
already been performed in accordance with requirements imposed by the USEPA 
regional office, nor was the policy intended to interfere with ongoing litigation of 
enforcement actions concerning PCB spill cleanup.  

 
2. Old spills require a site-by-site evaluation due to the likelihood that an old spill site 

involves more pervasive PCB contamination and would generally be more difficult to 
remediate than new spills.  

 
Old spills must be decontaminated in accordance with requirements established at the discretion 
of USEPA Region II. 
 
Facilities are not required to notify USEPA of the discovery of an old spill.  However, if no 
remedial action has been performed to address an old spill, the USEPA Region II office should 
be contacted for guidance. 
 
A. Assessment of PCB Contamination from an Old Spill.  If an old spill area is suspected at 

an Orange and Rockland facility or field location, the facility or site manager responsible 
for compliance must ensure that the possible presence of PCBs is determined through PCB 
sampling and analysis. Grab (not composite) soil samples should be collected and 
submitted to a commercial laboratory approved by the New York State Department of 
Health for PCB analysis. 

 
Solid surfaces must be sampled by a standard wipe test.  A 10-centimeter by 10-centimeter 
surface area is wiped with a gauze pad or glass wool or known size that has been saturated 
with hexane.  It is important that the wipe be performed very quickly before the hexane 
evaporates.  USEPA strongly recommends that the wiping medium be prepared with 
hexane in the laboratory and placed in a sealed vial or jar prior to use.  The wiping medium 
is then submitted to the laboratory for analysis, and results are reported in micrograms per 
100 square centimeters. 
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If PCBs have soaked into a non-impervious solid surface, such as concrete, the wipe test 
may reveal a relatively low result.  The material may exhibit higher PCB concentrations 
below the surface.  Inadvertently shipping PCB-contaminated concrete to a municipal 
landfill may result in future environmental liability. 

 
B. Development of a Cleanup Strategy.  If testing indicates that 1 lb. or more of PCBs was 

released to the environment (i.e., soil, bluestone, sediment, sewers, or surface of 
groundwater), then the National Response Center must be notified immediately.  NYSDEC 
and the appropriate local agency must also be notified.  

 
 Once it is determined that a cleanup may be required, the USEPA Region II Office of 

Pesticides and Toxic Substances Branch and NYSDEC should be contacted by the EH & S 
Representative.  The office is located at 2890 Woodbridge Avenue, MS-l05, Edison, NJ  
08837. 

 
 Note: A cleanup strategy should be developed before contacting USEPA. Environmental 

Services will coordinate these efforts. 
 
Definitions 
 
 A. Impervious Solid Surfaces. Solid surfaces that are non-porous and unlikely to absorb 

spilled PCBs within the short period of time required for spill cleanup under USEPA's spill 
cleanup policy.  Impervious surfaces include, but are not limited to, metals, glass, 
aluminum siding, and enameled or laminated surfaces. 

 
B. Non-impervious Solid Surfaces.  Solid surfaces that are porous and more likely to absorb 

spilled PCBs prior to completion of USEPA's spill cleanup requirements.  Non-impervious 
surfaces include, but are not limited to, wood, concrete, asphalt, and plasterboard. 

 
C. Soil. All vegetation, soils, and other ground media, including but not limited to, sand, grass, 

gravel, and oyster shells.  It does not include concrete and asphalt. 



 
PCB SPILL CLEANUP RECORD AND 

CERTIFICATION FOR LOW CONCENTRATION SPILLS 
  
  
Date:  ____________________________________ Time:   
  
Equipment Type: ___________________________ S/N(s):   
 
Location: 
    Street:    
 
    Town:  _________________________________ County:   
 
    Pole #:  
 
 
Spill Description: 
    Estimated Quantity Spilled:   
 
    Visible Traces on These Surfaces: 
 Soil:   Vehicles:   
  
 Roadway:   Shrub and Trees:   
  
 Sidewalk:   Gravel, Stone:   
  
 Grass (lawn):   Other Electrical Equipment:   
 
 Pole:   Concrete Pad:   
  
Other (explain):      
  
     
 
Size of Area Affected:       
  
Spill Boundaries:      
(Sketch of spill area and 1-foot lateral buffer)  
  
Depth and Quantity of Soil Excavated:     
 
     
 
Identify Cleaner Used:     
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Surfaces Double Washed/Rinsed: 
    Roadway:   Other Electrical Equipment:   
     
    Sidewalk:   Concrete Pad:   
  
    Pole:   Vehicles:   
 
    Other (explain):     
  
Cleanup Completion Date: _____________________  Time:   
  
Cleanup Delay Due To (over 48 hours):    
 
   

                                                                                                                                        
  
                                                                                                                                       
  

*** CERTIFICATION STATEMENT *** 
  

I hereby certify as a designated representative of Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc. 
that the cleanup requirements outlined in O&R’s Spill Response Procedures have been 
met and the information contained in this report is true to the best of my knowledge. 

  
 Name    
  
 Title:    
  
 Signature:     
  
 Optional Information (if available) 
  
  Estimated Cost: 
  Man-hours:     
  Dollars:    

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cc:  Environmental Services Department 
 



SPILL REPORTING AND CLEANUP REQUIREMENTS 
   
 
Does the spilled oil/dielectric fluid 
contain 50 ppm or greater PCBs? 

No PCB spill cleanup policy does not apply.
Yes Report the spill as follows:

• For 10 lbs. or greater of PCBs spilled, report spill to USEPA Region II as soon as 
possible but no later than 24 hours after discovery of spill. 

• For 1 lb. or greater of PCBs spilled to the environment, report spill to NRC immediately.
Did any amount of PCBs contaminate surface 
water, sewers, drinking water supplies, vegetable 
gardens or animal grazing areas? 

No
Yes Report spill to USEPA Region II as soon as possible after discovery of spill.  Obtain site-

specific cleanup requirements from USEPA.
Did the spill consist of less than 1 lb. of 50 to 499 
ppm PCBs or less than 270 gallons of untested 
mineral oil? 

No
Yes Determine the spill area based on visible traces or:

• Double-wash/rinse solid surfaces.  Do not hose down the oil spill. 
• Clean indoor residential surfaces other than vault areas to 10 μg PCBs/100 cm2. 
• Excavate all soil within the spill area, and return the area to original grade by backfilling 

with clean soil (less than 1 ppm PCBs). 
• Complete cleanup within 48 hours after becoming aware of the spill.  Completion of the 

cleanup may be delayed under special circumstances, but document the reason for any 
delay.

Did the spill consist of 1 lb. or more of 50 to 
499 ppm PCBs, 270 gallons or greater of untested 
mineral  oil, or any amount of 500 ppm or greater 
PCBs? 

No
Yes Initiate cleanup of visible traces of contamination within 24 hours (or 48 hours for spills from 

PCB transformers) after becoming aware of the spill.*Initiation of the cleanup may be 
delayed beyond 24 hours under special circumstances, but document reason for any delay.  
Do not hose down the oil spill. Cordon off all visible traces of the spill as well as at least a 
3-foot buffer. Post signs advising persons to avoid the area.  Do not use PCB signs in areas 
accessible to the public. The facility must determine, record, and document the center and the 
extent of the area of visible contamination. If visible traces are not evident, this fact must be 
documented, and the USEPA Regional Office must be contacted for guidance. Follow 
specific cleanup requirements for spills in outdoor electrical substations, other restricted 
access areas, and non-restricted access areas as appropriate.
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ATTACHMENT VI 

 

FACILITY LOCATION MAP 
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ATTACHMENT VII 

 

FACILITY SITE PLAN 

 

 

  



SCALE: N.T.S.

ATTACHMENT  VII

ORANGE AND ROCKLAND UTILITIES, INC.

SOURCE: ORU, INC., LITTLE TOR, Site Plan, Grading Plan, Uttility Plan
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ATTACHMENT VIII 

 

MONTHLY SUBSTATION INSPECTION FORM 
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ATTACHMENT IX 

 

AMENDMENT LOG 
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ATTACHMENT IX 
 

AMENDMENT LOG 
 

All technical and/or substantive amendments to the plan, whether undertaken as part of the five-

year review or otherwise, must be certified by a Professional Engineer (P.E.).  Technical 

amendments require engineering judgment and occur as a result of changes in facility design, 

construction, operation, or maintenance that may materially affect the facility’s potential to 

discharge oil.  Examples of changes that may require amendment of the Plan include, but are not 

limited to: commissioning or decommissioning containers; replacement, reconstruction, or 

movement of containers; reconstruction, replacement, or installation of piping systems; 

construction or demolition that might alter secondary containment structures; changes of product 

or service; or new standard operation or maintenance procedures at a facility. An amendment 

must be prepared within six months, and implemented as soon as possible, but not later than six 

months following preparation of the amendment.  Technical amendments require a P.E. 

certification and, in such case, the certification of this SPCC Plan must be provided in Section 2 

– Certification Information. 

 

Administrative amendments may be made by Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc. without a P.E. 

certification.  Examples of amendments that are not considered technical and thus do not require 

P.E. certification include changes to names or telephone numbers.  Amendments which are 

incorporated into the body of this Plan shall be recorded below, noting the date of this 

incorporation and description of the amendment.   

 

SPCC Plan Amendments 

 

P.E. 

Certificatio

n Required 

(Yes/No) Date 

Responsible 

Person Description Page(s) 
Yes October 

2014 
Brian M. Veith, 
P.E. 

Updated SPCC Plan Pages 1-
13; 

Attachment 
I - IX 
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P.E. 

Certification 

Required 

(Yes/No) Date 

Responsible 

Person Description Page(s) 
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